As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on December 3, 2004

Registration No. 333-

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM S-1 REGISTRATION STATEMENT

UNDER

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

ExlService Holdings, Inc.

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

541990

(Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number) 82-0572194 (IRS Employer Identification No.)

350 Park Avenue New York, New York 10022 (212) 277-7100

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of Registrant's principal executive offices)

Vikram Talwar

Chief Executive Officer ExlService Holdings, Inc.

350 Park Avenue

New York, New York 10022 (212) 277-7100

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

John C. Kennedy, Esq. Kenneth M. Schneider, Esq. Paul, Weiss, Rifkind, Wharton & Garrison LLP 1285 Avenue of the Americas New York, New York 10019-6064 212-373-3000

Delaware

(State or other jurisdiction of

incorporation or organization)

Amit Shashank, Esq. General Counsel and Vice President ExlService Holdings, Inc. 350 Park Avenue New York, New York 10022 (212) 277-7100 Janet L. Fisher, Esq. Cleary, Gottlieb, Steen & Hamilton One Liberty Plaza New York, New York 10006 212-225-2000

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to public: As soon as practicable after this Registration Statement becomes effective. If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, check the following box.

If this form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering:

If this form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering:

If this form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering:

If delivery of the prospectus is expected to be made pursuant to Rule 434, please check the following box. \Box

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Title of each class of securities to be registered	Proposed maximum aggregate offering price (1) (2)	Amount of registration fee
Common Stock, par value \$0.001	\$75,000,000	\$9,503

(1) Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the registration fee in accordance with Rule 457(o) of the Securities Act of 1933.

(2) Including additional shares of common stock which may be purchased by the underwriters at their option.

The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 or until this Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

The information in this preliminary prospectus is not complete and may be changed. These securities may not be sold until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This preliminary prospectus is not an offer to sell nor does it seek an offer to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

Subject to Completion. Dated December 3, 2004.

Shares



ExlService Holdings, Inc.

Common Stock

This is an initial public offering of shares of common stock of ExlService Holdings, Inc., all of which are being offered by us.

Prior to this offering, there has been no public market for the common stock. We currently estimate that the initial public offering price per share will be between \$ and \$ per share. We intend to apply to have our common stock quoted on the Nasdaq National Market under the symbol "EXLS."

Investing in our common stock involves risks. See "<u>Risk Factors</u>" beginning on page 9 to read about factors you should consider before buying shares of our common stock.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any other regulatory body has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the accuracy or adequacy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

	Per Share	Total
Initial public offering price	\$	\$
Underwriting discount and commission	\$	\$
Proceeds, before expenses	\$	\$

To the extent that the underwriters sell more than shares of our common stock, they have the option to purchase up to an additional shares from us at the public offering price less the underwriting discount.

The underwriters expect to deliver the shares to purchasers against payment in New York, New York on

Citigroup Merrill Lynch & Co. **Goldman, Sachs & Co.** Thomas Weisel Partners LLC

, 2005.

Prospectus dated

, 2005.

You should rely only on the information contained in this prospectus. Neither we nor the underwriters have authorized any other person to provide you with different information. If anyone provides you with different or inconsistent information, you should not rely on it. Neither we nor the underwriters are making an offer to sell these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted. You should assume that the information appearing in this prospectus is accurate only as of the date on the front cover of this prospectus or such other date stated in this prospectus.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page

Industry and Market Data	i
Prospectus Summary	1
Risk Factors	9
Forward-looking Statements	18
<u>Use of Proceeds</u>	19
Dividend Policy	19
Capitalization	20
Dilution	21
Selected Consolidated Financial and Other Data	22
Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	25
Business	41
<u>Management</u>	57
Principal Stockholders	71
Certain Relationships and Related Transactions	73
Description of Capital Stock	78
Shares Available For Future Sale	81
Material U.S. Federal Tax Considerations for Non-U.S. Holders	83
Underwriting	86
Legal Matters	89
Experts	89
Enforceability of Judgments	89
Where You Can Find More Information	90
Index to Financial Statements	F-1

Until , 2005 (25 days after the date of this prospectus), all dealers that buy, sell or trade our common stock, whether or not participating in this offering, may be required to deliver a prospectus. This is in addition to the dealers' obligation to deliver a prospectus when acting as underwriters and with respect to their unsold allotments or subscriptions.

INDUSTRY AND MARKET DATA

Industry and market data used throughout this prospectus were obtained through company research, surveys and studies conducted by third parties, and industry and general publications. The information contained in the June 2003 Gartner Inc. Dataquest Report on BPO entitled "India Will Generate \$13.8 Billion From Offshore BPO Exports in 2007" (the "Gartner Report") represents Gartner's estimates and we make no representation that the information in that report represents statements of facts.

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

This summary highlights all material information about us and this offering. This summary does not contain all of the information that you should consider before investing in our common stock. You should read this entire prospectus carefully, including the "Risk Factors" section and our consolidated financial statements and related notes. In addition, this prospectus includes forward looking-statements that involve risks and uncertainties, as described under "Forwardlooking Statements."

The Company

Our Business

We are a leading provider of value-added offshore business process outsourcing ("BPO") solutions, primarily serving the needs of Global 1000 companies in the banking, financial services and insurance ("BFSI") segment. We generated revenues of \$43.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 compared to \$19.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003, representing an increase of 126.8%. A substantial majority of our BPO business is under long-term contracts having initial terms ranging from three to seven years. In the first nine months of 2004, substantially all of our BPO services revenues were derived from such multi-year contracts.

By leveraging our strong domain expertise and our global delivery model, we believe that we are well-positioned to continue our growth within the expanding BFSI segment of the BPO services market. We combine in-depth knowledge of the BFSI segment with proven broad-based expertise in providing integrated front-, middle- and back-office process outsourcing solutions and managing large-scale processes for our U.S.-based and U.K.-based clients. We have successfully migrated over 140 processes covering a broad array of products and services to our operations centers. In the insurance industry, our service offerings include migration and end-to-end outsourcing of insurance claims processing, opening, issuing and servicing policies, agency management and premium administration for life, property and casualty insurers. In the banking and financial services industry, our service offerings include collections, cash management, loan servicing, research and reconciliation, finance and accounting processes and customer support for mortgage banks, retail banks and consumer finance companies. We also offer technical support solutions and specialized advisory services to our clients, including BPO opportunity identification, solution identification, process mapping and documentation, process re-engineering and business risk compliance services.

Our largest clients are Norwich Union (an Aviva company) and Dell (including Dell Financial Services). Other clients include Allianz, Deloitte & Touche, IndyMac Bank FSB, Prudential Financial Inc., one of the three largest U.S. insurance companies and one of the three largest U.S. banks. We operate integrated global delivery platforms supported by a state-of-the-art, scalable infrastructure. Headquartered in New York City, we market our services directly through our sales and marketing team, which operates out of New York City and London, England, and our business development team, which operates out of Noida, India. Our operations centers are located in India, which enables us to leverage India's large talent pool of highly qualified and educated English-speaking technical professionals, who are able to handle complex processes that combine functional processing and domain expertise. We have increased the number of our employees from 1,827 as of December 31, 2002 to 4,551 as of September 30, 2004. By basing our operations in India, we believe we can offer consistently high quality services at substantially lower costs than those available from in-house facilities or U.S.-based or U.K.-based outsourcing providers. We use Six Sigma methodology to identify process inefficiencies and improve productivity in client and support processes. As part of our commitment to quality, we have been awarded an ISO 9001:2000 certification for quality assurance and a BS7799 certification for information security.

Our Industry

BPO involves the transfer of management and execution of one or more business processes or entire business functions to an external service provider. BPO service providers work with clients to develop and deliver business process innovations that transform their businesses or deliver higher performance at lower costs. BPO is a long-term strategic commitment for companies that, once implemented, is generally not subject to cyclical spending or information technology budget reductions. Organizations in the BFSI segment, in particular, continue to outsource their key business processes to third parties to reduce costs, improve process quality, handle increased transaction volumes and ensure redundancy.

Global demand for high-quality, lower-cost BPO services from external providers, combined with operational and cost improvements in international telecommunications and the automation of many business services, have created a significant opportunity for BPO service providers that are able to take advantage of an offshore talent pool. The effective use of offshore personnel can offer a variety of benefits, including lower costs and a large pool of highly qualified employees. As a result, many companies are moving selected front-, middle- and back-office processes to providers with offshore delivery capabilities. According to the most recent Gartner Report, offshore BPO services are expected to generate revenues of \$3.0 billion in 2004, which revenues are expected to grow to \$24.2 billion in 2007, a compound annual growth rate ("CAGR") of 100.6%. The Indian BPO industry is expected to generate revenues of approximately \$2.0 billion in 2004 or 67.0% of the total offshore BPO market, which revenues are expected to grow to an estimated \$13.8 billion by 2007, a CAGR of 90.4%.

EXL's Competitive Strengths

We believe we have a number of competitive strengths, including:

Deep End-to-End Processing Experience Within the BFSI Segment. With substantially all of our revenues derived from the BFSI segment, we have gained a deep understanding of that segment, especially in complex back-office processing functions. Our expertise in the BFSI segment began with our early association with Conseco Inc. ("Conseco") and has allowed us to provide high-value end-to-end solutions to our clients.

Long-term Client Relationships that Result in a High Level of Recurring and Predictable Revenues. A substantial majority of our business is under long-term contracts with initial terms ranging from three to seven years. This provides us with relatively predictable and recurring revenues and reduces our sales and marketing costs relative to project-based service providers.

Strong Focus on Operations Management and Process Excellence. Our reputation for superior service delivery and ability to deliver continuous process improvements has proven to be a strong competitive advantage when developing new client relationships. We use Six Sigma methodology and Kaizen initiatives, and have developed proprietary tools to identify and continue to deliver process improvements for our clients.

Robust and Scalable Infrastructure. We have built a state-of-the-art infrastructure and have invested in our employees in an effort to consistently meet or exceed the growing needs of our clients.

Experienced Management Team With a Significant Equity Stake. We pride ourselves on the strength and depth of our management and their continued commitment to our ongoing success. Our top 28 senior managers at or above the level of vice president have an average of approximately ten years of experience in the BFSI segment and extensive working experience with the business practices of multinational corporations. In addition, 16 members of our senior management team have purchased and hold a significant equity stake in our company.

Business Strategy

Our goal is to become the leading provider of BPO services in the BFSI segment. Specific elements of our growth strategy include:

Maintaining Our Focus on Large-scale, Long-term Relationships. We believe there are significant opportunities for additional growth with our existing clients, and we seek to expand these relationships by increasing the depth and breadth of the services we provide.

Expanding Our Client Base. We intend to develop long-term relationships that present recurring revenue opportunities with selected new clients by leveraging our industry experience and expanding our marketing activities. In developing new client relationships, we continue to be highly selective and seek industry-leading clients who are committed to long-term and strategic relationships with us.

Extending Our Domain Expertise. We intend to continue to focus on strengthening our end-to-end processing capabilities for the BFSI segment and other high-potential segments (such as healthcare) by developing more complex and value-added services for our clients.

Continuing to Focus on Value-added, Complex Processes. We intend to differentiate ourselves by providing integrated, value-added end-to-end BPO solutions. We will continue to identify opportunities to provide services in complementary segments (such as research and analytical processes) in order to maximize opportunities for cross-selling our service offerings and enhancing client satisfaction.

Continuing to Invest in Operational Infrastructure. We will continue to invest in infrastructure, including human resources, process optimization and delivery platforms, to meet our growing client requirements.

Pursuing Strategic Relationships and Acquisitions. We will selectively consider strategic relationships with industry leaders or acquisitions or investments that would expand the scope of our existing BPO services, add new clients or allow us to enter new geographic markets.

Risk Factors

As further described in "Risk Factors" beginning on page 9 of this prospectus, our operations face a number of risks. For example, our revenues depend substantially on two clients and a few industries. In addition, wage increases in India may prevent us from sustaining our competitive advantage and may reduce our profit margin. Furthermore, if the BPO industry does not develop in ways that we currently anticipate due to negative public reaction in the United States, recently proposed legislation or otherwise, or if we fail to manage effectively our rapid infrastructure and personnel growth, there could be a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows. Finally, the market for outsourcing services is highly competitive, and we expect competition to intensify and increase from a number of sources.

Information about the Company

Our pre-predecessor, ExlService.com, Inc. ("EXL Inc."), a Delaware corporation, was formed on April 9, 1999 and began commercial operations in October 2000. On August 1, 2001, EXL Inc. was acquired by Conseco (the "2001 Acquisition") and operated as Conseco's wholly-owned subsidiary until November 14, 2002. We were formed by a group including Vikram Talwar, Rohit Kapoor, Oak Hill Capital Partners L.P., FTVentures and certain other senior members of our management team, and on November 14, 2002 we purchased EXL Inc. from Conseco (the "2002 Acquisition") and EXL Inc. became our whollyowned subsidiary. Our other subsidiaries are ExlService.com (India) Private Limited ("EXL India"), an Indian corporation, Noida Customer Operations Private Limited, an Indian corporation, ExlService (U.K.) Limited, an entity formed in the United Kingdom, and Exl Support Service Limited, an Indian corporation.



The financial statements included in this prospectus include those of both our company and our predecessor, EXL Inc. Periods prior to August 1, 2001 represent the accounts of EXL Inc. prior to the 2001 Acquisition (the "pre-predecessor"); periods on or after August 1, 2001 and prior to November 15, 2002 represent the accounts of EXL Inc. after the 2001 Acquisition (the "predecessor"); and periods on or after November 15, 2002 represent our accounts after the 2002 Acquisition (the "successor"). Our fiscal year ends on December 31. Prior to the 2001 Acquisition, our fiscal year ended on March 31. Accordingly, for the period prior to the 2001 Acquisition, we are presenting income statement data in this prospectus for the period from April 9, 1999, our predecessor's inception, to March 31, 2000 for fiscal year 2000 and for the period from April 1, 2000 to March 31, 2001 for fiscal year 2001.

ExlService Holdings, Inc. ("EXL Holdings") was incorporated in Delaware on October 29, 2002. Our principal executive offices are located at 350 Park Avenue, New York, New York 10022, and our telephone number at that address is (212) 277-7100. Our website address is http://www.exlservice.com. The information in our website is not part of, nor is it incorporated into, this prospectus.

Unless the context indicates or requires otherwise, the terms "EXL," "we," "our," "us" and "the company" refer collectively to EXL Holdings and its wholly-owned subsidiaries and all predecessor entities. $ProMPT^{T}$, $SOFT^{T}$, $MOST^{T}$ and ECS^{T} are unregistered trademarks of EXL.

In this prospectus, certain financial data has been rounded to ensure arithmetical accuracy. Certain U.S. dollar figures in this prospectus have been converted from Indian rupees at a rate of 46.06 rupees to \$1.00, the exchange rate in effect on June 30, 2004.

Share Conversion

Prior to this offering, we had two classes of common stock, our Series A common stock and Series B Common Stock. In accordance with the terms of our certificate of incorporation and our existing stock option plan arrangements, immediately prior to the consummation of this offering, each share of our Series B common stock will be converted automatically and without any action on the part of the holders or our part into one share of our Series A common stock, and each option to purchase shares of our Series B common stock. In addition, prior to the consummation of this offering, we will increase our total authorized number of shares of capital stock, make certain changes to our charter documents and effect a to one stock split (the "Stock Split"). As a result, after this offering, we will only have one class of common stock outstanding, which will be referred to as common stock, the Stock Split and the other transactions described above collectively in this prospectus as the "Share Conversion."

The Offering											
Common stock outstanding before this offering	shares.										
Common stock offered by us	shares.										
Common stock to be outstanding immediately after this offering	shares.										
Use of proceeds	We expect to use the net proceeds from this offering:										
	 to redeem our Series A preferred stock held by certain of our directors, officers and significant stockholders, 										
	• to repay senior promissory notes held by certain of our directors, officers and significant stockholders, and										
	• for working capital and general corporate purposes.										
Proposed Nasdaq National Market symbol	EXLS.										

Unless we specifically state otherwise, the information in this prospectus:

• assumes an initial public offering price of \$ per share, the mid-point of the offering range set forth on the cover of this prospectus,

- gives effect to the Share Conversion,
- excludes, in the number of shares of common stock to be outstanding after this offering, options to purchase shares of common stock that are currently outstanding or to be granted effective upon consummation of this offering, and
- assumes no exercise of the underwriters' option to purchase up to additional shares. If the underwriters exercise this option in full, we will additional shares of common stock and any such shares that are sold will thereafter be outstanding. See "Underwriting."

Summary Consolidated Financial and Other Data

The following table sets forth our summary consolidated financial and other data for:

- the predecessor period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002, and
- the following successor periods:
 - the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002,
 - the year ended December 31, 2003, and
 - the nine months ended September 30, 2003 and 2004.

The summary balance sheet data as of December 31, 2002 and December 31, 2003, and the summary statement of operations data for the period from January 1 to November 14, 2002, the period from November 15 to December 31, 2002 and the year ended December 31, 2003 are derived from our consolidated financial statements which have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, our independent registered public accounting firm, and are included elsewhere in this prospectus. The summary balance sheet data as of September 30, 2004, and the summary statement of operations data for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 were derived from our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements for these periods which include all adjustments consisting of normal recurring adjustments that management considers necessary for a fair presentation of the financial position and results of operations for these periods. The results for any interim period are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the full year.

You should read the following information in conjunction with "Capitalization," "Selected Historical Consolidated Financial and Other Data," "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and our consolidated financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus.

	Pre	decessor	Successor									
	Period from January 1 to November 14, 2002		Nove	od from ember 15 to mber 31, 2002	Dece	r Ended ember 31, 2003	E Septe	Months nded mber 30, 2003	I Septe	e Months Ended ember 30, 2004		
				(in millions, ex	cont omploy	veo data)	(una	udited)	(un	audited)		
Statement of Operations Data:			1	(iii iiiiiioiis, ex	cept employ	ee uala)						
Revenues(1)	\$	23.8	\$	3.3	\$	27.8	\$	19.0	\$	43.1		
Cost of revenues(2)		11.7		1.3		18.4		12.6		27.2		
Gross profit		12.1		2.0		9.4		6.4		15.9		
Operating expenses:												
General and administrative and selling and												
marketing expenses(3)		9.4		3.0		9.0		6.6		8.8		
Depreciation and amortization		3.9				0.4		0.2		2.7		
Total operating expenses		13.3		3.0		9.4		6.8		11.5		
Income (loss) from operations		(1.2)		(1.0)		—		(0.4)		4.4		
Other income (expense):												
Foreign exchange gain		—		0.1		0.4		0.4		—		
Interest and other income		—		—		0.2		0.2		0.2		
Interest expense		—		—		(0.3)		(0.2)		(0.3)		
Goodwill impairment(4)		(46.0)										
Income (loss) before income taxes and extraordinary												
item		(47.2)		(0.9)		0.3		—		4.3		
Income tax provision		0.1				0.8		0.7		0.3		
Income (loss) before extraordinary gain		(47.3)		(0.9)		(0.5)		(0.7)		4.0		
		(47.5)		(0.5)		(0.5)		(0.7)		4.0		
Extraordinary gain		—		5.0		—						
Net income (loss)	\$	(47.3)	\$	4.1	\$	(0.5)	\$	(0.7)	\$	4.0		
	_				_							
Other Unaudited Financial and Other Data:												
EBITDA(5)	\$	2.7	\$	(0.9)	\$	1.0	\$	0.4	\$	7.3		
Capital expenditures		4.6		0.1		5.4		1.5		10.5		
Total employees (at period end)		1,913		1,827		2,626		2,579		4,551		

	At December 31, 2002			ember 31, 2003	At S	September 30, 2004		
			(in n	nillions)	(u	(unaudited)		
Balance Sheet Data:								
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	15.7	\$	8.6	\$	22.7		
Working capital		13.7		8.2		17.4		
Total assets		20.3		21.9		49.2		
Total debt		4.7		5.2		5.3		
Series A preferred stock		3.8		4.7		5.2		
Stockholders' equity		6.2		4.9		23.0		

(1) In accordance with GAAP, we include the amount of telecommunications and travel-related costs that are billed to and reimbursed by our clients in our revenues.

(2) Cost of revenues includes non-cash amortization of deferred stock compensation expense relating to our issuance of stock options to employees directly involved in providing services to our clients. Cost of revenues excludes depreciation and amortization related to fixed assets.

- (3) General and administrative and selling and marketing expenses ("SG&A expenses") include non-cash amortization of deferred stock compensation expense relating to our issuance of stock options to our non-operations staff.
- (4) Impairment of goodwill in connection with the 2001 Acquisition recognized by our predecessor.
- (5) EBITDA consists of net income before interest expense, taxes, depreciation and amortization, goodwill impairment and extraordinary items. EBITDA is a supplemental non-GAAP financial measure used by management, as well as industry analysts, to evaluate operations. We believe that EBITDA, as presented, represents a useful means of assessing the performance of our ongoing operating activities, as it reflects our earnings trends without showing the impact of certain charges. We are also presenting EBITDA because it is used by some investors as a way to measure a company's ability to incur and service debt, make capital expenditures and meet working capital requirements. EBITDA is not intended as an alternative to net income as an indicator of our operating performance, as an alternative to any other measure of performance in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles or as an alternative to cash flow from operating activities as a measure of liquidity. Not all companies calculate EBITDA in the same manner. As a result, our EBITDA may not be comparable to similarly titled measures presented by other companies.

The following is a reconciliation of net income to EBITDA (in millions):

	Pre	decessor					Su	ccessor						
	Jan Nove	od From uary 1 to ember 14, 2002		Period From November 15 to December 31, 2002			Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2003			Months nded nber 30, 003		Nine Months Ended September 30, 2004		
Net income (loss)	\$	(47.3)		\$	4.1	\$	(0.5)		\$	(0.7)	\$	4.0		
Interest expense		—					0.3			0.2		0.3		
Income tax provision		0.1					0.8			0.7		0.3		
Depreciation and amortization		3.9			—		0.4			0.2		2.7		
Goodwill impairment		46.0			_		—			—				
Extraordinary item		—			(5.0)					—		—		
											_			
EBITDA		2.7			(0.9)		1.0			0.4		7.3		
			I								-			

RISK FACTORS

Investing in our common stock involves substantial risks. In addition to the other information in this prospectus, you should carefully consider the following factors before investing in our common stock. Any of the risk factors we describe below could adversely affect our business, financial condition or results of operations. The market price of our common stock could decline if one or more of these risks and uncertainties develop into actual events, causing you to lose all or part of the money you paid to buy our shares. While we believe these risks and uncertainties are most important for you to consider, we may face other risks or uncertainties which may adversely affect our business. Certain statements in "Risk Factors" are forward-looking statements. See "Forward-looking Statements."

Risks Related To Our Business

We have a limited independent operating history and our future business prospects are difficult to evaluate.

We have a limited operating history. Although we were founded in April 1999 as an independent BPO services provider, we did not start commercial operations in our first facility until October 2000. In August 2001, our then-largest client, Conseco, acquired us and, until November 2002, we operated as Conseco's subsidiary. For the combined 2001 and the combined 2002 periods, 95.0% and 94.0% of our revenues, respectively, were derived from Conseco and its affiliates. In November 2002, our ownership again changed, and since that time revenues from Conseco and its affiliates have decreased to a substantially lower level. We have serviced large unaffiliated clients only for a limited time, and we may not continue to succeed in securing or retaining additional business from non-affiliates. In addition, we did not become profitable until the three months ended September 30, 2003 and we incurred losses in each of our financial reporting periods until that quarter. We may incur additional operating in the future, and we may not remain profitable.

We have a limited number of clients, and our revenues depend substantially on two clients and a few industries.

We have derived and believe that we will continue to derive a substantial portion of our revenues from a limited number of large clients. For the nine months ended September 30, 2004, our two largest clients, Norwich Union and Dell (including Dell Financial Services), accounted for 77.4% of our revenues under several contracts. Of that amount, revenues from our largest client, Norwich Union, have grown significantly, from \$7.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003, representing a 41.6% share of our revenues for that period, to \$22.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004, representing a 52.2% share of our revenues for that period. We expect Norwich Union and Dell (including Dell Financial Services) to continue to contribute significantly to our revenues. The loss or financial difficulties of any of our large clients would have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

In addition, our clients, some of which have experienced rapid changes in their prospects, substantial price competition and pressures on their profitability, may demand price reductions, automate their processes or change their outsourcing strategy by moving more work in-house, any of which could reduce our profitability. Any significant reduction in or the elimination of the use of the services we provide to any of our clients, or any requirement to lower our prices, would harm our business.

A substantial portion of our clients are concentrated in the BFSI industries. For the nine months ended September 30, 2004, 72.3% of our revenues were derived from clients in the BFSI industries, including 59.7% that were derived from clients in the insurance industry. Our business and growth largely depend on continued demand for our services from clients and potential clients in these industries. A downturn in any of these industries, particularly the insurance industry, or a slowdown or reversal of the trend to outsource business processes in any of these industries could decrease demand for our services. Other developments, such as consolidation, particularly involving our clients, could also cause the demand for our services in these industries to decline.

We have a long selling cycle for our services that requires significant funds and management resources and a long implementation cycle that requires significant resource commitments.

We have a long selling cycle for our BPO services, which requires significant investment of capital, resources and time by both our clients and us. Before committing to use our services, potential clients require us to expend substantial time and resources educating them as to the value of our services and assessing the feasibility of integrating our systems and processes with theirs. Our clients then evaluate our services before deciding whether to use them. Therefore, our selling cycle, which generally ranges up to six to twelve months, is subject to many risks and delays over which we have little or no control, including our clients' decision to choose alternatives to our BPO services (such as other providers or in-house offshore resources) and the timing of our clients' budget cycles and approval processes.

In addition, implementing our services involves a significant commitment of resources over an extended period of time from both our clients and us. Our clients and future clients may not be willing or able to invest the time and resources necessary to implement our BPO services, and we may fail to close sales with potential clients to which we have devoted significant time and resources, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

When we are engaged by a client after the selling process, it takes from four to six weeks to integrate the client's systems with ours, and up to three months thereafter to build up our services to the client's requirements. Implementation processes are subject to a number of potential delays similar to certain of those affecting the selling cycle. Therefore, we do not recognize significant revenues until after we have completed the implementation phase.

Our operating results may experience significant variability and as a result it may be difficult for us to make accurate financial forecasts.

Our operating results may vary significantly from period to period. Although our existing agreements that have original terms of three or more years provide us with a relatively predictable revenue base, the long selling cycle for our BPO services, as well as the budget and approval processes of prospective clients, make it difficult to predict the timing of new client acquisitions. The timing of revenue recognition under new client agreements also varies depending on when we complete the implementation phase. Our period-to-period results may also fluctuate due to other factors, including client losses, variations in employee utilization rates resulting from changes in our clients' operations, delays or difficulties in expanding our infrastructure (including hiring new employees or constructing new operations centers), changes to our pricing, currency fluctuation and the other events identified under "Forward-looking Statements." In addition, Dell, one of our largest clients, experiences seasonal changes in its operations in connection with the year-end holiday season and the school year, which affects our period-to-period results. These factors may make it difficult to make accurate financial forecasts or replace anticipated revenues that we do not receive as a result of delays in implementing our services or client losses. If our actual results do not meet any estimated results that we announce, or if we underperform market expectations as a result of such factors, trading prices for our common stock could be adversely affected.

Our senior management team is critical to our continued success and the loss of one or more members of our senior management team could harm our business.

Our future success substantially depends on the continued services and performance of the members of our management team and other key employees. Specifically, the loss of the services of our Vice Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, Vikram Talwar, or of our President and Chief Financial Officer, Rohit Kapoor, could seriously impair our ability to continue to manage and expand our business. There is strong competition for experienced senior management in the industry in which we operate, and we may not be able to retain these officers or key employees. Although we have entered into employment and non-competition agreements with our executive officers, certain terms of those agreements may not be enforceable and in any event these agreements do not ensure the continued service of these executive officers. In addition, we currently do not maintain "key

person" insurance that covers any member of our management team. The loss of any of our key employees, particularly to competitors, could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

Our inability to effectively manage our rapid infrastructure and personnel growth could have a material adverse effect on our operations, results of operations and financial condition.

Since we were founded in April 1999, we have experienced rapid growth and significantly expanded our operations. We have established four operations facilities in India, including a new facility in Pune, India that was opened in December 2003. We anticipate opening a new operations facility in Noida, India by mid-2005. Our employees have increased from less than ten in October 2000 to 4,551 on September 30, 2004. Further, we expect to hire approximately 350 additional employees by the end of 2004 (including skilled operations, technical, marketing and management personnel) and to develop and improve our internal systems in the locations where we operate in order to address the anticipated growth of the BPO industry. In addition, we are committed to investing in an operations facility outside of India by the end of 2005, which we believe will provide higher value to our clients through risk diversification and access to a wider talent pool. However, we may not be able to open additional operations facilities or hire additional skilled employees as and when they are required, and we may not be able to develop and improve our internal systems. Our inability to execute our growth strategy, to ensure the continued adequacy of our current systems or to manage our expansion effectively could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

We may fail to attract and retain enough sufficiently trained employees to support our operations, as competition for highly skilled personnel is intense and we experience significant employee turnover rates.

The BPO industry is very labor intensive and our success depends to a significant extent on our ability to attract, hire, train and retain qualified employees. The BPO industry, including us, experiences high employee turnover. For the nine months ended September 30, 2004, our turnover rate for employees who had been with us for more than our six-month probationary period was 17.0% for our back-office BPO operations and 54.9% for our non-back-office BPO operations. There is significant competition for professionals in India with skills necessary to perform the services we offer to our clients. Increased competition for these professionals, in the BPO industry or otherwise, could have an adverse effect on us. A significant increase in the turnover rate among our employees in India, particularly among the highly skilled workforce needed to provide BPO services, would increase our recruiting and training costs and decrease our operating efficiency, productivity and profit margins, and could lead to a decline in demand for our services.

In addition, our ability to maintain and renew existing engagements and obtain new business will depend, in large part, on our ability to attract, train and retain personnel with skills that keep pace with the demand for outsourcing, evolving industry standards and changing client preferences. A lack of sufficiently qualified personnel could also inhibit our ability to establish operations in new markets and our efforts to expand geographically. Our failure either to attract, train and retain personnel with the qualifications necessary to fulfill the needs of our existing and future clients or to assimilate new employees successfully could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

Wage increases in India may prevent us from sustaining our competitive advantage and may reduce our profit margin.

Our most significant costs are the salaries and related benefits of our operations staff and other employees. Wage costs in India have historically been significantly lower than wage costs in the United States and Europe for comparably skilled professionals, which has been one of our competitive advantages. However, wages in India are increasing at a faster rate than in the United States, which may reduce this competitive advantage. We may need to increase the levels of employee compensation more rapidly than in the past to remain competitive in attracting necessary employees. Wage increases in the long term may reduce our profit margins.



We may disrupt our clients' operations as a result of inadequate service or other factors, including telecommunications or technology downtime or interruptions.

The services we provide are often critical to our clients' businesses, and any failure to provide those services could result in a claim for substantial damages against us, regardless of our responsibility for that failure. In particular, our dependence on our offshore operations centers requires us to maintain active voice and data communications between our main operations centers in India, our international technology hubs in the United States and the United Kingdom and our clients' offices. Although we maintain redundant facilities and communications links, disruptions could result from, among other things, technical breakdowns, computer glitches and viruses and weather conditions. We also depend on certain significant vendors for facility storage and related maintenance of our main technology equipment and data at those technology hubs. Any failure of these vendors to perform those services, any temporary or permanent loss of our equipment or systems, or any disruptions to basic infrastructure like power and telecommunications could impede our ability to provide services to our clients, have a negative impact on our reputation, cause us to lose clients, reduce our revenues and harm our business.

We may not be fully insured for all losses we may incur.

Although we attempt to limit and mitigate our liability for damages arising from negligent acts, errors or omissions through contractual provisions, the limitations of liability set forth in our contracts may not be enforceable in all instances or may not otherwise protect us from liability for damages. In addition, certain liabilities, such as claims of third parties for which we may be required to indemnify our clients, are generally not limited under those agreements. Although we have general liability insurance coverage, including coverage for errors or omissions, that coverage may not continue to be available on reasonable terms or to be available in sufficient amounts to cover one or more large claims, and our insurers may disclaim coverage as to any future claim. The successful assertion of one or more large claims against us that exceed available insurance coverage, or changes in our insurance policies (including premium increases or the imposition of large deductible or co-insurance requirements), could have a material adverse effect on our business, reputation, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

Unauthorized disclosure of sensitive or confidential client and customer data, whether through breach of our computer systems or otherwise, could expose us to protracted and costly litigation and cause us to lose clients.

We are typically required to collect and store sensitive data in connection with our services, including names, addresses, social security numbers, credit card account numbers, checking and savings account numbers and payment history records, such as account closures and returned checks. In addition, many of our agreements with our clients do not include any limitation on our liability to them with respect to breaches of our obligation to keep confidential information we receive from them. We take precautions to protect confidential client and customer data. However, if any person, including any of our employees, penetrates our network security or otherwise misappropriates sensitive data, we could be subject to significant liability and lawsuits from our clients or their own customers for breaching contractual confidentiality provisions or privacy laws. Penetration of the network security of our data centers could have a negative impact on our reputation, which could harm our business.

The BPO industry may not develop in ways that we currently anticipate, due to negative public reaction in the United States, recently proposed legislation or otherwise.

We have based our strategy of future growth on certain assumptions regarding the BPO industry and future developments in the market for financial services. For example, we believe that there will continue to be changes in product and service requirements, and investments in the products offered by our clients will continue to increase. However, the trend to outsource business processes may not continue and could reverse. Offshore outsourcing has become a politically sensitive topic in the United States. Recently, many organizations and public figures have publicly expressed concern about a perceived association between offshore outsourcing

providers and the loss of jobs in the United States. In addition, there has been recent publicity about the negative experience of certain companies that use offshore outsourcing, particularly in India. Current or prospective clients may elect to perform such services themselves or may be discouraged from transferring these services to offshore providers to avoid any negative perception that may be associated with using an offshore provider. Any slowdown or reversal of existing industry trends would harm our ability to compete effectively with competitors that operate out of facilities located in the United States. In other countries, such as the United Kingdom, there has also been some negative publicity and concern expressed regarding the possible effect of job losses caused by outsourcing.

A variety of U.S. federal and state legislation has been proposed that, if enacted, could restrict or discourage U.S. companies from outsourcing their services to companies outside the United States. For example, legislation has been proposed that would require offshore providers to identify where they are located. In addition, it is possible that legislation could be adopted that would restrict U.S. private sector companies that have federal or state government contracts from outsourcing their services to offshore service providers. Because most of our clients are located in the United States, any expansion of existing laws or the enactment of new legislation restricting offshore outsourcing could adversely impact our ability to do business with U.S. clients and have a material and adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

We face significant competition from a variety of sources.

The market for outsourcing services is highly competitive, and we expect competition to intensify and increase from a number of sources. We believe that the principal competitive factors in our markets are price, service quality, sales and marketing skills, the ability to develop customized solutions and technological and industry expertise. We face significant competition for BPO services from our clients' own in-house groups, including, in some cases, in-house groups operating offshore, non-U.S-based outsourcing and information technology ("IT") companies (including those in the United Kingdom and India) and U.S.-based outsourcing and IT companies. See "Business—Competition." In addition, the trend toward offshore outsourcing, international expansion by foreign and domestic competitors and continuing technological changes will result in new and different competitors entering our markets. These competitors may include entrants from the communications, software and data networking industries or entrants in geographic locations with lower costs than those in which we operate. Some of these existing and future competitors have greater financial, personnel and other resources, longer operating histories, a broader range of service offerings, greater technological expertise, more recognizable brand names and more established relationships in industries that we currently serve or may serve in the future. In addition, some of our competitors may enter into strategic or commercial relationships among themselves or with larger, more established companies in order to increase their ability to address client needs, or enter into similar arrangements with potential clients. Increased competition, our inability to compete successfully against competitors, pricing pressures or loss of market share could result in reduced operating margins, which could harm our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

Our client contracts contain certain termination and other provisions that could have an adverse effect on our business and results of operations.

Client contracts representing a majority of our revenues, excluding revenues from our largest client, can be terminated by our clients with or without cause, with little advance notice and in some cases without penalty. Many of our client contracts do not commit our clients to provide us with a specific volume of business, and any failure to meet a client's expectations could result in a cancellation or non-renewal of a contract. We may not be able to replace any client that elects to terminate or not renew its contract with us, which would reduce our revenues.

Furthermore, under one of our two agreements with Norwich Union, our largest client, Norwich Union has the option from February 2007 through February 2011 to assume the operations of one of our facilities in Pune, India, by paying us an amount that will approximate the net asset value of that facility on the date of

transfer plus the aggregate amount of certain foregone profits. For more information, see "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions—Agreements with Norwich Union—Option to Purchase Stock of NCOP." In addition, under our other agreement with Norwich Union, Norwich Union has the option to purchase certain of the assets of our operating subsidiary, EXL India, for the book value of those assets if we are in a material default of that agreement and that default affects the insurance services provided by more than 300 of our full-time employees or prejudices or is likely to prejudice the reputation of Norwich Union or a U.K. client of Norwich Union, or if there is a change of control that is not approved by Norwich Union. See "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions— Agreements with Norwich Union—Purchase by Norwich Union of Assets of EXL India." The exercise of either of these options would result in both a loss of revenues and a loss of our employees who are at that time working in the related facilities.

Oak Hill Capital Partners, FTVentures, certain of their respective affiliates, Vikram Talwar, Rohit Kapoor and certain other members of management will continue to exercise significant influence over us, and their interests in our business may be different than yours.

Almost all of the issued and outstanding shares of our common stock are currently beneficially owned by Oak Hill Capital Partners, FTVentures and certain of their respective affiliates, our Vice Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, Vikram Talwar, our President and Chief Financial Officer, Rohit Kapoor, and certain other members of management. Immediately following this offering, these stockholders will continue to own % of the outstanding shares of our common stock, or % if the underwriters exercise their option to purchase additional shares in full. Accordingly, these parties exercise significant influence over our business policies and affairs and all matters requiring a stockholders' vote, including the composition of our board of directors, the adoption of amendments to our certificate of incorporation and the approval of mergers or sales of substantially all of our assets. This concentration of ownership also may delay, defer or even prevent a change in control of our company and may make some transactions more difficult or impossible without the support of these stockholders. The interests of these stockholders may conflict with your interests.

We may not succeed in identifying suitable acquisition candidates or integrating any acquired business into our operations, which could have a material adverse effect on our operations, results of operations and financial condition.

One of our strategies is to broaden our geographic presence, gain new clients, enter new streams of BPO services and expand capacity both organically and through strategic acquisitions. We may not, however, succeed in identifying suitable acquisition candidates available for sale at reasonable prices, have access to the capital required to finance potential acquisitions or be able to consummate any acquisition. In addition, our management may not be able to successfully integrate any acquired business into our operations and any acquisition we do complete may not result in long-term benefits to us. Acquisitions involve a number of risks, including diversion of management's attention, ability to finance the acquisition on attractive terms, failure to retain key personnel, legal liabilities and the need to amortize acquired intangible assets, any of which could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows. Future acquisitions are likely to result in the incurrence of indebtedness or the issuance of additional equity securities.

Risks Related to India and the International Nature of our Business

Our financial condition could be negatively affected if the government of India reduces or withdraws tax benefits and other incentives it currently provides to companies within the BPO sector, or if the same are not available for other reasons.

Under the Indian Finance Act, 2000, we currently benefit from a ten-year holiday from Indian corporate income taxes. As a result, our BPO service operations have been subject to relatively lower tax liabilities. The tax holiday allowed us to recognize income tax expense of \$0.3 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 compared to \$1.0 million that we would have incurred if the tax holiday had not been available for that

period (without accounting for double taxation treaty set-offs). The Finance Act, 2000 phases out the tax holiday over a ten-year period from fiscal 2000 through fiscal 2009. Our current tax holidays expire by location by 2009. When our tax holiday expires or terminates, our tax expense will materially increase.

U.S. and Indian transfer-pricing regulations require that any international transaction involving associated enterprises be at an arm's length price. Transactions among our subsidiaries and us may be considered such transactions. If the applicable income tax authorities review any of our tax returns and determine that the transfer price we applied was not appropriate, we may incur increased tax liability, including accrued interest and penalties, which would cause our tax expense to increase, possibly materially, thereby reducing our profitability and cash flows.

A substantial portion of our assets and operations are located in India and we are subject to regulatory, economic, political and military uncertainties in India

Our primary operating subsidiaries are incorporated in India, and virtually all of our assets and our professionals are located in India. We intend to continue to develop and expand our offshore facilities in India. In the early 1990s, India experienced significant inflation, low growth in gross domestic product and shortages of foreign currency reserves. The Indian government, however, has exercised and continues to exercise significant influence over many aspects of the Indian economy. India's government has provided significant tax incentives and relaxed certain regulatory restrictions in order to encourage foreign investment in specified sectors of the economy, including the business process outsourcing industry. Certain of those programs, which have benefited us, include tax holidays, liberalized import and export duties and preferential rules on foreign investment and repatriation. We cannot assure you that liberalization policies will continue. Various factors, including a collapse of the present coalition government due to the withdrawal of support of coalition members, could trigger significant changes in India's economic liberalization and deregulation policies, disrupt business and economic conditions in India generally and our business in particular. Our financial performance and the market price of our shares may be adversely affected by changes in inflation, exchange rates and controls, interest rates, government of India policies (including taxation policies), social stability or other political, economic or diplomatic developments affecting India in the future.

In addition, South Asia has from time to time experienced instances of civil unrest and hostilities among neighboring countries, including among India, Pakistan and China. In recent years there have been military confrontations along the Indo-Pakistan border. There continues to be potential for hostilities between India and Pakistan due to recent terrorist activities, troop mobilizations along the border and the geopolitical climate along the border. Such political tensions could create a perception that investments in Indian companies involve a higher degree of risk. This, in turn, could have a material adverse effect on the market for our services. Furthermore, if India were to become engaged in armed hostilities, particularly hostilities that were protracted or involved the threat or use of nuclear weapons, we might not be able to continue to operate.

Terrorist attacks and other acts of violence involving India, the United States or other countries could adversely affect the financial markets, result in a loss of client confidence and adversely affect our business, results of operations, financial conditions and cash flows.

Terrorist attacks and other acts of violence or war, including those involving India, the United States or other countries, may adversely affect worldwide financial markets, and could potentially lead to economic recession. These events may also result in a loss of business confidence and lead to other consequences that could adversely affect our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows. More generally, any of these events could lower client confidence in India as an outsourcing base. Any such event could adversely affect our financial performance or the market price of our shares.

Restrictions on entry visas may affect our ability to compete for and provide services to clients in the United States, which could have a material adverse effect on future revenues.

The vast majority of our employees are Indian nationals. The ability of some of our executives to work with and meet our U.S. and European clients and our clients from other countries depends on the ability of our senior managers and employees to obtain the necessary visas and entry permits. In response to recent terrorist attacks and global unrest, U.S. and U.K. immigration authorities have increased the level of scrutiny in granting visas. Immigration laws in those countries may also require us to meet certain levels of compensation and comply with other legal requirements as a condition to obtaining or maintaining entry visas. In addition, immigration laws are subject to legislative change and varying standards of application and enforcement due to political forces, economic conditions or other events, including terrorist attacks. We cannot predict the political or economic events that could affect immigration laws, or any restrictive impact those events could have on obtaining or monitoring entry visas for our professionals. If we are unable to obtain the necessary visas for personnel who need to get to our clients' sites, or if such visas are delayed, we may not be able to provide services to our clients, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

Currency fluctuations among the Indian national rupee, the pound sterling and the U.S. dollar could have a material adverse effect on the results of operations.

Although substantially all of our revenues are denominated in pounds sterling (52.0% for the nine months ended September 30, 2004) or U.S. dollars (48.0% for that period), most of our expenses (74.0% for that period) are incurred and paid in Indian rupees and we report our financial results in U.S. dollars. The exchange rates among the Indian rupee, the pound sterling and the U.S. dollar have changed substantially in recent years and may fluctuate substantially in the future. The average Indian rupee/U.S. dollar exchange rate for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 was approximately 45:1 (based on the noon buying rate in the City of New York for cable transfers as certified for customs purposes by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York), representing appreciation of 4.3% compared to the average exchange rate for 2003. The average Indian rupee/pound sterling exchange rate for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 was approximately 83:1 (based on the Bloomberg Composite Rate), representing depreciation of 9.2% compared to the average exchange rate for 2003. The average U.S. dollar/pound sterling exchange rate for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 was approximately 1.8:1 (based on the noon buying rate in the City of New York for cable transfers as certified for customs purposes by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York), representing the Average U.S. dollar/pound sterling exchange rate for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 was approximately 1.8:1 (based on the noon buying rate in the City of New York for cable transfers as certified for customs purposes by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York), representing depreciation of 10.3% compared to the average exchange rate for 2003. Although we take steps to hedge a substantial portion of our India rupee-U.S. dollar foreign currency exposures, our results of operations may be adversely affected if the rupee fluctuates significantly against the pound sterling or the U.S. dollar, the pound sterling depreciates against the U.S. dollar or our hedging strate

Risks Related to this Offering

Because the initial public offering price per ordinary share is substantially higher than our book value per ordinary share, purchasers in this offering will immediately experience a substantial dilution in net tangible book value.

Purchasers of our common stock will experience immediate and substantial dilution in net tangible book value per share from the initial public offering price per share. After giving effect to the sale of the shares of common stock we have offered hereby, after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us, and the application of the net proceeds therefrom, our as adjusted net tangible book value as of September 30, 2004 would have been \$ million, or \$ per share of common stock. This represents an immediate dilution in net tangible book value of \$ per share to new investors purchasing shares of our common stock in this offering. A calculation of the dilution purchasers will incur is provided under "Dilution."

Substantial future sales of shares of our common stock in the public market could cause our stock price to fall.

shares of common stock. Of these shares, the shares of common stock offered Upon consummation of this offering, we will have outstanding hereby will be freely tradable without restriction in the public market, unless purchased by our affiliates. Upon completion of this offering, our existing stockholders will own shares of our common stock, which will represent approximately % of our outstanding common stock (approximately % if the underwriters exercise their option in full). Immediately following the consummation of this offering, the holders of approximately shares of common stock will be entitled to dispose of their shares pursuant to the volume and other restrictions of Rule 144 under the Securities Act and the holders of approximately shares of common stock will be entitled to dispose of their shares following the expiration of an initial 180-day "lock-up" period (360 days for Vikram Talwar, Rohit Kapoor, Norwich Union and Prudential Financial) pursuant to the volume and other restrictions of Rule 144. After this offering, the holders of approximately shares of our common stock (including shares issuable upon the exercise of outstanding options) will have rights, subject to some conditions, to require us to file registration statements covering their shares or to include their shares in registration statements that we may file for ourselves or other stockholders. By exercising their registration rights and selling a large number of shares, these holders could cause the price of our common stock to decline. In addition, options to purchase shares of common stock will be outstanding upon consummation of this offering. Following this offering, we intend to file a registration statement under the Securities Act registering shares of our common stock shares held for resale by our existing stockholders that were previously issued reserved for issuance under our employee stock option plans and under our employee stock option plans.

We do not intend to pay dividends in the foreseeable future.

We have never declared or paid any cash dividends on our common stock. In the foreseeable future, we intend to retain any earnings to finance the development and expansion of our business, and we do not anticipate paying any cash dividends on our common stock.

Delaware law and our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and by-laws will contain certain anti-takeover provisions that could delay or discourage business combinations and takeover attempts that stockholders may consider favorable.

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and by-laws, which we intend to adopt prior to the completion of this offering, will contain provisions that may make it more difficult, expensive or otherwise discourage a tender offer or a change in control or takeover attempt by a third-party that is opposed by our board of directors. These provisions may have the effect of delaying or preventing a change of control or changes in management that stockholders consider favorable. See "Description of Capital Stock—Certain Certificate of Incorporation, By-law and Statutory Provisions." Additionally, because we are incorporated in Delaware, we are subject to Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law. Section 203 may prohibit large stockholders, in particular those owning 15.0% or more of our outstanding voting stock, from merging or combining with us. These provisions of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation, by-laws and Delaware law could discourage potential takeover attempts and reduce the price that investors might be willing to pay for shares of our common stock in the future which could reduce the market price of our stock.

The stock price may be volatile, and you may be unable to resell your shares at or above the offering price or at all.

Prior to this offering, there has been no public market for our common stock, and an active trading market may not develop or be sustained after this offering. The initial public offering price of the common stock offered hereby was determined through our negotiations with the underwriters and may bear no relationship to the market price of the common stock after this offering. The market price of our common stock after this offering will be subject to significant fluctuations in response to, among other factors, variations in our operating results, market conditions specific to the BPO services industry and developments relating to India.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus contains forward-looking statements. You should not place undue reliance on those statements because they are subject to numerous uncertainties and factors relating to our operations and business environment, all of which are difficult to predict and many of which are beyond our control. Forward-looking statements include information concerning our possible or assumed future results of operations, including descriptions of our business strategy. These statements often include words such as "may," "will," "should," "believe," "expect," "anticipate," "intend," "plan," "estimate" or similar expressions. These statements are based on assumptions that we have made in light of our experience in the industry as well as our perceptions of historical trends, current conditions, expected future developments and other factors we believe are appropriate under the circumstances. As you read and consider this prospectus, you should understand that these statements are not guarantees of performance or results. They involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and assumptions. Although we believe that these forward-looking statements are based on reasonable assumptions, you should be aware that many factors could affect our actual financial results or results of operations and could cause actual results to differ materially from those in the forward-looking statements. These factors include but are not limited to:

- our dependence on a limited number of clients in a limited number of industries,
- our ability to attract and retain clients,
- our ability to grow our business or effectively manage growth,
- our ability to hire and retain enough sufficiently trained employees to support our operations,
- telecommunications or technology disruptions,
- negative public reaction in the United States or United Kingdom to offshore outsourcing,
- future regulatory actions and conditions in our operating areas,
- regulatory, legislative and judicial developments,
- increasing competition in the BPO industry,
- technological innovation,
- political or economic instability in India,
- worldwide economic and business conditions, and
- our ability to successfully consummate strategic acquisitions.

These and other factors are more fully discussed in the "Risk Factors" and "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" sections and elsewhere in this prospectus. These risks could cause actual results to differ materially from those implied by forward-looking statements in this prospectus.

All information contained in this prospectus is materially accurate and complete as of the date of this prospectus. You should keep in mind, however, that any forward-looking statement made by us in this prospectus, or elsewhere, speaks only as of the date on which we make it. New risks and uncertainties come up from time to time, and it is impossible for us to predict these events or how they may affect us. We have no obligation to update any forward-looking statements in this prospectus after the date of this prospectus, except as required by federal securities laws. In light of these risks and uncertainties, you should keep in mind that any event described in a forward-looking statement made in this prospectus or elsewhere might not occur.

USE OF PROCEEDS

We estimate that our net proceeds from this offering will be approximately \$ estimated offering expenses of approximately \$ million.

million, after deducting the underwriting discount and commission and

We intend to use the proceeds from this offering:

- to redeem all outstanding shares of Series A preferred stock, the aggregate principal amount plus accrued dividends (the "liquidation preference") of which was \$5.5 million at September 30, 2004;
- to repay all outstanding senior promissory notes payable to stockholders, the aggregate principal amount plus accrued interest of which was \$5.3 million at September 30, 2004; and
- for working capital and general corporate purposes.

The Series A preferred stock and the senior promissory notes are held by certain of our directors, officers and significant stockholders. See "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions—Stock and Note Purchase Agreement."

The senior promissory notes to be repurchased mature on December 13, 2007. The interest on \$4,674,000 in aggregate principal amount of the notes accrues every six months from December 13, 2002 through maturity and the interest on \$272,403 in aggregate principal amount of the notes accrues every six months from December 13, 2003 through maturity, in each case, at a rate equal to the greater of two and two-hundredths of a percent (2.02%) per semi-annum or LIBOR and must be paid on December 13, 2007 or on the day of any prepayment.

We have broad discretion as to the application of these proceeds. Prior to application, we may hold any net proceeds in cash or invest them in short-term securities. You will not have an opportunity to evaluate the economic, financial or other information on which we base our decisions regarding the use of these proceeds.

DIVIDEND POLICY

We have never declared or paid any dividends on our common stock. For the foreseeable future, we intend to retain any earnings to finance the development and expansion of our business, and we do not anticipate paying any cash dividends on our common stock. Any future determination to pay dividends will be at the discretion of our board of directors and will be dependent upon then existing conditions, including our financial condition and results of operations, capital requirements, contractual restrictions, business prospects and other factors that our board of directors considers relevant.

CAPITALIZATION

The following table sets forth our capitalization as of September 30, 2004:

- on an actual basis, and
- on an as-adjusted basis, giving effect to:
 - the sale of shares of our common stock in this offering at an assumed public offering price of \$ (the midpoint of the range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus), after deducting the underwriting discount and the estimated offering expenses,
 - the application of the net proceeds of this offering as described under "Use of Proceeds," and
 - the Share Conversion as described under "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions—Transactions Entered Into in Connection with this Offering—Share Conversion."

		As of Sept	ember 30, 2004
	1	Actual	As Adjusted
		(dollars	s in millions)
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	22.7	\$
	_		
Senior promissory notes payable to stockholders	\$	5.3	
Series A preferred stock, par value \$.001 per share; 45,833.36 shares authorized and, as adjusted, no shares authorized; 45,424 shares issued and outstanding and, as adjusted, no shares issued and outstanding (1)		5.2	
Stockholders' equity (deficit):			
Series A common stock, par value \$.001 per share, 10,196,878 shares authorized and, as adjusted, no shares authorized; 10,081,778 shares issued and outstanding and, as adjusted, no shares issued and outstanding			
Series B non-voting common stock, par value \$.001 per share, 990,854 shares authorized and, as adjusted, no shares authorized; 528,657 shares issued and, as adjusted, no shares issued and outstanding		_	
Common stock, par value \$.001 per share, no authorized shares and, as adjusted, shares authorized; no shares issued and outstanding and, as adjusted, shares issued and outstanding (2)	1		
Additional paid-in capital		17.2	
Deferred stock based compensation		(0.5)	
Retained earnings		6.6	
Accumulated other comprehensive loss		(0.3)	
Treasury stock		—	
Total stockholders' equity		23.0	
Total capitalization	\$	33.5	\$
	_		

(1) The carrying value of the Series A preferred stock at September 30, 2004 is net of unamortized deferred compensation of \$110,837 and unamortized issuance costs of \$187,500. The as adjusted value reflects the acceleration of the vesting of such preferred stock and recognition of related amortization expenses.

(2) Does not include options to purchase an aggregate of shares of common stock that are outstanding under our stock option plans or otherwise or that are to be granted effective upon consummation of this offering under our stock option plans.



DILUTION

If you invest in our common stock, you will be diluted to the extent the initial public offering price per share of our common stock exceeds the net tangible book value per share of our common stock immediately after this offering.

Our net tangible book value as of September 30, 2004 was approximately \$ million, or \$ per share of common stock (after giving effect to the Share Conversion). The net tangible book value per share represents the amount of our net worth, or total tangible assets less total liabilities, divided by shares of our common stock outstanding as of that date (after giving effect to the Share Conversion).

After giving effect to the Share Conversion, the issuance and sale of shares of our common stock in this offering and our receipt of approximately \$ million in net proceeds from such sale, based on an assumed public offering price of \$ per share (the midpoint of the range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus), and after deducting the underwriting discount and commission and the estimated expenses of the offering, our as adjusted net tangible book value per share as of September 30, 2004 would have been approximately \$ million, or \$ per share. This amount represents an immediate increase in net tangible book value of \$ to existing stockholders and an immediate dilution in net tangible book value of \$ per share to new investors purchasing shares of our common stock in this offering. Dilution per share is determined by subtracting the net tangible book value per share as adjusted for this offering from the amount of cash paid by a new investor for a share of our common stock. The following table illustrates the per share dilution:

Initial public offering price per share	\$
Net tangible book value per share as of September 30, 2004 (adjusted for the Share Conversion but excluding this offering)	\$
Increase in net tangible book value per share attributable to new investors	
As adjusted net tangible book value per share after this offering	
Dilution per share to new investors	\$

The following table summarizes as of September 30, 2004, after giving effect to the Share Conversion and this offering as described above:

- the total number of shares of common stock purchased from us,
- the total consideration paid to us before deducting underwriting discounts and commissions of \$ and estimated offering expenses of approximately \$, and
- the average price per share paid by existing stockholders and by new investors who purchase shares of common stock in this offering at the assumed initial public offering price of \$ per share.

	Shares 1	Purchased	Total Cor	nsideration	Average
	Number	Percent	Amount	Percent	Price Per Share
Existing stockholders		%	\$	%	\$
New investors					
Total		100.0%	\$	100.0%	\$

The foregoing tables do not include options to purchase an aggregate of shares of common stock that are outstanding under our stock option plans or otherwise or that are to be granted effective upon the consummation of this offering under our stock option plans. See "Management—Executive Compensation—Stock Option Plans."

SELECTED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL AND OTHER DATA

The table below presents our selected historical consolidated financial and other data for:

- the following pre-predecessor periods:
 - the period from April 9, 1999 to March 31, 2000,
 - the fiscal year ended March 31, 2001,
 - the period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001,
- the following predecessor periods:
 - the period from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001,
 - the period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002, and
- the following successor periods:
 - the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002,
 - the year ended December 31, 2003, and
 - the nine months ended September 30, 2003 and 2004.

The selected balance sheet data as of December 31, 2002 and December 31, 2003, and the selected statement of operations data for the period from April 1 to July 31, 2001, the period from August 1 to December 31, 2001, the period from January 1 to November 14, 2002, the period from November 15 to December 31, 2002 and the year ended December 31, 2003 are derived from our consolidated financial statements which have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, our independent registered public accounting firm, and are included elsewhere in this prospectus. The balance sheet data as of March 31, 2000, March 31, 2001, December 31, 2001 and September 30, 2004 and the income statement data for the period from April 9, 1999 to March 31, 2000, the fiscal year ended March 31, 2001, the nine months ended September 30, 2003 and the nine months ended September 30, 2004 were derived from our unaudited consolidated financial statements for these periods which include all adjustments consisting of normal recurring adjustments that management considers necessary for a fair presentation of the financial position and results of operations for these periods. The results for any interim period are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the full year.

Our fiscal year ends on December 31. Prior to the 2001 Acquisition, our fiscal year ended on March 31. Accordingly, for the period prior to the 2001 Acquisition, we are presenting income statement data in this prospectus for the period from April 9, 1999, our pre-predecessor's inception, to March 31, 2000 for fiscal year 2000 and for the period from April 1, 2000 to March 31, 2001 for fiscal year 2001.

The information set forth below should be read in conjunction with "Capitalization," "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and our consolidated financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus.

-		Pre	e-predecessor				Prede	cesso	r	Successor							
	Period fron April 9, 199 to March 31 2000	9	Fiscal Year Ended March 31, 2001	f Ap Ju	Period from April 1 to July 31, 2001		riod from ugust 1 to cember 31, 2001	Ja	eriod from anuary 1 to ovember 14, 2002	No	Period from vember 15 to ecember 31, 2002		Year Ended December 31, 2003		Nine Months Ended September 30, 2003		ne Months Ended Dtember 30, 2004
	(unaudited)	(unaudited)				(i		(in millions, except share an						inaudited)	(u	naudited)
Statement of Operations Data:									-	-							
Revenues(1)	\$ 0.		\$ 0.8 1.1	\$	3.2 2.2	\$	8.7 4.6	\$	23.8 11.7	\$	3.3 1.3	\$	27.8	\$	19.0 12.6	\$	43.1 27.2
Cost of revenues(2)	0.	2	1.1		2.2		4.0		11./		1.5		18.4		12.0		27.2
Gross profit	(0.	1)	(0.3)		1.0		4.1		12.1		2.0		9.4		6.4		15.9
Operating expenses:																	
General and administrative		_											= 0		= 0		
expenses(3) Selling and marketing expenses	0. 0.		2.9 3.4		2.2		2.7 0.3		8.8 0.6		3.0		7.9 1.1		5.8 0.8		7.7 1.1
Depreciation and amortization		~	0.4		0.4		1.0		3.9		_		0.4		0.2		2.7
·r		_															
Total operating expenses	0.	4	6.7		2.6	. <u> </u>	4.0		13.3	. <u> </u>	3.0		9.4		6.8		11.5
Income (loss) from operations	(0.	5)	(7.0)		(1.6)		0.1		(1.2)		(1.0)		—		(0.4)		4.4
Other income (expense):																	
Foreign exchange gain (loss)			_		_		(0.1)		—		0.1		0.4		0.4		—
Interest and other income	_		0.2		—		—		—		_		0.2		0.2		0.2
Interest expense Goodwill impairment(4)					—				(46.0)		—		(0.3)		(0.2)		(0.3)
• • • • •		_				_			(40.0)	_							
Income (loss) before income	(0.	E)	(6.8)		(1.6)				(47.2)		(0.9)		0.3				4.3
taxes and extraordinary item Income tax provision	(0.		(0.8)		(1.6)				(47.2)		(0.9)		0.3		0.7		0.3
		_															
Income (loss) before																	
extraordinary gain	(0.	7)	(6.8)		(1.6)		_		(47.3)		(0.9)		(0.5)		(0.7)		4.0
Extraordinary gain		_									5.0						
Net income (loss)	(0.	7)	(6.8)		(1.6)		—		(47.3)		4.1		(0.5)		(0.7)		4.0
Dividends and accretion on											(2.4)				(2, 1)		
preferred stock					_				_		(0.1)		(0.5)		(0.4)		(0.5)
Net income (loss) to common		_															
stockholders	\$ (0.	7)	\$ (6.8)	\$	(1.6)	\$	_	\$	(47.3)	\$	4.0	\$	(1.0)	\$	(1.1)	\$	3.5
Basic and diluted earnings (loss) per share to common stockholders:																	
Basic	\$ (0.0	7)	\$ (0.71)	\$	(0.16)	\$	—	\$	(4.95)	\$	0.43	\$	(0.10)	\$	(0.12)	\$	0.35
Diluted	\$ (0.0	7)	\$ (0.71)	\$	(0.16)	\$	_	\$	(4.95)	\$	0.43	\$	(0.10)	\$	(0.12)	\$	0.34
Weighted average number of shares used in computing		-		_				-		-		-		-		-	
earnings per share:													0.004		0.845		10.105.55
Basic Diluted	9,555,46 9,555,46		9,555,462 9,555,462		555,462 555,462		9,555,462 9,555,462		9,555,462 9,555,462		9,555,462 9,555,462		9,784,420 9,784,420		9,713,411 9,713,411		10,160,691 10,445,060
Difuted	9,555,46	2	9,333,402	9,5	555,402		9,000,402		9,555,402		9,555,402		9,704,420		9,/13,411		10,443,000

	At March 31, 2000 (unaudited)		Mar 20	At ch 31, 001 udited)	Decer 2	At nber 31, 2001 udited)	At December 31, 2002 (in millions)		At December 31, 2003		At September 3(2004 (unaudited)	
Balance Sheet Data:						,	,					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	2.3	\$	4.1	\$	2.5	\$	15.7	\$	8.6	\$	22.7
Working capital		2.4		4.0		(5.6)		13.7		8.2		17.4
Total assets		2.8		7.8		65.1		20.3		21.9		49.2
Total debt		0.1		—		—		4.7		5.2		5.3
Series A preferred stock				_		_		3.8		4.7		5.2
Stockholders' equity		2.4		6.9		51.8		6.2		4.9		23.0

In accordance with GAAP, we include the amount of telecommunications and travel-related costs that are billed to and reimbursed by our clients in our revenues. Revenues include reimbursable expenses of \$3,076,185 for the nine months ended September 30, 2004, \$476,553 for the nine months ended September 30, 2003, \$555,372 for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2003, \$2,470 for the period from November 15 to December 31, 2002, \$69,096 for the period from January 1 to November 14, 2002, \$56,838 for the period from August 1 to December 31, 2001, and \$0 for all other periods presented.
 Cost of revenues includes non-cash amortization of deferred stock compensation expense relating to our issuance of stock options to employees directly

involved in providing services to our clients. Cost of revenues excludes depreciation and amortization related to fixed assets.

(3) General and administrative expenses include non-cash amortization of deferred stock compensation expense relating to our issuance of stock options to our non-operations staff.

(4) Impairment of goodwill in connection with the 2001 Acquisition recognized by our predecessor.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

You should read the following discussion in conjunction with "Selected Consolidated Financial and Other Data" and our consolidated financial statements and the related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus. Some of the statements in the following discussion are forward-looking statements. See "Forwardlooking Statements."

Overview

We are a leading provider of value-added offshore BPO solutions, primarily serving the needs of Global 1000 companies in the BFSI segment. We provide integrated front-, middle- and back-office process outsourcing solutions and manage large-scale processes for our U.S.-based and U.K.-based clients. We also offer various specialized advisory and other services to our clients. A significant portion of our business relates to processes that we believe are integral to our clients' operations, and the close nature of our relationships with our clients allows us to develop strong strategic long-term relationships with them.

We market our services directly through our sales and marketing team, which operates out of New York City and London, and our business development team, which operates out of Noida, India. We currently operate four operations facilities in India and anticipate opening a new facility in India by mid-2005.

Revenues

We generate revenues principally from contracts to provide BPO or advisory services. For the nine months ended September 30, 2004, we had revenues of \$43.1 million compared to \$19.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003, representing an increase of 126.8%. In 2003, our revenues attributable to clients other than Conseco were \$22.9 million compared to \$1.6 million for 2002. Prior to 2003, our revenues were generated principally from Conseco. We attribute our revenue growth to a number of factors, including the growth of our client base, the increase in the size, number and complexity of projects for our clients, and the addition of new services, including advisory services. We anticipate continued revenue growth as we expand our service offerings, acquire new clients and existing clients provide us with more business.

We provide our clients with a range of BPO services, including insurance services, banking and financial services, finance and accounting services and collection services. Our clients transfer the management and execution of their processes or business functions to us. As part of this transfer, we hire and train employees to work at our operations centers on the relevant BPO service, implement a process migration to that operations center and then provide services either to that client or directly to that client's customers. Each client contract has different terms based on the scope, deliverables and complexity of the engagement.

We enter into long-term agreements with our clients of typically between three and seven years. A substantial majority of our agreements with our BFSI clients have terms of over three years. Although these agreements provide us with a relatively predictable revenue base, the long selling cycle for our BPO services, as well as the budget and approval processes of prospective clients, make it difficult to predict the timing of new client acquisitions. Revenues under new client contracts also vary depending on when we complete the selling cycle and the implementation phase.

We serve clients mainly in North America and the United Kingdom, with these two regions generating approximately 48.0% and approximately 52.0% of our revenues, respectively, for the nine months ended September 30, 2004. See "—Foreign Exchange—Exchange Rates."

We have two separate contracts with our largest client, Norwich Union, which together represented \$22.5 million, or 52.2% of our revenues, for the nine months ended September 30, 2004. These contracts cannot be terminated without cause or penalty for their initial terms of three and five years, respectively. Client contracts

representing a majority of our other revenues, however, can be terminated by our clients with or without cause, with little advance notice and in some cases without penalty. Since we collect revenues on contracts as services are provided, terminated contracts are only subject to collection for portions of the contract completed through the time of termination and payment of applicable penalties. In an effort to avoid early or abrupt contract terminations, we tailor the terms of our contracts according to client needs, review our ability and our clients' ability to perform on a contract, monitor the progress of all contracts and consider any conditions that might lead to a contract termination.

We recognize revenues from services provided under our client contracts on a cost-plus, time-and-materials or unit-price basis. Under cost-plus arrangements, we apply a mark-up (based on the service levels we achieve) to the contractually agreed direct and apportioned indirect costs we incur and invoice the client for the marked-up cost. Time-and-materials arrangements typically involve billings based on productive minutes or hours as we perform the related services. Unit-price arrangements involve billings based on productive units (such as the number of e-mail responses) as we deliver the services to the client. In connection with unit-priced contracts, if we do not estimate the resources and time required for a unit-price project accurately or do not meet our contractual obligations within the required timeframe, we could incur a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

Revenues also include amounts representing reimbursable expenses that are billed to and reimbursed by our clients and typically include telecommunications and travel-related costs. The amount of reimbursable expenses that we incur, and any resulting revenues, can vary significantly from period to period depending on each client's situation and on the type of services provided.

In addition, Dell, one of our largest clients, experiences seasonal changes in its operations in connection with the year-end holiday season and the school year, which affects our period-to-period results.

We bear the risk of inflation and fluctuations in currency exchange rates with respect to our contracts, and our operating results could be negatively affected by adverse changes in wage inflation rates and foreign currency exchange rates. Although we take steps to hedge a substantial portion of our Indian rupee-U.S. dollar foreign currency exposures, our results of operations may be adversely affected if there is significant fluctuation among the rupee, the pound sterling and the U.S. dollar or if our hedging strategy is unsuccessful. See "—Qualitative and Quantitative Disclosures About Market Risk—Components of Market Risk— Exchange Rate Risk," "—Expenses—Cost of Revenues" and "—Foreign Exchange—Exchange Rates." As a result of these factors, our operating results may vary significantly from period to period.

We derive a significant portion of our revenues from a limited number of large clients. During the nine months ended September 30, 2004 and the nine months ended September 30, 2003, the revenues from our five largest clients grew to \$38.6 million and \$18.7 million, respectively, accounting for 89.6% and 98.4% of our revenues, respectively. During the same periods, revenues from our contracts with our two largest current clients, Norwich Union and Dell (including Dell Financial Services), accounted for 77.4% and 67.8% of our revenues, respectively. As a result of our shift in focus to clients other than Conseco following the 2002 Acquisition and the subsequent bankruptcy of Conseco, commencing in March 2003 our revenues from other clients have increased significantly while revenues from Conseco have decreased significantly. For the nine months ended September 30, 2004, revenues from Conseco represented less than 3.0% of our revenues, compared to 23.7% of our revenues for the nine months ended September 30, 2003. We added four new clients for our services in 2003 and seven new clients during the nine months ended September 30, 2004.

Norwich Union has the option from February 2007 through February 2011 under one of its contracts with us to assume the operations of one of our facilities in Pune, India, by paying us an amount that will approximate the net asset value of that facility on the date of transfer plus the aggregate amount of certain foregone profits. The exercise of this option would result in both a loss of revenues and the loss of all of our employees who are at that time working under that contract. We expect that any decline in revenues that we would experience if Norwich

Union exercises this option would be partially offset by a decrease in expenses associated with the operation of the Pune facilities. For more information, see "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions—Agreements with Norwich Union—Option to Purchase Stock of NCOP."

Expenses

Cost of Revenues

Our cost of revenues primarily consists of:

- employee costs, which include salary, retention and other compensation expenses; recruitment and training costs; non-cash amortization of deferred stock compensation expense; and traveling and lodging costs, and
- costs relating to our facilities and communications network, which include telecommunications and IT costs; facilities and customer management support; operational expenses for our outsourcing centers; and rent expenses.

Our most significant cost of revenues is employee compensation, recruitment, training and retention. Salary levels in India, employee turnover rates and our ability to efficiently manage and utilize our employees significantly affect our cost of revenues. See "—Foreign Exchange—Exchange Rates." We make every effort to manage employee and capacity utilization and continuously monitor service levels and staffing requirements. Although we generally have been able to reallocate our employees as client demand has fluctuated, a contract termination or significant reduction in work assigned to us by a major client could cause us to experience a higher-than-expected number of unassigned employees, which would increase our cost of revenues as a percentage of revenues until we are able to reduce or reallocate our headcount. A significant increase in the turnover rate among our employees in India, particularly among the highly skilled workforce needed to execute BPO services, would increase our recruiting and training costs and decrease our operating efficiency, productivity and profit margins. In addition, cost of revenues also includes a non-cash amortization of deferred stock compensation expense relating to our issuance of stock options to employees directly involved in providing services to our clients.

We expect our cost of revenues to increase as we add additional professionals in India in 2004 and 2005 to service additional business and as wages continue to increase in India. See "Risk Factors—Risks Related to our Business—Wage increases in India may prevent us from sustaining our competitive advantage and may reduce our profit margin."

Cost of revenues is also affected by our long selling cycle and implementation period for our BPO services, which require significant commitments of capital, resources and time by both our clients and us. Before committing to use our services, potential clients require us to expend substantial time and resources educating them as to the value of our services and assessing the feasibility of integrating our systems and processes with theirs. In addition, once we are engaged by a client in a new contract, our cost of revenues may represent a higher percentage of revenues until the implementation phase for that contract of three to four months is completed. We also expect cost of revenues to increase when we add new operations facilities due to increases in telecommunications and rent expenses and other facilities operating costs. As we increase the size, number and complexity of projects for our clients and broaden our client base and as our business volumes increase, however, we expect to benefit from economies of scale and a more effective utilization of resources, which we expect will decrease our related cost of revenues.

SG&A Expenses

Our general and administrative expenses are comprised of expenses relating to salaries of senior management and other support personnel, legal and other professional fees, telecommunications, utilities and other miscellaneous administrative costs. Selling and marketing expenses primarily consist of salaries of sales and marketing personnel, travel and brand building. We expect SG&A expenses to continue to increase in



absolute dollars to support our planned growth. We also expect our accounting, insurance and legal fees to increase after the consummation of this offering as a result of being a public company. SG&A expenses also include non-cash amortization of deferred stock compensation expense related to our issuance of stock options to senior management, members of our board of directors and advisory board, other support personnel and consultants.

Depreciation and Amortization

Depreciation and amortization pertains to depreciation and amortization of our tangible assets, including network equipment, cabling, computers, office furniture and equipment, motor vehicles and leasehold improvements. Non-cash amortization of deferred stock compensation expenses are not included in depreciation and amortization, but are included as an element of compensation expenses as described above.

Other Income (Expense)

Other income (expense) includes interest income and expense and foreign exchange gains or losses.

Foreign Exchange

Exchange Rates

Although a substantial portion of our revenues are denominated in pounds sterling (52.0% for the nine months ended September 30, 2004) or U.S. dollars (48.0% for that period), most of our expenses (74.0% for that period) are incurred and paid in the Indian rupee. The exchange rates between the Indian rupee and the pound sterling and the U.S. dollar have changed substantially in recent years and may fluctuate substantially in the future. The results of our operations are affected as the rupee appreciates or depreciates against the U.S. dollar or the pound sterling. See "—Qualitative and Quantitative Disclosures About Market Risk —Components of Market Risk."

In addition, we report our financial results in U.S. dollars and a substantial portion of our revenues is earned in pounds sterling. Accordingly, our results of operations are adversely affected as the pound sterling depreciates against the U.S. dollar. See "—Qualitative and Quantitative Disclosures About Market Risk—Components of Market Risk—Exchange Rate Risk."

Currency Regulation

According to the prevailing foreign exchange regulations in India, an exporter of BPO services which is registered with a software technology park or an export processing zone in India, such as EXL India, is required to realize its export proceeds within a period of twelve months from the date of exports. Similarly, in the event that such exporter has received any advance against exports in foreign exchange from its overseas customers, it will have to render the requisite services so that the advances so received are earned within a period of twelve months. If EXL India did not meet these conditions, it would be required to obtain permission to export foreign currency from the Reserve Bank of India.

EXL Holdings receives payments under most of our client contracts and is invoiced by EXL India in respect of services that EXL India provides to our clients under these contracts. EXL India holds the foreign currency it receives, primarily from EXL Holdings, in an export earners foreign currency account. All foreign exchange requirements, including import of capital goods, expenses incurred during foreign traveling of employees and discharge of foreign exchange can be met using the foreign currency in that account. As and when funds are required in India, these funds are transferred to an ordinary rupee account.

We also maintain certain foreign currency accounts outside India with the prior approval of the Reserve Bank of India to meet our foreign exchange requirements outside India.

Income Taxes

The Indian Finance Act, 2000 provides EXL India with a ten-year holiday from Indian corporate income taxes as an entity exporting IT services from designated software technology parks and export processing zones

in India. The Finance Act, 2000 phases out the tax holiday over a ten-year period from fiscal 2000 through fiscal 2009. Accordingly, facilities set up in India on or before March 31, 2000 have a ten-year tax holiday, new facilities set up on or before March 31, 2001 have a nine-year tax holiday and so forth until March 31, 2009. After March 31, 2009, the tax holiday will no longer be available to new facilities. EXL India provides BPO services from its two wholly-owned export oriented units situated in Noida and Pune. The income derived from the services rendered from these facilities is not subject to taxes in India until March 31, 2009.

As a result of the tax holiday, our BPO service operations have been subject to relatively lower tax liabilities. The tax holiday allowed us to recognize income tax expense of \$0.3 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 compared to \$1.0 million that we would have incurred if the tax holiday had not been available for that period (without accounting for double taxation treaty set-offs). When our tax holiday expires or terminates, our tax expense will materially increase. While we have incurred losses under applicable Indian tax laws, we have decided not to carry forward these losses.

U.S. and Indian transfer-pricing regulations require that any international transaction involving associated enterprises be at an arm's length price. Transactions among our subsidiaries and us may be considered such transactions. Accordingly, we determine the pricing among our associated enterprises on the basis of detailed functional and economic analysis involving benchmarking against transactions among entities that are not under common control. If the applicable income tax authorities review any of our tax returns and determine that the transfer price we applied was not appropriate, we may incur increased tax liability, including accrued interest and penalties.

EXL Holdings is subject to U.S. income taxes on the profits it recognizes in the United States.

Acquisition History

Our pre-predecessor, EXL Inc., was formed on April 9, 1999 and began commercial operations in October 2000. On August 1, 2001, EXL Inc. was acquired by Conseco in the 2001 Acquisition and operated as Conseco's wholly-owned subsidiary, providing services principally to Conseco and its affiliates until November 14, 2002. Conseco accounted for the acquisition using the purchase method. All purchase accounting adjustments recorded by Conseco were pushed down to the financial statements of our predecessor as the acquisition by Conseco created a new accounting basis for our predecessor. Accordingly, our predecessor recognized goodwill of \$46.0 million. Our predecessor subsequently recorded a goodwill impairment charge of \$46.0 million.

We were formed by a group including Vikram Talwar, Rohit Kapoor, Oak Hill Capital Partners L.P., FTVentures and certain other members of our senior management team. On November 14, 2002 we purchased EXL Inc. from Conseco in the 2002 Acquisition and EXL Inc. became our wholly-owned subsidiary. We accounted for the 2002 Acquisition using the purchase method in accordance with SFAS No. 141 "Business Combination" ("SFAS 141"). The fair value of the net assets acquired exceeded the cost. In accordance with SFAS 141, we allocated the excess of the fair value over the cost to the non-current assets acquired. Such allocation resulted in reducing the carrying value of fixed assets to zero, and we recognized the remaining excess of the fair value of the net assets acquired over cost of approximately \$5.0 million as an extraordinary gain in our consolidated financial statements. As a result, the net carrying value of the fixed assets we acquired in the 2002 Acquisition were recorded at zero value in our books, causing depreciation expense to decline significantly after the 2002 Acquisition.

Critical Accounting Policies

We consider the policies discussed below to be critical to an understanding of our financial statements, as their application places the most significant demands on management's judgment regarding matters that are inherently uncertain. These policies include revenue recognition, estimating tax liabilities and stock-based compensation. These accounting policies and the associated risks are set out below. Future events may not develop exactly as forecast, and estimates routinely require adjustment.

Revenue Recognition

We derive revenues from BPO and advisory services provided on a cost-plus, time-and-materials or unit-priced basis. We recognize revenues as services are rendered, provided that persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, there are no remaining obligations with respect to the services rendered and collection is considered probable. We invoice clients in accordance with agreed rates and billing arrangements. We recognize revenues from the last billing date to the balance sheet date as unbilled revenues, and we recognize billings in excess of revenues earned or advances received from clients as deferred income.

Under cost-plus arrangements, we apply a mark-up (based on the service levels we achieve) to the contractually agreed direct and apportioned indirect costs we incur and invoice the client for the marked-up cost. Time-and-materials arrangements typically involve billings based on productive time as we perform the related services. Unit-price arrangements involve billings based on productive units as we deliver the services to the client.

Income Taxes

As part of the process of preparing our consolidated financial statements, we estimate our income taxes in each of the jurisdictions in which we operate. Tax estimates include decisions regarding the timing and amount of deductions and the allocation of income among various tax jurisdictions. Based on our evaluation of our tax position and the information presently available to us, we believe we have adequately accrued for probable exposures as of September 30, 2004. To the extent we are able to prevail in matters for which accruals have been established or are required to pay amounts in excess of our reserves, our effective tax rate in a given financial statement period may be materially impacted.

Applicable transfer pricing regulations require that any international transaction involving associated enterprises be at an arm's length price. Transactions amongst our subsidiaries and us may be considered such transactions. Accordingly, we determine the pricing among our associated enterprises on the basis of detailed functional and economic analysis involving benchmarking against transactions among entities that are not under common control.

We recognize deferred tax assets and liabilities for future tax consequences attributable to temporary differences between the financial statements carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases and operating loss carry forwards. We measure deferred tax assets and liabilities using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. We recognize the effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates in income in the period that includes the enactment date.

We determine if a valuation allowance is required or not on the basis of an assessment of whether it is more likely than not that a deferred tax asset will be realized. Accordingly, we have provided a valuation allowance against our entire net deferred tax asset. This assessment takes into consideration tax planning strategies, including levels of historical taxable income and assumptions regarding the availability and character of future taxable income over the periods in which the deferred tax assets are deductible. The effect of a change in judgment concerning the realizability of deferred tax assets would be included in income from continuing operations.

Stock-based Compensation

We have adopted the disclosure-only provisions of SFAS No. 123, "Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation" ("SFAS 123"). Under SFAS 123, we are permitted to measure compensation costs for stock options using the intrinsic value method prescribed by Accounting Principles Board Opinion No. 25, "Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees" ("APB 25"). Under APB 25, compensation expense is generally not recognized when both the exercise price is the same as the market price and the number of shares to be issued is



set on the date the employee stock option is granted. We have chosen to use the intrinsic value method to measure our compensation costs. If we had used the fair value method, we would have recognized additional compensation expense. See Note 2 to our consolidated financial statements.

In the past, we awarded a limited number of stock options to employees at exercise prices that were below fair market value. For these options, we record deferred stock-based compensation charges in the amount by which the exercise price of an option is less than the deemed fair value of our common stock at the date of grant. We amortize the deferred compensation charges ratably over the vesting period of the underlying option awards. We use the fair value method under SFAS 123 to account for options granted to non-employees.

Results of Operations

In the following discussion and analysis, periods prior to August 1, 2001 represent the accounts of our pre-predecessor EXL Inc. prior to the 2001 Acquisition; periods on or after August 1, 2001 and prior to November 15, 2002 represent the accounts of our predecessor EXL Inc. after the 2001 Acquisition; and periods on or after November 15, 2002 represent our accounts after the 2002 Acquisition. Our fiscal year ends on December 31. Prior to the 2001 Acquisition, our fiscal year ended on March 31. Accordingly, for the period prior to the 2001 Acquisition, we are presenting income statement data herein for the period from April 1 to July 31, 2001.

We have combined financial information for the period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002 (predecessor) and the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 (successor) included elsewhere in this prospectus for supplemental purposes in comparing our results for 2002 and 2003. The presentation of this unaudited combined consolidated financial information is not a recognized presentation under GAAP and is not indicative of our operating results for the year ended December 31, 2002.

The following table summarizes our results of operations (dollars in millions):

	Period from April 1 to July 31, 2001		Period from August 1 to December 31, 2001		Period from January 1 to November 14, 2002		Period from November 15 to December 31, 2002		Combined Year Ended December 31, 2002		Year Ended December 31, 2003		Nine Months Ended September 30, 2003		Nine Months Ended September 30, 2004	
									(unau	dited)			(una	udited)	(una	udited)
Revenues(1)	\$	3.2	\$	8.7	\$	23.8	\$	3.3	\$	27.1	\$	27.8	\$`	19.0	\$`	43.1
Cost of revenues(2)		2.2		4.6		11.7		1.3		13.0		18.4		12.6		27.2
Gross profit		1.0		4.1		12.1		2.0		14.1		9.4		6.4		15.9
Operating expenses: General and administrative and selling																
and marketing expenses(3)		2.2		3.0		9.4		3.0		12.4		9.0		6.6		8.8
Depreciation and amortization		0.4		1.0		3.9				3.9		0.4		0.2		2.7
Total operating expenses		2.6		4.0	. <u> </u>	13.3		3.0		16.3		9.4		6.8		11.5
Income (loss) from operations		(1.6)		0.1		(1.2)		(1.0)		(2.2)		_		(0.4)		4.4
Other income (expense):																
Foreign exchange gain (loss)		_		(0.1)		_		0.1				0.4		0.4		
Interest and other income		_						_				0.2		0.2		0.2
Interest expense		—		—				—				(0.3)		(0.2)		(0.3)
Goodwill impairment(4)				_		(46.0)		_				_		_		
Income (loss) before income taxes and																
extraordinary item		(1.6)		—		(47.2)		(0.9)				0.3		_		4.3
Income tax provision						0.1						0.8		0.7		0.3
Income (loss) before extraordinary gain		(1.6)		_		(47.3)		(0.9)				(0.5)		(0.7)		4.0
Extraordinary gain								5.0				<u>`</u>		<u> </u>		
Net income (loss)	\$	(1.6)		_	\$	(47.3)	\$	4.1			\$	(0.5)	\$	(0.7)	\$	4.0
	_		_				_				_		_		_	

(1) In accordance with GAAP, we include the amount of telecommunications and travel-related costs that are billed to and reimbursed by our clients in our revenues.

(2) Cost of revenues includes non-cash amortization of deferred stock compensation expense relating to our issuance of stock options to employees directly involved in providing services to our clients. Cost of revenues excludes depreciation and amortization related to fixed assets.

(3) SG&A expenses include non-cash amortization of deferred stock compensation expense relating to our issuance of stock options to our non-operations staff.

(4) Impairment of goodwill in connection with the 2001 Acquisition recognized by our predecessor.

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2004 Compared to Nine Months Ended September 30, 2003

Revenues. Revenues increased approximately 126.8% from \$19.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 (including \$0.6 million of reimbursable expenses) to \$43.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 (including \$3.1 million of reimbursable expenses) primarily as a result of the growth of our client base, the increase in size and number of services we provided and the addition of new services, such as advisory services. We added seven new clients for our services, including advisory services, during the nine months ended September 30, 2004. Revenues generated from new clients were \$7.9 million for the nine months

ended September 30, 2003 accounting for 41.6% of the revenues as compared to \$3.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 accounting for 8.6% of the revenues. These increases were partially offset by a decline in revenues from Conseco, principally as a result of Conseco's reduced business activity following its bankruptcy in late 2002. For the nine months ended September 30, 2004, Conseco contributed 3.0% of revenues compared to 23.7% of revenues for the nine months ended September 30, 2003.

Cost of Revenues. Cost of revenues increased 115.9% from \$12.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 (including \$0.6 million of reimbursable expenses) to \$27.2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 (including \$3.1 million of reimbursable expenses). The increase was primarily attributable to an increase in the salaries and personnel expenses associated with the growth in the number of our employees in operations from 2,323 at September 30, 2003 to 3,887 at September 30, 2004. Salaries and personnel expenses increased from \$7.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004. Cost of revenues also increased due to an increase in reimbursable expenses primarily as a result of substantially increased client-site training.

Facilities operating costs increased from \$1.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 to \$3.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 primarily as a result of our increased workforce and the addition of our Pune facility, which became operational in January 2004. Our technology and telecom operating costs increased 60.7% from \$2.8 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 to \$4.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 primarily as a result of our increased business volume.

As a percentage of revenues, cost of revenues decreased from 66.3% for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 to 63.1% for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 due to improved employee utilization.

Gross Profit. Gross profit increased 148.4% from \$6.4 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 to \$15.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004. As a percentage of revenues, gross profit increased from 33.7% for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 to 36.9% for the nine months ended September 30, 2004.

SG&A Expenses. SG&A expenses increased 33.3% from \$6.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 to \$8.8 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004. This increase was primarily due to increased salary and personnel expenses relating to our non-operations staff incurred to expand our sales efforts and organizational infrastructure. Salary and personnel expenses increased from \$3.8 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 to \$5.4 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004. SG&A expenses declined as a percentage of revenues from 34.7% for the nine months ended September 30, 2004. We believe that the rate of increase in our SG&A expenses was lower than the corresponding increase in our revenues as a result of our more effective utilization of resources and increased economies of scale.

Depreciation and Amortization. Depreciation and amortization increased significantly from \$0.2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 to \$2.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004. The 2002 Acquisition of EXL Inc. from Conseco resulted in negative goodwill. In accordance with SFAS 141, we allocated the excess of the fair value over cost to the fixed assets and other non current assets acquired thereby reducing their carrying value to zero as of November 15, 2002. Accordingly there was minimal depreciation for the nine months ended September 30, 2003. Depreciation for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 includes depreciation on fixed assets acquired for our Pune facility, which became operational in January 2004.

Income/(Loss) From Operations. Income from operations has improved from a loss of \$0.4 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 to income of \$4.4 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004. The increase in operating margin was primarily due to increased revenues from clients other than Conseco resulting from our sales and marketing efforts during 2003.

Other Income/(Expenses). Other income for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 was \$0.4 million as compared to expenses of \$0.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004, primarily due to exchange rate fluctuations and a decline in interest income resulting from lower average cash balances in our bank accounts and lower interest rates.

Provision for Income Taxes. The provision for income taxes, which was for U.S. federal alternative minimum tax, decreased from \$0.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 to \$0.3 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004.

Net Income/(Loss). Net income was \$4.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 as compared to a net loss of \$0.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003.

Year Ended December 31, 2003 Compared to Combined Year Ended December 31, 2002

Revenues. Although our revenues increased 2.6% from \$27.1 million for 2002 (including \$0.1 million of reimbursable expenses) to \$27.8 million for 2003 (including \$0.6 million of reimbursable expenses), we experienced a significant shift in our revenues mix from 2002 to 2003. In 2003, our revenue sources diversified geographically to include clients in the United Kingdom (representing 43.0% of our 2003 revenues) primarily as a result of our entry into a large contract with Norwich Union, whereas in 2002 all of our revenues were derived from North American clients. Revenues generated from new clients, including Norwich Union, grew from \$ 0.1 million in 2002 to \$12.0 million in 2003, accounting for 43.2% of our revenues in 2003 compared to 0.4% in 2002. These increases were, however, partially offset by a decline in revenues from Conseco. The overall contribution of Conseco to our revenues decreased from 94.0% in 2002 to 18.0% in 2003 as a result of the 2002 Acquisition and the bankruptcy of Conseco in late 2002.

Cost of Revenues. Cost of revenues increased by 41.5% from \$13.0 million in 2002 (including \$0.1 million of reimbursable expenses) to \$18.4 million in 2003 (including \$0.6 million of reimbursable expenses). This increase in cost of revenues was primarily due to an increase in personnel costs from \$6.6 million in 2002 to \$11.2 million in 2003. In 2003, because of a significant decline in Conseco operations, a large number of our employees were redeployed to new client processes, resulting in additional redeployment and training costs. In addition, in 2003, we substantially increased the scope and scale of services provided to two of our largest clients. As a result, even though revenues did not increase, salary costs increased due to large-scale investment in hiring, recruitment and training of new staff and training and redeployment of existing staff. The number of our employees in operations increased from 1,541 at December 31, 2002 to 2,321 at December 31, 2003.

Gross Profit. Gross profit decreased 33.3% from \$14.1 million in 2002 to \$9.4 million in 2003 primarily due to the reduction in the volume of services we provided to Conseco as a result of our shift in focus to new clients following the 2002 Acquisition and the bankruptcy of Conseco in late 2002. As a percentage of revenues, gross profit decreased from 52.0% in 2002 to 33.8% in 2003.

Depreciation and Amortization. Depreciation and amortization decreased by 89.7% from \$3.9 million in 2002 to \$0.4 million in 2003. In 2003, all of our depreciation was attributable to depreciation of our facilities capitalized after the 2002 Acquisition. As a result of the 2002 Acquisition, we recognized negative goodwill. In accordance with SFAS 141, we allocated the excess of the fair value over cost to the fixed assets and other non-current assets acquired, thereby reducing the carrying value of those assets to zero. As a result, depreciation in 2003 declined significantly in comparison to 2002.

SG&A Expenses. SG&A expenses decreased 27.4% from \$12.4 million in 2002 to \$9.0 million in 2003 due to increased expenses in 2002 resulting from the 2002 Acquisition and the agreements relating to the winding down of Conseco operations at the end of 2002. Due to increased expenses and decreased revenues resulting from the 2002 Acquisition and the winding down of Conseco operations at the end of 2002, SG&A expenses decreased as a percentage of revenues from 45.8% in 2002 to approximately 32.4% in 2003.

Year Ended December 31, 2003 Compared to Period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002

The accounting period of fiscal year 2003 is not comparable with the accounting period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 due to the different accounting basis and the difference in the length of the accounting periods.

Revenues. Revenues increased from \$3.3 million for the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 to \$27.8 million in 2003 (including \$0.6 million of reimbursable expenses) as a result of the different lengths of accounting periods, the growth of our client base and the increase in the size, number and complexity of projects for our clients. Revenues from Conseco decreased from 92.0% in the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 to 18.0% in 2003 as a result of our shift in focus to new clients following the 2002 Acquisition and the bankruptcy of Conseco in late 2002.

Cost of Revenues. Cost of revenues increased from 39.4% of revenues in the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 to 66.2% of revenues in 2003. The increase in cost of revenues is primarily due to an increase in personnel costs. In 2003, because of a significant decline in work from Conseco, a large number of our employees were redeployed in new client processes. As a result, we incurred additional redeployment and training costs. In addition, we substantially increased the scope and scale of services provided to two of our largest clients in 2003 and as a result we incurred additional expenses on hiring, recruitment and other infrastructure costs.

Gross Profit. Gross profit decreased from 60.6% of revenues for the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 to 33.8% of revenues in 2003.

SG&A Expenses. SG&A expenses decreased from 90.9% of revenues for the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 to 32.4% of revenues for 2003. This decrease was primarily due to increased expenses resulting from the 2002 Acquisition and the agreements relating to the winding down of Conseco operations during the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002.

Period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 Compared to Period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002

The accounting period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 is not comparable with the accounting period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002 due to the different accounting basis and the difference in the length of the accounting periods.

Revenues. Revenues decreased from \$23.8 million for the period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002 (including \$0.1 million of reimbursable expenses) to \$3.3 million for the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 primarily as a result of the different lengths of accounting periods. Revenues from Conseco decreased from 95.0% of revenues in the period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002 to 92.0% of revenues in the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 to November 14, 2002 to 92.0% of revenues in the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 to the acquisition of a new client and the winding down of Conseco operations following the 2002 Acquisition and Conseco's subsequent bankruptcy in late 2002.

Cost of Revenues. Cost of revenues decreased from 49.2% of revenues in the period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002 to 39.4% of revenues in the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002. The decrease in cost of revenues is primarily due to a decrease in personnel and operations costs resulting from the winding down of Conseco operations following the 2002 Acquisition and Conseco's subsequent bankruptcy in late 2002.

Gross Profit. Gross profit increased from 50.8% of revenues for the period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002 to 60.6% of revenues for the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002.

SG&A Expenses. SG&A expenses increased from 39.5% of revenues for the period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002 to 90.9% of revenues for the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002. This increase was primarily due to increased expenses resulting from the 2002 Acquisition and the agreements relating to the winding down of Conseco operations during the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002.

Period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002 Compared to Period from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001

The accounting period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002 is not comparable with the accounting period from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001 due to the different accounting basis and the difference in the length of the accounting periods.

Revenues. Revenues increased from \$8.7 million for the period August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001 (including \$0.1 million of reimbursable expenses) to \$23.8 million for the period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002 (including \$0.1 million of reimbursable expenses) as a result of the different lengths of accounting periods and the increase in the volume of services we provided to Conseco. Revenues from Conseco remained stable, representing 95.0% of revenues for the period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002 and for the period from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001.

Cost of Revenues. Cost of revenues decreased from 52.9% of revenues in the period from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001 to 49.2% of revenues in the period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002. This was mainly as a result of higher salaries costs and higher technology infrastructure costs on account of the expansion of our operations in the latter period.

Period from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001 Compared to Period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001

The accounting period from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001 is not comparable with the accounting period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001 due to the different accounting basis and the difference in the length of the accounting periods.

Revenues. Revenues increased from \$3.2 million for the period April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001 to \$8.7 million (including \$0.1 million of reimbursable expenses) for the period August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001 as a result of the different lengths of accounting periods and the increase in the volume of services we provided to Conseco. After the 2001 Acquisition, our predecessor, EXL Inc., became a wholly-owned subsidiary of Conseco. This resulted in a large-scale increase of services provided to Conseco.

Cost of Revenues. Cost of revenues decreased from 68.9% of revenues for the period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001, to 52.9% for the period from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001. This decrease was mainly on account of better utilization of resources as Conseco business volumes increased following the 2001 Acquisition.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Historically, our capital requirements have principally been for establishing offshore operations facilities in India. We expect this to continue for the foreseeable future. We have financed our operations primarily through sales of equity and some debt securities and, more recently, through cash flows from operations. In connection with the 2002 Acquisition in December 2002, we sold promissory notes, preferred stock and common stock to a group of our stockholders and certain members of our management for an aggregate of \$10.1 million. In July 2004, we issued and sold 526,316 shares of our Series A common stock (shares after giving effect to the Share Conversion) to our client, Norwich Union, for an aggregate purchase price in cash of \$12.5 million. At September 30, 2004, we had \$22.7 million in cash and cash equivalents on hand.

Cash provided by operations increased to \$11.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 compared to cash used in operations of approximately \$2.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 due to several factors. First, net income increased to \$4.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 due to several factors. First, net income increased to \$4.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 as a result of our higher business volumes and better utilization of committed resources. In addition, depreciation expense increased to \$2.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 from \$0.2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003, primarily as a result of the capitalization of a 400-seat facility (Center IV in Pune) in January 2004. Furthermore, working capital increased by \$4.7 million compared to a decrease of \$2.3 million for the comparable prior period primarily due to advances we received from Norwich Union and changes in our outstanding receivables and liabilities. Cash used in operations for the year ended December 31, 2003 was \$1.9 million compared to \$2.1 million for the combined 2002 period primarily due to improvements in working capital management.

Cash used in investing activities has been mainly for our purchase of fixed assets, including telecommunications equipment and leasehold improvements, and development of our four operations facilities in India. Cash used in investing activities increased to \$10.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 from \$1.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 primarily due to the development of our 400-seat operations facility in Pune (Center IV). We spent a significant portion of this money on leasehold improvements and technology and telecommunications infrastructure. Cash used in investing activities was \$5.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2003 compared to inflow of cash from investing activities of \$2.3 million for the combined 2002 period. The inflow in the combined 2002 period was primarily a result of cash aggregating \$7.0 million acquired in the acquisition of EXL Inc. during the period.

Cash provided by financing activities increased to \$12.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 from \$0.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003, primarily as a result of the investment of \$12.5 million in us by Norwich Union in July 2004 in return for 526,316 shares of our Series A common stock. Cash provided by financing activities decreased to \$0.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2003 compared to \$21.3 million for the combined 2002 period. In the combined 2002 period, we received capital contributions aggregating \$12.0 million from Conseco and \$10.1 million of proceeds from new investors after the 2002 Acquisition in return for common shares, preferred shares and senior long-term debt.

We made capital expenditures of approximately \$10.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004, \$5.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2003 and approximately \$4.8 million for the combined 2002 period. We currently expect our annual capital expenditures to be approximately \$11.3 million in 2004, largely to service our clients' needs, of which \$10.5 million had been made as of September 30, 2004. In addition, we expect to incur approximately \$12.0 million of capital expenditures in 2005, primarily to develop a new operations facility in Noida, India, which is scheduled to open by mid-2005, and a new operations facility outside of India, which is scheduled to open by the end of 2005. Capital expenditures we make to serve our clients' needs primarily represent computer hardware and software we purchase in connection with managing client operations. The timing and volume of such capital expenditures in the future will be affected by new contracts we may enter or the expansion of our existing contracts. We currently have no individually large outstanding commitments for capital expenditures.

We intend to use the proceeds from this offering to redeem all outstanding shares of our Series A preferred stock, the liquidation preference of which was \$5.5 million at September 30, 2004, and repay all outstanding stockholders' promissory notes, the aggregate principal amount of which plus accrued but unpaid interest was \$5.3 million at September 30, 2004, and for working capital and general corporate purposes. We believe that cash flow from operations and the net proceeds from this offering will be sufficient to meet our ongoing capital expenditure, working capital and other cash needs over the next twelve months.

Contractual Obligations

The following table sets forth our contractual obligations as of September 30, 2004:

		Payments Due by Period (in minions)					
	Less than 1 year	1-3 years	4-5 years	After 5 years	Total		
Long-term debt	_	_	\$ 5.3	_	\$5.3		
Capital leases	\$ 0.2	\$ 0.4	_	_	0.6		
Operating leases	0.5	0.5	_		1.0		
Purchase obligations	1.9		—		1.9		
Service and supply contracts	0.6		—		0.6		
		<u> </u>	. <u></u>	<u> </u>			
Total contractual cash obligations	\$ 3.2	\$ 0.9	\$ 5.3	_	\$9.4		

Payments Due by Period (in millions)

We have entered into an Insurance Services Framework Agreement and related Virtual Shareholders' Agreement with Norwich Union pursuant to which we have granted Norwich Union the option from February 2007 through February 2011 to assume the operations of one of our facilities in Pune, India, upon the payment of an amount that will approximate the net asset value of that facility on the date of transfer plus the aggregate amount of certain foregone profits. The exercise of this option would result in both a loss of revenues and the loss of all of our employees who are at that time working under that contract. We expect that any decline in revenues that we would experience if Norwich Union exercises this option would be partially offset by a decrease in expenses associated with the operation of the Pune facilities. See "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions—Agreements with Norwich Union—Option to Purchase Stock of NCOP."

EXL India has been established as an "Export—Oriented Undertaking" enterprise under the Export Import Policy, a policy formulated by the government of India that has provided us with certain incentives on the import of capital goods. Under this policy, EXL India must achieve certain export ratios and realize revenues attributable to exports of \$70.8 million over a period of five years from 2000 to 2005. EXL India has consistently generated the required levels of export revenues since 2000. For 2004 and 2005, EXL India is required to have export revenues of \$23.2 million. As of September 30, 2004, EXL India had already exceeded this target. In the event that EXL India is unable to achieve its commitments over the specified period, it may be required to refund these incentives along with penalties and fines.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

As of September 30, 2004, we had no off-balance sheet arrangements or obligations.

Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

General

Market risk is the loss of future earnings, to fair values or to future cash flows that may result from a change in the price of a financial instrument. The value of a financial instrument may change as a result of changes in the interest rates, foreign currency exchange rates, commodity prices, equity prices and other market changes that affect market risk sensitive instruments. Market risk is attributable to all market sensitive financial instruments including foreign currency receivables and payables.

Our exposure to market risk is a function of our borrowing activities and revenue generating activities in foreign currency. The objective of market risk management is to avoid excessive exposure of our earnings and equity to loss. Most of our exposure to market arises out of our foreign currency accounts receivable.

Risk Management Procedures

We manage market risk through our treasury operations. Our senior management and our board of directors approve our treasury operation's objectives and policies. The activities of our treasury operations include management of cash resources, implementing hedging strategies for foreign currency exposures, borrowing strategies, if any, and ensuring compliance with market risk limits and policies.

Components of Market Risk

Exchange Rate Risk. Our exposure to market risk arises principally from exchange rate risk. Although substantially all of our revenues are denominated in pounds sterling or U.S. dollars, approximately 74.0% of our expenses are incurred and paid in the Indian rupee. The exchange rates among the Indian rupee and the pound sterling and the U.S. dollar have changed substantially in recent years and may fluctuate substantially in the future. See "—Foreign Exchange—Exchange Rates."

Our exchange rate risk primarily arises from our foreign currency revenues, receivables and payables. Based upon our level of operations during the nine months ended September 30, 2004 and excluding any hedging arrangements that we had in place during that period, a 5.0% appreciation/depreciation in the pound sterling against the U.S. dollar would have increased/decreased revenues for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 by approximately \$1.1 million. Similarly, a 5.0% depreciation in the Indian rupee against the U.S. dollar would have increased/decreased revenues for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 by approximately \$1.3 million. Conversely, a 5.0% appreciation in the Indian rupee against the U.S. dollar would have increased our expenses incurred and paid in rupees during the nine months ended September 30, 2004 by approximately \$1.3 million. Conversely, a 5.0% appreciation in the Indian rupee against the U.S. dollar would have increased our expenses incurred and paid in rupees during the nine months ended September 30, 2004 by approximately \$1.5 million.

We have sought to reduce the effect of Indian rupee-U.S. dollar exchange rate fluctuations on our operating results by purchasing forward foreign exchange contracts to cover a portion of outstanding accounts receivable designated in foreign currencies. We entered into forward exchange contracts during the year ended December 31, 2003 and during the nine months ended September 30, 2004. None of these contracts were outstanding at December 31, 2003. Forward exchange contracts with a notional amount of \$7.5 million were outstanding at September 30, 2004. The fair value of such contracts at September 30, 2004 was \$0.2 million. The forward foreign exchange contracts typically mature within nine months, must be settled on the day of maturity and may be cancelled subject to the payment of any gains or losses in the difference between the contract exchange rate and the market exchange rate on the date of cancellation. We use these instruments as economic hedges and not for speculative purposes. We may not purchase contracts adequate to insulate ourselves from Indian rupee-U.S. dollar foreign exchange currency risks. In addition, any such contracts may not perform adequately as a hedging mechanism. We may, in the future, adopt more active hedging policies, and have done so in the past.

Interest Rate Risk. Our exposure to interest rate risk arises principally from interest bearing instruments including preferred stock and senior promissory notes payable to stockholders. We have \$4.5 million in aggregate principal amount of our Series A preferred stock and \$4.9 million in aggregate principal amount of senior promissory notes outstanding as of September 30, 2004. Interest on the principal amount of stockholders' promissory note is payable on maturity and accrues at a rate equal to the greater of 2.02% semiannually or LIBOR. Holders of our preferred stock are entitled to receive annual dividends, as and when declared by ExlService Holdings out of funds legally available in an amount equal to 10.0% of the liquidation preference per share. Such dividends are payable, at our election, in cash or in the form of an additional liquidation preference and accrue annually, but are to be paid only upon redemption, liquidation or as otherwise declared by us. Because we intend to use the proceeds from this offering to redeem all of our outstanding Series A preferred stock, plus accrued but unpaid dividends to the date of redemption and repay all of our outstanding stockholders' promissory notes, plus accrued but unpaid interest to the date of repayment, we do not expect our exposure to interest rate fluctuations to be significant following this offering.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In January 2003, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued FASB Interpretation ("FIN") No. 46, "Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities, an interpretation of Accounting Research Bulletin No. 51" ("FIN 46"). The primary objectives of FIN 46 are to provide guidance on the identification of entities for which control is achieved through means other than through voting rights ("variable interest entities" or "VIEs") and how to determine when and which business enterprise should consolidate the VIE. This new model for consolidation applies to an entity in which either: (a) the equity investors (if any) do not have a controlling financial interest; or (b) the equity investment at risk is insufficient to finance that entity's activities without receiving additional subordinated financial support from other parties. In addition, FIN 46 requires that both the primary beneficiary and all other enterprises with a significant variable interest in a VIE make additional disclosures. The adoption of FIN 46 has not had any significant impact on our results of operations or financial position.

In May 2003, FASB issued SFAS No. 150, "Accounting for Certain Financial Instruments with Characteristics of Both Liabilities and Equity" ("SFAS 150"), which establishes standards for how an issuer of financial instruments classifies and measures certain financial instruments with characteristics of both liabilities and equity. It requires that an issuer classify a financial instrument that is within its scope as a liability (or an asset in some circumstances) if, at inception, the monetary value of the obligation is based solely or predominantly on a fixed monetary amount known at inception, variation in something other than the fair value of the issuer's equity shares or variations inversely related to changes in the fair value of the issuer's equity shares. SFAS 150 is effective for financial instruments entered into or modified after May 31, 2003, and otherwise effective at the beginning of the first interim period beginning after June 15, 2003. The adoption of SFAS 150 has not had any significant impact on our results of operations or financial position.

BUSINESS

Overview

We are a leading provider of value-added offshore BPO solutions, primarily serving the needs of Global 1000 companies in the BFSI segment. We generated revenues of \$43.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 compared to \$19.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003, representing an increase of 126.8%. We believe we are well-positioned to continue our growth within the expanding BFSI segment of the BPO services market, leveraging our strong domain expertise and our global delivery model.

We combine in-depth knowledge of the BFSI segment with proven broad-based expertise in providing integrated front-, middle- and back-office process outsourcing solutions and managing large-scale processes for our U.S.-based and U.K.-based clients. We have successfully migrated over 140 processes covering a broad array of products and services to our operations centers. In the insurance industry, our service offerings include migration and end-to-end outsourcing of insurance claims processing, opening, issuing and servicing policies, agency management and premium administration for life, property and casualty insurers. In the banking and financial services industry, our service offerings include collections, cash management, loan servicing, research and reconciliation, finance and accounting processes and customer support for mortgage banks, retail banks and consumer finance companies. We also offer technical support solutions and specialized advisory services to our clients including BPO opportunity identification, solution identification, process mapping and documentation, process reengineering and business risk compliance services. We use these strategic solutions as part of our marketing strategy to expand our client base and to migrate clients into our longer-term BPO service offerings.

A substantial majority of our BPO business is under long-term contracts having initial terms ranging from three to seven years. In the first nine months of 2004, substantially all of our BPO services revenues were derived from such multi-year contracts. Our largest clients are Norwich Union and Dell (including Dell Financial Services), which together under several contracts accounted for 77.4% of our total revenues for the nine months ended September 30, 2004. Other clients include Allianz, Deloitte & Touche, IndyMac Bank FSB, Prudential Financial Inc., one of the three largest U.S. insurance companies and one of the three largest U.S. banks. A significant portion of our business relates to processes that are integral to our clients' operations, and the close nature of these relationships allows us to develop strong strategic and long-term relationships with them.

We operate integrated global delivery platforms supported by a state-of-the-art, scalable infrastructure. We market our services directly through our sales and marketing team, which operates out of New York City and London, England, and our business development team, which operates out of Noida, India. We have senior managers with extensive experience in the BFSI segment as well as the business practices of leading multi-national corporations. Our operations centers are located in India, which enables us to leverage India's large talent pool of highly qualified and educated English-speaking technical professionals, who are able to handle complex processes that combine functional processing and domain expertise. By basing our operations in India, we believe we can offer consistently high quality services at substantially lower costs than those available from in-house facilities or U.S.-based or U.K.-based outsourcing providers. In addition, we are committed to investing in an operations facility outside of India by the end of 2005, which we believe will enhance our global delivery model and provide higher value to our clients through risk diversification and access to a wider talent pool.

We believe our reputation for operational excellence is widely recognized by our clients and is an important competitive advantage. We use Six Sigma methodology to identify process inefficiencies and improve productivity in client and support processes. We also deliver continued process enhancements by soliciting and implementing process improvements from employees and through our proprietary software tools. As part of our commitment to quality, we have been awarded an ISO 9001:2000 certification for quality assurance and a BS7799 certification for information security. We expect to be certified by the Customer Operations Performance Center, Inc. ("COPC") in BPO, collections and electronic transactions for our Noida operations in the first quarter of 2005.

History

We were founded in 1999 by a group of experienced professionals including Vikram Talwar, the former Chief Executive Officer and Managing Director of Ernst & Young Consulting India and the former Country Manager for Bank of America in India and other Asian countries, and Rohit Kapoor, the former Business Head for South Asian clients at Deutsche Bank Private Bank and a former head of non-resident Indian banking at Bank of America. Mr. Talwar is our Vice Chairman and Chief Executive Officer and Mr. Kapoor is our President and Chief Financial Officer.

In August 2001, we were acquired by Conseco and operated as its wholly-owned subsidiary and in-house business processing service provider for the following 14 months. Through this relationship, we gained a deep understanding of the financial services sector, especially back-office processing functions and debt collections. In November 2002, Messrs. Talwar and Kapoor, Oak Hill Capital Partners, FTVentures and certain members of our senior management team purchased EXL Inc. from Conseco in the 2002 Acquisition and EXL Inc. became our wholly-owned subsidiary.

The BPO Industry

BPO involves the transfer of management and execution of one or more business processes or entire business functions to an external service provider. BPO service providers work with clients to develop and deliver business process innovations that transform their business or deliver higher performance at lower costs. Outsourcing can enable organizations to enhance profitability and increase efficiency and reliability, permitting them to concentrate on their core areas of competence. BPO is a long-term strategic commitment for companies that, once implemented, is generally not subject to cyclical spending or information technology budget reductions. According to the Gartner Report, BPO engagements are typically structured on a multi-year contract basis and are generally renewed.

Demand for offshore BPO services has grown substantially in recent years. According to the most recent Gartner Report, offshore BPO services are expected to generate revenues of \$3.0 billion in 2004, which revenues are expected to grow to approximately \$24.2 billion in 2007, a CAGR of 100.6%. The Indian BPO industry is expected to receive approximately \$2.0 billion in 2004, or 67.0% of the total offshore BPO market, which revenues are expected to grow to an estimated \$13.8 billion by 2007, a CAGR of 90.4%. The main forces driving this growth are the need to control costs and increase operating efficiencies, service capabilities and competitive advantages. Companies also use outsourcing to drive revenue growth by expanding service offerings that otherwise would be too costly to administer or through enhanced receivable collections that would not be cost-efficient to pursue using internal staff. According to a 2004 report published by the National Association of Software and Service Companies (the "NASSCOM Report"), Indian BPO service providers can offer clients cost savings of approximately 40-50% and higher free cash flows through reduced investments in physical infrastructure, telecommunication and equipment. We believe the demand for BPO services will be primarily led by industries that are transaction-driven and that require significant customer interactions, such as BFSI, telecommunications, healthcare and retail. The high cost of servicing a large number of small customer accounts makes outsourcing a compelling strategic alternative for these industries.

The BFSI Segment

The BFSI segment is characterized by intense competition among traditional players and new entrants, as well as rapid technological innovation. As a result of these challenges, we believe that the BFSI segment is adopting BPO more rapidly than other industries. Organizations in the BFSI segment continue to outsource their key business processes to third parties to reduce costs, improve process quality, handle increased transaction volumes and ensure redundancy. In selecting BPO vendors, the BFSI segment remains focused on vendor responsiveness, customer service and quality and an ability to smoothly transition complex processes and develop customized solutions.



Trend Towards Offshore Delivery of BPO Services

Global demand for high-quality, lower-cost BPO services from external providers, combined with operational and cost improvements in international telecommunications and the automation of many business services, have created a significant opportunity for BPO service providers that are able to take advantage of an offshore talent pool. The effective use of offshore personnel can offer a variety of benefits, including lower costs and a large pool of highly qualified employees. As a result, many companies are moving selected front-, middle- and back-office processes to providers with offshore delivery capabilities. According to the NASSCOM Report, U.S. businesses dominate the demand for offshore outsourcing services, accounting for a substantial majority of the total market. Europe, with the United Kingdom being the dominant participant, and Japan account for the majority of the remainder of the market.

Over the past decade, India has emerged as a preferred location for organizations planning to outsource services ranging from insurance claims processing, payroll processing, medical transcription, customer relationship management and supply chain management to back-office operations such as accounting and data processing, filtering and organization. This is primarily due to its large talent pool of highly qualified and educated English-speaking technical professionals. India currently accounts for the largest share of the offshore BPO market.

EXL's Competitive Strengths

We believe we have the competitive strengths necessary to maintain and improve our position as a leading provider of BPO services in the BFSI segment. Our key competitive strengths include:

Deep End-to-End Processing Experience Within the BFSI Segment

With substantially all of our revenues derived from the BFSI segment, we have gained a deep understanding of that segment, especially in complex backoffice processing functions. Our expertise in the BFSI segment began with our early association with Conseco and has allowed us to provide high-value end-toend solutions to our clients. Because we believe that the BFSI segment is adopting BPO more rapidly than other industries, we intend to continue to focus on strengthening our capabilities for the BFSI segment and other high-potential segments (such as healthcare) by developing more complex and value-added services for our clients. We believe we are among the first global BPO service providers to have migrated from single or discrete transaction processes to end-to-end functional solutions. We have successfully migrated over 140 complex processes covering a broad array of products and services to our operations centers, including policy servicing, research and issuance, agency management and premium administration for clients in the life insurance, property and casualty insurance, health insurance and retirement services areas. In addition, we have developed substantial knowledge of the regulatory requirements applicable to the BFSI segment which operate as a significant barrier to new entrants. For example, we are one of the few offshore BPO service providers that can provide third party administrator ("TPA") insurance services in 44 states of the United States, having been licensed or exempted from, or not subject to, licensing in each of those states. In addition, we are also licensed to operate debt collection services in all but two states in the United States where such licenses are required, which makes us an attractive service provider to future clients. We believe that we are well-positioned to capitalize on the growth in this segment and to leverage the expertise we have gained in this area to steadily broaden and diversify our client base.

Long-term Client Relationships that Result in a High Level of Recurring and Predictable Revenues

We have established long-term relationships with our clients for whom we manage a wide variety of processes. A substantial majority of our business is under long-term contracts with initial terms ranging from three to seven years. For clients whose processes we have fully migrated, this provides us with relatively predictable and recurring revenues, and reduces our sales and marketing costs relative to project-based service providers. In the first nine months of 2004, substantially all of our revenues were from multi-year contracts. Our client relationships typically evolve from providing a single, discrete process into providing a series of complex, integrated processes across multiple business lines.

Strong Focus on Operations Management and Process Excellence

Our success to date reflects our strong focus on operations management and ongoing process improvement. We use Six Sigma methodology to identify and eliminate inefficiencies in client and support processes and have created a dedicated team of full-time Six Sigma-trained "black belts" and "green belts," who have substantial expertise in applying the methodology. We have also implemented Kaizen initiatives to solicit and implement process improvements from employees at all levels and to leverage the learning and experiences of each of our employees. In addition, we have developed proprietary tools, including our Process Management and Performance Tracking (ProMPT) system, to identify and deliver continued process enhancements to our clients, and a Staff Optimization and Forecasting Tool (SOFT) for effective workforce management of our client processes. We have been awarded ISO 9001:2000 and BS7799 certifications for quality assurance and information security, and we expect to receive a COPC certification in BPO, collections and inbound customer contract center services (electronic transactions) for our Noida operations in the first quarter of 2005. These certifications have enhanced our reputation for superior service delivery and ability to deliver continuous process improvements. Our reputation has proven to be a strong competitive advantage when developing new client relationships.

Robust and Scalable Infrastructure

We have built a state-of-the-art infrastructure and have invested in our employees in an effort to consistently meet or exceed the growing needs of our clients. We have invested significant resources in employee recruitment, training and retention, enabling us to grow from approximately 1,827 employees as of December 31, 2002 to 4,551 employees as of September 30, 2004. We already have the ability to hire and train 400 employees per month and have assembled what we believe is a highly qualified employee base among offshore independent BPO service providers. Of our employees, 99.5% have either college degrees or diplomas. We believe that our focus on hiring, training and retaining our employees should enable us to continue to deliver high quality solutions to our clients.

We have developed an extensive technological infrastructure with a focus on redundancies, scalability and, most importantly, information security. Our locations in India, the United States and the United Kingdom are connected using a combination of leased domestic and international telecommunications links with redundant capacity. Industry standard network management systems monitor the systems on an uninterrupted 24 hours a day, seven days a week, or "24/7" basis. The robustness of our telecommunications network has allowed us to achieve an average network availability of 99.9% for day-to-day operations.

Experienced Management Team With a Significant Equity Stake

We pride ourselves on the strength and depth of our management and their continued commitment to our ongoing success. Our top 28 senior managers at or above the level of vice president have an average of approximately ten years of experience in the BFSI segment and extensive working experience with the business practices of multinational corporations. Vikram Talwar, our Vice Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, co-founded our company after being Chief Executive Officer and Managing Director of Ernst & Young Consulting India and spending 26 years at Bank of America in a variety of senior management roles, including Country Manager in India and other Asian countries. Our other cofounder and current President and Chief Financial Officer, Rohit Kapoor, has over 11 years of experience working with Deutsche Bank and Bank of America in the United States and India. We have a committed management team that has a significant equity stake in our company. Sixteen members of our senior management team have purchased and hold 28.0% of our common stock on a fully diluted basis at the time of the 2002 Acquisition and, together with other members of senior management, have stock options covering approximately shares.

Business Strategy

Our goal is to become the leading provider of BPO services in the BFSI segment. Specific elements of our growth strategy include:

Maintaining Our Focus on Large-scale, Long-term Relationships

We expect to maintain our focus on large-scale, long-term client relationships. We believe there are significant opportunities for additional growth with our existing clients, and we seek to expand these relationships by increasing the depth and breadth of the services we provide. This strategy should allow us to use our in-depth client-specific knowledge to provide more fully integrated BPO solutions and develop closer relationships with our clients. Working with a small number of large-scale, long-term relationships also allows us to focus on quality and to devote the time and resources necessary to provide savings and fully satisfy the needs of our clients.

Expanding Our Client Base

We intend to develop long-term relationships that present recurring revenue opportunities with selected new clients by leveraging our industry experience and expanding our marketing activities in a manner designed to strengthen, encourage and accelerate long-term relationship building. We continue to target Global 1000 companies that have the most complex and diverse processes and accordingly stand to benefit significantly from the use of BPO. In developing these relationships, our primary focus will be to continue to provide complex and integrated BPO solutions to clients in the United States and United Kingdom, which together represent a substantial majority of the total BPO market. In developing new client relationships, we continue to be highly selective and seek industryleading clients who are committed to long-term and strategic relationships with us.

Extending Our Domain Expertise

The manner in which we have developed has given us expertise in migrating and servicing over 140 processes in the BFSI segment. This expertise continues to distinguish us from other offshore providers of BPO services to the BFSI segment and has established our reputation as a leading provider of BPO services. We intend to continue to focus on strengthening our end-to-end processing capabilities for the BFSI segment. We also intend to expand the scope of our service offerings in the BFSI segment and other high-potential segments (such as healthcare) by developing more complex and value-added services for our clients. In addition, examples of attractive segments where we intend to focus our future development include mortgage processing, property lease management for real estate investment trusts and trade sales and processing for investment banks.

Continuing to Focus on Value-added, Complex Processes

We intend to differentiate ourselves by providing integrated, value-added end-to-end BPO solutions. We will continue to identify opportunities to provide services in complementary segments (such as research and analytical processes) in order to maximize opportunities for cross-selling our service offerings and enhancing client satisfaction. Examples of our newest processes include managing insurance receivables, processing total loss claim cases, handling third-party claims cases and processing suspected fraud and high-value claim cases. We will also continue to develop additional advisory and related services in order to expand our client base further and migrate clients into our longer-term BPO service offerings. For example, in 2005 we plan to offer higher value-added analytical services, including data filtering, organization and synthesis, management information system reporting, trend and variance analysis, statistical and econometric modeling and economic and financial markets research.

Continuing to Invest in Operational Infrastructure

We will continue to invest in infrastructure, including human resources, process optimization and delivery platforms, to meet our growing client requirements. We intend to further refine and supplement the innovative

methods we use to recruit, train and retain our skilled employees. We will continue to focus on recruiting highly qualified employees and to develop our employees' leadership skills through specialized programs, rigorous promotion standards, domain-specific training and competitive compensation packages that include incentive-based compensation. We also intend to continue our focus on process excellence by building on our extensive use of Six Sigma methodology to identify and eliminate inefficiencies, focusing on initiatives to solicit and implement process improvements from employees at all levels and continuing to develop proprietary tools to identify and deliver continued process enhancements. We believe that doing so will enable us to increase the volume of business from our clients and provide higher value solutions. Finally, we are expanding our facilities in Noida, India, which we expect will be operational by mid-2005. In addition, we are committed to investing in an operations facility outside of India by the end of 2005. We will evaluate other locations worldwide for further service delivery capabilities based on client preferences and needs, and infrastructure availability.

Pursuing Strategic Relationships and Acquisitions

We will selectively consider strategic relationships with industry leaders that add new long-term client relationships or enhance the depth and breadth of our BPO solutions. We will also selectively consider acquisitions or investments that would expand the scope of our existing BPO services, add new clients or allow us to enter new geographic markets.

We may also broaden our global presence by continuing to expand our relationships with existing clients outside the United States and the United Kingdom and by adding new long-term relationships with leading multinational corporations.

Services

BPO Services

Our BPO solutions are structured around the following main strategic business units: insurance services, banking and financial services, finance and accounting services, collection services and technical support services.

Insurance Services. Within the life insurance, property and casualty insurance, health insurance and retirement services business lines, we provide services in the areas of claims processing, premium and benefit administration, agency management, account reconciliation, policy research, policy servicing, policy issuance and customer service. We have acquired significant experience in migrating and managing processes in these areas and have successfully migrated and managed over 110 processes and over 200 sub-processes.

Banking and Financial Services. We have significant domain expertise in servicing and processing various banking products including residential mortgage lending, consumer finance, retail banking, credit cards, transaction services and other banking services. Our activities include customer service, transaction processing, underwriting support, documentation management and collateral monitoring.

Finance and Accounting Services. We provide certain finance and accounting services, including accounts payables, research, reconciliation of accounts and lock-box accounting. We intend to expand our services in this segment to include expense accounting, debit and credit accounting, account consolidation, departmental accounting, account balancing, accounting statements, budgeting and management information systems reporting.

Collection Services. We provide early and mid-stage collection activities, generally using automated dialing systems and our proprietary Exl Collections System (ECS). In addition, we use our proprietary skip-tracing tool to access location information instantly via multiple websites in order to trace people who have moved or absconded without notice to avoid paying debts. We are one of the few vendors in India with experience with a wide range of collection processes, including credit card receivables, large mortgage loan payments and business-to-business insurance premium collections, as well as extensive dialer management experience, both on our proprietary systems and client systems.

Technical Support Services. We provide a large array of technical service solutions, including e-mail management, customer service and web- and voice-based technical helpdesk functions.

We continuously seek to offer improved service delivery by means of detailed daily feedback through our ProMPT system and reporting with our clients.

Across the BPO services described above, we have successfully migrated and managed over 140 processes and over 200 sub-processes, including the following:

Insurance Processes							
Life Insurance			Property and Casualty Insurance				
 Administration of Insurance Agents Licensing and contracting renewals, terminations, correspondence, brokerage amounts, debt management, administrating unclaimed me New Business Processing 	onies by insurance agents ting support, delivery non-sufficient funds, ransfers, quotes and rs, maturities, direct debit m balancing, suspended and service	 New Business Processing Sales and conversion, quote acceptance, establishing new policies, policy upgrades, sales of multiple products Administration of Current Policies Customer service, lapses and renewals, mid-term adjustments Claims Processing First notification of loss, initial reporting of claims and account initiation, customer service, technical claims, documentation, claims based on third party fault, total loss, scheduling on-site engineers' inspection visits Premium Payment mode changes, collection 					
	Banking and Financial Services Processes						
Consumer Finance	Retail Banking a	nd Credit Cards	Mortgage Lending				
 Consumer finance processing including verification, tracking and recording Inbound customer service Collections Loan payoff Telemarketing 	 Customer service Query resolution Address change re E-mail response Collections 	quest	 Loan underwriting support Loan verification Property tax servicing New loan set-up Rate modification Mortgage customer service Seller/broker queries Document management 				
Finance and Accounting		Collections Services					
 Accounts payable management Vendor invoice processing Validation and payment 		 Collections 	s from individuals s from businesses I dialing systems ebtors				
	Technical Support and Cus	tomer Service Processes					

Technical help desk

.

 Voice, e-mail and blended processes
 Customer service, including changes in delivery date and desktop configuration, returns, billing issues, pre-sales information, concessions and discount vouchers for loyal customers, catalogue requests

47

•

Fulfilling orders, including e-mail queries and online orders

Advisory Services

In addition to our BPO services, we provide the following advisory services, which have enabled us to expand our client base and to migrate clients into our longer-term BPO service offerings.

BPO Opportunity and Solution Identification. We have developed MOST, a unique methodology for identifying BPO opportunities, migrating those processes and developing appropriate BPO solutions that we can customize to meet our clients' requirements.

Process Reengineering. We use our Six Sigma improvement methodology and process management expertise to help clients improve their processes. We improve effectiveness and decrease costs for our clients by consolidating, streamlining and reengineering their processes and platforms, which we believe encourages them to migrate and outsource processes to us.

Process Mapping and Documentation. We provide consulting services to our clients in order manage, control and improve process-oriented activities. As part of these services, we document their processes using our methodology and define and measure the performance evaluation standards of the processes. We have extensive process mapping experience spanning over 500 end-to-end processes.

Business Risk Analysis and Sarbanes-Oxley Compliance. Our Business Process Risk Services ("BPRS") division provides services, technologies and solutions to identify, prioritize and manage our clients' business process risks. Through a core team comprised of more than 65 certified accountants, internal auditors and process and technology experts, our BPRS division provides compliance, technology and risk management solutions and makes recommendations to improve existing business processes and controls. The BPRS division also evaluates internal controls and provides internal controls testing solutions to facilitate compliance with the requirements of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. We believe that clients of our BPRS division may also look to outsource or co-source some of their internal audit functions and seek IT risk management and IT advisory services.

Representative Projects

The following examples illustrate the types of business needs that we address.

U.S. Mortgage Bank

Client: A U.S. bank in the business of financing single-family homes. This client also offers home equity loans and invests in single-family mortgage-related assets. This client was seeking a cost-competitive outsourcing partner with substantial financial services domain knowledge and the ability to meet high-quality standards.

Our Approach: As part of our BPO opportunity and solution identification, we first sought to understand the various business processes conducted by the client and the challenges associated with those processes. We applied our Six Sigma-based migration methodology, performed pilot migrations, trained employees in India and implemented quality control processes and process management procedures prior to initiating operations from our facilities.

Services Overview: Since December 2001, we have provided a wide range of services to this client, which have increased both in volume and complexity. Commencing with a new customer service process designed to reduce first payment defaults, we graduated to early- and then late-stage collections for the client's mortgage loan portfolio. We then began to perform an even more complex process designed to pre-empt the refinancing of mortgages in a declining interest rate environment by proactively offering rate modifications to existing prime borrowers. The services we provide now include:

- Customer Information Verification Loan underwriting support, internet research, voice, e-mail and voice/email processes, multiskilled agents to ensure productivity
- Loan Processing Loan data validation, back office transaction support, multi-skilled agents to ensure productivity
 - Underwriting Conditions Loan underwriting support, voice, e-mail and voice/email processes, broker inquiries, multiskilled agents to ensure productivity
- Collections
 - Automated dialing systems, tracking debtors

Selected value-added services that we helped provide include:

- Document Management
 - Collection of title policy documents, facsimile and e-mail
 - Tax Servicing Property tax servicing and maintenance, e-mail
- Rate Modification
 - Telemarketing campaigns, customer retention
- Broker Due Diligence Research on eligibility of new brokers, license status, verification of existing brokers via web research
- Customer Service and Loan Verification
- introducing a substantial degree of automation to improve certain key processes (such as call list queuing, transaction documentation, tracking debtors with our proprietary skip-tracing tool, web research and performance tracking),
- · re-engineering key processes before migrating them to our sites in India, and
- formulating and standardizing desktop procedures for various banking functions.

Growth in Relationship: Since we first began providing services to this client in 2001, we have demonstrated our ability to provide a wide range of endto-end solutions for processes of increasing complexity. Our relationship with this client has grown from one process to include more than twelve different processes being serviced by nearly 200 employees. The processes we manage for this client include mortgage origination, mortgage loan collections and mortgage servicing, each of which has been outsourced to us under contracts with initial terms of three years. Over 60% of our employees who work for this client are deployed on complex transaction processing activities.

U.K. Insurance Company

Client: One of the largest insurance companies in the world and a leading insurer in the U.K. market. This client sought an alternative to its captive U.K. customer service center. Our mandate included re-engineering their processes in their automotive, household and life insurance operations to improve efficiency and productivity.

Our Approach: We initially invested in training designed to familiarize our new staff with U.K. culture and the basics of general insurance and financial service market operations in the United Kingdom and obtaining the proper certifications in order to meet industry regulatory requirements. We customized our recruitment strategy to screen candidates for aptitude, cultural adaptability and strong analytical and decision-making skills. We then implemented our Six Sigma-based migration methodology for migrating processes from the client site while complying with U.K. insurance regulatory practices. To ensure a successful migration, we had client subject matter experts present onsite in India during training and the pilot phases of process migration. To improve performance quality, we solicited feedback from process managers, quality control executives, select-end customers and the client's employees. We continue to implement Six Sigma-based initiatives in this client's processes to improve quality.

Services Overview: We provide a range of insurance BPO services to this client:

	New Business Processing	Administration of Current Policies				
•	Motor Sales, conversion, quote acceptance, cross-selling, establishing new policies, policy upgrades Household Establishing new policies Commercial Insurance Establishing new policies	 Motor Customer service, address changes, servicing policy requests, mid-term adjustments, policy lapses and renewals, conversion Household Mid-term adjustments, policy lapses and renewals, conversion Commercial Insurance Mid-term adjustments, policy lapses and renewals Life Insurance Maturities, direct debit instructions, indexing, change of address, customer service 				
	Claims Processing	Accounting				
•	Motor Customer service, claims progress and finalization (including total loss and third party cases), scheduling on-site engineers' inspection visits, claim payments, routing claims to appropriate department	 Customer Accounts Direct debit instructions, set up changes and new account processing, cancellations, reconciliation of accounts, correspondence with brokers, underwriters and customers Collections 				
• 1	Household First notification of loss, initial reporting of claims and account initiation, status checks, customer service, routing claims to appropriate department					

Selected value-added services that we helped provide include the following:

- designing and currently undertaking processes for accounting, reconciliation, collections and overall administration for insurance customer accounts, and providing insurance claims progress, initiation, and finalization for automobile and household related claims,
- deploying a dialer-based solution that improved the answer rate during peak hours while maintaining a constant number of full-time employee equivalents,
- adding services on weekends and developed processes to reduce turnaround and handle times and improve sales conversion percentages, resulting in improved productivity,
- fixing the backlog of outstanding actions required for claim settlement,
- developing a tool for evaluating customer experience that enabled us to understand process performance and customer issues on an ongoing basis rather than depending on periodic surveys, and
- · improving customer experience and sales conversion rates using Six Sigma methodologies.

Growth in Relationship: We have developed what we consider to be strong and deep customer relationships with this client. We entered into our first outsourcing contract with this client for automotive and household insurance services in March 2003. We have currently deployed over 1,800 employees at two locations in India who are engaged in 27 processes pertaining to this contract (up from about 270 employees engaged in one process deployed in March 2003). In January 2004, we entered into a second outsourcing contract from this client for life insurance services. These contracts had initial terms of three and five years, respectively.

Sales and Marketing

We market our services directly through our sales and marketing team, which operates out of New York City and London, England, and our business development team, which operates out of Noida, India.

Our sales, marketing and business development group is responsible for new client acquisition, client relationship management, public relations and participation in industry forums and conferences in the United States, the United Kingdom and India. Our sales, marketing and business development group identifies

prospective clients based on selective criteria that map our domain competencies to the prospective client's business lines, goals and operating constraints, and qualify the long-term relationship potential with the client. Our client relationships typically evolve from a single, discrete process into a series of additional complex, integrated processes across multiple business lines.

Our U.S. and U.K. sales and marketing professionals operate collaboratively with our business development professionals based in India. Our sales and marketing professionals focus on identifying, qualifying and initiating discussions with prospective clients, while our business development team frames solutions, prepares responses to requests for proposals, hosts client visits to our facilities and coordinates due diligence investigations into client processes. We currently have six sales and marketing professionals, of whom five are based in the United States and one in the United Kingdom. Each member of our sales and marketing team has significant experience in offshore outsourcing and has expertise in identifying outsourcing opportunities and process migration in the BFSI segment. Our business development team consists of 15 professionals. We intend to expand our sales and marketing team in the U.S. to at least eight persons and in the U.K. to at least two persons by the end of 2004.

Our sales, marketing and business development group works actively with our service delivery team as the sales process moves closer to the prospective client's selection of a BPO service provider. The account manager or sales executive works with the service delivery team to define the scope, solutions, assumptions and execution strategies for a proposed project and to develop project estimates and pricing and sales proposals. Senior management reviews and approves each proposal. The selling cycle varies depending on the type of service required and generally ranges from six months to over a year.

Members of our sales, marketing and business development group remain actively involved in a project through the execution phase as relationship management representatives. Supporting each relationship manager is a corporate sponsor, executive steering committee, operations leadership team and, in some cases, a dedicated human resources and infrastructure team. Relationship managers are also responsible for business expansion and revenue growth from their accounts.

Clients

We currently have a total of 16 clients. Our largest clients are Norwich Union and Dell (including Dell Financial Services), which together accounted for approximately 77.4% of our total revenues for the nine months ended September 30, 2004. Other BPO clients include Prudential Financial Inc., IndyMac Bank FSB, Deloitte & Touche, Conseco, one of the three largest U.S. insurance companies and one of the three largest U.S. banks. Our advisory clients include Allianz, Sunterra Resorts, Keogh, Stanley Toole and United Technologies. While we are developing relationships with new clients and expect to continue to diversify our client base, we believe that the loss of either of our two largest clients could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition. See "Risk Factors—Risks Related to Our Business—We have a limited number of clients, and our revenues depend substantially on two clients and a few industries."

Our long-term relationships with our clients typically evolve from providing a single, discrete process into providing a series of complex, integrated processes across multiple business lines. We enter into long-term agreements with our clients of typically between three and seven years. A substantial majority of our agreements with our BFSI clients have terms of over three years. Each agreement is individually negotiated with the client. We have two separate contracts with our largest client, Norwich Union, which together represented \$22.5 million, or 52.2% of our revenues, for the nine months ended September 30, 2004. These contracts cannot be terminated without cause or penalty for their initial terms of three and five years, respectively. Other client contracts, however, can be terminated by our clients with or without cause, with little advance notice and in some cases without penalty. See "Risk Factors—Risks Related to Our Business —Our client contracts contain certain termination and other provisions that could have an adverse effect on our business and results of operations."

In addition, our agreements generally limit our liability to our clients to a maximum amount, subject in many cases to certain exceptions such as indemnification for third-party claims and breaches of confidentiality.

In order to tailor to the specific needs of our clients, we enter into contracts with varying terms. For example, under one of our contracts with Norwich Union, Norwich Union has the option beginning in February 2007 and continuing through February 2011 to pay us an amount that will approximate the net asset value of our Pune facilities on the date of transfer plus the aggregate amount of certain foregone profits and assume the operations of these facilities, together with all of our employees who at that time are working under that contract. See "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions—Agreements with Norwich Union— Option to Purchase Stock of NCOP."

Competition

Competition in the BPO services industry is intense and growing. See "Risk Factors—Risks Related to Our Business—We face significant competition from a variety of sources."

Many companies, including certain of our clients, choose to perform some or all of their customer service, technical support, collections and back-office processes internally. Their employees provide these services as part of their regular business operations. Some companies have moved portions of their in-house customer management functions offshore, including to offshore affiliates. We believe our key advantage over in-house business processes is that we give companies the opportunity to focus on their core products and services while we focus on service delivery and operational excellence. We believe that clients who operate a hybrid business model—partnering with external BPO providers while handling other BPO functions in-house—have the opportunity to benchmark the performance of their internal BPO operations against ours.

We compete against the BPO divisions of large IT service companies and against global BPO services companies located in the United States, such as Accenture, ACS and IBM, and in the United Kingdom, such as Capita, Liberata and Xchanging. Many of these companies provide a wide array of products and services including broad-based IT, software, consulting and outsourcing services. Although many of these companies have established, or are establishing, offshore operations, they generally have a large base of higher-cost domestic operations. We also compete against the BPO divisions of numerous IT service companies located in India such as HCL Technologies, Infosys, Mphasis, Satyam, Tata Consultancy Services and Wipro Technologies. Many of these companies provide broad-based IT, software, consulting and outsourcing services. In addition, there are numerous BPO service companies based in offshore locations such as India, such as ICICI Onesource and WNS Global Services.

We compete against these entities by establishing ourselves as a pure BPO service provider with deep domain expertise in the BFSI segment, which enables us to respond rapidly to market trends and the evolving needs of our clients in this segment, and a lower cost base than global BPO services companies. See "—Business Strategy—Extending Our Domain Expertise."

We expect that competition will increase and potentially include companies from other countries that have lower personnel costs than those currently in India. A significant part of our competitive advantage has historically been a wage cost advantage relative to companies in the United States and Europe and the ability to attract and retain highly experienced and skilled employees. We believe, however, that as a result of rising wage costs in India, our ability to compete effectively will increasingly depend on our ability to provide high quality, on-time, complex solutions that require expertise in certain technical areas and to expand geographically.

Intellectual Property

We generally use our clients' software systems and third-party software platforms to provide our services. We customarily enter into licensing and nondisclosure agreements with our clients with respect to the use of their software systems and platforms. Our contracts usually provide that all intellectual property created for use of our clients will automatically be assigned to our clients.

Our principal intellectual property consists of proprietary software and the know-how of our management. In addition to our EXL logo, we have four unregistered trademarks: MOST, ECS, ProMPT and SOFT. We have developed MOST, an opportunity identification and migration methodology for processes, which we have used in connection with a substantial majority of our process migrations. Our proprietary software includes collections software called ECS, our web-enabled ProMPT system and our SOFT system. ProMPT assists our managers in process management and performance evaluation, including tracking individual performance of agents, team leaders and other employees, and we use SOFT to implement process-oriented workforce management for client operations. We have recently launched a new version of ProMPT, which includes advanced analytics capacity and process control capabilities, and other enhanced features. We consider our business processes and implementation methodologies to be confidential, proprietary information, and to include trade secrets that are important to our business. Clients and business partners sign a nondisclosure agreement requiring confidential treatment of our information. Our employees are also required to sign confidentiality agreements as a condition to their employment.

Technology

We have a well-developed international telecommunications capacity. We have fiber connectivity from India to the United States and the United Kingdom. Our networking and telecommunications hubs are situated in Sunnyvale, California, and New York. Our business continuity management plan includes plans to eliminate certain risks inherent in critical applications by building redundancies and resilience into the connectivity and telecom infrastructure, network, systems, power availability, transportation, physical security, and trained manpower availability, as well as utilizing distributed computing.

To increase stable data and telecommunications capacity, we lease bandwidth from a number of different providers, including AT&T, MCI, Teleglobe and Cable & Wireless internationally; Qwest Communications, Broadwing, AT&T, PacBell, MCI and Sprint in the United States; and VSNL, Bharti and Tata Indicom in India. These leases provide us with a combined capacity of 16 megabits-per-second ("Mbps") of fiber and 10 Mbps of satellite capacity internationally, 16 Mbps of fiber capacity in the United States and 11 Mbps of fiber capacity in India, which we believe is adequate for our business. We have implemented closed user group connectivity across all processing centers and technology hubs which should allow seamless transition from one center to the other in case of an outage. The robustness of our telecommunications network has allowed us to achieve an average network availability of 99.9% for day-to-day operations.

We have the following systems in place to protect the privacy of our clients and their customers and to ensure compliance with the laws and regulations governing our activities:

- our information security policy complies with International Standards (BS 7799/ISO 17799) and covers critical requirements of the U.S. Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation ("FDIC") Safe Harbor Provisions and the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act,
- specific provisions for complying with the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act, the EU Privacy Directive and other client-specific needs,
- information systems teams dedicated to each client for the development, implementation and coordination of policies and procedures specific to that client's processes, and
- periodic audits of both our information systems policy and implemented controls.

Process Compliance and Management

We have an independent quality compliance team to monitor, analyze, provide feedback on and report process performance and compliance. In addition, we have a customer experience team to assess and improve end customer experience for all processes. Currently, we have over 200 quality compliance analysts and customer experience analysts.

We report process performance on ProMPT, our proprietary process management and performance tracking solution. ProMPT is a web-based service accessible by both our clients and us that provides digital dashboards for evaluating process management and performance at any level within an organization, including tracking the individual performance of agents, team leaders and other employees. ProMPT provides Six Sigma-based process analysis, including trend analysis, distribution analysis and cause-and-effect analysis and tracking. We have recently launched a new version of ProMPT, which includes advanced analytics capacity and process control capabilities, and other enhanced features.

Employees

As of September 30, 2004, we had 4,551 full-time employees, substantially all of whom are based in India. We have 12 employees at our corporate headquarters in New York, and six sales and marketing employees in the United States and the United Kingdom. Our employees are not unionized. We have never experienced any work stoppages and believe that our employee relations are good.

Hiring and Recruiting

Our employees are critical to the success of our business. Accordingly, we focus heavily on recruiting, training and retaining our professionals.

We have developed effective strategies and a strong track record in recruiting. We have 36 employees devoted to recruiting located throughout India in areas where we expect that our recruitment efforts will be effective. Some of the strategies we have adopted to create scalability and efficiency in our hiring practices include online voice assessment, dedicated recruitment offices across the country and subsidized housing for new employees who travel from neighboring cities to work at our operations centers. Our hiring policies focus on identifying high-quality employees who demonstrate a high propensity for learning, contribution to client services and growth. Candidates must undergo numerous tests and interviews before we extend offers for employment. We also conduct extensive background checks on candidates, including criminal background checks. Our recruitment process meets COPC compliance standards. In 2003, we received approximately 32,000 applications for employment and hired approximately 2,600 new professionals. We also have an employee referral program that provides us with a cost effective way of accessing qualified potential employees.

We offer our professionals competitive compensation packages that include significant incentive-based compensation and offer a variety of benefits, including free transport to and from home, subsidized meals, free access to recreational facilities and subsidized housing within close proximity to our operations centers. For the nine months ended September 30, 2004, our turnover rate for employees who had been with us for more than our six month probationary period was 17.0% for our back-office BPO operations and 54.9% for our non-back-office BPO operations. See "Risk Factors—Risks Related to Our Business—We may fail to attract and retain enough sufficiently trained employees to support our operations, as competition for highly skilled personnel is intense and we experience significant employee turnover rates."

Training and Development

We dedicate significant resources to the training and development of our professionals. We have approximately 75 full-time certified trainers currently capable of training over 400 employees every month. Our training process adheres to COPC standards. Training works in tandem with recruitment, operations and quality control to create an end-to-end process for value addition, skill evaluation, enhancement and certification. We also use training to provide continuity by linking skill assessment at the point of recruitment to subsequent assessment and on-the-job training.

We customize our training design to country, client and service, closely collaborating with the client throughout the training process. Training for new employees includes culture, voice and accent training. We also have ongoing training that includes refresher training programs and personality development programs. In

addition, we develop our employees' leadership skills through leadership development programs, other talent identification mechanisms and significant monetary and non-monetary incentives.

Workforce Management

SOFT is our proprietary platform for implementing process-oriented workforce management for client operations. We customize SOFT to cater to each process's unique requirements, and use SOFT to forecast work volume, schedule resources and management and analyze workforce management.

Properties

Our corporate headquarters are located in New York City. We operate four operations centers in India with a current installed capacity of approximately 3,600 workstations that operate on an uninterrupted 24/7 basis and are staffed on a three-shift basis. Our networking and telecom hubs are located in Sunnyvale, California and in New York City. We lease all of our properties, and each of our leases is renewable at our option. The following table describes each of our material properties and lease expiration dates as of September 30, 2004.

Facility	Location	Space	Number of Workstations	Lease Expiration
Corporate Headquarters	New York City	8,940 sq. ft.	n/a	March 30, 2009
Operations Center I	Noida, India	50,000 sq. ft.	586	March 14, 2005
Operations Center II	Noida, India	39,700 sq. ft.	387	May 17, 2008
Operations Center III (including corporate offices)	Noida, India	68,800 sq. ft.	582	May 7, 2006
Operations Center IV-A	Pune, India	42,559 sq. ft. 43,802 sq. ft.	409 590	July 31, 2013 February 16, 2014
Operations Center IV-B (1)	Pune, India	61,802 sq. ft. 43,802 sq. ft.	532 561	December 2, 2013 January 31, 2014

(1) Approximately 105,604 square feet of space (including approximately 1,092 agent workstations) in our Operations Center IV-B are subject to a purchase option held by our client Norwich Union. This option is exercisable at any time from February 2007 through February 2011. See "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions—Agreements with Norwich Union—Option to Purchase Stock of NCOP."

All of our operations centers are equipped with fiber and/or satellite connectivity. In addition, all four operations centers have backups to their power supply.

We intend to expand our operations center facilities in Noida and enter into a lease for an additional 80,000 square feet of space. We expect this new center will be opened by mid-2005. In addition, we are committed to investing in an operations facility outside of India by the end of 2005. See "—Business Strategy—Continuing to Invest in Operational Infrastructure."

Regulation

Because of the diversity and highly complex nature of our service offerings, our operations are subject to a variety of rules and regulations and several U.S. and foreign federal and state agencies regulate aspects of our business. In addition, our clients may contractually require that we comply with certain rules and regulations, even if those rules and regulations do not actually apply to us. Failure to comply with any applicable laws and regulations could result in restrictions on our ability to provide our products and services, as well as the imposition of civil fines and criminal penalties, which could have a material adverse effect on our operations.

We are one of the few offshore BPO service providers that can provide TPA insurance services in 44 states of the United States, having been licensed or exempted from, or not subject to, licensing in each of those states, which may help make us an attractive service provider to future clients.

Our debt collection services are subject to the Fair Debt Collection Practices Act, which regulates debt collection practices and includes licensing requirements. In addition, many states require a debt collector to apply for, be granted and maintain a license to engage in debt collection activities within a state. We are currently licensed (or exempt from licensing requirements) to provide debt collection services in all but one state in the United States that have non-exempt requirements and have separate "per-customer" exemptions with respect to our ongoing collection obligations.

Our operations are also subject to compliance with a variety of other laws and regulations that apply to certain portions of our business such as the Fair Credit Reporting Act, the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act, the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996, the Truth in Lending Act, the Fair Credit Billing Act, the Fair Debt Collections Practices Act and FDIC rules and regulations. Our client contracts specify what particular regulatory requirements we must meet in connection with the BPO solutions we provide. We train our employees regarding the applicable laws and regulations.

Regulation of our business by the Indian government affects our business in several ways. We benefit from certain tax incentives promulgated by the Indian government, including a ten-year tax holiday from Indian corporate income taxes for the operation of most of our Indian facilities, which will expire by location in 2009. As a result of these incentives, our operations have been subject to lower Indian tax liabilities. Our subsidiaries in India are also subject to certain currency transfer restrictions. See "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Income Tax" and "—Foreign Currency."

Legal Proceedings

In the course of our normal business activities, various lawsuits, claims and proceedings may be instituted or asserted against us. We believe that the disposition of matters instituted or asserted will not have a material adverse effect on our consolidated financial position, results of operations or liquidity.

MANAGEMENT

Directors and Executive Officers

The following table sets forth information regarding our directors and executive officers as of December 1, 2004.

Name	Age	Position
Vikram Talwar	55	Chief Executive Officer and Vice Chairman of the Company
Rohit Kapoor	40	President and Chief Financial Officer and Director of the Company
Pavan Bagai	43	Vice President, Strategic Business of EXL India
Vikas Bhalla	33	Vice President, Quality and Process Excellence of EXL India
Rakesh Chopra	52	Country Manager India of EXL India
Deepak Dhawan	52	Vice President, Human Resources of EXL India.
Narasimha Kini	36	Vice President, Advisory Services of EXL India
Shiv Kumar	36	Chief Sales and Marketing Officer of EXL Inc.
Jagadeesh Menon	44	Chief Technology Officer of EXL India
Vinay Mittal	42	Vice President, Finance of EXL India
Amit Shashank	34	General Counsel and Vice President of EXL Inc.
Lalit Vij	40	Vice President and Business Leader Insurance Operations of EXL India
Steven Gruber	47	Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Company
Bradford E. Bernstein	37	Director of the Company
James C. Hale, III	52	Director of the Company

Vikram Talwar co-founded EXL Inc. in April 1999 and has served as our Chief Executive Officer and Vice Chairman of our board of directors since November 2002 and as Chief Executive Officer of EXL Inc. since April 1999. Prior to founding EXL Inc., Mr. Talwar served in various capacities at Bank of America including Country Manager in India and other Asian countries from 1970 to 1996 and served as Chief Executive Officer and Managing Director of Ernst & Young Consulting India from 1998 to 1999.

Rohit Kapoor co-founded EXL Inc. in April 1999 and has served as our President and Chief Financial Officer and director since November 2002 and as President and Chief Financial Officer of EXL Inc. since August 2000. Prior to founding EXL Inc., Mr. Kapoor served as the business head of Deutsche Bank from July 1999 to July 2000. From 1991 to 2000, Mr. Kapoor served in various capacities at Bank of America in the United States and Asia, including India.

Pavan Bagai has served as Vice President, Strategic Business of EXL India since November 2004. He previously served as Vice President and Head of Operations of EXL India from December 2003 to October 2004 and as Vice President, Operations from July 2002 to December 2003. From 1985 until joining EXL India, Mr. Bagai served in various capacities in several key business areas at the Bank of America, including corporate banking, finance, capital markets and trading in various markets across Asia and Europe, including India.

Vikas Bhalla has served as Vice President, Quality and Process Excellence of EXL India since April 2002. He served as Director Quality Initiatives of EXL India from May 2001 to April 2002. From May 1998 to May 2001, Mr. Bhalla served in various capacities at GE Plastics India, including as the Quality Leader and E-Business Leader for GE Plastics India.

Rakesh Chopra will be joining EXL India as Country Manager India effective December 6, 2004. He previously served as Regional Vice President and General Manager, Global Service Centers—Asia at American Express. Prior to that Mr. Chopra spent 11 years at GE in various general management roles including Chief Financial Officer of GE Plastics, Chief Executive Officer of GE Capital Business Process Management Services Ltd, Chief Financial Officer for GE Capital India and Senior Vice President and Business Leader at GECIS. At EXL India, Rakesh will be responsible for operations and client service delivery.

Deepak Dhawan has served as Vice President, Human Resources of EXL India since June 2002. Mr. Dhawan served in various capacities at Eicher Goodearth Ltd., an automobile and engineering company, from June 1994 to June 2002, including as Executive Vice President Human Resource & Strategic Planning and has over 25 years of management experience in industrial relations, personnel and training.

Narasimha Kini has served as Vice President, Advisory Services for EXL India since January 2004. He was Head Internal Controls of EXL India from April 2001 to December 2003. Before joining us, Mr. Kini served as Finance Manager at Al-Futtaim Wills Faber (Pvt) Ltd, an insurance broker and consulting company, from July 1999 to January 2001.

Shiv Kumar has served as Chief Sales and Marketing Officer of EXL Inc. since March 2004. Mr. Kumar heads our global sales and marketing function. Prior to joining EXL India, Mr. Kumar was Vice President of HCL Technologies America Inc., an offshore IT services company, from November 1987 to February 2004. Mr. Kumar has over 16 years of experience in the areas of client relationship management, sales, marketing, capital transactions and business development spanning various IT & BPO services.

Jagadeesh Menon has served as Chief Technology Officer of EXL India since April 2004. Mr. Menon served as Vice President Technology & Operations at eFunds International India (Pvt) Ltd, a BPO company, from September 1999 to April 2004 and has 20 years of experience in the area of technology for the financial services and BPO sectors.

Vinay Mittal has served as Vice President, Finance of EXL India since December 2003. Mr. Mittal heads our finance function. Prior to joining EXL India, he served in various capacities at Max India Ltd, a life insurance, healthcare and IT company, from October 1998 to April 2003, including as Vice President and Chief Investment Officer at Max India Ltd, where he led private equity investments in the IT and IT enabled service sectors, and as Chief Financial Officer of Max IT from April 2001 to December 2002.

Amit Shashank has served as General Counsel and Vice President of EXL Inc. since June 2004. Prior to joining EXL Inc., Mr. Shashank was an attorney with the law firm of Shearman & Sterling LLP from January 1997.

Lalit Vij has served as Vice President and Business Leader, Insurance Operations of EXL India since November 2004. Previously he served as the Vice President and Business Leader for Aviva Operations of EXL India from December 2003 to November 2004. He was the Vice President Operations of EXL India from November 2000 to December 2003. Mr. Vij was a Service Delivery Leader at American Express from June 1996 to November 2000.

Steven Gruber has served as Chairman of our board of directors since November 2002. Since February 1999, Mr. Gruber has been a Managing Partner of Oak Hill Capital Management, Inc., the investment advisor to Oak Hill Capital Partners, L.P. Since April 1990, Mr. Gruber has been a Managing Director of Oak Hill Partners, Inc. (including its predecessor entities) and the Manager of Acadia Partners, L.P. Additionally, since February 1994, he has been a Managing Partner of Insurance Partners Advisors L.P. Mr. Gruber serves on the boards of directors of American Capital Access Holdings Limited, American Skiing Company, Blackboard Inc., Travel Centers of America, Inc. and Williams Scotsman Holdings, Inc.

Bradford E. Bernstein has served as a director since November 2002. Since May 2003, Mr. Bernstein has been a Partner at FTVentures. From 1999 to 2003, Mr. Bernstein was a Partner at Oak Hill Capital Management, Inc., the investment advisor to Oak Hill Capital Partners, L.P. From 1992 to 1999, Mr. Bernstein served in various capacities, including as a Managing Director, at Oak Hill Partners, Inc. He serves on the board of directors of several private companies.

James C. Hale, III has served as a director since November 2002. Since July 1998, Mr. Hale has served as a General Partner and Managing Member of FTVentures, a venture capital firm. Prior to joining FTVentures, Mr. Hale served in various capacities at Montgomery Securities from 1982 to 1998, and most recently as Senior Managing Director and Director of Financial Technology of Montgomery Securities. Mr. Hale serves as a director of Caplin Systems, iPhrase Technologies, Verus Financial Management, Xign and Duke University Management Company.

Board Structure and Compensation

Composition of our Board of Directors

Our board of directors currently consists of six directors. We are planning to appoint one additional director to the board of directors who would be deemed independent under applicable federal securities laws and the listing standards of the Nasdaq National Market before the consummation of this offering. We will amend and restate our charter documents prior to the consummation of this offering. Our amended and restated by-laws will provide that our board of directors consists of no less than or more than persons. The exact number of members on our board of directors will be determined from time to time by resolution of a majority of our full board of directors. Upon consummation of this offering, our board will be comprised of three classes as described below, with each director serving a three-year term and one class being elected at each year's annual meeting of stockholders. Messrs.

will serve initially as Class I directors (with a term expiring in 2005). Messrs. will serve initially as Class II directors (with a term expiring in 2007).

Committees of the Board

Upon consummation of this offering, our board of directors will have three standing committees: an Audit Committee, a Compensation Committee and a Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. We will be required to have one independent director on each of these committees during the 90-day period beginning on the date of effectiveness of the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") in connection with this offering and of which this prospectus is a part. After such 90-day period and until one year from the date of effectiveness of the registration statement, we are required to have a majority of independent directors on each of these committees. Thereafter, each of these committees is required to be comprised entirely of independent directors. The following is a brief description of our committees.

Audit Committee. Our Audit Committee assists the board in monitoring the integrity of our financial statements, our independent auditors' qualifications and independence, the performance of our audit function and independent auditors, and our compliance with legal and regulatory requirements. The Audit Committee has direct responsibility for the appointment, compensation, retention (including termination) and oversight of our independent auditors, and our independent auditors report directly to the Audit Committee. The Audit Committee will also review and approve all related-party transactions in accordance with the rules of the Nasdaq National Market.

Messrs. and are the current members of our Audit Committee. Prior to the consummation of this offering, we will appoint an additional director to the Audit Committee who will qualify as an audit committee financial expert under the rules of the SEC implementing Section 407 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, and will meet the independence and the experience requirements of the Nasdaq National Market and the federal securities laws. In addition, following the consummation of this offering, our board of directors will appoint new independent members to the Audit Committee to replace Messrs. and .

Compensation Committee. Our Compensation Committee reviews and recommends policies relating to compensation and benefits of our directors and employees and is responsible for approving the compensation of our Chief Executive Officer and other executive officers. Our Compensation Committee also administers the issuance of stock options under our equity incentive plans. The Compensation Committee is also responsible for producing the annual report on executive compensation required to be included in our annual proxy materials under the federal securities laws. Messrs. and are the current members of our Compensation Committee. Messrs. and currently meet the independence requirements of the Nasdaq National Market and the federal securities laws. In addition, prior to the consummation of this offering, we will appoint an additional independent director to the Compensation Committee.

Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. Our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee nominates candidates for election to our board of directors and develops and recommends to the board of directors corporate governance guidelines that are applicable to us. Messrs. , and are the current members of our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and meet the independence requirements of the Nasdaq National Market and the federal securities laws.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

None of our executive officers serves as a member of the board of directors or compensation committee of any entity that has one or more executive officers who serve on our board of directors or compensation committee.

Directors' Compensation

The following compensation will apply following the consummation of this offering. Directors who are not executive officers will receive an annual fee of \$20,000. The Chairman of our board of directors will receive an annual fee of \$25,000. In addition, directors will receive a fee of \$2,000 for each board meeting they attend (\$1,000 if they attend telephonically). In addition, each member of a board committee will receive a fee of \$1,000 for each committee meeting they attend (\$500 if they attend telephonically). Directors are reimbursed for out-of-pocket expenses incurred in connection with attending meetings of the board of directors and its committees. In addition, non-employee directors will receive a one-time grant of options to purchase four years.

Advisory Board

We have established an advisory board whose function is to provide the board of directors and senior management with advice on strategic direction and business development initiatives. Our advisory board does not constitute a part of our corporate governance structure and is currently composed of Messrs. Allen J. Gula and Simon Machell. Members of our advisory board are appointed from time to time by our board of directors.

Allen J. Gula, Jr. currently serves as an Advisor to the co-CEOs of Franklin Resources, a global asset management company. From August 1999 to July 2002, Mr. Gula served as the Co-President and Chief Information Officer of Franklin Resources. Prior to August 1999, he was an Executive Vice President at KeyCorp and Chairman/Chief Executive Officer for Key Services Corporation. In addition, Mr. Gula is a director and advisory board member of several privately held companies.

Simon Machell has been Customer Service Director & Chairman of Aviva Offshore Services PLC since 2000 where he reports directly to the Chief Executive Officer of Norwich Union Insurance. From 1994 to 2000, he was Head of Finance and Claims Director at Norwich Union PLC. Mr. Machell has wide-ranging experience as a management consultant in the financial services field and is qualified as a chartered accountant.

Each member of the advisory board has received options to purchase 5,000 shares in the aggregate of our Series B common stock (shares on a pro forma basis after giving effect to the Share Conversion).

Executive Compensation

Summary Compensation Table

The following table sets forth the cash and non-cash compensation paid by or incurred on our behalf to our Chief Executive Officer and four other most highly compensated executive officers for the year ended December 31, 2003.

					Long-Term Compensation Awards			
	Annual Compensation					Number of		
Name and Principal Position	Year	Salary(\$)	Bonus(\$)	Other Annual(\$) (1)	Restricted Stock(\$)	Securities Underlying Options/ SARs(#)	All Other Compensation (\$)	
Vikram Talwar	2003	312,499	237,500	54,449	—	—	1,500(2)	
Chief Executive Officer								
Rohit Kapoor	2003	312,499	237,500	—	—	_	1,500(2)	
President and Chief Financial Officer								
Deepak Dhawan	2003	112,774	21,324			20,000	100,000(3)	
Vice President, Human Resources								
Pavan Bagai	2003	124,235	21,324			25,000	90,000(3)	
Vice President, Strategic Business of EXL India								
Lalit Vij	2003	102,166	21,324			20,000	110,000(3)	
Vice President and Business Leader, Insurance Operations of EXL India		,	,			,	,	

(1) Includes \$30,433 relating to travel for Mr. Talwar and his family.

(2) Consists of employer contributions to our 401(k) plan.

(3) Special one-time incentive paid under the Conseco Management Incentive Plan.

Options/SAR Grants in Last Fiscal Year

The following table provides information on option grants during the year ended December 31, 2003 to our Chief Executive Officer and four other most highly compensated executive officers under our equity incentive plans.

Option Grants in 2003

			Individual Grants				
Name	Number of Securities Underlying Options/SARs Granted (#)	% of Total Options/SARs Granted to Employees in 2003	Exercise or Base Price Per Share (\$)	Expiration Date	Grant Date Present Value(\$)(1)		
Vikram Talwar	—	—	—	—			
Rohit Kapoor	—	—	_	—	—		
Deepak Dhawan	20,000	4%	0.23	4/30/2013	2,000		
Pavan Bagai	25,000	5%	0.23	4/30/2013	2,200		
Lalit Vij	20,000	4%	0.23	4/30/2013	2,000		

(1) Based on the Black-Scholes option pricing model, assuming an expected life of 60 months, a risk-free interest rate of 4.0%, a 50.0% volatility and a 0.0% dividend yield.

Aggregated Options/SAR Exercises and Value in Last Fiscal Year

There were no option exercises during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2003.

Employment Agreements

Vikram Talwar. We entered into an employment agreement with Mr. Talwar on November 14, 2002 which provides that Mr. Talwar will serve as our Chief Executive Officer and Vice Chairman until November 14, 2005. At our discretion, Mr. Talwar's employment with us may be extended for up to two additional one-year terms. The agreement provides Mr. Talwar with a base salary starting at \$300,000, subject to increases of up to \$400,000 upon achievement of certain revenue and EBITDA targets. Mr. Talwar's current base salary is \$400,000. We paid Mr. Talwar a cash bonus of \$187,500 upon signing the agreement and he is eligible for an annual bonus of \$100,000 based upon the attainment of certain financial targets. We also provide Mr. Talwar with certain benefits, including once-a-year airfare between the United States and India for Mr. Talwar and his family, a term life insurance policy with a face value of \$500,000, an automobile in the United States and India, personal security, certain club memberships up to \$3,500 per year and certain furniture and equipment for home offices in India and in the United States. In addition, we reimburse Mr. Talwar on account of the additional taxes he pays above his U.S. tax liability, because of his becoming subject to Indian taxes as a result of his relocation to India at our request.

If Mr. Talwar's employment is terminated either by us without cause (as defined in his employment agreement) or by Mr. Talwar for good reason (as defined in his employment agreement, which definition includes a change of control of us), he will be entitled to receive a severance consisting of his earned but unpaid base salary, bonuses and benefits through the date of termination, including a pro rata portion of his bonus for the year of termination; continued payment of his base salary for a period of two years following the date of termination in accordance with our payroll practices; and continuation of his benefits for a period of no greater than two years following the date of termination. Benefit participation will cease if and when Mr. Talwar commences new employment before the expiration of two years.

If Mr. Talwar becomes disabled, he will be entitled to receive his earned but unpaid base salary, bonuses and benefits through the date of termination, including a pro rata portion of his bonus for the year of termination;

his base salary for a period of three months following the termination date (as reduced by any disability insurance benefits paid to him during that period); and continued benefits for a period of three months following the termination date (if permitted by our benefit plans and applicable law).

It is expected that we will enter into a new employment agreement with Mr. Talwar in connection with this offering, with automatic one-year extension rights. Pursuant to this new employment agreement, Mr. Talwar will have such powers, duties and responsibilities as are generally associated with the position of Chief Executive Officer, as may be modified or assigned by our board of directors and subject to the supervision of our board of directors. Mr. Talwar will also serve as Vice Chairman of our board of directors during the term of his employment agreement except under specific circumstances.

Rohit Kapoor. We entered into an employment agreement with Mr. Kapoor on November 14, 2002 which provides that Mr. Kapoor will serve as our President and Chief Financial Officer until November 14, 2005. At our discretion, Mr. Kapoor's employment with us may be extended for up to two additional one-year terms. The agreement provides Mr. Kapoor with a base salary starting at \$300,000, subject to increases of up to \$400,000 upon achievement of certain revenue and EBITDA targets. Mr. Kapoor's current base salary is \$400,000. We paid Mr. Kapoor a cash bonus of \$187,500 upon signing the agreement and he is eligible for an annual bonus of \$100,000 based upon the attainment of certain financial targets. We also provide Mr. Kapoor with certain benefits, including oncea-year airfare between the United States and India for Mr. Kapoor and his family, a term life insurance policy with a face value of \$500,000, an automobile in the United States and India, personal security and certain furniture and equipment for home offices in India and in the United States.

If Mr. Kapoor's employment is terminated either by us without cause (as defined in his employment agreement) or by Mr. Kapoor for good reason (as defined in his employment agreement, which definition includes a change of control of us), he will be entitled to receive a severance consisting of his earned but unpaid base salary, bonuses and benefits through the date of termination, including a pro rata portion of his bonus for the year of termination; continued payment of his base salary for a period of two years following the date of termination in accordance with our payroll practices; and continuation of his benefits for a period of no greater than two years following the date of termination. Benefit participation will cease if and when Mr. Kapoor commences new employment before the expiration of two years.

If Mr. Kapoor becomes disabled, he will be entitled to receive his earned but unpaid base salary, bonuses and benefits through the date of termination, including a pro rata portion of his bonus for the year of termination; his base salary for a period of three months following the termination date (as reduced by any disability insurance benefits paid to him during that period); and continued benefits for a period of three months following the termination date (if permitted by our benefit plans and applicable law).

It is expected that we will enter into a new employment agreement with Mr. Kapoor in connection with this offering with automatic one-year extension rights. Pursuant to this new employment agreement, Mr. Kapoor will have such powers, duties and responsibilities as are generally associated with the position of President and Chief Financial Officer, as may be modified or assigned by our board of directors and subject to the supervision of our board of directors. Mr. Kapoor will also serve as a member of our board of directors during the term of his employment agreement except under specific circumstances.

Deepak Dhawan, Lalit Vij and Pavan Bagai. We entered into employment agreements with Mr. Deepak Dhawan on May 29, 2002, Mr. Lalit Vij on October 25, 2000 and Mr. Pavan Bagai on July 31, 2002.

Mr. Dhawan received an initial base salary of \$112,744 per year in his first year (2002), which was increased to \$119,294 per year on April 1, 2004 and increased again on December 1, 2004 to \$144,444 per year. The base salary includes a leased company car (with fuel, maintenance and driver), housing, leave travel concession, outpatient medical assistance and retirement benefits. He also receives telephone reimbursements, hospital and accident insurance and a discretionary bonus. Either party may terminate Mr. Dhawan's employment by giving the other party one month's notice, except that Mr. Dhawan may not voluntarily terminate

his employment if he refuses to return our documents or property to us. We may also terminate Mr. Dhawan's employment without notice if he is absent for a continuous period of eight days without prior approval. Mr. Dhawan has agreed to retire on his 58th birthday, or earlier if he becomes disabled.

Mr. Vij received a base salary of \$50,253 per year in his first year plus a one time lump-sum amount of \$10,574 upon joining us in 2000. His base salary was increased in 2001 and 2002, again on April 1, 2004 to \$118,749 per year and again on December 1, 2004 to \$143,600 per year. The base salary includes a leased company car (with fuel, maintenance and driver), housing, leave travel concession, relocation allowance, outpatient medical assistance and retirement benefits. He also receives telephone reimbursements and hospital and accident insurance and a discretionary bonus. Either party may terminate Mr. Vij's employment by giving the other party three months' notice, except that Mr. Vij may not voluntarily terminate his employment if he refuses to return our documents or property to us. We may also terminate Mr. Vij's employment without notice if he is absent for a continuous period of eight days without prior approval. Mr. Vij has agreed to retire on his 58th birthday, or earlier if he becomes disabled.

Mr. Bagai received an initial base salary of \$115,135 per year in his first year (2002). His base salary was increased once in 2003, again on April 1, 2004 to \$142,450 per year and again on December 1, 2004 to \$157,778 per year. The base salary includes a leased company car (with fuel, maintenance and driver), housing, leave travel concession, outpatient medical assistance and retirement benefits. He also receives telephone reimbursements, hospital and accident insurance and a discretionary bonus. Either party may terminate Mr. Bagai's employment by giving the other party one month's notice, except that Mr. Bagai may not voluntarily terminate his employment if he refuses to return our documents or property to us. We may also terminate Mr. Bagai's employment without notice if he is absent for a continuous period of eight days without prior approval. Mr. Bagai has agreed to retire on his 58th birthday, or earlier if he becomes disabled.

Confidentiality and Non-Compete Arrangements. As part of their employment agreements, each of our Chief Executive Officer and the four other most highly compensated executive officers is subject to a standard confidentiality agreement during his employment and thereafter. In addition, Messrs. Talwar and Kapoor have agreed not to directly or indirectly participate in any business that competes with us during their employment with us and for up to two years after the termination of their employment with us. Messrs. Dhawan, Vij and Bagai have also agreed to disclose and assign to us any inventions they may create during their relationships with us, and they each have agreed that, after the termination of his employment with us, for any reason, they will not directly or indirectly provide any services to our existing clients or solicit our employees to leave us for a period of two years.

Stock Option Plans

2003 India Option Plan

We adopted the ExlService Holdings, Inc. 2003 India Stock Option Plan, (the "2003 India Plan"), effective on April 1, 2003. The 2003 India Plan complies with the guidelines issued by the Indian Ministry of Finance under the proviso to section 17(2)(iii)(c) of the India Income Tax Act of 1961. The following is a discussion of the features of the 2003 India Plan.

Purpose. The purpose of the 2003 India Plan is to provide eligible employees of EXL India with the opportunity to acquire an ownership interest in EXL Holdings.

Administration. The 2003 India Plan is administered by our board of directors or our compensation committee (the "Administrator"). The Administrator has, subject to the terms of the 2003 India Option Plan, complete authority to:

- interpret the 2003 India Plan,
- determine the rights and obligations of participants under the 2003 India Plan, and

make all other determinations necessary or advisable in the administration of the 2003 India Plan.

Our board of directors determines, in its discretion:

- the persons who may participate in the 2003 India Plan,
- the terms and conditions of the options granted under the 2003 India Plan, and
- all questions of interpretation of the 2003 India Plan or any option granted thereunder.

The determinations by our board of directors are final and binding upon all participants in the 2003 India Plan and the options granted under the 2003 India Plan.

Stock Options. Under the 2003 India Plan, the Administrator may grant awards of options to purchase shares of our common stock. These options are subject to the terms and conditions of the 2003 India Plan and a stock option agreement evidencing the award, as well as applicable Indian law.

Eligibility. Any employee of EXL India who is a resident of India and who the Board designates as eligible may participate in the 2003 India Plan, unless the employee is a Promoter (as defined in the Plan) or one of our directors who owns, individually or beneficially, more than 10% of our stock.

Number of Shares Authorized.A maximum of
aggregate shares of our common stock (
is available for grant under the 2003 India Plan. As of the date of this prospectus, options to purchase
after giving effect to the Share Conversion) were issued and outstanding and additional options to purchaseshares after giving effect to the Share Conversion)
shares of our common stock (on a pro forma basis
shares of our common stock are expected to be
granted under our 2003 India Plan in connection with the consummation of this offering.shares after giving effect to the Share Conversion)
shares of our common stock are expected to be

Change in Capitalization. If the Administrator determines that certain corporate transactions or events (as described in the 2003 India Plan), such as a stock split, affect the shares such that an adjustment is determined by our board of directors, in its discretion, to be consistent with such event and necessary or equitable to carry out the purposes of the 2003 India Plan, the 2003 India Plan provides the Administrator with the discretion to appropriately adjust the number, price or kind of shares of stock that may be granted under the 2003 India Plan. In addition, upon the occurrence of certain corporate events or transactions (as described in the 2003 India Plan), such as a merger, consolidation, or reorganization, all options granted under the 2003 India Plan will automatically vest and the Administrator may, in its discretion and upon at least ten days prior notice to the participants, cancel all outstanding options and pay to the holders thereof, the value of such options in a form and an amount equal to what they would have received or been entitled to receive had they exercised all such options immediately prior to the consummation of such corporate event or transaction.

Term and Vesting. An option granted under the 2003 India Plan provides a participant with the right to purchase, within a specified period of time, a stated number of shares at the price specified in the stock option agreement. Options granted under the 2003 India Plan will be subject to terms, including the exercise price and the conditions and timing of exercise, not inconsistent with the 2003 India Plan, as may be and specified in the applicable stock option agreement or thereafter.

Unless otherwise provided in a stock option agreement, a participant will receive an option to purchase up to shares of our common stock at an exercise price of up to per share, and the option will vest with respect to 25% per year over four years. Under the terms of the 2003 India Plan, the exercise price of the option will be nominally less than the fair market value of the option on the date of grant. The options will expire no more than ten years following the date of grant. The exercise price of an option must be paid in full in order to exercise the option.

Transferability of Stock Options. Subject to the following paragraph, each option may be exercised during the participant's lifetime only by the participant or, if permissible under applicable law, by the participant's guardian or legal representative. No option may be assigned, alienated, pledged, attached, sold or

otherwise transferred or encumbered by a participant other than by will or by the laws of descent and distribution. The designation of a beneficiary will not constitute an assignment, alienation, pledge, attachment, sale, transfer or encumbrance for purposes of the 2003 India Plan.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, our board of directors may, in its discretion, provide in a stock option agreement that options granted under the 2003 India Plan may be transferred by a participant without consideration to certain persons (as described in the 2003 India Plan), pursuant to the terms of the 2003 India Plan and subject to such rules as the Administrator may adopt to preserve the purposes of the 2003 India Plan.

Upon the effectiveness of the 2004 India Subplan as described below, we will cease to make new grants under the 2003 India Plan, and a new equity award arrangement for employees of EXL India will be simultaneously adopted as part of the 2004 Plan. Grants previously made under the 2003 India Plan may continue to be exercised in accordance with the terms of the 2003 India Plan.

2004 Stock Option Plan

General. We adopted the ExlService Holdings, Inc. 2003 Stock Option Plan (the "2003 Plan") effective on January 1, 2003. In connection with the consummation of this offering, we will amend and restate the 2003 Plan, to expand the number of individuals who are eligible to participate in the 2003 Plan in order to include our affiliates' employees, directors, and consultants, including employees of EXL India, to increase the number of shares available for awards and to expand the types of awards that may be granted under the 2003 Plan in order to include awards of restricted stock, restricted share units and other stock based awards. We will also rename our 2003 Plan the ExlService Holdings, Inc. 2004 Stock Award Plan (the "2004 Plan").

Purpose. The purpose of the 2004 Plan is to provide a means through which we and our affiliates may attract capable persons to enter and remain in our employ and to provide a means whereby our employees, directors and consultants can acquire and maintain ownership of our common stock, thereby strengthening their commitment to our welfare and our affiliates and promoting a common interest between stockholders and these employees.

Administration. The 2004 Plan will be administered by our compensation committee. It is intended, but not required, that the directors appointed to serve on our compensation committee be "Non-Employee Directors" (within the meaning of Rule 16b-3 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, (the "Exchange Act")) and "Outside Directors" within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), to the extent Rule 16b-3 and Section 162(m) are applicable. However, the fact that a committee member shall fail to qualify under these requirements will not invalidate any award that is otherwise validly granted under the 2004 Plan. Subject to the terms of the 2004 Plan, the compensation committee will have the authority to grant awards, to determine the number of shares of our common stock for which each award may be granted and to determine any terms and conditions pertaining to the exercise or to the vesting of each award. The compensation committee will have the power, in its sole discretion, to accelerate the vesting of any award granted under the 2004 Plan. The compensation committee will also have full power to construe and interpret the 2004 Plan and any award agreement executed pursuant to the 2004 Plan and to establish, amend, suspend or waive any rules for the proper administration of the 2004 Plan. The determination of the compensation committee on all matters relating to the 2004 Plan or any award agreement will be conclusive.

Eligibility. Our officers, employees, directors and consultants and those of our subsidiaries or affiliates will be eligible to be designated a participant under the 2004 Plan. The compensation committee will have the sole and complete authority to determine the participants to whom awards will be granted under the 2004 Plan, subject to certain limitations described below.

Number of Shares Authorized. A maximum of aggregate shares of our common stock will be available for grant under the 2004 Plan after giving effect to the Share Conversion. As of the date of this prospectus, options to purchase shares of our common stock (on a pro forma basis after giving effect to

the Share Conversion) were issued and outstanding and additional options to purchase shares of our common stock are expected to be granted under our 2004 Plan upon consummation of this offering. Only shares may be granted to any one person in any one calendar year with respect to awards of restricted share units and stock bonuses that are intended to be "performance-based compensation" as defined in Section 162(m) of the Code. No more than

shares may be granted to any individual in any one calendar year with respect to options and stock appreciation rights ("SARs"). As described more fully in the 2004 Plan, if an award expires or terminates for any reason prior to the holder of such award receiving any economic benefit therefrom, the number of shares previously subject to but not delivered under such award will be available to be awarded thereafter.

If the compensation committee determines that certain corporate transactions or events (as described in the 2004 Plan), such as a stock split, affect the shares of common stock such that an adjustment is to be consistent with such event and necessary or equitable to carry out the purposes of the 2004 Plan, the compensation committee may, in its discretion, appropriately adjust the maximum number of shares and the classes or series of our common stock which may be delivered pursuant to the 2004 Plan, the number of shares and the classes or series of our common stock subject to outstanding awards, the price per share of all of our common stock subject to outstanding awards and any other provisions of the 2004 Plan. No adjustment made by the compensation committee will give any participant any additional benefits under any outstanding award. In addition, upon the occurrence of certain corporate events or transactions (as described in the 2004 Stock Plan), such as a merger, consolidation, or reorganization, the compensation committee may, in its discretion and upon at least ten days prior notice to the participants, cancel all outstanding awards and pay the holders thereof the value of such awards in a form and an amount equal to what they would have received or been entitled to receive had they exercised all such awards immediately prior to the consummation of such corporate event or transaction.

Terms and Conditions of Awards. Under the 2004 Plan, the compensation committee may grant awards of nonqualified stock options ("NSOs"), incentive stock options ("ISOs"), SARs, restricted stock, restricted share units, stock bonus awards, or any combination of the foregoing. The compensation committee may but is not required to provide in an award agreement that there will be a vesting acceleration or payout of the award upon a change in control, as defined in the 2004 Plan.

Options. An option provides a participant with the right to purchase, within a specified period of time, a stated number of shares of our common stock at the price specified in the award agreement. Options granted under the 2004 Plan will be subject to the terms, including the exercise price and the conditions and timing of exercise, not inconsistent with the 2004 Plan, determined by the compensation committee and specified in the applicable award agreement or thereafter. The maximum term of an option granted under the 2004 Plan will be ten years from the date of grant (or five years in the case of an ISO granted to a 10.0% stockholder).

The exercise price per share paid by a participant will be determined by the compensation committee at the time of grant but will not be less than 100.0% of the fair market value of one share on the date the option is granted if the option is an ISO (or no less than 110.0% of such fair market value in the case of an ISO granted to an employee who is a 10.0% stockholder) and will not be less than the par value of one share of our common stock if the option is an NSO. Payment in respect of the exercise of an option may be made in cash or by check, except that the compensation committee may, in its discretion, allow such payment to be made by surrender of unrestricted shares of our common stock (at their fair market value on the date of exercise) which have been held by the participant for at least six months, or by such other method as the compensation committee may determine and that is permitted by law. The compensation committee may also establish rules permitting the deferral of shares of our common stock upon the exercise of options for tax planning purposes.

SARs. A SAR is a contractual right that allows a participant to receive, either in the form of cash, shares of our common stock or a combination of the foregoing, the appreciation, if any, in the value of one share of our common stock over a certain period of time. An option granted under the 2004 Plan may include SARs, either on the date of grant or, except in the case of an ISO, by subsequent amendment. The compensation committee may also award SARs to a participant independent of the grant of an option. SARs granted in connection with an

option will become exercisable, be transferable and will expire according to the same vesting schedule, transferability rules and expiration provisions as the corresponding option. If SARs are granted independent of an option, the SARs will become exercisable, be transferable and will expire in accordance with the vesting schedule, transferability rules and the expiration provisions established by the compensation committee and reflected in the award agreement.

No Repricing. Our 2004 Plan prohibits the repricing of stock options or SARs awarded under our 2004 Plan.

Restricted Stock. An award of restricted stock is a grant of shares at a price determined by the compensation committee, which may be zero. The grant or the vesting of an award of restricted stock may be conditioned upon service to us or our affiliates or upon the attainment of performance goals or other factors, as determined in the discretion of the compensation committee. The compensation committee may also, in its discretion, provide for the lapse of restrictions imposed upon an award of restricted stock. Holders of an award of restricted stock will have, with respect to the restricted stock granted, all of the rights of a stockholder, including the right to vote and to receive dividends.

Restricted Share Units. The compensation committee is authorized to award restricted share units to participants. The compensation committee will establish the terms, conditions and restrictions applicable to each award of restricted share units, including the time or times at which restricted share units will be granted or vested and the number of units to be covered by each award. The terms and conditions of each restricted share award will be reflected in a restricted share unit agreement. Each restricted share unit (representing one share of our common stock) awarded to a participant will be credited with an amount equal to the cash or stock dividends paid by us in respect of one share of our common stock ("dividend equivalents"). At the discretion of the compensation committee, dividend equivalents may either be paid currently to the participant or withheld by us for the participant's account and interest will be credited on such dividend equivalents withheld at rate to be determined by the compensation committee. Upon expiration of the vesting period with respect to any restricted share units covered by a restricted share award, we will deliver to the participant or his beneficiary one share of our common stock for each restricted share unit with respect to which the vesting period has expired and cash or shares of common stock equal to the dividend equivalents credited to the restricted share unit and any interest accrued thereon.

With respect to an award of restricted stock or restricted share units that is intended to qualify as "performance-based compensation" under Section 162(m) of the Code, the timing, establishment and adjustment of performance goals will be implemented by the compensation committee in a manner designed to preserve the treatment of such award as "performance-based compensation" for purposes of Section 162(m) of the Code.

Stock Bonus Awards. The compensation committee may, in its discretion, grant an award of unrestricted shares of our common stock, either alone or in tandem with other awards, under such terms and conditions as the compensation committee in its sole discretion may decide. A stock bonus award shall be granted as, or in payment of, a bonus, or to provide special incentives or recognize special achievements or contributions.

Performance Criteria. The compensation committee may, in its discretion, condition the vesting of any award granted under the 2004 Plan upon the satisfaction of certain performance goals. To the extent an award is intended to qualify as "performance-based compensation" under Section 162(m) of the Code, the performance goals will be established by the compensation committee with reference to one or more performance criteria set forth in the 2004 Plan, either on a company-wide basis or, as relevant, in respect of one or more of our affiliates, divisions or operations.

Transferability. Generally, each award may be exercised during the participant's lifetime only by the participant or, if permissible under applicable law, by the participant's guardian or legal representative, and such award may not be assigned, alienated, pledged, attached, sold or otherwise transferred or encumbered by a participant other than by will or by the laws of descent and distribution.

The compensation committee may, in its discretion, however, provide that awards granted under the 2004 Plan that are not ISOs may be transferred by a participant without consideration to certain "permitted transferees" (as defined in the 2004 Plan), pursuant to the terms of the 2004 Plan and rules adopted by the compensation committee.

Amendment. Our board of directors may amend, alter, suspend, discontinue, or terminate the 2004 Plan or any portion thereof at any time. No such action may be taken, however, without shareholder approval if such approval is necessary to comply with any regulatory requirement and no such action that would impair any rights under any previous award will be effective without the consent of the person to whom such award was made. In addition, the compensation committee is authorized to amend the terms of any award granted under the 2004 Plan if the amendment would not impair the rights of any participant without his or her consent. No amendment may, however, reduce the exercise price of an option, cancel an existing option and replace it with a new option having a lower exercise price, or take any other action, that would result in such option being considered "repriced" for purposes of our proxy statement, or that would result in the option being accounted for under the variable method of accounting, without shareholder approval of such amendment.

U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences. The following is a general summary of the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the grant and exercise of awards under the 2004 Plan and the disposition of shares purchased pursuant to the exercise of such awards and is intended to reflect the current provisions of the Code and the regulations thereunder. This summary is not intended to be a complete statement of applicable law, nor does it address foreign, state and local tax considerations. Moreover, the U.S. federal income tax consequences to any particular participant may differ from those described herein by reason of, among other things, the particular circumstances of such participant.

Options. No income will be realized by a participant upon grant of a non-qualified stock option. Upon the exercise of a non-qualified stock option, the participant will recognize ordinary compensation income in an amount equal to the excess, if any, of the fair market value of the underlying exercised shares over the option exercise price paid at the time of exercise. We will be able to deduct this same amount for U.S. federal income tax purposes, but such deduction may be limited under Sections 280G and 162(m) of the Code for compensation paid to certain executives designated in those Sections.

Restricted Stock. A participant will not be subject to tax upon the grant of an award of restricted stock unless the participant otherwise elects to be taxed at the time of grant pursuant to Section 83(b) of the Code. On the date an award of restricted stock becomes transferable or is no longer subject to a substantial risk of forfeiture, the participant will have taxable compensation equal to the difference between the fair market value of the shares on that date over the amount the participant made an election under Section 83(b) of the Code to be taxed at the time of grant. If the participant made an election under Section 83(b), the participant will have taxable compensation at the time of grant equal to the difference between the fair market value of the shares on the date of grant over the amount the participant paid for such shares, if any. Special rules apply to the receipt and disposition of restricted shares received by officers and directors who are subject to Section 16(b) of the Exchange Act. We will be able to deduct, at the same time as it is recognized by the participant, the amount of taxable compensation to the participant for U.S. federal income tax purposes, but such deduction may be limited under Sections 280G and 162(m) of the Code for compensation paid to certain executives designated in those Sections.

Restricted Share Units. A participant will not be subject to tax upon the grant of a restricted share unit award. Rather, upon the delivery of shares or cash pursuant to a restricted share unit award, the participant will have taxable compensation equal to the fair market value of the number of shares (or cash) he actually receives with respect to the award. We will be able to deduct the amount of taxable compensation to the participant for U.S. federal income tax purposes, but the deduction may be limited under Sections 280G and 162(m) of the Code for compensation paid to certain executives designated in those Sections.

Section 162(m). In general, Section 162(m) of the Code denies a publicly held corporation a deduction for U.S. federal income tax purposes for compensation in excess of \$1,000,000 per year per person to its chief executive officer and the four other officers whose compensation is disclosed in its proxy statement, subject to certain exceptions. The 2004 Plan is intended to satisfy either an exception or applicable transitional rule requirements with respect to grants of options to covered employees. The 2004 Plan is designed to permit certain awards of restricted share units and other awards to be awarded in a manner intended to qualify under either the "performance-based compensation" exception to Section 162(m) of the Code or applicable transitional rule requirements.

Notwithstanding the above, a portion of the 2004 Plan will be designated the "2004 India Subplan." The terms and conditions governing options granted under the 2004 India Subplan are identical to the terms and conditions governing options granted under the 2003 India Plan. Under the 2004 India Subplan, the compensation committee may also grant awards of nonqualified stock options, incentive stock options, SARs, restricted stock, restricted share units, stock bonus awards, or any combination of the foregoing in accordance with the same terms and conditions governing such awards under the 2004 Plan. The shares reserved under the 2004 Plan will be available for grants under the 2004 India Subplan.

PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS

The table below sets forth, as of December 3, 2004, information with respect to the beneficial ownership of our common stock by:

- each of our directors and each of the executive officers named in the Summary Compensation Table under "Management—Executive Compensation,"
- each person who is known to be the beneficial owner of more than 5% of any class or series of our capital stock, and
- all of our directors and executive officers as a group.

The amounts and percentages of common stock beneficially owned are reported on the basis of the regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission governing the determination of beneficial ownership of securities. Under these rules, a person is deemed to be a beneficial owner of a security if that person has or shares voting power, which includes the power to vote or to direct the voting of such security, or investment power, which includes the power to dispose of or to direct the disposition of such security. A person is also deemed to be a beneficial owner of any securities of which that person has a right to acquire beneficial ownership within 60 days. Under these rules, more than one person may be deemed to be a beneficial owner of the same securities.

	Shares of Series A Common Stock Beneficially Owned Before This Offering		Stock Bene	ries B Common ficially Owned his Offering	Shares of Common Stock Beneficially Owned After This Offering (1)		
Name and Address of Beneficial Owner (2)	Number of Shares	Percentage of Class	Number of Shares	Percentage of Class	Number of Shares	Percentage of Class	
Oak Hill Partnerships(3)	5,271,252(4)	51.7%	_	_			
FTVentures(5)	1,757,084(6)	17.2	_	_			
NUI Investments Limited(7)	526,316	5.2	_				
Vikram Talwar	1,053,036	10.4		_			
Rohit Kapoor	1,053,036	10.4		_			
Deepak Dhawan		—	59,831	9.7%	11.2		
Pavan Bagai		—	181,180	29.4	33.9		
Lalit Vij		—	48,656	9.1			
Steven Gruber	—	—		—			
James C. Hale, III	_	—		—			
Bradford E. Bernstein	—	—		—			
All current directors and executive officers as a group (15 persons)	2,106,072	20.9	372,980	67.0			

(1) Gives effect to the Share Conversion and assumes no exercise of the underwriters' option to purchase additional shares. In the event the option is exercised, the underwriters have an option to purchase up to additional shares of our common stock.

(2) Unless otherwise noted, the business address is c/o ExlService Holdings, Inc., 350 Park Avenue, New York, New York 10022.

(3) The business address of Oak Hill Partnerships is 201 Main Street, Suite 2415, Fort Worth, TX 76102.

(4) Includes an aggregate of 5,139,471 shares of Series A common stock held by Oak Hill Capital Partners, L.P. and 131,781 shares of Series A common stock held by Oak Hill Capital Management Partners, L.P. OHCP MGP, LLC is the sole general partner of OHCP GenPar, L.P., which is the sole general partner of Oak Hill Capital Management Partners, L.P. and Oak Hill Capital Partners, L.P. OHCP MGP, LLC exercises voting and dispositive control over the shares held by Oak Hill Capital Management Partners, L.P. and Oak Hill Capital Partners, L.P.

- (5) The business address of FTVentures is 601 California Street, Suite 2200, San Francisco, CA 94109.
- (6) Includes 847,139 shares of Series A common stock held by Financial Technology Ventures (Q), L.P., 31,403 shares of Series A common stock held by Financial Technology Ventures, L.P., 873,354 shares of Series A common stock held by Financial Technology Ventures II (Q), L.P. and 5,188 shares of Series A common stock held by Financial Technology Ventures (Q), L.P. and Financial Technology Ventures (Q), L.P. and Financial Technology Ventures, L.P. Financial Technology Management, LLC is the sole general partner of Financial Technology Ventures II (Q), L.P. and Financial Technology Ventures II, L.P. Financial Technology Management II, LLC is the sole general partner of Financial Technology Ventures II (Q), L.P. and Financial Technology Ventures II, L.P. Financial Technology Management, LLC exercises voting and dispositive control over the shares held by Financial Technology Ventures (Q), L.P. and Financial Technology Management II, LLC exercises voting and dispositive control over the shares held by Financial Technology Ventures (Q), L.P. and Financial Technology Ventures II (Q), L.P. and Financial Technology Ventures II, LLC exercises voting and dispositive control over the shares held by Financial Technology Ventures II (Q), L.P. and Financial Technology Ventures II, L.P.
- (7) The business address of NUI Investments Limited is 8 Surrey Street, Norwich NR1 3NG, United Kingdom.

Recent Stock Sale

On December 3, 2004, Vikram Talwar and Rohit Kapoor entered into a Stock Purchase Agreement with TCV V, L.P. and TCV V Member Fund, L.P. (together "TCV") pursuant to which TCV purchased an aggregate of 421,054 shares of our Series A common stock (shares after giving effect to the Share Conversion) for an aggregate purchase price of approximately \$10.0 million. In connection with the sale, Messrs. Talwar and Kapoor agreed to gross up TCV to the purchase price if TCV were required to resell those shares in connection with a sale of EXL Holdings at a price lower than that paid to Messrs. Talwar and Kapoor. The gross up agreement will terminate upon the consummation of this offering. In addition, we granted TCV certain piggyback registration rights with respect to its shares of our Series A common stock, subject to customary restrictions and pro rata reductions in the number of shares to be sold in an offering, approval rights relating generally to affiliate transactions and rights to participate in certain equity sales. See "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions—Transactions Entered into in Connection with this Offering—Registration Rights Agreements." The provisions of our agreement with TCV relating to approval rights and additional equity sales will terminate upon the consummation of this offering.

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

Transactions Entered into in Connection with this Offering

Share Conversion

Prior to this offering, we had two classes of common stock, our Series A common stock and Series B Common Stock. In accordance with the terms of our certificate of incorporation and our existing stock option plan arrangements, immediately prior to the consummation of this offering, each share of our Series B common stock will be converted automatically and without any action on the part of the holders or our part into one share of our Series A common stock, and each option to purchase shares of our Series B common stock will be converted automatically and without any action on the part of the holders or our part into one share of the holders or our part into an option to purchase the same number of shares of our Series A common stock. In addition, prior to the consummation of this offering, we will increase our total authorized number of shares of capital stock, make certain changes to our charter documents and effect the Stock Split. As a result, after this offering, we will only have one class of common stock outstanding, which will be referred to as common stock.

Termination of Stockholders' Agreement

We are parties to a Stockholders' Agreement with Oak Hill Capital Partners, L.P., Oak Hill Capital Management Partners, L.P., Financial Technology Ventures, L.P., Financial Technology Ventures (Q), L.P., Financial Technology Ventures II, L.P., Financial Technology Ventures II (Q), L.P., Vikram Talwar, Rohit Kapoor and certain other stockholders which contains certain rights and restrictions with respect to our common stock. This agreement is expected to terminate immediately prior to the consummation of this offering.

Registration Rights Agreements

Prior to the consummation of this offering, Oak Hill Capital Partners, L.P., Oak Hill Capital Management Partners, L.P., Financial Technology Ventures (Q), L.P., Financial Technology Ventures, L.P., Financial Technology Ventures II (Q), L.P., Financial Technology Ventures II, L.P., Vikram Talwar, Rohit Kapoor and certain other members of our management (the "Initial Stockholders") will enter into a registration rights agreement with us relating to the shares of common stock they hold. Subject to several exceptions, including our right to defer a demand registration under certain circumstances, the Initial Stockholders may require that we register for public resale under the Securities Act all shares of common stock that they request be registered at any time after the expiration of the relevant lock-up period following this offering. The Initial Stockholders may demand a number of registrations so long as the securities being registered in each registration statement are reasonably expected to produce specified aggregate proceeds. If we become eligible to register the sale of our securities on Form S-3 under the Securities Act, the Initial Stockholders have the right to require us to register the sale of the common stock held by them on Form S-3, subject to offering size and other restrictions. The non-requesting Initial Stockholders are entitled to piggyback registration rights with respect to any registration request made by the requesting Initial Stockholders. If the registration requested by the Initial Stockholders is in the form of a firm underwritten offering, and if the managing underwriter of the offering determines that the number of securities to be offered would jeopardize the success of the offering, the number of shares included in the offering will be determined as follows:

- first, shares offered by the Initial Stockholders (pro rata, based on their respective ownership of our common equity),
- second, shares offered by any other stockholders (pro rata, based on their respective ownership of our common equity), and
- third, shares offered by us for our own account.

In addition, the Initial Stockholders have been granted piggyback rights on any registration for our account or the account of another stockholder. If the managing underwriter in an underwritten offering determines that

the number of securities offered in a piggyback registration would jeopardize the success of the offering, the number of shares included in the offering will be determined as follows:

- first, shares offered by us for own account if we have initiated such registration or by any stockholders exercising demand rights with respect to such registration (pro rata, based on their respective ownership of our common equity),
- second, shares offered by any of our other stockholders (including the Initial Stockholders) (pro rata, based on their respective ownership of our common equity), and
- third, shares offered by us for our own account if any stockholder initiated such registration by exercising demand rights.

In connection with this offering or the other registrations described above, we will indemnify any selling stockholders, and we will bear all fees, costs and expenses (except underwriting discounts and selling commissions).

On December 3, 2004, we granted TCV certain piggyback registration rights with respect to its shares of our common stock, subject to customary restrictions and pro rata reductions in the number of shares to be sold in an offering. We will indemnify TCV and bear all fees, costs and expenses, except underwriting commissions or discounts, brokerage fees, transfer taxes, expenses of counsel, accountants or other representatives retained by TCV in connection with any registration of TCV's shares.

Stock and Note Purchase Agreement

On December 13, 2002, we entered into a Stock and Note Purchase Agreement with Oak Hill Capital Partners, L.P., Oak Hill Capital Management Partners, L.P., Financial Technology Ventures, L.P., Financial Technology Ventures (Q), L.P., Financial Technology Ventures II, L.P., Financial Technology Ventures II (Q), L.P., Vikram Talwar and Rohit Kapoor. Under this agreement, we issued and sold shares of our Series A common stock and Series A preferred stock and issued senior promissory notes to these persons. We intend to use a portion of the net proceeds from this offering to redeem \$4.5 million in aggregate principal amount of Series A preferred stock, plus accrued and unpaid dividends to the redemption date, and to repay all of those senior promissory notes in the aggregate principal amount of \$4.9 million, plus accrued and unpaid interest to the repayment date. The following table lists the aggregate purchase price paid by each party, the securities acquired and the amount to be paid to redeem the Series A preferred stock and repay the senior promissory notes.

Amount to be

	Aggregate Purchase Price	Shares of Series A Common Stock (#)	Shares of Series A Preferred Stock (#)	Principal Amount of Senior Promissory Notes	Paid to Redeem Series A Preferred Stock and Senior Promissory Notes
Oak Hill Capital Partners, L.P.	\$ 7,312,500.00	5,139,471	29,182.00	\$ 3,175,549.94	\$
Oak Hill Capital Management Partners, L.P.	187,500.00	131,781	748.26	81,424.07	
Financial Technology Ventures, L.P.	44,680.00	31,403	178.30	19,403.24	
Financial Technology Ventures (Q), L.P.	1,205,320.00	847,139	4,870.07	523,426.43	
Financial Technology Ventures II, L.P.	7,381.25	5,188	29.46	3,204.99	
Financial Technology Ventures II (Q), L.P.	1,242,618.75	873,354	4,958.92	539,623.68	
Vikram Talwar	612,135.32	1,053,036	1,496.51	162,848.91	
Rohit Kapoor	612,135.32	1,053,036	1,496.51	162,848.91	



Agreements with Norwich Union

Stock Purchase Agreement

On July 22, 2004, we entered into a Stock Purchase Agreement with NUI Investments Limited, an affiliate of our client Norwich Union, pursuant to which NUI Investments Limited purchased 526,316 shares of our Series A common stock for an aggregate purchase price of \$12,500,000. Following the consummation of this offering and the Share Conversion, these shares will be converted into shares of our common stock, representing approximately

% of our total outstanding common stock. Provisions of the Stock Purchase Agreement relating to certain approval rights, subsequent client-related transactions and additional equity financings will terminate upon the consummation of this offering. We granted Norwich Union piggyback registration rights subject to customary restrictions and pro rata reductions in the number of shares to be sold in an offering. We will indemnify NUI Investments Limited and bear all fees, costs and expenses, except underwriting commissions or discounts, brokerage fees, transfer taxes, expenses of counsel, accountants or other representatives retained by NUI Investments Limited in connection with any registration of shares purchased by NUI Investments Limited.

Insurance Services Framework Agreements

On May 28, 2003, we entered into an initial Insurance Services Framework Agreement with Norwich Union to supply them with insurance services. In connection with this agreement, we entered into a guarantee agreement, confidentiality agreement and data protection agreement. Each of these agreements was subsequently terminated in 2004 and replaced by two new Insurance Services Framework Agreements with Norwich Union.

Our Insurance Services Framework Agreements with Norwich Union provide a broad range of business process services to Norwich Union and its affiliates from our facilities in Pune (the "Pune Agreement") and Noida (the "Noida Agreement"). These agreements provide that we will supply insurance services to Norwich Union to be set forth in work orders between us and Norwich Union. Under those agreements, we will generally be responsible for facility planning and management, IT and telecommunications services.

Under the Pune Agreement, neither we nor Norwich Union is under any obligation to comply with its obligations under that agreement, or to receive or provide insurance services, prior to the signing of a work order. However, under the Noida Agreement, Norwich Union has agreed to make a minimum commitment to use our insurance services requiring an average of not less than 550 full time employees in the Noida facility in any continuous period of 12 months following August 1, 2004.

Under the Pune Agreement, we and Norwich Union have agreed to the following restrictive covenants for so long as the average number of full time equivalents used to provide the services under both the Pune Agreement and the Noida Agreement during any period of 12 months ending on any anniversary of this agreement is less than 600 in aggregate. We have agreed not to provide in India any services similar to the services we provide to Norwich Union to competitors of Norwich Union that have been identified by Norwich Union. Further, during the term of this agreement and until the second anniversary of the date of termination, Norwich Union has agreed not to engage in certain competing activities.

The Pune Agreement has a minimum term of three years and the Noida Agreement has a minimum term of five years.

Either we or Norwich Union may terminate the agreements immediately under certain circumstances, including our failure to meet certain performance standards, without cost or liability. In addition, either party may terminate the agreement for any reason after their original term of three to five years upon six months' prior notice, without cost or liability. Norwich Union may also terminate the Noida Agreement for any reason upon six months' prior notice upon payment of a termination fee. Norwich Union may also terminate a work order immediately upon certain circumstances or for any reason upon three months' prior written notice and payment of a termination fee.

Norwich Union pays us for our services on a cost-plus basis. In addition to the costs, Norwich Union has agreed to pay us a management fee which is based on three levels of performance. The agreement which relates to the Noida facility provides that if in any continuous period of 12 months following July 29, 2004, the amount of the management fee paid to us in that period is less than the amount of the management fee that would have been so paid had the minimum commitment described therein been complied with, Norwich Union will then pay us any difference. We will also share any cost efficiency savings with Norwich Union, based on previously agreed upon percentages of those savings.

In separate Guarantee and Indemnity Agreements, two affiliates of Norwich Union have each guaranteed under certain circumstances the payment of all obligations under the Insurance Services Framework Agreements for each of the Pune and Noida facilities, up to a maximum payment of an aggregate of £26.0 million (U.S.\$50.0 million at an exchange rate as of December 2, 2004). These two affiliates have also agreed to indemnify us for any losses we may incur while acting in good faith under the applicable service agreement or related work order, as a result of any default by Norwich Union or each of those affiliates, as the case may be.

In addition, we and our operating subsidiaries that are the subject of those service agreements have entered into data protection agreements, which establish the obligations of each party to protect the export and use of personal data disclosed by, and on behalf of, Norwich Union, relating to its U.K. customers.

Purchase by Norwich Union of Assets of EXL India

Under the Noida Agreement, Norwich Union has the option to purchase certain of the assets of our operating subsidiary, EXL India, for the book value (as defined in that agreement) of these assets on the terms and conditions set forth in the agreement, under any of the following circumstances:

- if we are in material default of that agreement, as defined in the agreement, and such default affects the insurance services provided by more than 300 full time employees or their equivalent,
- upon our change of control that was not approved by Norwich Union in advance, which change of control results or would result in us becoming a company controlled by a competitor of Norwich Union or a U.K. client of Norwich Union, as defined in that agreement, or
- if there has been a material default, as defined in the agreement, by us, that has prejudiced or is likely to prejudice the reputation of Norwich Union or a U.K. client of Norwich Union.

Option to Purchase Stock of NCOP

We entered into a Virtual Shareholders' Agreement with Norwich Union, EXL India and Noida Customer Operations Private Limited ("NCOP"), the operating subsidiary for the Pune services, on August 26, 2004. Under that agreement Norwich Union has the option to purchase all of the outstanding shares of NCOP under the following circumstances:

- upon six months' prior notice, at any time during the period commencing on February 26, 2007 and terminating on February 26, 2011, or
- upon termination of the Insurance Services Framework Agreement relating to the Pune facility pursuant to its terms.

We may cause Norwich Union to purchase all of the outstanding shares of NCOP under the following circumstances:

- if the volumes (as defined in the agreement) of NCOP on the date we give notice of this "put" to Norwich Union are less than 90% of NCOP on August 26, 2007, at any time during the period commencing on August 26, 2007 and terminating on February 26, 2011, or
- upon termination by us of the Insurance Services Framework Agreement relating to the Pune facility pursuant to its terms.

In either case, the purchase price of the stock will be the net asset value (as defined in the agreement) of NCOP and certain foregone profits (as calculated pursuant to the agreement) for the NCOP shares. This agreement will terminate one month after the termination of the Pune Agreement. Norwich Union also has the right under that agreement to designate for election one member of the board of directors of NCOP.

Management Arrangement

We have a management arrangement with Oak Hill Capital Partners, L.P. and FTVentures, pursuant to which we make payments to Oak Hill Capital Partners, L.P. and FTVentures of not more than \$200,000 per year. In years during which we do not meet certain financial thresholds, the amount is reduced to \$100,000 per year. We paid an annual management fee of \$200,000 with respect to services rendered in 2003 and had accrued \$150,000 for the nine months ended September 30, 2004. No management fees were paid in 2002. This management arrangement will terminate upon the consummation of this offering.

Stock Purchase Agreement with Conseco

On November 14, 2002, we entered into a Stock Purchase Agreement with Oak Hill Capital Partners, L.P., Oak Hill Capital Management Partners, L.P., Financial Technology Ventures (Q), L.P., Financial Technology Ventures, L.P., Financial Technology Ventures (Q), II, L.P., Financial Technology Ventures II, L.P., and Conseco Inc. for the purchase of all the issued and outstanding shares of capital stock of ExlService.com, Inc. from Conseco Inc. for a de minimis purchase price and for an agreement to provide additional capital to fund our operations.

Other Related-party Transactions

We have retained Eplacement to provide us with language training services. Eplacement is controlled by Vikram Talwar, our Chief Executive Officer and Vice Chairman, and his immediate family, and is operated by Siddarth Talwar, Mr. Talwar's son. We recorded expenses related to these services of \$166,737 for the nine months ended September 30, 2004, \$192,944 for the year ended December 31, 2003, \$14,128 for the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002, \$25,053 for the period from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001 and \$24,116 for the period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001. We expect to terminate the services of this company prior to the consummation of this offering. Our board of directors approved all of our transactions with Eplacement.

We leased certain real estate assets from an affiliate of Mr. Talwar in 2001. We recorded expenses of \$152,542 and \$3,458 for the period from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001 and the period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001, respectively. This lease agreement was terminated in 2001. Our board of directors approved this lease agreement.

In 2003, we received catering services from Just Foods Private Limited, which is controlled by Mr. Talwar and his immediate family. We recorded expenses related to these catering services of \$31,658 for the year ended December 31, 2003. We terminated the services of this company in March 2003. Our board of directors approved all of our transactions with Just Foods Private Limited.

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

Prior to the Share Conversion, our authorized capital stock consists of 10,196,878 shares of Series A common stock, 990,854 shares of Series B common stock and 55,000 shares of preferred stock, of which 45,833.36 are designated as Series A preferred stock. 10,081,778 shares of Series A common stock, 528,657 shares of Series B common stock and 45,424 shares of Series A preferred stock were issued and outstanding (excluding shares to be issued upon exercise of options granted under our equity incentive plans and otherwise) as of September 30, 2004.

Stock Split and Share Conversion

Prior to this offering, we had two classes of common stock, our Series A common stock and Series B Common Stock. In accordance with the terms of our certificate of incorporation and our existing stock option plan arrangements, immediately prior to the consummation of this offering, each share of our Series B common stock will be converted automatically and without any action on the part of the holders or our part into one share of our Series A common stock, and each option to purchase shares of our Series B common stock will be converted automatically and without any action on the part of the holders or our part into one share of the holders or our part into an option to purchase the same number of shares of our Series A common stock. In addition, prior to the consummation of this offering, we will increase our total authorized number of shares of capital stock, make certain changes to our charter documents and effect the Stock Split. As a result, after this offering, we will only have one class of common stock outstanding, which will be referred to as common stock.

After giving effect to the Share Conversion and the application of the net proceeds of this offering as described under "Use of Proceeds," our authorized capital stock will consist of shares of common stock and of preferred stock, of which shares of common stock and no shares of preferred stock are expected to be outstanding (excluding shares to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options and assuming the underwriters do not exercise their option to purchase additional shares). If the underwriters exercise their option in full, we expect shares of common stock to be outstanding.

Common Stock

The holders of our common stock are entitled to one vote per share on all matters submitted to a vote of stockholders, including the election of directors. Holders of the common stock do not have any preemptive rights or cumulative voting rights, which means that the holders of a majority of the outstanding common stock voting for the election of directors can elect all directors then being elected. The holders of our common stock are entitled to receive dividends when, as, and if declared by our board out of legally available funds. Upon our liquidation or dissolution, the holders of common stock will be entitled to share ratably in those of our assets that are legally available for distribution to stockholders after payment of liabilities and subject to the prior rights of any holders of preferred stock then outstanding. All of the outstanding shares of common stock are, and the shares of common stock to be sold in this offering when issued and paid for will be, fully paid and nonassessable. The rights, preferences and privileges of holders of common stock are subject to the rights of the holders of shares of any series of preferred stock that may be issued in the future.

Preferred Stock

After the consummation of this offering, we will be authorized to issue up to shares of preferred stock. Our board of directors is authorized, subject to limitations prescribed by Delaware law and our certificate of incorporation, to determine the terms and conditions of the preferred stock, including whether the shares of preferred stock will be issued in one or more series, the number of shares to be included in each series and the powers, designations, preferences and rights of the shares. Our board of directors also is authorized to designate any qualifications, limitations or restrictions on the shares without any further vote or action by the stockholders. The issuance of preferred stock may have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control of our company and may adversely affect the voting and other rights of the holders of our common stock, which could have an adverse impact on the market price of our common stock. We have no current plan to issue any shares of preferred stock following the consummation of this offering.

Certain Certificate of Incorporation, By-Law and Statutory Provisions

The provisions of our certificate of incorporation and by-laws and of the Delaware General Corporation Law summarized below may have an anti-takeover effect and may delay, defer or prevent a tender offer or takeover attempt that you might consider in your best interest, including an attempt that might result in your receipt of a premium over the market price for your shares.

Directors' Liability; Indemnification of Directors and Officers

Our certificate of incorporation will provide that a director will not be personally liable to us or our stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director, except:

- for any breach of the duty of loyalty,
- · for acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or knowing violations of law,
- for liability under Section 174 of the Delaware General Corporation Law (relating to unlawful dividends, stock repurchases, or stock redemptions), or
- for any transaction from which the director derived any improper personal benefit.

This provision does not limit or eliminate our rights or those of any stockholder to seek non-monetary relief such as an injunction or rescission in the event of a breach of a director's duty of care. The provisions will not alter the liability of directors under federal securities laws. In addition, our certificate of incorporation and by-laws will provide that we indemnify each director and the officers, employees, and agents determined by our board of directors to the fullest extent provided by the laws of the State of Delaware.

Special Meetings of Stockholders

Our certificate of incorporation will provide that special meetings of stockholders may be called only by the chairman or by a majority of the members of our board. Stockholders are not permitted to call a special meeting of stockholders, to require that the chairman call such a special meeting, or to require that our board request the calling of a special meeting of stockholders.

Stockholder Action; Advance Notice Requirements for Stockholder Proposals and Director Nominations

Our certificate of incorporation will provide that stockholders may not take action by written consent, but may only take action at duly called annual or special meetings. In addition, our by-laws will establish advance notice procedures for:

- stockholders to nominate candidates for election as a director, and
- stockholders to propose topics for consideration at stockholders' meetings.

Stockholders must notify our corporate secretary in writing prior to the meeting at which the matters are to be acted upon or directors are to be elected. The notice must contain the information specified in our by-laws. To be timely, the notice must be received at our corporate headquarters not less than 90 days nor more than 120 days prior to the first anniversary of the date of the prior year's annual meeting of stockholders. If the annual meeting is advanced by more than 30 days, or delayed by more than 70 days, from the anniversary of the preceding year's annual meeting, or if no annual meeting was held in the preceding year or for the first annual meeting following this offering, notice by the stockholder, to be timely, must be received not earlier than the 120th day prior to the annual meeting or the 10th day following the day on which we notify stockholders of the date of the annual meeting of stockholders called to elect directors, the stockholder notice must be received not earlier than 120 days prior to the special meeting and not later than the later of the 90th day prior to the special meeting and not later than the later of the special meeting or 10th day following the day on which we notify stockholders notice must be received not earlier than 120 days prior to the special meeting and not later than the later of the special meeting or 10th day following the day on which we notify stockholders of the date of the special meeting and not later than the later of the special meeting or 10th day following the day on which we notify stockholders of the date of the special meeting and not later than the later of the special meeting or 10th day following the day on which we notify stockholders of the date of the special meeting and not later than the later of the 90th day prior to the special meeting and not later than the later of the 90th day prior to the special meeting and not later than the later of the 90th day prior to the special meeting or 10th day following the day on which we notify stockholder

meeting, either by mail or other public disclosure. These provisions may preclude some stockholders from bringing matters before the stockholders at an annual or special meeting or from nominating candidates for director at an annual or special meeting.

Election and Removal of Directors

Our board will be divided into three classes. The directors in each class will serve for a three-year term, one class being elected each year by our stockholders. Our stockholders may only remove directors for cause. Our board of directors may elect a director to fill a vacancy created by the expansion of the board of directors. This system of electing and removing directors may discourage a third party from making a tender offer or otherwise attempting to obtain control of us, because it generally makes it more difficult for stockholders to replace a majority of our directors.

Our certificate of incorporation and by-laws will not provide for cumulative voting in the election of directors.

Amendment of the Certificate of Incorporation and By-Laws

Our certificate of incorporation will provide that the affirmative vote of the holders of at least two thirds (66%) of the voting power of our issued and outstanding capital stock entitled to vote in the election of directors, is required to amend the following provisions of our certificate of incorporation:

- the provisions relating to our classified board of directors,
- the provisions relating to the number and election of directors, the management of our business, and bylaw provisions relating to stockholder action by written consent and meetings of stockholders,
- the provisions relating to the appointment of directors upon an increase in the number of directors or vacancy,
- the provisions relating to advance notice requirements for new business and stockholder nominations for the election of directors, and
- the provisions relating to the restrictions on stockholder actions by written consent.

In addition, the board of directors will be permitted to alter certain provisions of our by-laws without obtaining stockholder approval.

Anti-Takeover Provisions of Delaware Law

We will be subject to the provisions of Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law. In general, section 203 prevents an interested stockholder (defined generally as a person owning 15% or more of the corporation's outstanding voting stock) of a Delaware corporation from engaging in a business combination (as defined) for three years following the date that person became an interested stockholder unless various conditions are satisfied.

Transfer Agent and Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for the common stock will be Registrar and Transfer Company. Its telephone number is 1-800-456-0596.

Nasdaq National Market Quotation

We intend to apply to have our common stock included for quotation on the Nasdaq National Market under the trading symbol "EXLS."

SHARES AVAILABLE FOR FUTURE SALE

Prior to this offering, there has been no public market for our common stock. We cannot make any prediction as to the effect, if any, that sales of common stock or the availability of common stock for sale will have on the market price of our common stock. The market price of our common stock could decline because of the sale of a large number of shares of our common stock or the perception that such sales could occur. These factors could also make it more difficult to raise funds through future offerings of common stock. See "Risk Factors—Risks Related to this Offering—Substantial future sales of shares of our common stock in the public market could cause our stock price to fall."

Sale of Restricted Shares

Upon consummation of this offering, we will have shares underlying outstanding options, shares outstanding, excluding assuming the underwriters do not exercise their option to purchase additional shares. Of these shares, the shares sold in this offering (or shares if the underwriters exercise their option in full) will be freely tradable without restriction or further restriction under the Securities Act, except that any shares purchased by our affiliates, as that term is defined in Rule 144 under the Securities Act, may generally only be sold in compliance with the limitations of Rule 144 described below. As defined in Rule 144, an affiliate of an issuer is a person that directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, controls, is controlled by or is under common control with the issuer. After this offering, approximately of our outstanding shares of common stock will be deemed "restricted securities," as that term is defined under Rule 144. Restricted securities may be sold in the public market only if they qualify for an exemption from registration under Rule 144, 144(k) or 701 under the Securities Act, which rules are summarized below, or any other applicable exemption under the Securities Act. Immediately following the consummation of this offering, the holders of approximately shares of common stock will be entitled to dispose of their shares pursuant to the volume and other restrictions of Rule 144 under the Securities Act and the holders of approximately shares of common stock will be entitled to dispose of their shares following the expiration of an initial 180-day "lock-up" period (360 days for Vikram Talwar, Rohit Kapoor, Norwich Union and Prudential Financial) pursuant to the volume and other restrictions of Rule 144.

Rule 144

In general, under Rule 144 under the Securities Act, a person (or persons whose shares are aggregated) who has beneficially owned restricted securities within the meaning of Rule 144 for at least one year, and including the holding period of any prior owner except an affiliate, would be entitled to sell within any three-month period a number of shares that does not exceed the greater of one percent of the then outstanding shares of our common stock or the average weekly trading volume of our common stock reported through the Nasdaq National Market during the four calendar weeks preceding such sale. Sales under Rule 144 are also subject to certain manner of sale provisions, notice requirements and the availability of current public information about our company.

Rule 144(k)

Under Rule 144(k) under the Securities Act, any person (or persons whose shares are aggregated) who is not deemed to have been our affiliate at any time during the three months preceding a sale, and who has beneficially owned shares for at least two years (including any period of ownership of preceding non-affiliated holders), would be entitled to sell these shares without regard to the volume limitations, manner of sale provisions, public information requirements or notice requirements of Rule 144.

Rule 701

Securities issued in reliance on Rule 701 under the Securities Act are also restricted and may be sold by stockholders other than affiliates of ours subject only to the manner of sale provisions of Rule 144 and by affiliates under Rule 144 without compliance with its one-year holding period requirement.

Options/Equity Awards

We intend to file a registration statement under the Securities Act to register approximately shares of common stock reserved for issuance or sale under our equity incentive plans and shares held for resale by our existing stockholders that were previously issued under our employee stock option plans. After giving pro forma effect to the Share Conversion, there were options outstanding under our equity incentive plans to purchase a total of shares of our common stock, of which options to purchase shares of our common stock, of which options to purchase shares of our common stock after giving pro forma effect to the Share Conversion. Shares of our common stock after giving pro forma effect to the Share Conversion. Shares issued upon the exercise of stock options after the effective date of the registration statement will be eligible for resale in the public market without restriction, subject to Rule 144 limitations applicable to affiliates and the lock-up agreements described below.

Lock-up Agreements

EXL Holdings, our officers and directors and certain of our other stockholders have agreed that, for a period of 180 days from the date of this prospectus (360 days for Vikram Talwar, Rohit Kapoor, Norwich Union and Prudential Financial), subject to certain extensions, they will not, without the prior written consent of Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and Goldman, Sachs & Co., dispose of or hedge any shares of our common stock or any securities convertible into or exchangeable for our common stock, subject to certain exceptions. Citigroup and Goldman, Sachs & Co., in their sole discretion, may release any of the securities subject to these lock-up agreements at any time without notice.

Immediately following the consummation of this offering, stockholders subject to lock-up agreements will hold shares of our common stock, representing approximately % of our then outstanding shares of common stock, or approximately % if the underwriters exercise their option to purchase additional shares in full.

We have agreed not to issue, sell or otherwise dispose of any shares of our common stock during the 180-day period following the date of this prospectus (subject to certain extensions). We may, however, grant options to purchase shares of common stock and issue shares of common stock upon the exercise of outstanding options under our existing equity incentive plans, and we may issue or sell common stock in connection with an acquisition or business combination (subject to a specified maximum amount) as long as the acquiror of such common stock agrees in writing to be bound by the obligations and restrictions of our lock-up agreement.

Registration Rights

We have granted registration rights to some of our stockholders who, following the consummation of this offering, will hold approximately shares of our common stock in the aggregate (including shares issuable upon the exercise of outstanding options). Under certain circumstances, some of these stockholders can require us to file registration statements that permit them to re-sell their shares. For more information, see "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions—Registration Rights Agreements" and "—Agreements with Norwich Union—Stock Purchase Agreement."

MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL TAX CONSIDERATIONS FOR NON-U.S. HOLDERS

The following discussion summarizes certain material U.S. federal income tax and estate tax consequences of the ownership and disposition of shares of our common stock purchased pursuant to this offering by a holder that is a non-U.S. holder as we define that term below. This discussion is based on the Code, administrative pronouncements, judicial decisions, existing and proposed Treasury Regulations, and interpretations of the foregoing, all as of the date of this prospectus. All of the foregoing authorities are subject to change (possibly with retroactive effect) and any such change may result in U.S. federal income tax consequences to a holder that are materially different from those described below. We have not sought, and will not seek, any ruling from the U.S. Internal Revenue Service (IRS) or opinion of counsel with respect to the tax consequences discussed in this prospectus. Consequently, the IRS may disagree with or challenge any of the tax consequences discussed in this prospectus.

The following discussion does not purport to be a full description of all U.S. federal income tax considerations that may be relevant to a non-U.S. holder in light of such holder's particular circumstances and only addresses non-U.S. holders who hold common stock as capital assets within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Code. Furthermore, this discussion does not address the U.S. federal income tax considerations applicable to holders subject to special rules, such as certain financial institutions, tax-exempt entities, real estate investment trusts, regulated investment companies, insurance companies, partnerships or other pass-through entities, persons who have ceased to be U.S. citizens or to be taxed as resident aliens, dealers in securities or currencies, persons holding common stock in connection with a hedging transaction, "straddle," conversion transaction or a synthetic security or other integrated transaction, holders subject to special U.S. federal income tax rules (such as "passive foreign investment companies" and "controlled foreign corporations") or holders whose "functional currency" is not the U.S. dollar. In addition, this discussion does not include any description of any alternative minimum tax consequences, gift tax consequences, or the tax laws of any state, local or foreign government that may be applicable to non-U.S. holders of our common stock. We urge you to consult your own tax advisor concerning the U.S. federal, state or local income tax and federal, state or local estate tax consequences of your ownership and disposition of our common stock in light of your particular situation as well as any consequences arising under the laws of any other taxing jurisdiction or under any applicable tax treaty.

As used in this discussion, a "non-U.S. holder" means a beneficial owner of shares of common stock who is not, for U.S. tax purposes:

- a citizen or individual resident of the U.S.,
- a corporation or other entity taxable as a corporation created or organized in the U.S. or under the laws of the U.S. or of any state thereof (including the District of Columbia),
- an estate, income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source,
- a trust the administration of which is subject to the primary supervision of a U.S. court and that has one or more U.S. persons who have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust or
- a trust that has validly elected to be treated as a U.S. person for U.S. federal income tax purposes under applicable Treasury Regulations.

If a partnership or other pass-through entity holds our common stock, the tax treatment of a partner in or owner of the partnership or pass-through entity will generally depend upon the status of the partner or owner and the activities of the entity. If you are a partner in or owner of a partnership or other pass-through entity that is considering holding our common stock, you should consult your tax advisor.

Payment of Dividends

We do not presently anticipate paying cash dividends on shares of our common stock. For more information, please see "Dividend Policy." If dividends are paid on shares of our common stock, however, these

dividends will generally be subject to withholding of U.S. federal income tax at a rate of 30% of the gross amount, or any lower rate that may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty if we have received proper certification of the application of that income tax treaty. Non-U.S. holders should consult their tax advisors regarding their entitlement to benefits under an applicable income tax treaty and the manner of claiming the benefits of such treaty. A non-U.S. holder that is eligible for a reduced rate of U.S. federal withholding tax under an income tax treaty may obtain a refund or credit of any excess amounts withheld by filing an appropriate claim for a refund with the IRS.

Dividends that are effectively connected with a non-U.S. holder's conduct of a trade or business in the U.S. or, if provided in an applicable income tax treaty, dividends that are attributable to a permanent establishment (or, in the case of an individual, a fixed base) in the U.S., are not subject to U.S. withholding tax, but are instead taxed in the manner applicable to U.S. persons. In that case, we will not have to withhold U.S. federal withholding tax, provided that the non-U.S. holder complies with applicable certification and disclosure requirements. In addition, dividends received by a foreign corporation that are effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business in the U.S. maybe subject to a branch profits tax at a 30% rate, or any lower rate as may be specified in an applicable income tax treaty.

Sale or Exchange

A non-U.S. holder will generally not be subject to U.S. federal income tax, including by way of withholding, on gain recognized on a sale, exchange or other disposition of shares of common stock unless any one of the following is true:

- the gain is effectively connected with the non-U.S. holder's conduct of a trade or business in the U.S. and, if an applicable tax treaty applies, is attributable to a permanent establishment (or, in the case of an individual, a fixed base) maintained by the non-U.S. holder in the U.S., in which case, the branch profits tax discussed above may also apply if the non-U.S. holder is a corporation, or
- the non-U.S. holder, who is an individual, is present in the U.S. for 183 days or more in the taxable year of sale, exchange or other disposition and some additional conditions are met.

Individual non-U.S. holders who are subject to U.S. tax because the holder was present in the U.S. for 183 days or more during the year of disposition are taxed on their gains, including gains from the sale of shares of our common stock and net of applicable U.S. losses from sale or exchanges of other capital assets incurred during the year, at a flat rate of 30%. Other non-U.S. holders who may be subject to U.S. federal income tax on the disposition of our common stock will be taxed on such disposition in the manner applicable to U.S. persons.

Federal Estate Tax

Shares of common stock owned or treated as owned by an individual non-U.S. holder will be included in that non-U.S. holder's estate for U.S. federal estate tax purposes, and may be subject to U.S. federal estate tax, unless an applicable estate tax treaty provides otherwise.

Backup Withholding and Information Reporting

Under U.S. Treasury Regulations, we must report annually to the IRS and to each non-U.S. holder the amount of dividends paid to that holder and the tax withheld with respect to those dividends. These information reporting requirements apply even if withholding was not required because the dividends were effectively connected dividends or withholding was reduced or eliminated by an applicable tax treaty. Under an applicable tax treaty, that information may also be made available to the tax authorities in the country in which the non-U.S. holder resides or is established. U.S. information reporting requirements and backup withholding tax will not apply to dividends paid on our common stock to a non-U.S. holder, however, if such holder provides a Form W-8BEN (or satisfies certain documentary evidence requirements for establishing that it is not a United States person) or otherwise establishes an exemption.

The gross amount of dividends paid to a non-U.S. holder that fails to certify its non-U.S. holder status in accordance with applicable U.S. Treasury Regulations generally will be reduced by backup withholding tax at a current rate of 28%.

The payment of the proceeds of the disposition of common stock by a non-U.S. holder to or through the U.S. office of a broker generally will be reported to the IRS and reduced by backup withholding unless the non-U.S. holder either certifies its status as a non-U.S. holder in accordance with applicable U.S. Treasury Regulations or otherwise establishes an exemption and the broker has no actual knowledge, or reason to know, to the contrary. The payment of the proceeds on the disposition of common stock by a non-U.S. holder to or through a non-U.S. office of a broker generally will not be reduced by backup withholding or reported to the IRS. If, however, the broker is a U.S. person or has specified connections with the United States, unless some conditions are met, the proceeds from that disposition generally will be reported to the IRS, but not reduced by backup withholding.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules will be refunded or credited against the non-U.S. holder's U.S. federal income tax liability, if any, provided that certain required information is furnished to the IRS. Non-U.S. holders should consult their own tax advisors regarding the application of the information reporting and backup withholding rules to them and the availability and procedure for obtaining an exemption from backup withholding under current U.S. Treasury Regulations.

The above discussion is included for general information only. Each prospective purchaser is urged to consult its tax advisor with respect to the U.S. federal income tax and federal estate tax consequences of the ownership and disposition of our common stock, as well as the application and effect of the laws of any state, local, foreign or other taxing jurisdiction.

UNDERWRITING

Citigroup Global Markets Inc. ("Citigroup") and Goldman, Sachs & Co. are acting as joint book-running managers of the offering, and as representatives of the underwriters named below. We and the underwriters named below have entered into an underwriting agreement with respect to the shares being offered. Subject to the terms and conditions stated in that underwriting agreement dated the date of this prospectus, each underwriter named below has agreed to purchase, and we have agreed to sell to that underwriter, the number of shares set forth opposite the underwriter's name.

Underwriter	Number of shares
Citigroup Global Markets Inc.	
Goldman, Sachs & Co.	
Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated	
Thomas Weisel Partners LLC	
Total	

The underwriting agreement provides that the obligations of the underwriters to purchase the shares included in this offering are subject to approval of legal matters by counsel and to other conditions. The underwriters are obligated to purchase all the shares (other than those covered by the option described below) if they purchase any of them.

If the underwriters sell more shares than the total number set forth in the table above, we have granted to the underwriters an option, exercisable for 30 days from the date of this prospectus, to purchase up to additional shares of common stock at the public offering price less the underwriting discount. If any shares are purchased pursuant to this option, each underwriter must purchase a number of additional shares in approximately the same proportion as set forth in the table above.

The following table shows the per share and total underwriting discounts and commissions to be paid by us to the underwriters in connection with this offering. These amounts are shown assuming both no exercise and full exercise of the underwriters' option to purchase additional shares of common stock.

	NO Excicise	Fun Excreise
Per Share	\$	\$
Total	\$	\$

No Evercise

Full Evercise

The underwriters propose to offer some of the shares directly to the public at the public offering price set forth on the cover page of this prospectus and some of the shares to dealers at the public offering price less a concession not to exceed \$ per share. The underwriters may allow, and dealers may reallow, a concession not to exceed \$ per share on sales to other dealers. If all of the shares are not sold at the initial offering price, the representatives of the underwriters may change the public offering price and the other selling terms. The representatives have advised us that the underwriters do not intend sales to discretionary accounts to exceed five percent of the total number of shares of our common stock offered by them.

Our officers and directors and certain of our other stockholders have agreed that, for a period of 180 days from the date of this prospectus (360 days for Vikram Talwar, Rohit Kapoor, Norwich Union and Prudential Financial), subject to certain extensions, they will not, without the prior written consent of Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and Goldman, Sachs & Co., dispose of or hedge any shares of our common stock or any securities convertible into or exchangeable for our common stock, subject to certain exceptions. Citigroup and Goldman, Sachs & Co., in their sole discretion, may release any of the securities subject to these lock-up agreements at any time without notice.

We have agreed not to issue, sell or otherwise dispose of any shares of our common stock during the 180-day period following the date of this prospectus (subject to certain extensions). We may, however, grant options to purchase shares of common stock and issue shares of common stock upon the exercise of outstanding

options under our existing equity incentive plans, and we may issue common stock in connection with an acquisition or business combination (subject to a specified maximum amount) as long as the acquiror of such common stock agrees in writing to be bound by the obligations and restrictions of our lock-up agreement.

At our request, the underwriters have reserved up to % of the shares of common stock offered in this offering for sale at the initial public offering price to persons who are our directors, officers or employees or who are otherwise associated with us, through a directed share program. The number of shares of common stock available for sale to the general public in this offering will be reduced by the number of directed shares purchased by participants in the program. Any directed shares not purchased will be offered by the underwriters to the general public on the same basis as all other shares of common stock offered. We have agreed to indemnify the underwriters against certain liabilities and expenses, including liabilities under the Securities Act, in connection with the sales of the directed shares.

Each underwriter agrees that (i) it has not offered or sold and, prior to the expiry of a period of six months from the date of the consummation of this offering, will not offer or sell any shares to persons in the United Kingdom except to persons whose ordinary activities involve them in acquiring, holding, managing or disposing of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of their businesses or otherwise in circumstances which have not resulted and will not result in an offer to the public in the United Kingdom within the meaning of the Public Offers of Securities Regulations 1995; (ii) it has only communicated or caused to be communicated and will only communicate or cause to be communicated any invitation or inducement to engage in investment activity (within the meaning of section 21 of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 ("FSMA")) received by it in connection with the issue or sale of any shares in circumstances in which section 21(1) of the FSMA does not apply to us; and (iii) it has complied and will comply with all applicable provisions of the FSMA with respect to anything done by it in relation to the shares in, from or otherwise involving the United Kingdom.

The shares may not be offered or sold, transferred or delivered, as part of their initial distribution or at any time thereafter, directly or indirectly, to any individual or legal entity in the Netherlands other than to individuals or legal entities who or which trade or invest in securities in the conduct of their profession or trade, which includes banks, securities intermediaries, insurance companies, pension funds, other institutional investors and commercial enterprises which, as an ancillary activity, regularly trade or invest in securities.

The shares may not be offered or sold by means of any document other than to persons whose ordinary business is to buy or sell shares or debentures, whether as principal or agent, or in circumstances which do not constitute an offer to the public within the meaning of the Companies Ordinance (Cap. 32) of Hong Kong, and no advertisement, invitation or document relating to the shares may be issued, whether in Hong Kong or elsewhere, which is directed at, or the contents of which are likely to be accessed or read by, the public in Hong Kong (except if permitted to do so under the securities laws of Hong Kong) other than with respect to shares which are or are intended to be disposed of only to persons outside Hong Kong or only to "professional investors" within the meaning of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap. 571) of Hong Kong and any rules made thereunder.

This prospectus has not been registered as a prospectus with the Monetary Authority of Singapore. Accordingly, this prospectus and any other document or material in connection with the offer or sale, or invitation or subscription or purchase, of the securities may not be circulated or distributed, nor may the securities be offered or sold, or be made the subject of an invitation for subscription or purchase, whether directly or indirectly, to persons in Singapore other than under circumstances in which such offer, sale or invitation does not constitute an offer or sale, or invitation for subscription or purchase, of the securities to the public in Singapore.

The securities have not been and will not be registered under the Securities and Exchange Law of Japan (the Securities and Exchange Law) and each underwriter agrees that it will not offer or sell any securities, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to, or for the benefit of, any resident of Japan (which term as used herein means any person resident in Japan, including any corporation or other entity organized under the laws of Japan), or to others for reoffering or resale, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to a resident of Japan, except pursuant to an exemption from the registration requirements of, and otherwise in compliance with, the Securities and Exchange Law and any other applicable laws, regulations and ministerial guidelines of Japan.

Prior to this offering, there has been no public market for our common stock. Consequently, the initial public offering price for the shares offered in this offering will be negotiated between us and the representatives of the underwriters. Among the factors to be considered in determining the initial public offering price will be our record of operations, our current financial condition, our future prospects, our markets, the economic conditions in and future prospects for the industry in which we compete, our management and currently prevailing general conditions in the equity securities markets, including current market valuations of publicly traded companies considered comparable to our company. The prices at which the shares will sell in the public market after this offering may be lower than the initial public offering price and an active trading market in our common stock may not develop and continue after this offering.

We intend to apply to have our common stock included for quotation on the Nasdaq National Market under the trading symbol "EXLS."

In connection with the offering, one or more of the underwriters may purchase and sell shares of common stock in the open market. These transactions may include short sales, syndicate covering transactions and stabilizing transactions. Short sales involve syndicate sales of common stock in excess of the number of shares to be purchased by the underwriters in the offering, which creates a syndicate short position. "Covered" short sales are sales made in an amount up to the number of shares represented by the underwriters' option to purchase additional shares. The underwriters may close out any covered short position by exercising their option to purchase additional shares in the open market after the distribution has been completed. In determining the source of shares to close out the covered syndicate short position, the underwriters will consider, among other things, the price of shares available for purchase in the open market as compared to the price at which they may purchase shares through their option. The underwriters may also make "naked" short sales of shares in excess of their option. The underwriters must close out any naked short position by purchasing shares of common stock in the open market. A naked short position is more likely to be created if the underwriters are concerned that there may be downward pressure on the price of the shares in the open market after pricing that could adversely affect investors who purchase in the offering. Stabilizing transactions consist of various bids for or purchases of shares made by the underwriters in the open market while the offering is in progress.

The underwriters also may impose a penalty bid. Penalty bids permit the underwriters to reclaim a selling concession from a syndicate member when Citigroup or Goldman, Sachs & Co. repurchases shares originally sold by that syndicate member in order to cover syndicate short positions or make stabilizing purchases.

Any of these activities may have the effect of preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of the common stock and, together with the imposition of penalty bids, may stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the market price of our shares. As a result, the price of the common stock may be higher than the price that would otherwise exist in the open market in the absence of these transactions. The underwriters may conduct these transactions on the Nasdaq National Market or in the over-the-counter market, or otherwise. If the underwriters commence any of these transactions, they may discontinue them at any time.

We estimate that the total expenses of this offering, excluding discounts and commissions, will be \$

The underwriters may, from time to time, perform various financial advisory and investment banking services for us in the ordinary course of their business, for which they may receive customary fees and expenses.

A prospectus in electronic format may be made available on the websites maintained by one or more of the underwriters. The representatives may agree to allocate a number of shares of our common stock to underwriters for sale to their online brokerage account holders. The representatives will allocate shares of our common stock to underwriters that may make Internet distributions on the same basis as other allocations. In addition, shares of our common stock may be sold by the underwriters to securities dealers who resell shares to online brokerage account holders.

We have agreed to indemnify the underwriters against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933, or to contribute to payments the underwriters may be required to make because of any of those liabilities.

LEGAL MATTERS

Paul, Weiss, Rifkind, Wharton & Garrison LLP, New York, New York, will pass on the validity of the common stock offered by this prospectus for us. Cleary, Gottlieb, Steen & Hamilton will pass upon the validity of the common stock for the underwriters. Paul, Weiss, Rifkind, Wharton & Garrison LLP has represented the Oak Hill Partnerships and their related parties from time to time and certain members of Paul, Weiss, Rifkind, Wharton & Garrison LLP own an indirect interest in Oak Hill Capital Management Partners, L.P. Luthra & Luthra acted as our Indian counsel.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of ExlService Holdings, Inc. at December 31, 2003 and 2002 and for the year ended December 31, 2003 and the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 (successor basis); the periods from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002 and from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001 (predecessor basis); and the period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001 (pre-predecessor basis), appearing in this prospectus and registration statement have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their report thereon appearing elsewhere herein, and are included in reliance upon such report given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

ENFORCEABILITY OF JUDGMENTS

Our primary operating subsidiary is organized in India and the majority of our executive officers reside outside the United States. Most of our assets are located in India. As a result, you may be unable to effect service of process upon such persons outside their jurisdiction of residence. In addition, you may be unable to enforce against these persons outside the jurisdiction of their residence judgments obtained in courts of the United States, including judgments predicted solely upon the federal securities laws of the United States.

We have been advised by our Indian counsel that the United States and India do not currently have a treaty providing for reciprocal recognition and enforcement of judgments (other than arbitration awards) in civil and commercial matters. Therefore, a final judgment for the payment of money rendered by any federal or state court in the United States on civil liability, whether or not predicated solely upon the federal securities laws of the United States, would not be enforceable in India. However, the party in whose favor such final judgment is rendered may bring a new suit in a competent court in India based on a final judgment that has been obtained in the United States. The suit must be brought in India within three years from the date of the judgment in the same manner as any other suit filed to enforce a civil liability in India. It is unlikely that a court in India would award damages on the same basis as a foreign court if an action is brought in India. Furthermore, it is unlikely that an Indian court would enforce foreign judgments if it viewed the amount of damages awarded as excessive or inconsistent with Indian practice. In addition, a party seeking to enforce a foreign judgment in India is required to obtain approval from the Reserve Bank of India under the Foreign Exchange Management Act, 1999, to execute such a judgment or to repatriate any amount recovered.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We have filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") a registration statement on Form S-1 with respect to the common stock being sold in this offering. This prospectus constitutes a part of that registration statement. This prospectus does not contain all the information set forth in the registration statement and the exhibits and schedules to the registration statement, because some parts have been omitted in accordance with the rules and regulations of the Commission. For further information with respect to us and our common stock being sold in this offering, you should refer to the registration statement and the exhibits and schedules filed as part of the registration statement. Statements contained in this prospectus regarding the contents of any agreement, contract or other document referred to are not necessarily complete; reference is made in each instance to the copy of the contract or document filed as an exhibit to the registration statement. Each statement is qualified by reference to the exhibit. You may inspect a copy of the registration statement without charge at the Commission's principal office in Washington, D.C. Copies of all or any part of the registration statement may be obtained after payment of fees prescribed by the Commission from the Commission's Public Reference Room at the Commission's principal office, 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20549.

You may obtain information regarding the operation of the Public Reference Room by calling the Commission at 1-800-SEC-0330. The Commission maintains an Internet site that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information regarding registrants that file electronically with the Commission. The Commission's website address is www.sec.gov.

INDEX TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

	Page
Report of Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-2
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2002 and December 31, 2003	F-3
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Period from April 1 to July 31, 2001, the Period from August 1 to December 31, 2001, the Period from January 1 to November 14, 2002, the Period from November 15 to December 31, 2002 and the Year ended December 31, 2003	F-4
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity for the Period from April 1 to July 31, 2001, the Period from August 1 to December 31, 2001, the Period from January 1 to November 14, 2002, the Period from November 15 to December 31, 2002 and the Year ended December 31, 2003	F-5
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Period from April 1 to July 31, 2001, the Period from August 1 to December 31, 2001, the Period from January 1 to November 14, 2002, the Period from November 15 to December 31, 2002 and the Year ended December 31, 2003	F-7
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-8
Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet at September 30, 2004 (Unaudited)	F-27
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2003 and the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2004 (Unaudited)	F-28
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2003 and the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2004 (Unaudited)	F-29
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)	F-30

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

The Board of Directors of ExlService Holdings, Inc.

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of ExlService Holdings, Inc. (the "Company") as of December 31, 2003 and 2002 and the related consolidated statements of operations, stockholders' equity, and cash flows for the year ended December 31, 2003 and the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 (Successor basis); the periods from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002 and from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001 (Predecessor basis); and the period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001 (Pre-Predecessor basis). These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of ExlService Holdings, Inc. at December 31, 2003 and 2002 and the consolidated results of its operations and its cash flows for the year ended December 31, 2003 and the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 (Successor basis); the periods from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002 and from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001 (Predecessor basis); and the period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001 (Pre-predecessor basis), in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.

As discussed in Note 3, the previously issued financial statements as of December 31, 2002 and the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 have been restated to correct overaccruals of general and administrative expenses and interest expense.

As discussed in Note 2 to the consolidated financial statements, effective January 1, 2002, the Company adopted Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 142, "Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets."

/S/ ERNST & YOUNG LLP

New York, New York November 10, 2004

Consolidated Balance Sheets

	Decen	nber 31
	2003	2002
	(Success	sor Basis) (Restated)
Assets		(restated)
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 8,649,276	\$ 15,693,514
Restricted cash	173,872	1,512,661
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$50,000 in 2003 and \$300,000 in 2002	5,262,498	297,954
Employee receivables	145,520	105,383
Prepaid expenses	747,189	1,515,384
Other current assets	321,361	167,604
Total current assets	15,299,716	19,292,500
Fixed assets, net	5,213,920	235,736
Restricted cash	100,686	63,252
Other assets	1,262,872	732,309
Total assets	\$ 21,877,194	\$ 20,323,797
Liabilities and stockholders' equity		
Current liabilities:		
Accounts payable	\$ 759,143	\$ 2,182,513
Deferred revenue	1,916,999	1,500,000
Accrued employee cost	2,127,450	1,307,336
Other accrued expenses and current liabilities	1,586,499	625,435
Income taxes payable	686,159	
Current portion of capital lease obligation	14,277	22,535
Total current liabilities	7,090,527	5,637,819
Senior long-term debt	5,167,710	4,698,286
Capital lease obligations, less current portion	45,289	50,849
Total liabilities	12,303,526	10,386,954
Preferred stock, \$.001 par value; 55,000 shares authorized:	12,000,020	10,000,001
45,833.36 Designated as Series A redeemable shares; 45,424 and 42,900 shares issued and outstanding at December 31,		
2003 and 2002, respectively (liquidation preference \$5,070,910 at December 31, 2003) Stockholders' equity:	4,652,819	3,758,898
Common stock, \$0.001 par value: 12,000,000 shares authorized:		
9,555,462 Designated as Series A; 9,555,462 shares issued and outstanding	9,555	9,555
990,854 Designated as Series B; 444,538 shares issued at December 31, 2003 and none at December 31, 2002	445	_
Additional paid-in-capital	2,375,984	2,091,517
Deferred stock based compensation	(155,004)	_
Retained earnings	3,045,018	4,060,459
Accumulated other comprehensive (loss) income	(353,041)	16,414
	4,922,957	6,177,945
Less 8,785 shares at December 31, 2003 of Series B common stock held in treasury, at cost	(2,108)	
Total stockholders' equity	4,920,849	6,177,945
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 21,877,194	\$ 20,323,797
	φ <u>21,077,10</u> 4	φ 20,020,707

See accompanying notes.

Consolidated Statements of Operations

	Year ended December 31, 2003	Period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002	Period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002	Period from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001	Period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001	
		(Successor Basis)		cessor sis)	(Pre-Predecessor Basis)	
Revenues	\$27,771,359	(<i>Restated</i>) \$ 3,359,772	\$ 23,789,661	\$ 8,667,842	\$ 3,199,787	
Cost of revenues (exclusive of depreciation and amortization)	18,443,205	1,326,819	11,723,159	4,574,700	2,233,010	
Gross profit	9,328,154	2,032,953	12,066,502	4,093,142	966,777	
Operating expenses:						
General and administrative expenses	7,891,083	2,974,716	8,861,998	2,700,508	2,092,768	
Selling and marketing expenses	1,104,482	59,106	582,527	306,492	13,867	
Depreciation and amortization	420,719	8,391	3,896,547	967,801	422,883	
Total operating expenses	9,416,284	3,042,213	13,341,072	3,974,801	2,529,518	
Income (loss) from operations	(88,130)	(1,009,260)	(1,274,570)	118,341	(1,562,741)	
Other income (expense):						
Foreign exchange gain (loss)	444,733	112,418	51,007	(136,599)	(43,973)	
Interest and other income	214,942	33,665	59,786	39,456	32,879	
Interest expense	(277,331)	(41,271)	—	(3,258)	(238)	
Impairment of goodwill		—	(46,008,087)	—		
Income (loss) before income taxes and extraordinary						
item	294,214	(904,448)	(47,171,864)	17,940	(1,574,073)	
Income tax provision	769,554	6,636	94,338	14,289		
Income (loss) before extraordinary gain	(475,340)	(911,084)	(47,266,202)	3,651	(1,574,073)	
Extraordinary gain		5,027,452	—	—		
Net income (loss)	(475,340)	4,116,368	(47,266,202)	3,651	(1,574,073)	
Dividends and accretion on preferred stock	(540,101)	(55,909)	_	_	_	
Net income (loss) to common stockholders	\$ (1,015,441)	\$ 4,060,459	\$(47,266,202)	\$ 3,651	\$ (1,574,073)	
Basic and Diluted earnings (loss) per share to common stockholders:						
Income (loss) before extraordinary gain	\$ (0.10)	\$ (0.10)	\$ (4.95)	\$ —	\$ (0.16)	
Extraordinary gain	\$ (0.10) —	0.53	• (4.55) —	Ψ —	φ (0.10) —	
Net income (loss) per share to common stockholders	\$ (0.10)	\$ 0.43	\$ (4.95)	\$	\$ (0.16)	
Weighted-average number of shares used in						
computing earnings per share:						
Basic and diluted ⁽¹⁾	9,784,420	9,555,462	9,555,462	9,555,462	9,555,462	

(1) The weighted average number of shares used in computing earnings (loss) per share for the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 and for the year ended December 31, 2003 includes Series A and Series B common stock.

See accompanying notes.

Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity

		ries A Ion Stock	on Stock Common Stock		Deferred Additional Stock		Retained	Accumulated Other Comprehensive		
	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Paid-in Capital	Based Compensation	Earnings (deficit)	Income (Loss)	Treasury Stock	Total
Balance as of March 31, 2001										
(Pre-Predecessor Basis)	100	\$ 1	—	\$ —	\$15,537,052		\$ (7,525,852)	\$	\$ —	\$ 6,936,520
Deferred stock based compensation					276,115	(276,115)	—		_	_
Amortization of deferred compensation	—	—			—	145,273		—	—	145,273
Comprehensive loss:										
Translation adjustments					—	—	—	(27,533)	—	(27,533)
Net loss	_	—	—		—	—	(1,574,073)	—	—	(1,574,073)
Comprehensive loss										(1,601,606)
								·		
Balance as of July 31, 2001										
(Pre-Predecessor Basis)	100	1			15,813,167	(1,205,523)	(9,099,925)	(27,533)	—	5,480,187
Purchase accounting	100	1			52,503,635	(1,015,361)				51,488,275
Balance as of August 1, 2001 (Predecessor										
Basis)	100	1			52,503,635	(1,015,361)				51,488,275
Amortization of deferred compensation		_				50,000				50,000
Comprehensive income:						50,000				50,000
Translation adjustments					_	_	_	232,107		232,107
Net income							3,651			3,651
							_,			
Comprehensive income										235,758
Balance as of December 31, 2001										
(Predecessor Basis)	100	1	—	—	52,503,635	(965,361)	3,651	232,107	—	51,774,033
Contribution by Conseco	—	_		_	13,000,000	_		_	_	13,000,000
Amortization of deferred compensation	—	—		—	—	308,110		—	—	308,110
Reversal of deferred compensation cost										
issued by Conseco	—	—	—	—	(657,251)	657,251	—	—	—	_
Comprehensive loss:										
Translation adjustments	—	—	—	—	—	—	—	5,507	—	5,507
Net loss	—	—	—		—	—	(47,266,202)	_	—	(47,266,202)
Comprehensive loss										(47,260,695)
Balance as of November 14, 2002 (Predecessor Basis)	100	1			64,846,384		(47 262 551)	237,614		17,821,448
(FIEUECESSUI Dasis)	100	1	_		04,040,304		(47,262,551)	237,014		1/,021,440

Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity (continued)

	Series Common		Serie: Common		Additional	Deferred Stock	Retained	Accumulated Other Comprehensive		
	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Paid-in Capital	Based Compensation	Earnings (deficit)	Income (Loss)	Treasury Stock	Total
Balance as of November 14, 2002										
(Predecessor Basis)	100	\$ 1		\$ —	\$64,846,384	\$	\$(47,262,551)	\$ 237,614	\$ —	\$17,821,448
Common stock issued for cash	7,555,462	7,555	_		1,784,111	_		_	_	1,791,666
Restricted common stock issued to	,, -	,			, - ,					, - ,
management	2,000,000	2,000	—	_	472,270					474,270
Equity issuance costs					(164,864)					(164,864)
Dividends and accretion on preferred										
stock	_	_	—	_		_	(55,909)		_	(55,909)
Comprehensive income:										
Translation adjustments			_	_				16,414	_	16,414
Net income—Restated		—	—				4,116,368			4,116,368
Comprehensive income—Restated										4,132,782
Balance as of December 31, 2002 (Restated)	9,555,462	9,555	_		2,091,517	_	4,060,459	16,414	_	6,177,945
Series B common stock and options issued to management		_	444,538	445	114,168		_		_	114,613
Deferred stock based compensation					170,299	(170,299)	_	_		
Amortization of deferred compensation Dividends and accretion on preferred		—	—	_	—	15,295		—	—	15,295
stock	_	—	—	—	_	_	(540,101)	_	_	(540,101)
Acquisition of treasury stock (Series B common stock)	_	_	_		_	_	_	_	(2,108)	(2,108)
Comprehensive loss:										
Translation adjustments	-	-	-	-				(369,455)	—	(369,455)
Net loss	_		—	—	_		(475,340)		_	(475,340)
Comprehensive loss										(844,795)
Balance as of December 31, 2003	9,555,462	\$9,555	444,538	\$ 445	\$ 2,375,984	\$ (155,004)	\$ 3,045,018	\$ (353,041)	\$(2,108)	\$ 4,920,849

See accompanying notes.

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

	Year ended December 31, 2003	Period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002	Period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002	Period from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001	Period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001
		uccessor Basis)		ecessor sis)	(Pre-Predecessor Basis)
Cash flows from operating activities		(Restated)			
Net income (loss)	\$ (475,340)	\$ 4,116,368	\$ (47,266,202)	\$ 3,651	\$ (1,574,073)
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash provided by (used in)					
operating activities:	100 510	0.001		0.05.004	100.000
Depreciation and amortization	420,719	8,391	3,896,547	967,801	422,883
Amortization of deferred financing costs Amortization of deferred stock compensation and other non-cash	67,500	—	_	_	_
compensation	237,977	484,558	1,308,110	50,000	145,273
Bad debt expense (recovery)	(250,000)	300,000			
Extraordinary gain	_	(5,027,452)	_	-	_
Impairment of goodwill	—	-	46,008,087	_	—
Change in operating assets and liabilities (net of effect of acquisitions):				(
Restricted cash	1,308,422	610,367	(1,160,226)	(220,596)	(821,986)
Accounts receivable Prepaid expenses and other current assets	(4,714,544) 581,473	(597,954) 1,426,592	2,699,758 (1,445,256)	(362,635) (671,144)	(1,843,937) (474,826)
Accounts payable	(1,373,678)	1,369,036	(1,445,250) (129,784)	579,074	22,066
Deferred revenue	416,999	(500,000)	(7,000,000)	6,000,000	3,000,000
Accrued expenses and other liabilities	1,783,075	(2,806,466)	1,568,469	1,613,790	600,767
Income taxes payable	686,159	—		_	
Other assets	(571,037)	79,195	4,116	(207,012)	(142,881)
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	(1,882,275)	(537,365)	(1,516,381)	7,752,929	(666,714)
Cash flows from investing activities					
Purchase of fixed assets	(5,405,780)	(136,599)	(4,617,011)	(5,990,817)	(2,349,579)
Cash acquired on acquisition of Exl Inc, net		7,017,610		694,945	
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities	(5,405,780)	6,881,011	(4,617,011)	(5,295,872)	(2,349,579)
Cash flows from financing activities					
Proceeds from issuance of senior long-term debt	272,403	4,349,000	_	—	_
Principal payments on capital lease obligations	(16,360)	(7,324)	(27,331)	(14,519)	(24,401)
Proceeds from issuance of preferred stock	252,400	3,990,701		_	
Net proceeds from common stock transactions Contribution by Conseco	99,905	1,791,666	12,000,000	_	_
Restricted common stock issued to management	_	2,000	12,000,000	_	
Transaction costs	—	(764,864)	—	—	—
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	608,348	9,361,179	11,972,669	(14,519)	(24,401)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	(364,531)	(11,311)	31,441	150,533	65,848
Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the period	(7,044,238) 15,693,514	15,693,514	5,870,718 2,593,071	2,593,071	(2,974,846) 4,091,529
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the period	\$ 8,649,276	\$ 15,693,514	\$ 8.463.789	\$ 2,593,071	\$ 1,116,683
			,,	. ,	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information Cash paid for interest	\$ 18,800	\$ 400	\$ 5,300	\$ 3,250	\$ 250
Cash paid for taxes	87,100	2,000	124,600	10,500	¢ 230
Supplemental disclosure of non-cash information					
Long-term debt payable to management		325,000	_	_	
Common stock issued to management	—	472,270	_	—	_
Preferred stock issued to management	_	299,000	_	—	_
Assets acquired under capital lease	4,242	80,708	_	-	138,408
Shares and options issued by Conseco	_	—		52,081,897	_

See accompanying notes.

ExlService Holdings, Inc. Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements December 31, 2003

1. Organization, Basis of Presentation and Business Combinations

Organization

ExlService Holdings, Inc. ("Exl Holdings") was organized as a corporation under the laws of the state of Delaware on October 29, 2002 with the primary objective of acquiring the Exl entities existing on that date. Exl Holdings, together with its subsidiaries ExlService.com, Inc. ("Exl Inc"), ExlService.com (India) Private Limited ("Exl India"), Noida Customer Operations Private Limited ("NCOP") and ExlService (U.K.) Limited ("Exl UK") (collectively, the "Company"), are principally engaged in the business of developing and deploying business process outsourcing solutions, including transaction-processing services and Internet and voice-based customer care services for its clients primarily in India. The Company's clients are located principally in the United States and the United Kingdom.

Successor and Predecessor Entities and Periods Presented

On July 31, 2001, Conseco, Inc ("Conseco" or the "Former Parent") acquired all of Exl Inc's outstanding common shares in exchange for shares of Conseco's common stock. On November 14, 2002, Exl Holdings, purchased all of the outstanding capital stock of Exl Inc from Conseco. The acquisitions were accounted for under the purchase method in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards SFAS No. 141, "Business Combinations" ("SFAS No. 141").

The consolidated financial statements present the Company as of December 31, 2003 and 2002 (Successor basis reflecting the Exl Holdings acquisition of Exl Inc), the period from January 1, 2002 through November 14, 2002 and the period from August 1, 2001 through December 31, 2001 (Predecessor basis for the period of Conseco's acquisition and ownership of Exl Inc), and the period from April 1, 2001 through July 31, 2001 (Pre-Predecessor basis for the period prior to Conseco's acquisition of Exl Inc). Exl Inc's fiscal year ended on March 31 prior to it being acquired by Conseco. Exl Holdings did not have any operations from the date of its incorporation through November 14, 2002.

The application of purchase accounting, which requires assets acquired and liabilities assumed to be recorded at their fair values, creates a new basis of accounting and accordingly results in different depreciation and amortization expense in later periods. Accordingly, the accompanying consolidated financial statements as of and for the periods prior to the Conseco acquisition, as of and for the periods during which the Company was owned by Conseco, and as of and for the period under Exl Holdings acquisition and ownership are not comparable.

On February 5, 2002, the Board of Directors of Exl Inc authorized a reverse stock split pursuant to which one equity share was issued for every 119,379 shares of Exl Inc equity shares held on that date and the par value was increased from \$0.001 to \$0.01 per share. Accordingly, all share amounts in the accompanying consolidated financial statements and related notes for the Pre-Predecessor and Predecessor periods have been adjusted retroactively to reflect the reverse stock split.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

Acquisition by Conseco on July 31, 2001

On July 31, 2001, Conseco acquired all of the outstanding common shares of Exl Inc and its wholly owned subsidiary, Exl India, for approximately \$52.5 million. After the acquisition, Exl Inc became a wholly owned subsidiary of Conseco until Exl Inc's sale by Conseco to Exl Holdings on November 14, 2002. The purchase accounting recorded by Conseco was pushed down to Exl Inc as the acquisition by Conseco created a new accounting basis for Exl Inc. The following table summarizes the estimated fair value of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed and the resulting goodwill at the date of the acquisition:

	July 31, 2001
Purchase consideration (fair value of shares and options issued)	\$ 52,081,897
Acquisition costs capitalized	421,738
	\$ 52,503,635
Allocated to assets and liabilities:	
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 1,116,683
Restricted cash	826,662
Fixed assets	4,831,136
Current assets and liabilities, net	(1,562,660)
Noncurrent assets	311,357
Non current liabilities	(42,991)
Deferred compensation cost	1,015,361
Goodwill	46,008,087
	\$ 52,503,635

Since this was a stock acquisition, none of the goodwill was tax deductible. In accordance with SFAS No. 142, "Goodwill and Other Intangibles Assets" ("SFAS No. 142"), the Company treated the goodwill as non-amortizable because the acquisition was completed after June 30, 2001. As discussed in Note 2, the Company recorded an impairment charge of \$46,008,087 related to this goodwill during the period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002.

Acquisition by Exl Holdings on November 14, 2002

On November 14, 2002, Exl Holdings purchased all of the outstanding capital stock of Exl Inc and its wholly owned subsidiary, Exl India, from Conseco for \$1 plus a commitment to provide ongoing services under a transition/wind-down service agreement effective through March 2003.

The acquisition included the following key transactions:

a. Contribution by Conseco:

i. Conseco provided a capital contribution of \$1,000,000 to Exl Inc prior to the sale of its ownership to Exl Holdings.

ii. Conseco waived repayment of advances of \$11,000,000 provided to Exl Inc.

iii. Conseco paid \$1,000,000 to certain members of management of Exl Inc whereby their existing employment agreements and incentive plan with Exl Inc were terminated and new employment agreements were entered into with Exl Holdings.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

b. For employees who were covered by the terms of the Employment Incentive Plan established by Exl Inc effective August 1, 2001, the Company entered into an agreement and established a trust for the benefit of the eligible employees and deposited \$1,050,000 into the trust to meet its obligation under the agreement (see Note 11).

c. New investors contributed cash of approximately \$10,000,000 to Exl Holdings in return for common shares, preferred shares and Senior Debt.

The following table summarizes the estimated fair value of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed and the purchase price at the date of the acquisition:

	November 14, 2002
Purchase consideration	\$ 1
Acquisition costs capitalized	1,446,179
	1,446,180
Less:	
Cash and cash equivalents	8,463,789
Restricted cash	2,185,173
Fixed assets, net of reduction of \$11,347,816	_
Current assets and liabilities, net	(4,161,326)
Noncurrent liabilities	(14,004)
	\$ 5,027,452

The acquisition of Exl Inc by Exl Holdings for \$1 resulted in the fair value of the net assets exceeding the cost. In accordance with SFAS No. 141, the Company allocated the excess of fair value over cost to the non-current assets acquired. Such allocation resulted in reducing the carrying value of fixed assets to zero and the Company recognized the remaining excess of the fair value of the net assets acquired over cost of \$5,027,452 as an extraordinary gain (net of tax of \$0) in its consolidated financial statements.

Professional fees totaling \$2,549,830 were incurred in connection with the acquisition and certain transactions. Of such amount, \$1,446,179 was capitalized and recorded as acquisition costs, \$338,787 represented organization and start-up costs and was appropriately expensed, and the balance of \$764,864 were transaction costs related to common stock, preferred stock and senior long-term debt.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Principles of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Exl Holdings and its subsidiaries. All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of the consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements and the results of operations during the reporting period. Estimates are based upon

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

management's best assessment of the current business environment. Actual results could differ from those estimates. The significant estimates and assumptions that affect the financial statements include, but are not limited to, allowance for doubtful accounts, future obligations under employee benefit plans, income tax valuation allowances, depreciation and amortization periods, and recoverability of long-term assets.

Foreign Currency

The functional currency of Exl Holdings and Exl Inc is the United States Dollar ("U.S. Dollar"), being the currency of the primary economic environment in which they operate. The functional currency of Exl India and NCOP is Indian Rupees and for Exl U.K., it is the Pound Sterling, being the currency of primary economic environment in which they operate. Monetary assets and liabilities in foreign currencies are remeasured into functional currency at the rates of exchange prevailing at the balance sheet dates. Transactions in foreign currencies are remeasured into functional currency at the rates of exchange prevailing on the date of the transaction. All transaction foreign exchange gains and losses are recorded in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

In respect of the subsidiaries for which the functional currency is other than U.S. Dollar, the assets and liabilities of such subsidiaries are translated into U.S. Dollars, the reporting currency, at the rate of exchange prevailing on the balance sheet date. Revenues and expenses are translated into U.S. Dollars at average exchange rates prevailing during the period. Resulting translation adjustments are included in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss).

Cash and Cash Equivalents

The Company considers all highly liquid investments purchased with an original maturity of three months or less to be cash equivalents. Cash and cash equivalents consist solely of funds held in general checking accounts and money market accounts.

Fixed Assets

Fixed assets are stated at cost. Equipment held under capital leases is stated at the present value of minimum lease payments at the inception of the leases. Advances paid towards acquisition of fixed assets and the cost of fixed assets not ready for use before the end of the period are classified as construction in progress.

Fixed assets are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable through an assessment of the estimated future undiscounted cash flows related to such assets. In the event that assets are found to be carried at amounts, which are in excess of estimated undiscounted future cash flows, the carrying value of the related asset or group of assets is reduced to a level commensurate with fair value based on a discounted cash flow analysis.

Depreciation is computed using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of assets. Depreciation on equipment held under capital leases and leasehold improvements is computed using the straight-line method over the shorter of the assets' estimated lives or the lease term.

Revenue Recognition

The Company derives revenues from business process outsourcing and voice and Internet services. The Company recognizes revenue as services are rendered, provided that persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, there are no remaining obligations with respect to the services rendered and collection is considered

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

probable. The Company invoices clients in accordance with the agreed rates and billing arrangements, which consist of time and material, cost plus and unit priced arrangements. The Company recognizes revenue from the last billing date to the balance sheet date as unbilled revenues and recognizes billings in excess of revenues earned or advances received from clients as deferred revenue.

In accordance with EITF 01-14, "Income Statement Characterization of Reimbursements Received for 'Out-of-Pocket' Expenses Incurred," the Company has accounted for reimbursements received for out-of-pocket expenses incurred as revenues in the consolidated statements of operations. The Company typically incurs telecommunications, and travel related costs that are billed to and reimbursed by clients.

Revenues for the following periods include reimbursements of out-of-pocket expenses:

April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001	\$	—
August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001		56,838
January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002		69,096
November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002		2,470
Year ended December 31, 2003	5	55,372

Pursuant to a transition/wind-down services agreement executed with Conseco on November 14, 2002, the Company contracted to provide wind-down and transition services to Conseco over the four-month period from December 1, 2002 to March 31, 2003. Pursuant to the terms of the agreement, the Company deposited \$2,000,000 that it received from Conseco for such services in an escrow account and was entitled to receive this amount in four equal monthly installments during the period from December 1, 2002 through March 31, 2003 as services are performed. At December 31, 2002, approximately \$1,500,000 was reflected as restricted cash and deferred revenue. Revenue for the year ended December 31, 2003 includes approximately \$1,500,000 for the services rendered to Conseco pursuant to the transition/wind-down services agreement. Revenue from services provided to Conseco as a percentage of total revenues on the consolidated statement of operations for each of the respective periods is as follows:

April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001	93%
August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001	95%
January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002	95%
November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002	92%
Year ended December 31, 2003	18%

For the year ended December 31, 2003, two other clients accounted for 43% and 31% of the Company's total revenues.

Cost of Revenues

Cost of revenues include salaries, employee benefits and stock compensation expense, project related travel costs, communication expenses, technology operating expenses and facilities costs.

Income Taxes

The Company accounts for income taxes pursuant to the provisions of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 109 "Accounting for Income Taxes." Under SFAS No. 109, deferred tax liabilities and assets are recognized for future tax consequences attributable to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their tax bases. Any deferred tax assets recognized for net operating loss carryforwards and other items are reduced by a valuation allowance when it is more likely than not that the

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

benefits may not be realized. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates is recognized in the period that the tax change occurs. Deferred taxes are not provided on the undistributed earnings of subsidiaries outside the United States where it is expected that the earnings of the foreign subsidiary will be permanently reinvested.

Employee Benefits

In accordance with Indian law, all employees of the Company in India are entitled to receive benefits under the Government Provident Fund, a defined contribution plan in which both the employee and the Company contribute monthly at a determined rate (currently 12% of the employee's base salary). These contributions are made to the Government Provident Fund.

In accordance with Indian law, the Company provides for gratuity, a defined benefit retirement plan (the "Gratuity Plan") covering all of its employees in India. The Gratuity Plan provides for a lump sum payment to vested employees on retirement or on termination of employment in an amount based on the respective employees' salary and the years of employment with the Company. Gratuity benefit cost for the year is calculated on an actuarial basis.

Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income

SFAS No. 130, "Reporting Comprehensive Income" establishes rules for the reporting of comprehensive income and its components. Comprehensive income is defined as all changes in equity from non-owner sources. For the Company, comprehensive income (loss) consists of net earnings and changes in the cumulative foreign currency translation adjustments. The Company reports comprehensive income (loss) in the consolidated statements of stockholders' equity.

Financial Instruments and Concentration of Credit Risk

Financial Instruments: For certain financial instruments, including cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, accounts payable, accrued expenses, and other current liabilities, recorded amounts approximate fair value due to the relatively short maturity periods.

Concentration of Credit Risk: Financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to concentrations of credit risk consist principally of cash equivalents, accounts receivable and time deposits. By their nature, all such financial instruments involve risks including the credit risks of non-performance by counter parties.

Derivative Financial Instruments: The Company entered into forward exchange contracts during the year ended December 31, 2003 and the period from November 15, 2002 through December 31, 2002. None of the contracts were outstanding at December 31, 2003 or December 31, 2002.

Stock Based Compensation

Stock Based Compensation: In fiscal 2003, the Company instituted the Exl Holdings 2003 Stock Option Plan ("the Plan"). The Plan covers all the employees of the Company and its subsidiaries. The Compensation Committee of the Board (the "Committee") administers the Plan and grants stock options to eligible employees of the Company and its subsidiaries.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

The Committee determines which employees are eligible to receive the options, the number of options to be granted, the exercise price, the vesting period and the exercise period. The vesting period is determined for the options issued on the date of the grant and is non-transferable during the life of the option. The options generally vest incrementally over a period of 4 years from the date of grant with 25% of the options vesting each year. Pursuant to the Plan, the Company has reserved 526,316 shares of Series B common stock for the granting of options.

The Company uses Accounting Principles Board ("APB") Opinion No. 25 and related interpretations to account for stock options granted to its employees. Accordingly, compensation cost is recognized only for stock option awards granted where the exercise price is less than the market value on the date of grant.

Had the compensation cost been recognized based on the fair value at the date of grant in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standard No. 123 "Accounting for Stock Based Compensation" as amended by Statement of Financial Accounting Standard No. 148 "Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation—Transition and Disclosure, the pro-forma amounts of net income (loss) to common stockholders would have been as follows:

		Year ended December 31, 2003		December 31,		Period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002		Period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002		eriod from August 1, 2001 to cember 31, 2001	Period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001	
		(Successor Basis) (Restated)			(Predecessor Basis)				(Pre-Predecessor Basis)			
Net income (loss) to common stockholders	\$ (1	,015,441)		060,459	\$(47	7,266,202)	\$	3,651	\$	(1,574,073)		
As reported:												
Add stock based employee compensation expense		10.405				200 110		50.000		145 373		
included in reported net income		10,405				308,110		50,000		145,273		
Less stock based employee compensation expense determined under the fair value method		(10,818)			(335,101)		(137,406)		(251,410)			
Pro forma net income (loss) to common stockholders	\$(1	,015,854)	\$ 4,	060,459	\$(47	7,293,193)	\$	(83,755)	\$	(1,680,210)		
	_		-		_		_		_			
Basic and diluted earnings (loss) per share to common stockholders:												
Basic and diluted as reported	\$	(0.10)	\$	0.43	\$	(4.95)	\$		\$	(0.16)		
Basic and diluted, pro forma	\$	(0.10)	\$	0.43	\$	(4.95)	\$	(0.01)	\$	(0.18)		
									_			

Stock compensation expense for the period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002 and for the period from August 1, 2001 to December 1, 2001 relates to stock options granted to Exl Inc employees by Conseco (Predecessor entity).

Stock compensation expense for the period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001 relates to employee stock options under the Exl Inc Employee Stock Option Plan (Pre-Predecessor entity).

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

The fair value of each option is estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option valuation model with the following assumptions:

	N Year ended December 31, D 2003 (Successor		Period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002 (Prede	Period from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001 	Period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001 (Pre-Predecessor
	Ba	sis)	Bas	Basis)	
Dividend yield	0%	—	0%	0%	0%
Expected life	60 months		48-60 months	48-60 months	48 months
Risk free interest rate	4%	_	4.8%	4.8%	5.8%
Volatility	50%		40%	40%	10%

Earnings Per Share

Basic earnings per share is computed by dividing income (loss) to common stockholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during each period. In determining the income to common stockholders, net income has been reduced by dividends and accretion on preferred stock. Diluted earnings per share are computed using the weighted average number of common shares plus the potentially dilutive effect of common stock equivalents. Stock options that are anti-dilutive are excluded from the computation of weighted average shares outstanding. Certain options that are currently anti-dilutive may be dilutive in the future.

Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets

The Company adopted SFAS No. 142 on January 1, 2002. SFAS No. 142 requires that goodwill and intangible assets with indefinite useful lives no longer be amortized. Furthermore, goodwill and intangible assets determined to have an indefinite useful life that were acquired in a business combination completed after June 30, 2001 and before SFAS No. 142 was adopted, are also not amortized. Accordingly, the Company did not amortize goodwill resulting from the July 31, 2001 Conseco acquisition for the period from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001.

SFAS No. 142 required the completion of a transitional impairment test as of the date of adoption within six months of adoption and further required companies to record an impairment related to the implementation of SFAS No. 142 as a cumulative effect of an accounting change. In addition, SFAS No. 142 requires an annual impairment test, or more frequently if impairment indicators arise, to determine impairment of goodwill. Impairment of goodwill, which is not related to the implementation of SFAS No. 142 and covered by the transition rule as discussed above, is recorded as a charge to operations.

The Company had recorded \$46,008,087 of goodwill related to the 2001 Conseco acquisition. During the period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002, the Company experienced a significant decline in revenue from Conseco and determined that the projections with respect to revenue and cash flows made at the time of the Conseco acquisition, including such determination made at December 31, 2001, could not be sustained. Accordingly, the Company made an assessment that the entire goodwill balance was impaired and recorded an impairment charge of \$46,008,087.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In January 2003, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued FASB Interpretation ("FIN") No. 46, "Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities, an interpretation of Accounting Research Bulletin No. 51." The primary objectives of FIN 46 are to provide guidance on the identification of entities for which control is achieved through means other than through voting rights ("variable interest entities" or "VIEs") and on how to determine when and on which business enterprise should consolidate the VIE. This new model for consolidation applies to an entity in which either: (a) the equity investors (if any) do not have a controlling financial interest; or (b) the equity investment at risk is insufficient to finance that entity's activities without receiving additional subordinated financial support from other parties. In addition, FIN 46 requires that both the primary beneficiary and all other enterprises with a significant variable interest in a VIE make additional disclosures. The adoption of FIN 46 has not had any significant impact on the Company's results of operations or financial position.

In May 2003, the FASB issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 150, "Accounting for Certain Financial Instruments with Characteristics of Both Liabilities and Equity," which establishes standards for how an issuer of financial instruments classifies and measures certain financial instruments with characteristics of both liabilities and equity. It requires that an issuer classify a financial instrument that is within its scope as a liability (or an asset in some circumstances) if, at inception, the monetary value of the obligation is based solely or predominantly on a fixed monetary amount known at inception, variation in something other than the fair value of the issuer's equity shares or variations inversely related to changes in the fair value of the issuer's equity shares. SFAS No. 150 is effective for financial instruments entered into or modified after May 31, 2003, and otherwise effective at the beginning of the first interim period beginning after June 15, 2003. The adoption of SFAS No. 150 by the Company on January 1, 2004 has not had any significant impact on the Company's results of operations or financial position.

3. Restatement

The Company's balance sheet as of December 31, 2002 and the related statements of operations, stockholders' equity and cash flows for the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 have been restated. The restatement is the result of an arrangement with a related party for professional fees initially recorded at \$1,000,000, however, the amount was renegotiated to \$500,000, at the end of 2002. This adjustment has been reflected as a restatement of the 2002 financial statements to reduce general and administrative expenses by \$500,000, with a corresponding reduction to the related liability. In addition, the dividends on the preferred stock totaling \$55,909 in 2002 were incorrectly recorded as interest expense. Such amount has also been reflected as a restatement of the 2002 financial statements to reduce interest expense and record a corresponding dividend.

The reconciliation of net income and retained earnings to amounts previously reported are as follows:

Net income—as previously reported	\$ 3,560,459
Reduction of general and administrative expenses	500,000
Reduction of interest expense	55,909
Net income—restated	\$ 4,116,368
Retained earnings—as previously reported	\$ 3,560,459
Increase as a result of reduction in general and administrative expenses	500,000
Retained earnings—restated	\$ 4,060,459

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

4. Restriction on Cash Balances and Time Deposits

Current restricted time deposits of Exl India represent amounts on deposit with a bank against letters of credit issued by the Company for equipment imports amounting to \$173,872 that mature on various dates in 2004.

Non-current restricted time deposits represent guarantees against custom and excise bonding issued through a bank amounting to \$100,686 that mature in 2008.

Restricted cash at December 31, 2002 included a balance of \$1,500,000 in the escrow account deposited pursuant to a transition/wind-down service agreement executed with Conseco on November 14, 2002. The Company received such amount from the Escrow account in three equal monthly installments beginning in January 2003. In addition, restricted cash balance at December 31, 2002 includes guarantees against custom and excise bonding issued through a bank in India amounting to \$12,661, which matured in March 2003 and \$52,466 and \$10,786 maturing in July 2004 and March 2005.

5. Fixed Assets

Fixed assets consist of the following:

		Decemb	oer 31
	Estimated Useful Life	2003	2002
Network equipment, cabling and computers	3	\$3,298,996	\$ 59,334
Leasehold improvements	3-5	99,995	1,248
Office furniture and equipment	3-5	154,654	12,067
Motor vehicles	3	84,950	80,708
Construction in progress		2,010,566	90,770
		5,649,161	244,127
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization		(435,241)	(8,391)
		\$5,213,920	\$235,736

Construction in progress represents advances paid towards acquisition of fixed assets and the cost of fixed assets not yet placed in service. The cost and accumulated amortization of assets under capital leases at December 31, 2003 is \$84,950 and \$28,469, respectively, and at December 31, 2002 is \$80,708 and \$147, respectively.

6. Senior Long-Term Debt

On December 13, 2002, certain new investors and members of the management team acquired senior promissory notes issued by the Company totaling \$4,674,000. The senior promissory notes mature on December 13, 2007. The Company issued additional senior promissory notes to employees of the Company during August 2003 in the amount of \$272,403. Interest on the principal amount is payable on maturity and accrues at a rate equal to the greater of (i) 2.02% semiannually or (ii) LIBOR.

The effective interest rate during the year ended December 31, 2003 was 4.11% per annum. Accrued interest at December 31, 2003 and 2002 included in Senior Long-Term Debt on the balance sheet is \$221,307 and \$24,286, respectively.

Deferred financing costs, totaling \$300,000, are included in other assets and are being amortized to interest expense through the maturity date of the Senior Long-Term Debt. For the year ended December 31, 2003, amortization of deferred financing costs amounted to \$67,500.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

7. Capital Structure

Common Stock

Holders of Series A common stock have one vote for each share held with respect to all matters voted on by the stockholders of the Company. Holders of Series B common stock do not have any voting rights.

Prior to the occurrence of a conversion event, as defined, the Series B common stock will be converted into Series A common stock initially at a ratio of 1:1. Among other things, a conversion event includes the consummation of a sale of common stock in a public offering, as defined.

Preferred Stock

Holders of preferred stock are not permitted or entitled to vote on any matter required or permitted to be voted on by the stockholders of the Company.

Holders of preferred stock have superior liquidation rights compared to the common stockholders. In the event of liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the operations of the Company, the preferred stockholders are entitled to receive a liquidation preference in the distribution of assets. Liquidation preference is equal to \$100 per share plus any accrued and unpaid dividends.

Holders of preferred stock are entitled to receive annual dividends, as and when declared by the Company out of funds legally available equal to 10% of the liquidation preference per share. Such dividends are payable, at the election of the Company, in cash or in the form of an additional liquidation preference and accrue annually, but are to be paid only upon redemption, liquidation or as otherwise declared by the Company. Such dividends are cumulative and accrue on a day-to-day basis, whether or not earned. Cumulative dividends in arrears at December 31, 2003 amounted to \$528,510. The preferred stock is recorded net of issuance costs of \$300,000 which are being accreted over a period of five years. For the year ended December 31, 2003, accretion of issuance costs amounted to \$67,500. In addition, as discussed in Note 11, the carrying value of preferred stock is further reduced by the net unamortized deferred compensation.

The Company may, at its option at any time, redeem all of the preferred stock by giving adequate notice to the holders of preferred stock. Upon the occurrence of a mandatory redemption event, as defined, holders of the preferred stock can cause redemption of all the preferred stock outstanding. Further, if Exl Holdings defaults on any debt or other obligation, automatic redemption of the preferred stock would be triggered. In all instances, the redemption amount will equal the liquidation preference. Upon the occurrence of a liquidity event, as defined, the vesting of certain preferred stock granted in connection with employment agreements is accelerated.

8. Employee Benefit Plans

The Gratuity Plan provides a lump sum payment to vested employees on retirement or on termination of employment in an amount based on the respective employee's salary and years of employment with the Company. Liabilities with regard to the Gratuity Plan are determined by actuarial valuation. Current service costs for the Gratuity Plan are accrued in the year to which they relate.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

The following table sets forth the activity and the funded status of the Gratuity Plan and the amounts recognized in the Company's financial statements at the end of the relevant periods:

	Decem	ber 31	
	2003	2002	
	(Successo	or Basis)	
Change in benefit obligation			
Benefit obligation at the beginning of the period	\$132,019	\$120,550	
Service cost	94,226	8,605	
Interest cost	10,938	1,370	
Benefits paid	(15,578)	(1,031)	
Actuarial (gain) loss	(40,749)	1,446	
Effect of exchange rate changes	7,739	1,079	
Benefit obligation at the end of the period	\$188,595	\$132,019	
Un-funded amount	\$188,595	\$132,019	
Accrued liability	\$188,595	\$132,019	

Net gratuity cost includes the following components:

	ear ended cember 31, 2003	No	Period from vember 15, 2002 December 31, 2002	Jar	eriod from wary 1, 2002 November 14, 2002		Period from August 1, 2001 December 31, 2001		Period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001
		(Successor Basis)			(P	redecessor Basis)		(P	re-Predecessor Basis)
Service cost	\$ 94,226	\$	8,605	\$	82,342	\$	19,125	\$	3,966
Interest cost	10,938		1,370		3,401		501		138
Actuarial (gain) loss	(40,749)		1,446		(13,785)		16,033		4,871
	 					-			
Net gratuity cost	\$ 64,415	\$	11,421	\$	71,958	\$	35,659	\$	8,975
	 					-		_	

For the above calculations, a discount rate of 8% has been assumed and salaries are assumed to increase at the rate of 8% per annum.

In 2003, the Company established the Exl Service Inc 401(k) Plan (the "401(k) Plan") under Section 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code covering all eligible employees, as defined. The Company make discretionary contributions of up to a maximum of 3% of employee compensation within certain limits. The Company's contribution to the 401(k) Plan amounted to \$6,457 in 2003.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

9. Leases

Exl India leases motor vehicles from finance companies. Such leases are recorded as capital leases with interest at rates ranging from 9.0% to 12.5%. Future minimum lease payments under these capital leases at December 31, 2003 are as follows:

Year end December 31:	
2004	\$19,210
2005	17,806
2006	17,806
2007	16,322
Total minimum lease payments	71,144
Less amount representing interest	11,578
Present value of minimum lease payments	59,566
Less current portion	14,277
Long term capital lease obligation	\$45,289

The Company is conducting its operations using facilities, office furniture and certain equipment under non-cancelable operating lease agreements that expire at various dates through 2007. Future minimum lease payments under these non-cancelable agreements are as follows:

Year end December 31:	
2004	\$ 595,000
2005	477,000
2006	311,000
2007	74,000
Total minimum lease payments	\$ 1,457,000

Rent expense under operating leases was \$817,400 and \$90,802 for the year ended December 31, 2003 and the period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002, respectively. For the period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002, the period from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001, and the period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001, rent expense was \$700,004, \$364,484 and \$170,132, respectively.

10. Income Taxes

The fiscal year under the Indian Income Tax Act ends on March 31. A substantial portion of the profits of the Company's Indian operations qualify for deduction from taxable income because its profits are attributable to undertakings situated in Export Processing Zones. This deduction is available for a period of ten consecutive years beginning from the year in which the respective undertaking commenced commercial operations. Accordingly, Exl India can benefit from this deduction for the years ended March 31, 1999 through March 31, 2009. This deduction terminates if the Company ceases to be an undertaking situated in Export Processing Zones.

With respect to the Company's foreign operations, temporary differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases arose due to difference in depreciation rates of fixed assets and provision for gratuity and vacation pay which are allowable on a cash basis under the Indian Income Tax Act. Since export revenue of Exl India qualifies for a deduction from taxable income, being profits attributable to undertakings situated in Export Processing Zones until March 2009, a substantial portion of the temporary differences would not have any tax consequences as they will reverse within the tax holiday period.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

Income (loss) before income taxes and extraordinary item are as follows:

	Year ended December 31, 2003	Period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002	Period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002	Period from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001	Period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001
	(Succe Bas	is)	(Predece Basis		(Pre-Predecessor Basis)
Domestic	\$(1,727,234)	(Restated) \$(1,543,597)	\$(48,866,042)	\$ (89,471)	\$ (1,062,196)
Foreign	2,021,448	639,149	1,694,178	107,411	(511,877)
	\$ 294,214	\$ (904,448)	\$(47,171,864)	\$ 17,940	\$ (1,574,073)

The provision for income taxes consists of the following:

	Year ended December 31, 2003	Period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002	Period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002	Period from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001	Period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001
	(Succe Bas		(Predec Basi		(Pre-Predecessor Basis)
Domestic	\$ 700,000	\$ _	\$ —	\$ —	\$
Foreign	69,554	6,636	94,338	14,289	
	\$ 769,554	\$ 6,636	\$ 94,338	\$ 14,289	\$ —

The foreign income tax provision represents current taxes on non-exempt income in India and certain withholding taxes. The domestic income tax provision primarily includes \$700,000 related to U.S. Federal alternative minimum taxes ("AMT").

The significant components of the net deferred income tax assets and liabilities are as follows:

	Decem	ber 31
	2003	2002
Deferred tax assets:		
Net operating loss carryforwards	\$ 1,090,000	\$ 269,000
AMT credit carry forward	700,000	_
Accounts receivable allowances	22,000	129,000
Deferred compensation	305,000	265,000
Total gross deferred tax assets	2,117,000	663,000
Deferred tax liabilities:		
Depreciation and amortization	18,000	
Total gross deferred tax liabilities	18,000	_
Valuation allowance	(2,099,000)	(663,000)
Net deferred tax asset (liability)	\$ —	\$ —

The Company believes that it is more likely than not that the net operating losses and other deferred tax assets will not be realized and, accordingly, has provided a valuation allowance against its net deferred tax assets. The valuation allowance increased by \$1,436,000 and \$663,000 for the year ended December 31, 2003 and the period from November 15, 2002 through December 31, 2002, respectively. At December 31, 2003, the

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

Company has U.S. Federal net operating loss carryforwards for U.S. federal income tax purposes of approximately \$2,500,000, expiring in years through 2023. At December 31, 2003, the Company has AMT credit carry forwards of approximately \$700,000.

The effective tax rate differs from the amount computed by applying the U.S. federal statutory rate to income (loss) before income taxes as follows:

	Year ended December 31, 2003	Period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002	Period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002	Period from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001	Period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001
	(Succ Ba	ressor sis)	(Predece Basis		(Pre-Predecessor Basis)
Expected tax provision (benefit)	\$ 103,000	\$ (317,000)	\$(16,510,000)	\$ 6,000	\$ (551,000)
Change in valuation allowance	1,436,000	661,000	787,000	38,000	456,000
Impact of tax holiday	(638,000)	(217,000)	(551,000)	(23,000)	179,000
State (benefit) provision, net of federal taxes	(137,000)	(123,000)	(146,000)	(7,000)	(85,000)
Non-deductible goodwill impairment	_	_	16,103,000	_	_
Non-deductible non-cash compensation	_	_	350,000	_	_
Foreign taxes withheld			55,000		
Other	6,000	3,000	6,000	—	1,000
				·	
Tax provision	\$ 770,000	\$ 7,000	\$ 94,000	\$ 14,000	\$ —

11. Stock Based Compensation

Pre-Predecessor Stock Option

Through July 31, 2001, the Company had a 2000 Stock Option Plan (the "2000 Plan") which allowed for the grant of both incentive stock options and nonqualified stock options. The activity in the 2000 Plan is shown below:

	Number of Shares	Weighted- Average Exercise Price
Outstanding at March 31, 2001	10.72	\$51,333
Granted	0.66	51,333
Forfeited	(1.21)	51,333
Outstanding at July 31, 2001	10.17	51,333

In connection with the granting of certain stock options to employees during the period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001, the Company recorded deferred stock compensation of \$276,115, representing the difference between the estimated fair value of the common stock and the option exercise price at the date of grant. Deferred stock compensation was amortized over the vesting period of the applicable stock options. The Company recorded amortization of deferred compensation of \$145,723 during the period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

In connection with the acquisition of the Company by Conseco as discussed in Note 1, each of the Company's stock options which was outstanding at July 31, 2001 pursuant to the 2000 Plan was converted to an option to purchase a number of shares of Conseco common stock as determined in the Agreement and Plan of Merger by multiplying (i) the number of shares of common stock subject to the Company's options immediately prior to July 31, 2001 by (ii) the exchange ratio. The conversion of the Company's options to Conseco's options was recorded by the Company based on their fair value. In addition, as part of the push down accounting discussed in Note 1, the Company based on the intrinsic value of \$1,015,361 based on the intrinsic value of the options that remained unvested. Compensation expense pushed down to the Company based on the intrinsic value of these options was \$50,000 and \$308,110 for the periods from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001 and January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002, respectively.

Predecessor Options

Conseco issued options to purchase its common stock to the Company's employee's subsequent to the Company's acquisition by Conseco. A total of 190,000 options were granted in the period from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001, at an exercise price equivalent to the market price of Conseco's common stock at the date of the grant. There were no options granted by Conseco for the period from January 1, 2002 through November 14, 2002.

Prior to selling its equity ownership in Exl Inc in November 2002, Conseco and Exl Inc agreed to pay a cash bonus of \$1,050,000 to all the eligible employees, the amount being determined based on performance evaluation and employee grades and payable only if the employee was still in service at July 31, 2003. The Company recorded \$437,500 as compensation expense in 2002 and the balance of \$612,500 was recorded as part of prepaid expenses at December 31, 2002. The bonus payable of \$1,050,000 was placed in a trust account by the Company.

In 2003, the Company recorded \$342,500 of compensation expense. The remaining balance of \$270,000 pertaining to employees who left Exl Inc prior to July 31, 2003 was returned to the Company.

Stock Option Plan

In 2003, the Company instituted a plan under which it may award options to employees, officers, directors, advisory board and consultants to purchase up to 526,316 shares of its Series B common stock. The options vest over a four-year period. The vested options must be exercised within ten years after the vesting date or they expire.

Stock option activity under the Plan is shown below:

	Number of Shares	Weighted- Average Exercise Price
Outstanding at December 31, 2002		\$ —
Granted	409,600	0.23
Exercised	—	
Forfeited	58,325	0.24
Outstanding at December 31, 2003	351,275	0.23
Vested and exercisable at December 31, 2003		
Available for grant at December 31, 2003	175,041	

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

The weighted-average fair value of options issued under the Plan during 2003 was \$0.59, and the weighted-average remaining contractual life of options outstanding and exercisable at December 31, 2003 was 9.34 years.

For options granted to employees in 2003, the Company recorded \$165,409 in deferred compensation, representing the difference between the exercise price of the options on the date of grant and the fair value of the Company's common stock. Deferred compensation is amortized over the vesting period of the related options. For the year ended December 31, 2003, the Company amortized and recorded \$10,405 as compensation expense.

In December 2003, the Company granted an employee options to purchase 20,000 shares of Series B common stock at an exercise of \$5.00 per share outside the Plan. These options vest immediately and expire ten years from the date of grant. For the year ended December 31, 2003, the Company recorded \$12,600 as compensation expense.

Series A Common Stock

In 2002, 2,000,000 shares of Series A common stock were purchased by certain officers for an aggregate purchase price of \$2,000. The difference of \$472,270 between the fair value of these shares and the purchase price was recorded as compensation expense in 2002. These shares vest immediately, however, the officers may not transfer their interest in the common stock for a period of two years.

Series B Common Stock

In 2003, certain employees purchased 444,538 shares of Series B common stock for an aggregate purchase price of \$102,013. The difference of \$4,890 between the fair value of these shares and the purchase price was recorded as compensation expense in 2003.

Preferred Stock

During the period from November 15, 2002 through December 31, 2002, in connection with employment agreements, certain officers purchased 2,993 shares of preferred stock for \$3. The difference between the fair value of these shares and the purchase price, totaling \$299,299, was recorded as a reduction to the carrying value of the preferred stock and is being amortized to compensation expense over the three-year vesting period. For the year ended December 31, 2003 and the period from November 15, 2002 through December 31, 2002, the Company amortized and recorded compensation expense of \$101,420 and \$12,288, respectively.

Advisory Board Options

In 2003, the Company granted to members of its advisory board options to purchase 10,000 shares of Series B common stock at an exercise price of \$0.24 per share under the Plan. These options vest over a period of four years and expire ten years from the vesting date. Using the Black-Scholes valuation model, the fair value of these options at December 31, 2003 was determined to be \$55,000. For the year ended December 31, 2003, the Company recorded \$1,750 as compensation expense. The fair value and related compensation expense will be remeasured for the unvested portion of these options at the end of each reporting period until such options are fully vested.

12. Related Party Transactions

The Company entered into the following related party transactions:

The Company received services in India for employee training by a company controlled by a stockholder. This company is one of the many companies rendering such services to Exl India. The Company recorded

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

expenses related to these services of \$192,944 and \$14,128 for the year ended December 31, 2003 and for the period from November 15, 2002 through December 31, 2002, respectively. At December 31, 2003 and 2002, the Company had a balance payable of \$23,210 and \$2,613, respectively, related to these services.

The Company recorded expenses related to the services from the same related party of \$24,116 and \$25,053 for the periods from April 1, 2001 through July 31, 2001 and August 1, 2001 through December 31, 2001, respectively.

The Company also entered into a facility lease agreement in India with this related party. The Company recorded rent expense related to the lease of \$3,458 and \$152,542 for the period April 1, 2001 through July 31, 2001 and August 1, 2001 through December 31, 2001, respectively.

The Company received services in India for catering of meals by a company controlled by a stockholder. The Company recorded expenses related to these services of \$31,658 for the year ended December 31, 2003. There is no amount payable at December 31, 2003 related to these services. The services of this company were terminated during 2003.

The Company entered into employment and non-competition agreements with management in November 2002. The initial term of these agreements is three years and the Company has the option to extend the term for two additional one-year periods. These agreements include a base salary of \$300,000 with an annual increase over the period payable to these individuals, a bonus amount and an additional incentive bonus amount as well as certain other fringe benefits. Under the employment and non-competition agreements, the vesting of senior management's portion of senior debt and the preferred stock accelerate upon a liquidity event, as defined. In addition, upon termination of employment under conditions as defined, 25% of certain common stock, as defined, held by such senior management is subject to repurchase by the Company at cost for up to one year and at fair market value if after one year for a two-year period. Such common stock is not subject to repurchase after three years.

Senior long-term debt of \$325,000 with a five-year life issued to certain officers is being amortized over a three-year period consistent with the preferred stock issued to such officers. For the year ended December 31, 2003, the Company has recorded compensation expense of \$108,660.

For the year ended December 31, 2003 the Company paid a management fee of \$200,000 to certain investors.

13. Geographical Information

Year ended December 31, 2003	Period from November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002	Period from January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002	Period from August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001		Period from April 1, 2001 to July 31, 2001
				(Pı	e-Predecessor Basis)
\$ 15,927,472	\$ 3,359,772	\$ 23,789,661	\$ 8,667,842	\$	3,199,787
11,843,887					
\$ 27,771,359	\$ 3,359,772	\$ 23,789,661	\$ 8,667,842	\$	3,199,787
	December 31, 2003 (Succ Bas \$ 15,927,472 11,843,887	Year ended December 31, 2003 November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 (Successor Basis) \$ 15,927,472 \$ 3,359,772 11,843,887 —	Year ended December 31, 2003 November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002 (Successor Basis) (Predec Basis) \$ 15,927,472 \$ 3,359,772 \$ 23,789,661 11,843,887 — —	Year ended December 31, 2003 November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 January 1, 2002 to December 31, 2002 to November 14, 2001 to December 31, 2002 August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2001 to December 31, 2002 (Successor Basis) (Predecessor Basis) \$ 15,927,472 \$ 3,359,772 \$ 23,789,661 \$ 8,667,842 11,843,887	Year ended December 31, 2003 November 15, 2002 to December 31, 2002 January 1, 2002 to November 14, 2002 August 1, 2001 to December 31, 2002 (Predecessor Basis) (Predecessor Basis)

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

	Dece	mber 31
Fixed Assets	2003	2002
United States	\$ 555,793	\$ 6,114
India	4,658,127	229,622
	\$ 5,213,920	\$ 235,736

14. Commitments and Contingencies

Fixed Assets Commitments

At December 31, 2003, the Company had committed to spend approximately \$3,000,000 under agreements to purchase fixed assets. This amount is net of advances paid in respect of these purchases.

Other Commitments

Exl India has been established as an "Export-Oriented Undertaking" enterprise under the "Export Import Policy" ("policy") formulated by the Government of India. Pursuant to this policy, the Company has benefited from certain incentives on import of capital goods. Under this policy, Exl India must achieve certain export ratios and realize revenues attributable to exports of approximately \$70.86 million over a period of five years.

In the event of Exl India is unable to achieve its commitments over the specified period, Exl India may be required to refund such incentives along with penalties and fines. Management, however, believes that Exl India will achieve these export levels within the required time frame.

15. Subsequent Events

In July 2004, NUI Investment Limited, a significant client, invested \$12,500,000 in Exl Service Holdings Inc for the purchase of 526,316 shares of Series A common stock. Net proceeds to the Company were \$12,462,110.

In connection with the execution of a five-year services agreement, the Company issued options to a client to purchase 115,100 shares of Series A common stock at an exercise price of \$12.50 per share in July 2004.

ExlService Holdings, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet September 30, 2004 (Unaudited)

Assets	
Current assets:	
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 22,674,085
Restricted cash	319,797
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$78,322	6,859,905
Employee receivables	964,098
Prepaid expenses	415,880
Other current assets	1,506,846
Total current assets	32,740,611
Fixed assets, net	13,537,109
Restricted cash	131,812
Other assets	2,815,729
Total assets	\$ 49,225,261
Liabilities and stockholders' equity	
Current liabilities:	
Accounts payable	\$ 1,654,984
Deferred revenue	5,431,075
Accrued employee cost	2,779,135
Other accrued expenses and current liabilities	4,322,130
Income taxes payable	1,027,172
Current portion of capital lease obligation	149,483
Total current liabilities	15,363,979
Senior long-term debt	5,325,061
Capital lease obligations, less current portion	374,918
Total liabilities	21,063,958
Preferred stock, \$.001 par value; 55,000 shares authorized:	
45,833.36 Designated as Series A redeemable shares; 45,424 shares issued and outstanding (liquidation preference \$5,470,179)	5,171,842
	5,171,042
Stockholders' equity:	
Common stock, \$0.001 par value: 12,000,000 shares authorized:	
10,196,878 Designated as Series A; 10,081,778 shares issued and outstanding	10,081
990,854 Designated as Series B; 528,657 shares issued	529
Additional paid-in-capital	17,207,561
Deferred stock based compensation	(497,879)
Retained earnings	6,559,768
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(282,274)
	22,997,786
Less: 34,724 shares of Series B common stock held in treasury, at cost	(8,325)
Total stockholders' equity	22,989,461
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 49,225,261

See accompanying notes.

ExlService Holdings, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations (Unaudited)

	Nine months ended September 30,		ber 30,	
	2	2004	_	2003
Revenues	\$ 43,	065,181	\$ 1	19,022,204
Cost of revenues (exclusive of depreciation and amortization)	27,	147,012	1	12,629,874
Gross profit	15,	918,169		6,392,330
Operating expenses:				
General and administrative expenses	7.	698,672		5,880,025
Selling and marketing expenses		126,482		783,607
Depreciation and amortization	2,	,666,114		163,349
Total operating expenses	11,	491,268		6,826,981
Income (loss) from operations	4,	426,901		(434,651)
Other income (expense):				
Foreign exchange gain (loss)		(25,088)		449,182
Interest and other income		153,171		162,341
Interest expense	(261,031)		(159,558)
Income before income taxes	4,	293,953		17,314
Income tax provision		334,934		740,953
Net income (loss)	3,	959,019		(723,639)
Dividends and accretion on preferred stock	((444,269)		(397,687)
Net income (loss) to common stockholders	\$3,	514,750	\$	(1,121,326)
Basic and diluted earnings (loss) per share to common stockholders:				
Basic	\$	0.35	\$	(0.12)
Diluted	\$	0.34	\$	(0.12)
Weighted average number of shares of Series A and Series B common stock used in computing earnings per share:	10	1.00.001		0 510 444
Basic		160,691		9,713,411
Diluted	10,	445,060		9,713,411

See accompanying notes.

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (Unaudited)

	Nine mon Septem	
	2004	2003
Cash flows from operating activities		
Net income (loss)	\$ 3,959,019	\$ (723,639)
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash provided by (used in) operating activities:		
Depreciation	2,666,114	163,349
Amortization of deferred stock compensation	485,571	163,560
Amortization of deferred financing costs	45,000	52,500
Change in operating assets and liabilities:		
Restricted cash	(183,300)	1,308,224
Accounts receivable	(1,597,463)	(4,003,525)
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	(1,472,238)	548,827
Accounts payable	814,693	(1,102,034)
Deferred revenue	3,514,076	(838,595)
Accrued expenses and other liabilities	3,698,243	1,366,548
Income taxes payable	426,382	857,230
Other assets	(470,329)	(389,176)
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	11,885,768	(2,596,731)
Cash flows from investing activities		
Purchase of fixed assets	(10,529,477)	(1,532,416)
Net cash used in investing activities	(10,529,477)	(1,532,416)
Cash flows from financing activities		
Proceeds from issuance of senior long-term debt	—	272,403
Principal payments on capital lease obligations	(54,574)	(12,298)
Proceeds from issuance of preferred stock	—	252,408
Net proceeds from common stock transactions	—	102,014
Proceeds from sale of Series A common stock, net of issuance costs	12,462,110	_
Proceeds from exercise of stock options	114,854	
Purchase of Series B common stock at cost	(6,217)	
Net cash provided by financing activities	12,516,173	614,527
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash	152,345	(342,277)
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	14,024,809	(3,856,897)
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the period	8,649,276	15,768,185
outri and carri equivalents at the organizing of the period		
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the period	\$ 22,674,085	\$ 11,911,288
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information		
Cash paid for interest	\$ 24,573	\$ 4,450
Cash paid for taxes	40,907	37,831
Supplemental disclosure of noncash information		
Long-term debt payable to management	<u> </u>	325,000
Common stock issued to management	—	474,270
Preferred stock issued to management	<u> </u>	299,000
Assets acquired under capital lease	521,668	4,242

See accompanying notes.

ExlService Holdings, Inc. Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited) September 30, 2004

1. Organization and Basis of Presentation

Organization

ExlService Holdings, Inc. ("Exl Holdings") was organized as a corporation under the laws of the state of Delaware on October 29, 2002 with the primary objective of acquiring the Exl entities existing on that date. Exl Holdings together with its subsidiaries ExlService.com, Inc. ("Exl Inc"), ExlService.com (India) Private Limited ("Exl India"), Noida Customer Operations Private Limited ("NCOP") and ExlService (U.K.) Limited ("Exl UK") (collectively, the "Company") are principally engaged in the business of developing and deploying business process outsourcing solutions, including transaction–processing services and Internet and voice–based customer care services for its clients primarily in India. The Company's clients are located principally in the United States and the United Kingdom.

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements of the Company have been prepared in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") for interim financial reporting and pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission. Accordingly, such financial statements do not include all of the information and footnotes required by GAAP for complete financial statements. GAAP requires the Company's management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the financial statements. Actual results could differ from such estimates.

The interim results presented herein are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the entire year.

In the opinion of the management of the Company, these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements contain all adjustments of a normal recurring nature necessary for a fair presentation of the financial statements for the interim periods presented. These unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the audited consolidated financial statements of the Company for the year ended December 31, 2003.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Fixed Assets

Fixed assets are stated at cost. Equipment held under capital leases is stated at the present value of minimum lease payments at the inception of the leases. Advances paid towards acquisition of fixed assets and the cost of fixed assets not ready for use before the end of the period are classified as construction in progress.

Fixed assets are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable through an assessment of the estimated future undiscounted cash flows related to such assets. In the event that assets are found to be carried at amounts, which are in excess of estimated undiscounted future cash flows, the carrying value of the related asset or group of assets is reduced to a level commensurate with fair value based on a discounted cash flow analysis.

Depreciation is computed using the straight–line method over the estimated useful lives of assets. Depreciation on equipment held under capital leases and leasehold improvements is computed using the straight–line method over the shorter of the assets' estimated lives or the lease term.

Revenue Recognition

The Company derives revenues from business process outsourcing and voice and Internet services. The Company recognizes revenue as services are rendered, provided that persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, there are no remaining obligations with respect to the services rendered and collection is considered

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

(continued)

probable. The Company invoices the clients in accordance with the agreed rates and billing arrangements, which consist of time and material, cost plus and unit priced arrangements. The Company recognizes revenue from the last billing date to the balance sheet date as unbilled revenues and recognizes billings in excess of revenues earned or advances received from clients as deferred revenue.

In accordance with EITF 01–14, "Income Statement Characterization of Reimbursements Received for 'Out–of–Pocket' Expenses Incurred," the Company has accounted for reimbursements received for out–of–pocket expenses incurred as revenues in the unaudited condensed consolidated statements of operations. The Company typically incurs telecommunications and travel related costs that are billed to and reimbursed by customers.

Reimbursements of out–of–pocket expenses amounting to \$3,076,185 and \$476,553 for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 and 2003, respectively, are included in revenues.

For the nine months ended September 30, 2004, two clients accounted for 52% and 25% of the Company's total revenues. For the nine months ended September 30, 2003, three clients accounted for 42%, 26% and 24% of the Company's total revenues.

Earnings Per Share

Basic earnings per share is computed by dividing income (loss) to common stockholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during each period. In determining the income to common stockholders, net income has been reduced by dividends and accretion on preferred stock. Diluted earnings per share are computed using the weighted average number of common shares plus the potentially dilutive effect of common stock equivalents. Stock options that are anti–dilutive are excluded from the computation of weighted average shares outstanding. Certain options that are currently anti–dilutive may be dilutive in the future.

Comprehensive Income

Total comprehensive income (loss) was \$4,029,786 and \$(1,110,583) for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 and 2003, respectively.

3. Stock Based Compensation

The Company uses Accounting Principles Board ("APB") Opinion No. 25 and related interpretations to account for stock options granted to its employees. Accordingly, compensation cost is recognized only for stock option awards granted where the exercise price is less than the market value on the date of grant.

Had the compensation cost been recognized based on the fair value at the date of grant in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standard No. 123 "Accounting for Stock Based Compensation" as amended by Statement of Financial Accounting Standard No. 148 "Accounting for Stock–Based Compensation—Transition and Disclosure," the pro–forma amounts of net income (loss) would have been as follows:

	Nine months ended September 30, 2004	Nine months ended September 30, 2003
Net income (loss) to common stockholders	\$ 3,514,750	\$ (1,121,326)
As reported:		
Add stock based employee compensation expense included in reported net		
income (loss)	71,391	2,421
Less stock based employee compensation expense determined under the fair		
value method	(151,245)	(4,941)
Pro forma net income (loss) to common stockholders	\$ 3,434,896	\$ (1,123,846)

ExlService Holdings, Inc. Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited) (continued)

Basic and diluted earnings (loss) per share to common stockholders:

	Nine months ended September 30, 2004	Nine months ended September 30, 2003
Basic as reported	\$ 0.35	\$ (0.12)
Diluted as reported	0.34	(0.12)
Basic, proforma	0.34	(0.12)
Diluted, proforma	0.33	(0.12)

Stock Option Plan

In 2003, the Company instituted the Exl Holdings 2003 Stock Option Plan (the "2003 Plan") under which it may award options to employees, officers, directors, advisory board and consultants to purchase up to 526,316 shares of its Series B common stock. The options vest over a four-year period. The vested options must be exercised within ten years after the vesting date or they expire.

In accordance with the APB 25, the Company recorded compensation expense of \$71,391 and \$2,421 for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 and 2003, respectively, for options granted to the employees under the 2003 Plan representing the difference between the exercise price of the option on the date of the grant and the fair value of the Series B common stock.

Series B Common Stock

In 2003, certain employees purchased 444,538 shares of Series B common stock for an aggregate purchase price of \$102,013. The difference between the fair value of these shares and the purchase price totaling \$4,890 was recorded as compensation expense during nine months ended September 30, 2003.

Preferred Stock

In 2002, in connection with employment agreements, certain officers purchased 2,993 shares of preferred stock for \$3. The difference between the fair value of these shares and the purchase price, totaling \$299,299, was recorded as a reduction to the carrying value of the preferred stock and is being amortized to compensation expense over the three-year vesting period. For the nine months ended September 30, 2004 and 2003, the Company amortized and recorded compensation expense of \$74,754 and \$74,754, respectively.

Advisory Board Options

In December 2003, the Company granted to members of its advisory board options to purchase 10,000 shares of Series B common stock at an exercise price of \$0.24 per share under the Plan. These options vest over a period of four years and expire ten years from the vesting date. The fair value of these options at September 30, 2004 was determined to be \$235,700 using the Black Scholes valuation method. For the nine months ended September 30, 2004, the Company recorded compensation expense of \$48,852 relating to these options. The fair value and related compensation are re-measured for the unvested portion of these options at the end of each reporting period until such options are fully vested.

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

(continued)

Client Options

In connection with the execution of a five year services agreement the Company issued options to purchase 115,100 shares of Series A common stock at an exercise price of \$12.50 per share in July 2004. The option is fully exercisable and expires ten years from the date of grant. The fair value of the option on the date of issuance, using the Black Scholes valuation model, was approximately \$1,792,000. Such amount is being amortized as a reduction to revenue over the five-year term of the services agreement.

4. Restriction on Cash Balances and Time Deposits

Restricted time deposits of Exl India as of September 30, 2004 represent amounts on deposit with banks against letters of credit issued by the Company for equipment imports, amounting to \$319,797 maturing through February 2005.

Non-current restricted time deposits represent guarantees against custom and excise bonding issued through a bank amounting to \$131,812 that matures in 2008.

5. Fixed Assets

Fixed assets consist of the following:

	Estimated Useful Life	September 30, 2004
Network equipment, cabling and computers	3	\$ 9,291,803
Leasehold improvements	3-5	3,556,970
Office furniture and equipment	3-5	1,858,598
Motor vehicles	3	621,708
Construction in progress		1,263,953
		16,593,032
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization		(3,055,923)
		\$13,537,109

Construction in progress represents advances paid towards acquisition of fixed assets and the cost of fixed assets not yet placed in service. The cost and accumulated amortization of assets under capital leases at September 30, 2004 is \$621,708 and \$104,915 respectively.

6. Senior Long-Term Debt

On December 13, 2002, certain new investors and members of management acquired senior promissory notes issued by the Company totaling \$4,674,000. The senior promissory notes mature on December 13, 2007. The Company issued additional senior promissory notes to employees of the Company during August 2003 in the amount of \$272,403. Interest on the principal amount is payable on maturity and accrues at a rate equal to the greater of (i) 2.02% semiannually or (ii) LIBOR. The effective interest rate for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 and 2003 was 4.24% and 4.11% per annum, respectively. Accrued interest at September 30, 2004 included in Senior Long-Term Debt is \$378,658.

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

(continued)

Deferred financing costs, totaling \$300,000, are included in other assets and are being amortized to interest expense through the maturity date of the Senior Long-Term Debt. For the nine months ended September 30, 2004 and 2003, amortization of deferred financing costs amounted to \$45,000 and \$52,500, respectively.

7. Capital Structure

Common Stock

Holders of Series A common stock have one vote for each share held with respect to all matters voted on by the stockholders of the Company. Holders of Series B common stock do not have any voting rights.

Prior to the occurrence of a conversion event, as defined, the holders of Series B common stock will be converted into Series A common stock initially at a ratio of 1:1. Among other things, a conversion event includes the consummation of a sale of common stock in a public offering registered, as defined.

In July 2004, NUI Investment Limited, a significant client, purchased 526,316 shares of Series A common stock for \$12,500,000. Net proceeds to the Company were \$12,462,110.

Preferred Stock

Holders of preferred stock are not permitted or entitled to vote on any matter required or permitted to be voted on by the stockholders of the Company.

Holders of preferred stock have superior liquidation rights compared to the common stockholders. In the event of liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the operations of the Company, the preferred stockholders are entitled to receive a liquidation preference in the distribution of assets. Liquidation preference is equal to \$100 per share plus any accrued and unpaid dividends.

Holders of preferred stock are entitled to receive annual dividends, as and when declared by the Company out of funds legally available equal to 10% of the liquidation preference per share. Such dividends are payable, at the election of the Company, in cash or in the form of an additional liquidation preference and accrue annually, but are to be paid only upon redemption, liquidation or as otherwise declared by the Company. Such dividends are cumulative and accrue on a day–to–day basis, whether or not earned. Cumulative dividends in arrears at September 30, 2004 amounted to \$927,779. The preferred stock is recorded net of issuance costs of \$300,000, which are being accreted over a period of five years. For the nine months ended September 30, 2004 and 2003, accretion of issuance costs amounted to \$45,000 and \$52,500, respectively. In addition, as discussed in Note 3, the carrying value of preferred stock is further reduced by the net unamortized deferred compensation.

The Company may, at its option at any time, redeem all of the preferred stock by giving adequate notice to the holders of preferred stock. Upon the occurrence of a mandatory redemption event, as defined, holders of the preferred stock can cause redemption of all the preferred stock outstanding. Further, if Exl Holdings defaults on any debt or other obligation, automatic redemption of the preferred stock would be triggered. In all instances, the redemption amount will be the liquidation preference. Upon the occurrence of a liquidity event, as defined, the vesting of certain preferred stock granted in connection with employment agreements is accelerated.

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

(continued)

8. Employee Benefit Plans

The Gratuity Plan provides a lump sum payment to vested employees on retirement or on termination of employment in an amount based on the respective employee's salary and years of employment with the Company. Liabilities with regard to the Gratuity Plan are determined by actuarial valuation. Current service costs for the Gratuity Plan are accrued in the year to which they relate.

The following table sets forth the activity and the funded status of the Gratuity Plan and the amounts recognized in the Company's financial statements at the end of the relevant periods:

	 months ended mber 30, 2004
Change in benefit obligation	
Benefit obligation at the beginning of the period	\$ 188,595
Service cost	100,534
Interest cost	10,009
Benefits paid	(31,994)
Actuarial loss	14,940
Effect of exchange rate changes	(1,710)
Benefit obligation at the end of the period	\$ 280,374
Un-funded amount	\$ 280,374
Accrued liability	\$ 280,374

Net gratuity cost includes the following components:

	e months ended ember 30, 2004	nonths ended nber 30, 2003
Service cost	\$ 100,534	\$ 70,670
Interest cost	10,009	8,204
Actuarial (gain) loss	14,940	(30,562)
Net gratuity cost	\$ 125,483	\$ 48,312

For the above calculations, a discount rate of 7% and 8% has been assumed and salaries are assumed to increase at the rate of 7% and 8% per annum for September 30, 2004 and 2003, respectively.

In 2003, the Company established the Exl Service Inc 401(k) Plan (the "401 (k) Plan") under Section 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code covering all eligible employees, as defined. The Company may make discretionary contributions up to a maximum of 3% of employee compensation within certain limits. The Company's contribution to the 401 (k) Plan amounted to \$44,050 and \$0 during the nine months ended September 30, 2004 and 2003, respectively.

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

(continued)

9. Leases

Exl India leases motor vehicles from finance companies. Such leases are recorded as capital leases with interest at rates ranging from 9.0% to 12.5%. Future minimum lease payments under these capital leases at September 30, 2004 are as follows:

Through September 30,	
2005	\$ 207,617
2006	207,617
2007	218,667
2008	2,923
Total minimum lease payments	636,824
Less amount representing interest	112,423
Present value of minimum lease payments	524,401
Less current portion	149,483
Long term capital lease obligation	\$ 374,918

The Company is conducting its operations using facilities, office furniture and certain equipment under non–cancelable operating lease agreements that expire at various dates through the year 2007. Future minimum lease payments under these non-cancelable agreements at September 30,2004 are as follows:

Through September 30,	
2005	515,000
2006	358,000
2007	120,000
Total minimum lease payments	\$ 993,000

Rent expense under operating leases was \$828,747 and \$384,333 for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 and 2003, respectively.

10. Income Taxes

The fiscal year under the Indian Income Tax Act, ends on March 31. A substantial portion of the profits of the Company's Indian operations qualify for deduction from taxable income because its profits are attributable to undertakings situated in Export Processing Zones. This deduction is available for a period of ten consecutive years beginning from the year in which the respective undertaking commenced commercial operations. Accordingly, Exl India can benefit from this deduction for the years ended March 31, 1999 through March 31, 2009. This deduction shall terminate if the Company ceases to be an undertaking situated in an Export Processing Zones. In accordance with the provisions of the Indian Income Tax Act, the Company has estimated deductions for profits attributable to the undertakings situated in Export Processing Zones of approximately \$1,500,000 for the nine months ended September 30, 2004.

With respect to the Company's foreign operations, temporary differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases arose due to difference in depreciation rates of fixed assets and provision for gratuity and vacation pay which are allowable on a cash basis under the Indian Income Tax Act. Since export revenue of Exl India qualifies for a deduction from taxable income, being profits attributable to undertakings situated in Export Processing Zones until March 2009, a substantial portion of the temporary differences would not have any tax consequences as they will reverse within the tax holiday period.

ExlService Holdings, Inc. Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited) (continued)

The provision for current income taxes consists of the following:

	Nine months ended September 30, 2004	Nine months ended September 30, 2003
Domestic	\$ 268,554	\$ 700,000
Foreign	66,380	40,953
	\$ 334,934	\$ 740,953

The foreign income tax provision represents current taxes on non-exempt income in India. The domestic provision for income tax primarily includes \$268,000 and \$700,000, respectively, related to U.S. Federal alternative minimum taxes ("AMT"). The company utilized approximately \$1,300,000 of net operating loss carry forwards to reduce current taxes otherwise due during the nine months ended September 30, 2004.

The significant components of the net deferred income tax assets and liabilities at September 30, 2004 are as follows:

Deferred tax assets:	
Net operating loss carry forwards	\$ 527,000
AMT Credit carry forward	968,000
Accounts receivable allowances	34,000
Deferred compensation	372,000
Total gross deferred tax assets	1,901,000
Deferred tax liabilities:	
Depreciation and amortization	21,000
Total gross deferred tax liabilities	21,000
Valuation allowance	(1,880,000)
Net deferred tax asset (liability)	\$ —

The Company believes that it is more likely than not that the net operating losses and other deferred tax assets will not be realized and, accordingly, has provided a valuation allowance against its net deferred tax assets. At September 30, 2004, the Company has net operating loss carryforwards for U.S. federal income tax purposes of approximately \$1,200,000, expiring through 2023 and AMT credit carry forwards of approximately \$968,000.

The effective tax rate differs from the amount computed by applying the U.S. federal statutory rate to income before income taxes as follows:

	Nine Months Ended September 30	
	2004	2003
Expected tax benefit (provision)	\$ 1,503,000	\$ 6,000
Change in valuation allowance	(219,000)	1,355,000
Impact of tax holiday benefit	(1,043,000)	(502,000)
State (benefit) provision, net of federal taxes	91,000	(122,000)
Other	3,000	4,000
Tax Provision	\$ 335,000	\$ 741,000

ExlService Holdings, Inc. Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited) (continued)

11. Related Party Transactions

The Company entered into the following related party transactions:

The Company received services in India for employee training by a company controlled by a stockholder. This company is one of the many companies rendering such services to Exl India. The Company recorded expenses related to these services of \$166,737 and \$180,391 during the nine months ended September 30, 2004 and 2003, respectively. At September 30, 2004, the Company had a balance payable of \$54,640 related to these services.

The Company received services in India for catering of meals by a company controlled by a stockholder. The Company recorded expenses related to these services of \$31,658 during the nine months ended September 30, 2003. The services of this company terminated during 2003.

The Company entered into employment and non–competition agreements with management in November 2002. The initial term of these agreements is three years and the Company has the option to extend the term for two additional one–year periods. These agreements include a base salary of \$300,000 with an annual increase over the period payable to these individuals, a bonus amount and an additional incentive bonus amount as well as certain other fringe benefits. Under the employment and non–competition agreements, the vesting of senior management's portion of senior debt and the preferred stock accelerates upon a liquidity event, as defined. In addition, upon termination of employment under conditions as defined, 25% of certain common stock, as defined, held by such senior management is subject to repurchase by the Company at cost for up to one year and at fair market value if after one year for a two–year period. Such common stock is not subject to repurchase after three years.

Senior long–term debt of \$325,000 with a five-year life issued to certain officers is being amortized over a three-year period consistent with the preferred stock issued to such officers. For the nine months ended September 30, 2004 and 2003, the Company recorded compensation expense of \$81,495 and \$81,495, respectively.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2004, the Company accrued a management fee of \$150,000 payable to certain investors.

Shares

ExlService Holdings, Inc.

Common Stock



Citigroup

Merrill Lynch & Co.

Goldman, Sachs & Co.

Thomas Weisel Partners LLC

PART II INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 13. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution.

The following sets forth the estimated expenses and costs (other than underwriting discounts and commissions) expected to be incurred in connection with the issuance and distribution of the common stock registered hereby:

SEC registration fee	\$9,503
NASD fee	8,000
Nasdaq National Market listing fee	*
Printing expenses	*
Accounting fees and expenses	*
Legal fees and expenses	*
Blue Sky fees and expenses	*
Transfer agent fees and expenses	*
Miscellaneous	*
Total	*

* To be provided by amendment.

Item 14. Indemnification of Directors and Officers.

Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law (the "DGCL") provides, among other things, that a corporation may indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding (other than an action by or in the right of the corporation) by reason of the fact that the person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the corporation's request as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses, including attorneys' fees, judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with the action, suit or proceeding. The power to indemnify applies (i) if such person is successful on the merits or otherwise in defense of any action, suit or proceeding or (ii) if such person acted in good faith and in a manner he reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe his conduct was unlawful. The power to indemnify applies to actions brought by or in the right of the corporation as well, but only to the extent of defense expenses, (including attorneys' fees but excluding amounts paid in settlement) actually and reasonably incurred and not to any satisfaction of judgment or settlement of the claim itself, and with the further limitation that in such actions no indemnification shall be made in the event of any adjudication of negligence or misconduct in the performance of his duties to the corporation, unless a court believes that in light of all the circumstances indemnification should apply.

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation will provide that we shall indemnify and hold harmless, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law as it presently exists or may hereafter be amended, any person who was or is made or is threatened to be made a party or is otherwise involved in any action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (a "proceeding") by reason of the fact that he or she, or a person for whom he or she is the legal representative, is or was at any time from and after the effective date of our plan of reorganization, a director or officer of the corporation or, while a director or officer of the corporation, is or was at any time from and after the effective date of our plan of reorganization, serving at the written request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation or of a partnership, joint venture, trust, enterprise or nonprofit entity, including service with respect to employee benefit plans, against all liability and loss suffered and expenses (including attorneys' fees) reasonably incurred by such

II-1

person; *provided*, *however*, that we shall be required to indemnify a person in connection with a proceeding (or part thereof) initiated by such person only if the commencement of such proceeding (or part thereof) was authorized by our board of directors.

Section 102 of the DGCL permits the limitation of directors' personal liability to the corporation or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duties as a director except for (i) any breach of the director's duty of loyalty to the corporation or its stockholders, (ii) acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of the law, (iii) breaches under section 174 of the DGCL, which relates to unlawful payments of dividends or unlawful stock repurchase or redemptions, and (iv) any transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit.

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation will limit the personal liability of our directors to the fullest extent permitted by section 102 of the DGCL.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers or persons controlling the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, the registrant has been informed that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is therefore unenforceable.

We maintain directors' and officers' liability insurance for our officers and directors.

Our Underwriting Agreement for this offering will provide that each underwriter severally agrees to indemnify and hold harmless ExlService Holdings, Inc., each of our directors, each of our officers who signs the registration statement, and each person who controls ExlService Holdings, Inc. within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933 but only with respect to written information relating to such underwriter furnished to ExlService Holdings, Inc. by or on behalf of such underwriter specifically for inclusion in the documents referred to in the foregoing indemnity.

Item 15. Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities.

(a) On December 13, 2002, we issued an aggregate of 7,555,462 shares of Series A common stock and 42,900.03 shares of Series A preferred stock to certain private equity investors and certain members of senior management, at an aggregate purchase price equal to \$1,791,666.84 and \$4,290,003.00, respectively.

(b) On December 13, 2002, we issued an aggregate principal amount of \$4,668,330.17 of senior promissory notes to certain private equity investors and certain members of senior management, at an aggregate purchase price equal to the principal amount of senior promissory notes.

(c) On December 13, 2002, we issued an aggregate of 2,000,000 shares of Series A preferred stock to certain members of senior management in connection with their employment agreements, at an aggregate purchase price of \$2000.00.

(d) On June 25, 2003, we issued an aggregate of 444,538 shares of Series B common stock, 2524.10 shares of Series A preferred stock and an aggregate principal amount of \$278,072.44 of senior promissory notes to certain employees pursuant to incentive agreements with such employees.

(e) On July 1, 2004, we granted options to purchase an aggregate of 115,100 shares of Series A common stock to Prudential Financial Inc., at an exercise price of \$12.50 per share.

II-2

(f) On July 22, 2004, we issued an aggregate of 526,316 shares of Series A common stock to NUI Investments Limited, at an aggregate purchase price of \$12,500,000.00.

(g) In accordance with the terms of our certificate of incorporation and our existing stock option plan arrangements, immediately prior to the consummation of this offering, each share of our Series B common stock will be converted automatically into one share of our Series A common stock, and each option to purchase shares of our Series B common stock will be converted automatically into an option to purchase the same number of shares of our Series A common stock.

Each of the foregoing transactions was effected without registration under the Securities Act in reliance on the exemption from registration provided pursuant to Section 3(a)(9) or Section 4(2) and Regulation D promulgated thereunder or because such issuance did not represent a sale of securities.

In 2003, options to purchase a total of 404,600 shares of common stock of ExlService Holdings, Inc. with an exercise price of \$0.24 were granted under the 2003 India Plan. Of these options, 323,600 were granted on April 23, 40,000 on July 8, 5,000 on September 11 and 36,000 on December 9. Options to purchase 64,831 shares were exercised in 2004. On December 9, 2003, 58,325 options were cancelled as a result of option holders' termination of employment. In 2004, options to purchase a total of 244,100 shares of common stock of ExlService Holdings, Inc. were granted under the 2003 India Plan. 42,000 of these options were granted on February 5, at an exercise price of \$7.50; 34,100 were granted on April 13 and 30,000 on April 20, in both cases at an exercise price of \$10.00; 51,500 were granted on June 18 at an exercise price of \$18.00; and 86,500 options were granted on October 25 at an exercise price of \$23.75. No options were exercised in 2003. In 2004, 29,750 options were cancelled on June 30, 8,781 on July 31, 2,500 on September 30 and 7,250 on October 31, due to option holders' termination of employment.

These transactions were effected without registration under the Securities Act in reliance on the exemption from registration provided pursuant to Rule 701 under the Securities Act.

Item 16. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules.

Exhibit Number	Description
1.1**	Form of Underwriting Agreement.
3.1**	Form of Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Registrant.
3.2**	Form of Amended and Restated By-laws of the Registrant.
4.1**	Specimen Stock Certificate.
4.2**	Form of Registration Rights Agreement to be entered into by and among ExlService Holdings, Inc. and the stockholders named therein.
5.1**	Opinion of Paul, Weiss, Rifkind, Wharton & Garrison LLP as to legality of the common stock.
10.1**	Umbrella Agreement, dated as of August 26, 2004, by and among Norwich Union Customer Services (Singapore) Private Limited, ExlService Holdings, Inc., ExlService.com (India) Private Limited and Noida Customer Operations Private Limited.
10.2**	Insurance Services Framework Agreement, dated as of July 29, 2004, by and between Norwich Union Customer Services (Singapore) Private Limited and ExlService Holdings, Inc.
10.3**	Insurance Services Framework Agreement (ISFA), dated as of August 26, 2004, by and between Norwich Union Customer Services (Singapore) Private Limited and ExlService Holdings, Inc.
10.4**	Data Protection Agreement, dated as of July 29, 2004 by and among Norwich Union Customer Services (Singapore) Private Limited, Norwich

II-3

Union Insurance Limited, ExlService Holdings, Inc. and ExlService.com (India) Private Limited.

Exhibit Number	Description
10.5**	Data Protection Agreement, dated as of August 26, 2004, by and among Norwich Union Customer Services (Singapore) Private Limited, Norwich Union Insurance Limited, Norwich Union Life Services Limited, ExlService Holdings, Inc., ExlService.com (India) Private Limited and Noida Customer Operations Private Limited.
10.6**	Virtual Shareholders' Agreement, dated as of August 26, 2004, by and among Norwich Union Customer Services (Singapore) Private Limited, ExlService Holdings, Inc., ExlService.com (India) Private Limited and Noida Customer Operations Private Limited.
10.7**	Confidentiality Agreement, dated as of August 26, 2004, by and among Norwich Union Customer Services (Singapore) Private Limited, Norwich Union Insurance Limited, Norwich Union Life Services Limited, ExlService Holdings, Inc., ExlService.com (India) Private Limited and Noida Customer Operations Private Limited.
10.8**	Guarantee and Indemnity, dated as of August 26, 2004, by and between Norwich Union Insurance Limited and ExlService Holdings, Inc.
10.9**	Guarantee and Indemnity, dated as of August 26, 2004, by and between Norwich Union Life Holdings Limited and ExlService Holdings, Inc.
10.10**	Master Agreement, effective as of November 1, 2002, by and between ExlService Holdings, Inc. and Dell Products L.P.
10.11**	Statement of Work, effective as of August 2, 2003, by and between ExlService.com Inc. and Dell Products L.P.
10.12*	Stock and Note Purchase Agreement, dated December 13, 2002, by and among ExlService Holdings, Inc., Oak Hill Capital Partners, L.P., Oak Hill Capital Management Partners, L.P., Financial Technology Ventures (Q), L.P., Vikram Talwar and Rohit Kapoor.
10.13*	Employment Contract, dated October 25, 2000, by and between ExlService India Private Limited and Lalit Vij.
10.14*	Employment Contract, dated May 29, 2002, by and between ExlService.com (I) Pvt. Ltd and Deepak Dhawan.
10.15*	Employment Contract, dated July 31, 2002, by and between ExlService.com (I) Pvt. Ltd and Pavan Bagai.
10.16**	Form of Employment and Non-Competition Agreement to be entered into by and among ExlService Holdings, Inc., ExlService.com, Inc., ExlService.com (India) Private Limited and Vikram Talwar.
10.17**	Form of Employment and Non-Competition Agreement to be entered into by and among ExlService Holdings, Inc., ExlService.com, Inc., ExlService.com, Inc., ExlService.com (India) Private Limited and Rohit Kapoor.
10.18**	Form of ExlService Holdings, Inc. 2004 Stock Option Plan.
10.19**	Form of Award Agreement under 2004 Stock Option Plan.
10.20*	ExlService Holdings, Inc. 2003 India Employee Stock Option Plan.
10.21**	Form of Stock Option Agreement under 2003 India Employee Stock Option Plan.
10.22**	Stock Purchase Agreement, by and between ExlService Holdings, Inc. and NUI Investments Limited, dated July 22, 2004.
10.23**	Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of November 14, 2002, by and among Oak Hill Capital Partners, L.P., Financial Technology Venture (Q), L.P., Oak Hill Capital Management Partners, L.P., ExlService Holdings, Inc. and Conseco Inc.
21.1*	Subsidiaries of the Registrant.
23.1*	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP.
23.2**	Consent of Paul, Weiss, Rifkind, Wharton & Garrison LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1 to this Registration Statement).
24.1*	Powers of Attorney (included on signature pages of this Part II).

* Filed herewith.

** To be filed by amendment.

II-4

Item 17. Undertakings.

(a) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:

(1) That, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, the information omitted from the form of prospectus filed as part of this registration statement in reliance upon Rule 430A and contained in a form of prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(1) or (4) or 497(h) under the Securities Act shall be deemed to be part of this registration statement as of the time it was declared effective.

(2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each post-effective amendment that contains a form of prospectus shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

(b) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

(c) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes to provide to the underwriters at the closing specified in the underwriting agreement certificates in such denominations and registered in such names as required by the underwriters to permit prompt delivery to each purchaser.

II-5

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of New York, State of New York, on December 3, 2004.

EXLSERVICE HOLDINGS, INC.

By: /s/ Vikram Talwar

Vikram Talwar Chief Executive Officer

POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS, that each individual whose signature appears below hereby constitutes and appoints each of Vikram Talwar, Rohit Kapoor and Amit Shashank, acting singly, his true and lawful agent, proxy and attorney-in-fact, with full power of substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to (i) act on, sign and file with the Securities and Exchange Commission any and all amendments (including post-effective amendments) to this registration statement together with all schedules and exhibits thereto and any subsequent registration statement filed pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, together with all schedules and exhibits thereto, (ii) act on, sign and file such certificates, instruments, agreements and other documents as may be necessary or appropriate in connection therewith, (iii) act on and file any supplement to any prospectus included in this registration statement or any such amendment or any subsequent registration statement filed pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and (iv) take any and all actions which may be necessary or appropriate in connection therewith, granting unto such agents, proxies and attorneys-in-fact, and each of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing necessary or appropriate to be done, as fully for all intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby approving, ratifying and confirming all that such agents, proxies and attorneys-in-fact or any of their substitutes may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue thereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this registration statement has been signed on December 3, 2004, by the following persons in the capacities indicated.

Signature	Title
/s/ Vikram Talwar	Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)
Vikram Talwar	
/s/ Rohit Kapoor	President, Chief Financial Officer and Director (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)
Rohit Kapoor	and Accounting Officer)
/s/ Steven Gruber	Chairman of the Board
Steven Gruber	
/s/ Bradford E. Bernstein	Director
Bradford E. Bernstein	
/s/ James C. Hale, III	Director
James C. Hale, III	
II-6	

EXHIBIT INDEX

Description
Form of Underwriting Agreement.
Form of Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Registrant.
Form of Amended and Restated By-laws of the Registrant.
Specimen Stock Certificate.
Form of Registration Rights Agreement to be entered into by and among ExlService Holdings, Inc. and the stockholders named therein.
Opinion of Paul, Weiss, Rifkind, Wharton & Garrison LLP as to legality of the common stock.
Umbrella Agreement, dated as of August 26, 2004, by and among Norwich Union Customer Services (Singapore) Private Limited, ExlService Holdings, Inc., ExlService.com (India) Private Limited and Noida Customer Operations Private Limited.
Insurance Services Framework Agreement, dated as of July 29, 2004 by and between Norwich Union Customer Services (Singapore) Private Limited and ExlService Holdings, Inc.
Insurance Services Framework Agreement (ISFA), dated as of August 26, 2004, by and between Norwich Union Customer Services (Singapore) Private Limited and ExlService Holdings, Inc.
Data Protection Agreement, dated as of July 29, 2004, by and among Norwich Union Customer Services (Singapore) Private Limited, Norwich Union Insurance Limited, ExlService Holdings, Inc. and ExlService.com (India) Private Limited.
Data Protection Agreement, dated as of August 26, 2004, by and among Norwich Union Customer Services (Singapore) Private Limited, Norwich Union Insurance Limited, Norwich Union Life Services Limited, ExlService Holdings, Inc., ExlService.com (India) Private Limited and Noida Customer Operations Private Limited.
Virtual Shareholders' Agreement, dated as of August 26, 2004, by and among Norwich Union Customer Services (Singapore) Private Limited, ExlService Holdings, Inc., ExlService.com (India) Private Limited and Noida Customer Operations Private Limited.
Confidentiality Agreement, dated as of August 26, 2004, by and among Norwich Union Customer Services (Singapore) Private Limited, Norwich Union Insurance Limited, Norwich Union Life Services Limited, ExlService Holdings, Inc., ExlService.com (India) Private Limited and Noida Customer Operations Private Limited.
Guarantee and Indemnity, dated as of August 26, 2004, by and between Norwich Union Insurance Limited and ExlService Holdings, Inc.
Guarantee and Indemnity, dated as of August 26, 2004, by and between Norwich Union Life Holdings Limited and ExlService Holdings, Inc.
Master Agreement, effective as of November 1, 2002, by and between ExlService Holdings, Inc. and Dell Products L.P.
Statement of Work, effective as of August 2, 2003, by and between ExlService.com Inc. and Dell Products L.P.
Stock and Note Purchase Agreement, dated December 13, 2002, by and among ExlService Holdings, Inc., Oak Hill Capital Partners, L.P., Oak Hill Capital Management Partners, L.P., Financial Technology Ventures (Q), L.P., Vikram Talwar and Rohit Kapoor.
Employment Contract, dated October 25, 2000, by and between ExlService India Private Limited and Lalit Vij.

II-7

Exhibit Number	Description
10.14*	Employment Contract, dated May 29, 2002, by and between ExlService.com (I) Pvt. Ltd and Deepak Dhawan.
10.15*	Employment Contract, dated July 31, 2002, by and between ExlService.com (I) Pvt. Ltd and Pavan Bagai.
10.16**	Form of Employment and Non-Competition Agreement to be entered into by and among ExlService Holdings, Inc., ExlService.com, Inc., ExlService.com (India) Private Limited and Vikram Talwar.
10.17**	Form of Employment and Non-Competition Agreement to be entered into by and among ExlService Holdings, Inc., ExlService.com, Inc., ExlService.com (India) Private Limited and Rohit Kapoor.
10.18**	Form of ExlService Holdings, Inc. 2004 Stock Option Plan.
10.19**	Form of Award Agreement under 2004 Stock Option Plan.
10.20*	ExlService Holdings, Inc. 2003 India Employee Stock Option Plan.
10.21**	Form of Stock Option Agreement under 2003 India Employee Stock Option Plan.
10.22**	Stock Purchase Agreement, by and between ExlService Holdings, Inc. and NUI Investments Limited, dated July 22, 2004.
10.23**	Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of November 14, 2002, by and among Oak Hill Capital Partners, L.P., Financial Technology Vetures (Q), L.P., Oak Hill Capital Management Partners, L.P., ExlService Holdings, Inc. and Conseco Inc.
21.1*	Subsidiaries of the Registrant.
23.1*	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP.
23.2**	Consent of Paul, Weiss, Rifkind, Wharton & Garrison LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1 to this Registration Statement).
24.1*	Powers of Attorney (included on signature pages of this Part II).

* Filed herewith.

** To be filed by amendment.

II-8

STOCK AND NOTE PURCHASE AGREEMENT

by and among

EXLSERVICE HOLDINGS, INC.

OAK HILL CAPITAL PARTNERS, L.P.

OAK HILL CAPITAL MANAGEMENT PARTNERS, L.P.

FINANCIAL TECHNOLOGY VENTURES (Q), L.P.

VIKRAM TALWAR

and

ROHIT KAPOOR

Dated: December 13, 2002

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page #
ARTICLE I	DEFINITIONS	2
1.1	Definitions	2
ARTICLE II	PURCHASE AND SALE OF THE OFFERED SECURITIES	5
2.1	Purchase and Sale of Common Stock and Preferred Stock	5
2.2	Purchase and Sale of Senior Debt	5
2.3	Restrictions on Purchased Common Stock and the Purchased Preferred Stock	5
2.4	Restrictions on Senior Debt	5
2.5	Closing	6
2.6	Further Assurances	6
2.7	Sale and Transfer Taxes	6
2.8	Subsequent Offering of Available Employee Securities	6
ARTICLE III	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE COMPANY	6
3.1	Existence and Power	6
3.2	Authorization	7
3.3	Binding Effect	7
3.4	Ownership of Offered Securities	7
3.5	Broker's, Finder's or Similar Fees	7
ARTICLE IV	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE INVESTORS	7
4.1	Existence and Power	7
4.2	Authorization; No Contravention	7
4.3	Governmental Authorization; Third Party Consents	8
4.4	Binding Effect	8
4.5	Purchase for Own Account	8
4.6	Restricted Securities	9
4.7	Broker's, Finder's or Similar Fees	9
4.8	Accredited Investor	9
ARTICLE V	CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO THE OBLIGATIONS OF INVESTORS TO CLOSE	9
5.1	Representations and Covenants	9

		Page #
5.2	No Orders	9
ARTICLE VI	CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO THE OBLIGATIONS OF THE COMPANY TO CLOSE	10
6.1	Representations and Covenants	10
6.2	No Orders	10
ARTICLE VII	MISCELLANEOUS	10
7.1	Survival of Representations and Warranties	10
7.2	Notices	11
7.3	Successors and Assigns; Third Party Beneficiaries	13
7.4	Assignments	13
7.5	Amendment and Waiver	13
7.6	Counterparts	13
7.7	Headings	13
7.8	Severability	13
7.9	Rules of Construction	13
7.10	Entire Agreement	14
7.11	No Public Announcement; No Disclosure	14
7.12	Governing Law	14
7.13	Consent to Jurisdiction and Service of Process	14
7.14	Termination	14

ii

EXECUTION COPY

STOCK AND NOTE PURCHASE AGREEMENT

STOCK AND NOTE PURCHASE AGREEMENT, dated as of December 13, 2002 (this "<u>Agreement</u>"), by and among ExlService Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "<u>Company</u>"), Oak Hill Capital Partners, L.P., a Delaware limited partnership ("<u>OHCP</u>"), Oak Hill Capital Management Partners, L.P., a Delaware limited partnership ("<u>OHCP</u>"), Oak Hill Capital Management Partners, L.P., a Delaware limited partnership ("<u>OHCMP</u>", and, together with OHCP, "<u>Oak Hill</u>"), Financial Technology Ventures (Q), L.P., a Delaware limited partnership, and certain of its affiliates which are signatories hereto (collectively, "<u>FT</u>"), Vikram Talwar, an individual, Rohit Kapoor, an individual (together, "<u>Senior Management</u>", and, collectively, with Oak Hill, FT and Senior Management, the "<u>Investors</u>"), for the purchase by the Investors of certain securities of the Company as described below.

WHEREAS, Oak Hill, FT, the Company, Conseco Inc., an Indiana corporation ("<u>Conseco</u>"), and certain subsidiaries of Conseco, have entered into a certain Stock Purchase Agreement (the "<u>Stock Purchase Agreement</u>"), as of November14, 2002, providing for the purchase and sale of all of the outstanding capital stock of ExlService.com, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("<u>Exl</u>");

WHEREAS, the Company, on the one hand, and Senior Management, on the other hand, have entered into separate restricted stock purchase agreements (the "<u>Senior Management Restricted Stock Purchase Agreements</u>"), as of November 14, 2002, pursuant to which Senior Management collectively will receive 2,000,000 shares of Series A Common Stock of the Company, \$0.001 par value per share, of which certain shares shall be subject to a right of repurchase in favor of the Company (the "<u>Senior Management Restricted Stock</u>");

WHEREAS, the Investors have entered into a Stockholders Agreement (the "Stockholders Agreement"), dated as of November 14, 2002, pursuant to which the Investors will acquire certain rights and agree to certain restrictions and obligations in connection with the capital stock of the Company as described therein;

WHEREAS, upon the terms and conditions set for in this Agreement, the Company proposes to issue and sell or transfer to the Investors, and the Investors agree to purchase or acquire from the Company, in the amounts set forth on *Schedule 2.1* hereto: (A) promissory notes, with an aggregate principal amount of \$4,674,000 (the "<u>Senior Debt</u>"); (B) an aggregate amount of 7,478,260 shares of Series A Common Stock of the Company, \$0.001 par value per share, for an aggregate purchase price of \$1,667,522 (the "<u>Common Stock</u>, and, collectively with the Senior Management Restricted Stock, the "<u>Outstanding Common Stock</u>"); and (C) 42,844.22 shares of Series A Preferred Stock of the Company, \$0.001 par value per share, for an aggregate purchase price of \$3,985,003 (the "<u>Preferred Stock</u>" and, collectively, with the Senior Debt and the Common Stock, the "<u>Offered Securities</u>").

WHEREAS, the Company proposes to offer to certain senior employees of Exl and its wholly owned Indian subsidiary (the "<u>Senior Employees</u>") the opportunity to collectively purchase (A) promissory notes, with an aggregate principal amount of up to \$326,000 (the "<u>Employee Notes</u>"), (B) up to 521,739 shares of Series B Common Stock of the Company, \$0.001 par value per share, for an aggregate purchase price of \$125,000 (the "<u>Employee Common Stock</u>") and (C) up to 2,989.13 shares of Series A Preferred Stock of the Company, \$0.001 par value per share, for an aggregate purchase price of \$299,000 (the "<u>Employee Preferred Stock</u>," and collectively with the Employee Notes and Employee Common Stock, the "<u>Employee Securities</u>");

WHEREAS, if the Senior Employees fail to purchase all or any portion of the Employee Securities (the "<u>Available Employee Securities</u>"), the Company proposes to offer to the Investors the opportunity to purchase the Available Employee Securities *pro rata* in accordance with their respective ownership of the Outstanding Common Stock;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements set forth herein and for good and valuable consideration, the receipt and adequacy of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto agree as follows:

ARTICLE I

DEFINITIONS

1.1 Definitions As used in this Agreement, and unless the context requires a different meaning, the following terms have the meanings indicated:

"Accredited Investors" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.8 of this Agreement.

"Agreement" has the meaning set forth in the preamble to this Agreement.

"Available Employee Securities" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"<u>Board</u>" means the board of directors of the Company.

"Business Day" means any day other than a Saturday, Sunday or other day on which commercial banks in the State of New York are authorized or required by law or executive order to close.

"Capital Stock" means corporate stock, excluding in each case any debt security that is convertible into, or exchangeable for, capital stock of the Company.

"<u>Certificate of Incorporation</u>" means the Certificate of Incorporation of the Company as in effect on the date hereof and as hereafter from time to time amended, modified or supplemented in accordance with the terms thereof.

"Closing" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.5 of this Agreement.

"Closing Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.5 of this Agreement.

"Common Stock" has the meaning set forth in the preamble to this Agreement.

"<u>Debt Purchase Price</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2

"Employee Common Stock" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Employee Notes" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Employee Preferred Stock" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Employee Securities" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"<u>Employment Agreements</u>" means (i) the Employment and Non-Competition Agreement dated as of November 14, 2002, by and among ExlService.com, Inc., ExlService.com (India) Private Limited and Vikram Talwar; and (ii) the Employment and Non-Competition Agreement, dated as of November 14, 2002, by and among ExlService.com, Inc., ExlService.com (India) Private Limited, and Rohit Kapoor.

"<u>Governmental Authority</u>" means the government of any nation, state, city, locality or other political subdivision thereof, any entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to government, and any corporation or other entity owned or controlled, through stock or capital ownership or otherwise, by any of the foregoing.

"Indemnified Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.3 of this Agreement.

"Investors" has the meaning set forth in the preamble to this Agreement.

"Lien" means any mortgage, title defect or objection, judgment, claim, charge, deed of trust, pledge, hypothecation, assignment, encumbrance, lien (statutory or other) or preference, priority, right or other security interest or preferential arrangement of any kind or nature whatsoever.

"Offered Securities" has the meaning set forth in the preamble to this Agreement.

"Orders" means any judgment, injunction, writ, award, decree or order of any nature.

"Outstanding Common Stock" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Person" means any individual, firm, corporation, partnership, trust, incorporated or unincorporated association, joint venture, joint stock company, limited

liability company, Governmental Authority or other entity of any kind, and shall include any successor (by merger or otherwise) of such entity.

"Preferred Stock" has the meaning set forth in the preamble to this Agreement.

"Promissory Notes" means all of the promissory notes issued by the Company in favor of each of the Investors pursuant to this Agreement.

"Purchased Common Stock" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1 of this Agreement.

"Purchased Preferred Stock" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2 of this Agreement.

"Purchased Senior Debt" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3 of this Agreement.

"<u>Requirement of Law</u>" means, as to any Person, any law, statute, treaty, rule, regulation, right, privilege, qualification, license or franchise or determination of an arbitrator or a court or other Governmental Authority or stock exchange, in each case applicable or binding upon such Person or any of its property or to which such Person or any of its property is subject or pertaining to any or all of the transactions contemplated or referred to herein.

"Restricted Stock" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Securities Act" means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Senior Debt" has the meaning set forth in the preamble to this Agreement.

"Senior Employees" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Senior Management Restricted Stock" has the meaning set forth in the preamble to this Agreement.

"Senior Management Restricted Stock Purchase Agreements" has the meaning set forth in the preamble to this Agreement.

"<u>Stockholders Agreement</u>" has the meaning set forth in the preamble to this Agreement.

"Stock Purchase Agreement" has the meaning set forth in the preamble to this Agreement.

"<u>Voting Stock</u>" means the Capital Stock of any Person as of any date that is at the time entitled to vote in the election of the board of directors or other analogous body of such Person.

ARTICLE II

PURCHASE AND SALE OF THE OFFERED SECURITIES

2.1 <u>Purchase and Sale of Common Stock and Preferred Stock</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions herein set forth, the Company agrees to issue and sell or transfer to each Investor, and each Investor severally agrees to purchase, or, in the case of the Senior Management with respect to the Preferred Stock, acquire from the Company, on the Closing Date the number of shares of Common Stock and Preferred Stock set forth opposite such Investor's name on *Schedule 2.1* hereto, for the purchase or acquisition price (such Investor's "<u>Purchase Price</u>") set forth opposite such Investor's name on *Schedule 2.1* hereto (all of the shares of Common Stock being purchased or acquired pursuant hereto being referred to herein as the "<u>Purchased Common Stock</u>" and all of the shares of Preferred Stock being purchased or acquired pursuant hereto being referred to herein as the "<u>Purchased Preferred Stock</u>").

2.2 <u>Purchase and Sale of Senior Debt</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions herein set forth, the Company agrees to issue and sell or transfer to each Investor, and each Investor severally agrees to purchase, or, in the case of the Senior Management, acquire from the Company, on the Closing Date, that Investor's pro-rata amount of the Senior Debt set forth opposite such Investor's name on *Schedule 2.1* hereto, for the purchase or acquisition price (the "<u>Debt Purchase Price</u>") set forth opposite such Investor's name on *Schedule 2.1* hereto (all of the shares of Senior Debt being purchased or acquired pursuant hereto being referred to herein as the "<u>Purchased Senior Debt</u>").

2.3 <u>Restrictions on Purchased Common Stock and the Purchased Preferred Stock</u>. The Purchased Common Stock and the Purchased Preferred Stock shall be subject to certain restrictions and obligations set forth in the Certificate of Incorporation and the Stockholders Agreement. In addition to the restrictions and obligations set forth in the previous sentence, the Purchased Preferred Stock owned by the Senior Management shall be subject to certain rights of offset and recovery, as set forth in the respective Employment and Confidentiality Agreements entered into by and among the Company, its subsidiaries and each of the members of the Senior Management (the "<u>Employment Agreements</u>").

2.4 <u>Restrictions on Senior Debt</u>. The Purchased Senior Debt shall have the rights set forth in the Promissory Notes. The Purchased Senior Debt owned by Senior Management shall be subject to certain vesting provisions set forth in the Employment Agreements.

2.5 <u>Closing</u>. The closing of the sale and purchase of the Offered Securities (the "<u>Closing</u>") shall take place at the offices of Paul, Weiss, Rifkind, Wharton & Garrison, at 10:00 a.m., local time, on the date hereof, or at such other time, place and date that the Company and the Investors may agree in writing (the "<u>Closing Date</u>"). On the Closing Date, upon payment to the Company of the Purchase Price from each Investor, the Company shall deliver to such Investor a certificate or certificates in definitive form and registered in the name of such Investor, representing such Investor's Offered Securities. It is hereby acknowledged that the Senior Management have delivered the entire amount of their applicable Purchase Price in respect of the Purchased Preferred Stock and Debt Purchase Price in the form of services provided to the Company prior to the date hereof.

2.6 <u>Further Assurances</u>. Each of the parties shall execute such documents and perform such further acts (including, without limitation, obtaining any consents, exemptions, authorizations or other actions by, or giving any notices to, or making any filings with, any Governmental Authority or any other Person) as may be reasonably required or desirable to carry out or to perform the provisions of this Agreement. Each such party shall use its best efforts to fulfill or obtain the fulfillment of the conditions to the Closing set forth in Articles V and VI.

2.7 <u>Sale and Transfer Taxes</u>. Any taxes and any transfer, recording or similar fees and charges arising out of or in connection with the transfer of the Purchased Common Stock, the Purchased Preferred Stock, and the Senior Debt contemplated by this Agreement shall be borne by the Company.

2.8 <u>Subsequent Offering of Available Employee Securities</u>. If following the offering of the Employee Securities there exist any Available Employee Securities, the Company shall offer to the Investors the opportunity to purchase the Available Employee Securities *pro rata* in accordance with their respective ownership of the Outstanding Common Stock. Upon such offering, Oak Hill and FT shall purchase their *pro rata* share of the Available Employee Securities, and, if the Senior Management fail to purchase all or any portion of their *pro rata* share of such securities, Oak Hill and FT shall purchase all of the then remaining Available Employee Securities *pro rata* in accordance with their respective ownership of the Common Stock.

ARTICLE III

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE COMPANY

The Company represents and warrants to the Investors, as of the date of this Agreement, as follows:

3.1 <u>Existence and Power</u>. The Company is a Delaware corporation, duly organized and validly existing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its formation and has the requisite power and authority to execute, deliver and perform its obligations hereunder.

3.2 <u>Authorization</u>. The execution, delivery and performance by the Company of this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action.

3.3 <u>Binding Effect</u>. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by the Company and constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligations of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with its terms, except as enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, fraudulent conveyance or transfer, moratorium or similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally or by equitable principles relating to enforceability (regardless of whether considered in a proceeding at law or in equity).

3.4 <u>Ownership of Offered Securities</u>. The Company has the sole and unrestricted right to issue, sell and/or transfer the Offered Securities. Upon transfer to each Investor by the Company of the Offered Securities, each Investor will have good and unencumbered title to the Offered Securities, free and clear of all Liens.

3.5 <u>Broker's, Finder's or Similar Fees</u>. There are no brokerage commissions, finder's fees or similar fees or commissions payable by the Company in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby based on any agreement, arrangement or understanding with the Company or any action taken by the Company.

ARTICLE IV

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE INVESTORS

Each of the Investors hereby represents and warrants, severally and not jointly, as of the date of this Agreement, to the Company as follows:

4.1 <u>Existence and Power</u>. Such Investor (i) is (a) an individual, (b) a limited partnership, or (c) a trust; (ii) with respect to (b) and (c) in clause (i) of this Section 4.1, is duly organized and validly existing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its formation; and (iii) with respect to (a), (b), and (c) in clause (i) of this Section 4.1, has the requisite power and authority to execute, deliver and perform its obligations hereunder.

4.2 <u>Authorization; No Contravention</u>. The execution, delivery and performance by such Investor of this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby (a) in the case of an Investor that is not an individual, has been duly authorized by all necessary partnership or trust action, as the case may be, (b) in the case of an Investor that is not an individual, does not contravene the terms of such Investor's organizational documents, or any amendment thereof, (c) does not materially violate, conflict with or result in any material breach or contravention of, or the creation of any Lien under, any contractual obligation of such Investor or any Requirement of Law applicable to such Investor and (d) does not materially violate any Orders of any Governmental Authority against, or binding upon, such Investor to the knowledge of such Investor.

4.3 <u>Governmental Authorization</u>; <u>Third Party Consents</u>. No approval, consent, compliance, exemption, authorization or other action by, or notice to, or filing with, any Governmental Authority or any other Person, and no lapse of a waiting period under any Requirement of Law, is necessary or required in connection with the execution, delivery or performance by, or enforcement against, such Investor, of this Agreement.

4.4 <u>Binding Effect</u>. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by such Investor and constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligations of such Investor, enforceable against such Investor in accordance with its terms, except as enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, fraudulent conveyance or transfer, moratorium or similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally or by equitable principles relating to enforceability (regardless of whether considered in a proceeding at law or in equity).

4.5 <u>Purchase for Own Account</u>. The Offered Securities to be acquired by the Investors pursuant to this Agreement are being purchased or will be acquired for their own respective accounts and with no intention of distributing or reselling such Offered Securities or any part thereof in any transaction that would be in violation of the securities laws of the United States of America, or any state, without prejudice, however, to the rights of the Investors at all times to sell or otherwise dispose of all or any part of such Offered Securities under an effective registration statement under the Securities Act, or under an exemption from such registration available under the Securities Act, and subject, nevertheless, to the disposition of the Investors' property being at all times within their control. If the Investors should in the future decide to dispose of any of such Offered Security, the Investors understand and agree that they may do so only in compliance with the Securities Act and applicable state securities laws, as then in effect. The Investors agree to the imprinting, so long as required by law, of a legend on certificates representing all of their Offered Securities to the following effect:

THE SECURITIES REPRESENTED BY THIS CERTIFICATE HAVE NOT BEEN REGISTERED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, OR APPLICABLE STATE SECURITIES LAWS. THESE SECURITIES HAVE BEEN ACQUIRED FOR INVESTMENT AND NOT WITH A VIEW TO DISTRIBUTION OR RESALE, AND MAY NOT BE SOLD, MORTGAGED, PLEDGED, HYPOTHECATED OR OTHERWISE TRANSFERRED WITHOUT AN EFFECTIVE REGISTRATION STATEMENT FOR SUCH SECURITIES UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AND ANY APPLICABLE STATE SECURITIES LAWS, UNLESS THE COMPANY HAS RECEIVED AN OPINION OF COUNSEL, WHICH OPINION IS SATISFACTORY TO IT, TO THE EFFECT THAT SUCH REGISTRATIONS ARE NOT REQUIRED.

THE SALE, ASSIGNMENT, HYPOTHECATION, PLEDGE, ENCUMBRANCE OR OTHER DISPOSITION (EACH A "TRANSFER") AND VOTING OF ANY OF THE SECURITIES REPRESENTED BY THIS CERTIFICATE ARE RESTRICTED BY THE TERMS OF THE AMENDED AND RESTATED

STOCKHOLDERS AGREEMENT, DATED AS OF NOVEMBER 14, 2002, AMONG THE COMPANY AND THE STOCKHOLDERS NAMED THEREIN AND THE CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION, COPIES OF WHICH MAY BE INSPECTED AT THE COMPANY'S PRINCIPAL OFFICE. THE COMPANY WILL NOT REGISTER THE TRANSFER OF SUCH SECURITIES ON THE BOOKS OF THE COMPANY UNLESS AND UNTIL THE TRANSFER HAS BEEN MADE IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE TERMS OF THE STOCKHOLDERS AGREEMENT AND THE CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION.

4.6 <u>Restricted Securities</u>. The Investors understand that the Offered Securities will not be registered at the time of their issuance under the Securities Act for the reason that the sale provided for in this Agreement is exempt pursuant to Section 4(2) of the Securities Act and that the reliance of the Company on such exemption is predicated in part on the Investors' representations set forth herein.

4.7 <u>Broker's, Finder's or Similar Fees</u>. There are no brokerage commissions, finder's fees or similar fees or commissions payable by such Investors in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby based on any agreement, arrangement or understanding with such Investors or any action taken by such Investors.

4.8 <u>Accredited Investor</u>. The Investors are "<u>Accredited Investors</u>" within the meaning of Rule 501 of Regulation D under the Securities Act, as presently in effect.

ARTICLE V

CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO THE OBLIGATIONS OF INVESTORS TO CLOSE

The obligation of the Investors to purchase the Offered Securities, to pay the purchase price therefor at the Closing and to perform any obligations hereunder shall be subject to the satisfaction as determined by, or waiver by, the Investors of the following conditions on or before the Closing Date:

5.1 <u>Representations and Covenants</u>. The representations and warranties of the Company contained herein shall be true and correct in all material respects on the date hereof and as of the Closing Date with the same force and effect as though made on and as of the Closing Date, except for those representations and warranties that are expressly limited by their terms to dates or times other than the Closing Date, which representations and warranties need only be true and correct in all material respects as of such other date or time. The Company shall have performed and complied in all material respects with all covenants and agreements required hereby to be performed or complied with by the Company on or prior to the Closing Date.

5.2 No Orders. No Order shall have been issued or litigation initiated by any Governmental Authority to restrain or prohibit, or to obtain damages or a

ARTICLE VI

CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO THE OBLIGATIONS OF THE COMPANY TO CLOSE

The obligations of the Company to sell the Offered Securities and to perform any obligations hereunder, shall be subject to the satisfaction as determined by, or waiver by, the Company, of the following conditions on or before the Closing Date:

6.1 <u>Representations and Covenants</u>. The representations and warranties of the Investors contained herein shall be true and correct in all material respects on the date hereof and as of the Closing Date with the same force and effect as though made on and as of the Closing Date, except for those representations and warranties that are expressly limited by their terms to dates or times other than the Closing Date, which representations or warranties need only be true and correct in all material respects as of such other date or time. The Investors shall have performed and complied in all material respects with all covenants and agreements required hereby to be performed or complied with by the Investors on or prior to the Closing Date.

6.2 <u>No Orders</u>. No Order shall have been issued or litigation initiated by any Governmental Authority to restrain or prohibit, or to obtain damages or a discovery order in respect of, this Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby.

ARTICLE VII

MISCELLANEOUS

7.1 <u>Survival of Representations and Warranties</u>. All of the representations and warranties made herein shall survive the execution and delivery of this Agreement until the date that is twelve (12) months from the Closing Date.

7.2 <u>Notices</u>. All notices, demands and other communications provided for or permitted hereunder shall be made in writing and shall be by registered or certified first-class mail, return receipt requested, telecopier, courier service or personal delivery:

if to the Company:

ExlService Holdings, Inc. 350 Park Avenue New York, NY 10022 Attention: [____] Facsimile: (212) 872-1524

with a copy to:

c/o Oak Hill Capital Partners, L.P. 201 Main Street, Suite 2415 Fort Worth, TX 76102 Facsimile: (817) 339-7350 Attention: Ray Pinson

with a copy to:

Oak Hill Capital Management, Inc. Park Avenue Tower 65 East 55th Street, 36th Floor New York, NY 10022 Facsimile: (212) 758-3572 Attention: John R. Monsky, Esq.

if to Oak Hill:

c/o Oak Hill Capital Partners, L.P. 201 Main Street, Suite 2415 Fort Worth, TX 76102 Telecopy: (817) 339-7350 Attention: Ray Pinson

with a copy to:

Paul, Weiss, Rifkind, Wharton & Garrison 1285 Avenue of the Americas New York, NY 10019-6064 Telecopy: (212) 492-0303 Attention: Kenneth M. Schneider

with a copy to: Oak Hill Capital Management, Inc. Park Avenue Tower 65 East 55th Street, 36th Floor New York, NY 10022 Telecopy: (212) 758-3572 Attention: John R. Monsky, Esq. if to FT: Financial Technology Ventures (Q), L.P. 601 California Street, 22nd Floor San Francisco, CA 94108 Telecopy: (415) 229-3005 Attention: David Haynes if to Vikram Talwar: ExlService Inc. 1111 Broadway, Suite 2150 Oakland, CA 94607 Telecopy: (510) 893-2075 with a copy to: Thelen Reid & Priest LLP 875 Third Avenue New York, NY 10022-6225 Telecopy: (212) 603-2001 Attention: Andrew Kransdorf, Esq. if to Rohit Kapoor: ExlService Inc. 350 Park Avenue, 10th Floor New York, NY 10022 Telecopy: (212) 872-1524 with a copy to: Thelen Reid & Priest LLP 875 Third Avenue New York, NY 10022-6225 Telecopy: (212) 603-2001

Attention: Andrew Kransdorf, Esq.

All such notices, demands and other communications shall be deemed to have been duly given when delivered by hand, if personally delivered; when delivered by courier, if delivered by commercial courier service; five (5) Business Days after being deposited in the mail, postage prepaid, if mailed; and when receipt is mechanically acknowledged, if telecopied.

7.3 <u>Successors and Assigns; Third Party Beneficiaries</u>. This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the successors and permitted assigns of the parties hereto. Except for the Indemnified Parties referred to in Article VII, no Person other than the parties hereto and their successors and permitted assigns is intended to be a beneficiary of this Agreement.

7.4 Assignments. This Agreement is not assignable except by operation of law.

7.5 <u>Amendment and Waiver</u>. No failure or delay on the part of a party hereto in exercising any right, power or remedy hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof, nor shall any single or partial exercise of any such right, power or remedy preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or remedy. The remedies provided for herein are cumulative and are not exclusive of any remedies that may be available to a party hereto at law, in equity or otherwise.

(a) Any amendment, supplement or modification of or to any provision of this Agreement, any waiver of any provision of this Agreement, and any consent to any departure by the Company or the Investors from the terms of any provision of this Agreement, shall be effective (i) only if it is made or given in writing and signed by the Company and Investors holding a majority of the Common Stock and (ii) only in the specific instance and for the specific purpose for which made or given.

7.6 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument. The parties hereto confirm that any telecopy copy of another party's executed counterpart of this Agreement (or its signature page thereof) will be deemed to be an executed original thereof.

7.7 Headings. The headings in this Agreement are for convenience of reference only and shall not limit or otherwise affect the meaning hereof.

7.8 <u>Severability</u>. If any one or more of the provisions contained herein, or the application thereof in any circumstance, is held invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect for any reason, the validity, legality and enforceability of any such provision in every other respect and of the remaining provisions hereof shall not be in any way impaired, unless the provisions held invalid, illegal or unenforceable shall substantially impair the benefits of the remaining provisions hereof.

7.9 Rules of Construction. Unless the context otherwise requires, references to sections or subsections refer to sections or subsections of this Agreement.

7.10 Entire Agreement. This Agreement is intended by the parties as a final expression of their agreement and intended to be a complete and exclusive statement of the agreement and understanding of the parties hereto in respect of the subject matter contained herein and therein. There are no restrictions, promises, representations, warranties or undertakings, other than those set forth or referred to herein or therein. This Agreement supersedes all prior agreements and understandings between the parties with respect to such subject matter.

7.11 <u>No Public Announcement; No Disclosure</u>. The parties shall not make any public announcement concerning this Agreement, their discussions or any other documents or communications concerning the transactions contemplated hereby unless advised by counsel that such disclosure is required by law (in which case the party so advised will promptly notify the other party). Except as permitted by the preceding sentence, without the prior consent of the Company and each Investor, no party, including its officers, directors, employees, affiliates or agents, will discuss the existence or terms of this Agreement, except to their respective legal, financial and accounting advisors who have a need to know such information solely for the purposes of assisting their respective clients with regard to the transactions contemplated hereby. A press release with respect to the transactions contemplated hereby shall be approved by the Company and each Investor not later than the Closing Date.

7.12 <u>Governing Law</u>. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the internal laws of the State of New York, without regard to principles of conflicts of law.

7.13 <u>Consent to Jurisdiction and Service of Process</u>. Any claim arising out of or relating to this Agreement shall be instituted exclusively in any Federal court of the Southern District of New York or any state court located in New York County, State of New York, and each party agrees not to assert, by way of motion, as a defense or otherwise, in any such claim, any claim that it is not subject personally to the jurisdiction of such court, that the claim is brought in an inconvenient forum, that the venue of the claim is improper or that this Agreement or the subject matter hereof may not be enforced in or by such court. Each party further irrevocably submits to the jurisdiction of such court in any such claim. Any and all service of process and any other notice in any such claim shall be effective against any party if given personally or by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, or by any other means of mail that requires a signed receipt, postage prepaid, mailed to such party as herein provided. Nothing herein contained shall be deemed to affect the right of any party to serve process in any manner permitted by law or to commence legal proceedings or otherwise proceed against any other party in any other jurisdiction.

7.14 <u>Termination</u>. This Agreement may be terminated at any time prior to the Closing by mutual agreement of the parties; and by the Company, if any Investor commit a material breach of this Agreement and fails to cure such breach within 30 days after notice is provided by the Company pursuant to Section 8.2 hereof.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank; signature pages follow]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned have executed, or have caused to be executed, this Agreement on the date first written above.

EXLSERVICE HOLDINGS, INC.

By: /s/ Name: Title:

OAK HILL CAPITAL PARTNERS, L.P.

- By: OHCP GenPar, L.P., its general partner
- By: OHCP MGP, LLC, its general partner
- By: /s/

Name: Title:

OAK HILL CAPITAL MANAGEMENT PARTNERS, L.P.

- By: OHCP GenPar, L.P., its general partner
- By: OHCP MGP, LLC, its general partner

By: /s/

Name: Title:

FINANCIAL TECHNOLOGY VENTURES, L.P.

By: FINANCIAL TECHNOLOGY MANAGEMENT, LLC

By: /s/ James C. Hale III

Name: James C. Hale III Title: Managing Member

[Signature Page to Stock and Note Purchase Agreement]

FINANCIAL TECHNOLOGY VENTURES (Q), L.P.

By: FINANCIAL TECHNOLOGY MANAGEMENT, LLC

By: /s/ James C. Hale III Name: James C. Hale III Title: Managing Member

FINANCIAL TECHNOLOGY VENTURES II, L.P.

By: FINANCIAL TECHNOLOGY MANAGEMENT II, LLC

By: /s/ James C. Hale III

Name: James C. Hale III Title: Managing Member

FINANCIAL TECHNOLOGY VENTURES II (Q), L.P.

By: FINANCIAL TECHNOLOGY MANAGEMENT II, LLC

By: /s/ James C. Hale III

Name: James C. Hale III Title: Managing Member

[Signature Page to Stock and Note Purchase Agreement]

/s/ Vikram Talwar VIKRAM TALWAR

/s/ ROHIT KAPOOR ROHIT KAPOOR

[Signature Page to Stock and Note Purchase Agreement]

Schedule 2.1

Purchased Common Stock and Purchase/Acquisition Price

Purchaser	Purchased Common Stock	Purchase/ Acquisition Price
Oak Hill	5,086,956	\$ 1,218,750.00
OHCMP	130,434	\$ 31,250.00
FT	1,739,130	\$ 417,000.00
Vikram Talwar	260,870	\$ 62,500.00
Rohit Kapoor	260,870	\$ 62,500.00
Total	7,478,260	\$ 1,792,000.00

Purchased Preferred Stock and Purchase/Acquisition Price

Purchaser	Purchased Preferred Stock	Purchase/ Acquisition Price
Oak Hill	29,144.04	\$ 2,914,275.00
OHCMP	747.28	\$ 74,725.00
FT	9,963.77	\$ 996,000.00
Vikram Talwar	1,494.57	\$ 1.49
Rohit Kapoor	1,494.57	\$ 1.49
Total	42,844.23	\$ 3,985,002.80

Purchased Senior Debt and Purchase/Acquisition Price

Purchaser	Purchased Senior Debt	Purchase/ Acquisition Price
Oak Hill	\$ 3,179,475	\$3,179,475.00
OHCMP	\$ 81,525	\$ 81,525.00
FT	\$ 1,087,000	\$1,087,000.00
Vikram Talwar	\$ 163,000	\$ 1.00
Rohit Kapoor	\$ 163,000	\$ 1.00
Total	\$ 4,674,000	\$4,348,002.00

Wednesday, October 25, 2000



Private & Confidential

Mr. LALIT VIJ H 33, Sector 25 NOIDA Tel: 91 118 4539541

EMPLOYMENT CONTRACT

Dear Lalit,

Subsequent to the meetings between Exl-Service India Private Limited and you, we are pleased to make an offer of employment on the following terms and conditions:

1. Appointment

- 1.1 You shall be appointed to the position of **Vice President Operations.**
- 1.2 You will join as early as possible but not later than **Nov 18th**, 2000.
- 1.3 You shall be based in **NOIDA** but will serve the Company or any of its subsidiaries or associated companies in any location within or outside of India.
- 1.4 Your employment with the Company is subject to:
 - (a) Your undergoing a pre-employment medical examination and being declared fit; and,
 - (b) The accuracy of the testimonials and information provided by you; and,
 - (c) Your being free from any contractual restrictions preventing you from accepting this offer or starting work on the above-mentioned date; and,
 - (d) Your providing two satisfactory references.

2. Remuneration

- 2.1. As an employee of the Company you will receive an Annual Fixed Salary of **Rupees 2,307,433.00**. This will be disbursed to you in accordance with the prevailing standard compensation plans of the company, information on which will be provided to you upon joining the company.
- 2.2. Additionally, you will receive a one time lump-sum amount of **Rupees 400,000.00** on joining the Company.
- 2.3. You will receive an amount towards annual qualifying discretionary bonus based entirely on the management's assessment of your performance during the previous year (January to December). The details of the scheme, including the nature of your participation and extent of the award, will be separately discussed with you by the management.
- 2.4. You shall be eligible to participate in the Company's Stock Options Program and we are pleased to award you ten thousand stocks from the date of joining. Additionally, you will receive seven thousand five hundred stocks each on the first and second anniversary of your date of joining. The details of the scheme will be separately discussed with you by the management.
- 2.5. The payments described above will not be further grossed up for taxes and you will be responsible for the payment of taxes with respect to such payments, that are deducted at source as per the prevailing rules.

A -102, Sector 58. Noida (UP) - 201301 India (+91-11-8-4586970, 4586971, 4514394 Fax : +91-11-8-4514395 Regd. Off. 103A Ashoka Estate, Barakhamba Road, New Delhi - 110001



2.6. The remuneration paid to you has taken into consideration the status and responsibilities of the appointment and as such, you will not be entitled to any other payment by way of overtime and other allowances.

3. Probation

- 3.1 You will serve a probationary period of six months. During the period of probation the contract may be terminated by either party by giving one month's notice in writing or payment of salary in lieu thereof. On satisfactory completion of your probation your services will be confirmed by the management in writing.
- 3.2 The Company reserves the right to extend the probationary period in the event that your performance is not up to expectation.

4. Code of Conduct

- 4.1 You shall, at all times, be required to carry out such duties and responsibilities as may be assigned to you by the Company and shall faithfully and diligently perform these in compliance with established policies and procedures, endeavoring to the best of your ability to protect and promote the interests of the Company.
- 4.2 You shall not, except with the written permission of the Company, engage directly or indirectly in any other business, occupation or activity, whether as a principal, agent or otherwise, which will be detrimental, whether directly or indirectly, to the Company's interests.
- 4.3 You shall keep strictly confidential details of your salary and employment benefits within and outside the Company.
- 4.4 You shall not disclose or divulge any confidential information related to the Company's business or its customers which may come to your knowledge or possession during the tenure of your employment, and which should not be disclosed or made public save in the course of the proper execution of your duties.
- 4.5 You undertake not to make copies or duplicates of confidential or sensitive property or material including but not limited to keys, access cards, diskettes, photographs or such other proprietary information relating to the Company's business.
- 4.6 You will be bound by the Code of Conduct and all other rules, regulations, policies and orders issued by the Company from time to time in relation to your conduct, discipline and service condition such as leave, medical, retirement, etc. as if these conduct rules, regulations, policies et al, were part of this contract of appointment.

5. Working Hours

5.1 Exl practices a 48-hour work week for all staff and management employees. Actual work timings and shifts may vary from time to time based on business and customer service requirements. You will be advised by your supervisor or manager of the working hours, break period and weekly rest day(s) for your unit.

6. Termination of Employment

6.1 Either the Company or you may at any time terminate this agreement by giving in writing to the other party one month's notice during your probationary period or three months' notice after confirmation or in lieu thereof a sum equal to the amount or pro-rated amount of salary which would have been accrued to you during the period or remaining period of notice.

[GRAPHIC]

A -102, Sector 58, Noida (UP) - 201301 India (+91-11-8-4586970, 4586971, 4514394 Fax : +91-11-8-4514395 Regd. Off. 103A Ashoka Estate, Barakhamba Road, New Delhi - 110001



- 6.2 Company reserves the right not to relieve you of your services in the event that all Company documents / property in your custody have not been properly handed over by you to an authorized representative.
- 6.3 Absence for a continuous period of eight days without prior approval of your superior, (including overstay of leave / training), can lead to your services being terminated without notice or explanation.

7. Retirement

- a. You shall retire on your 58th birthday or the last day before this, if your birthday does not fall on a working day.
- b. You may be retired earlier if found medically unfit.

Kindly sign and return a copy of this letter. Please initial each page in acceptance of the terms and conditions set out herein.

We welcome you and wish you every success in your career with Exl-Service India Private Limited.

Yours sincerely, for Exl-Service India Private Limited

/s/ Vikram Talwar VIKRAM TALWAR Chief Operating Officer

I accept the terms and conditions of this letter

/s/ Lalit Vij 4/11/2000 Lalit Vij

A -102, Sector 58, Noida (UP) - 201301 India (+91-11-8-4586970, 4586971, 4514394 Fax : +91-11-8-4514395 Regd. Off. 103A Ashoka Estate, Barakhamba Road, New Delhi - 110001

29th May, 2002



Private & Confidential

Mr. Deepak Dhawan A -58 New Friends Colony New Delhi - 1100065

EMPLOYMENT CONTRACT

Dear Mr. Dhawan,

Subsequent to the meetings between **exl Service.com (l) Pvt. Ltd.** and you, we are pleased to make an offer of employment on the following terms and conditions:

1. Appointment

- 1.1 You shall be appointed to the position of **Vice President Human Resources**.
- 1.2 Your Date of Joining is **10th June 2002.**
- 1.3 You shall be based in **NOIDA** but will serve the Company or any of its subsidiaries or associated companies in any location within or outside of India.
- 1.4 Your employment with the Company is subject to:
 - (a) Your undergoing a pre-employment medical examination and being declared fit; and,
 - (b) The accuracy of the testimonials and information provided by you; and,
 - (c) Your being free from any contractual restrictions preventing you from accepting this offer or starting work on the above-mentioned date; and,
 - (d) Your providing two satisfactory references.

2. Remuneration

- 2.1. As an employee of the Company you will receive an Annual Gross Salary of **Rupees Forty Seven Lacs Thirty Eight Thousand Four Hundred** and Twenty Rupees only. (Rs.4,738,420/- only) This will be disbursed to you in accordance with the prevailing standard compensation plans of the company, information on which will be provided to you upon joining the company. In addition you are entitled to a Leased Company Car (the cost of lease not exceeding Rupees Four Lacs Fifty Thousand per annum). Pending the arrangements for the lease of car this amount will be paid to you on a per month basis subject to deduction of taxes as appropriate.
- 2.2. You shall receive an amount towards annual qualifying discretionary bonus based entirely on the management's assessment of your performance during the previous year (January to December). The details of the scheme, including the nature of your participation and extent of award, will be separately discussed with you by the management.

A Business Process Outsourcing Company

exl Service.com (I) Pvt. Ltd.

A 102, Sector 58, Noida, (U.P.) 201 301, India. Tel.: 91(118) 4444744 Fax.: 91(118) 4587780 www.exlservice.com Regd. Office: 103 A, Ashoka Estate, Barakhamba Road, New Delhi 110 001.



- 2.3. The payments described above will not be further grossed up for taxes and you will be responsible for the payment of taxes with respect to such payments, that are deducted at source as per the prevailing rules.
- 2.4. The remuneration paid to you has taken into consideration the status and responsibilities of the appointment and as such, you will not be entitled to any other payment by way of overtime and other allowances.

3. Probation

- 3.1 You will serve a probationary period of six months. During the period of probation the contract may be terminated by either party by giving one month's notice in writing or payment of salary in lieu thereof. On satisfactory completion of your probation your services will be confirmed by the management in writing.
- 3.2 The Company reserves the right to extend the probationary period in the event that your performance is not up to expectation.

4. Code of Conduct

- 4.1 You shall, at all times, be required to carry out such duties and responsibilities as may be assigned to you by the Company and shall faithfully and diligently perform these in compliance with established policies and procedures, endeavoring to the best of your ability to protect and promote the interests of the Company.
- 4.2 You shall not, except with the written permission of the Company, engage directly or indirectly in any other business, occupation or activity, whether as a principal, agent or otherwise, which will be detrimental, whether directly or indirectly, to the Company's interests.
- 4.3 You shall keep strictly confidential details of your salary and employment benefits within and outside the Company.
- 4.4 You shall not disclose or divulge any confidential information related to the Company's business or its customers which may come to your knowledge or possession during the tenure of your employment, and which should not be disclosed or made public save in the course of the proper execution of your duties.
- 4.5 You undertake not to make copies or duplicates of confidential or sensitive property or material including but not limited to keys, access cards, diskettes, photographs or such other proprietary information relating to the Company's business.
- 4.6 You will be bound by the Code of Conduct and all other rules, regulations, policies and orders issued by the Company from time to time in relation to your conduct, discipline and service condition such as leave, medical, retirement, etc, as if these conduct rules, regulations, policies et al, were part of this contract of appointment.

5. Working Hours

5.1 Exl practices a 48-hour work week for all staff and management employees. Actual work timings and shifts may vary from time to time based on business and customer service requirements. You will be advised by your supervisor or manager of the working hours, break period and weekly rest day(s) for your unit.

A Business Process Outsourcing Company

exl Service.com (I) Pvt. Ltd.

A 102, Sector 58, Noida, (U.P.) 201 301, India. Tel.: 91(118) 4444744 Fax.: 91(118) 4587780 www.exlservice.com Regd. Office : 103 A, Ashoka Estate, Barakhamba Road, New Delhi 110 001.



6. Termination of Employment

- 6.1 Either the Company or you may at any time terminate this agreement by giving in writing to the other party one month's notice during your probationary period and post confirmation or in lieu thereof a sum equal to the amount or pro-rated amount of salary which would have been accrued to you during the period or remaining period of notice.
- 6.2 Company reserves the right not to relieve you of your services in the event that all Company documents / property in your custody have not been properly handed over by you to an authorized representative.
- 6.3 Absence for a continuous period of eight days without prior approval of your superior, (including overstay of leave / training), can lead to your services being terminated without notice or explanation.

7. Retirement

- 7.1 You shall retire on your 58th birthday or the last day before this, if your birthday does not fall on a working day.
- 7.2 You may be retired earlier if found medically unfit.

Kindly sign and return a copy of this letter. Please initial each page in acceptance of the terms and conditions set out herein.

We welcome you and wish you every success in your career with exl Service.com (I) Pvt. Ltd.

Yours sincerely, for **exl Service.com (I) Pvt. Ltd**.

/s/ Vikram Talwar

Vikram Talwar Chief Executive Officer

I accept the terms and conditions of this letter

/s/ Deepak Dhawan
Deepak Dhawan

A Business Process Outsourcing Company

exl Service.com (I) Pvt. Ltd.

A 102, Sector 58, Noida, (U.P.) 201 301, India. Tel.: 91(118) 4444744 Fax.: 91(118) 4587780 www.exlservice.com Regd. Office: 103 A, Ashoka Estate, Barakhamba Road, New Delhi 110 001.

Mr. Deepak Dhawan

Date of Joining 10th June 2002

Vice President -Human Resources

Basic	1,801,622
Employer PF	216,195
Gratuity	86,658
Housing	900,811
Leave Travel Assistance	150,135
Out patient Medical	15,000
Telephone Reimbursement	Actuals
Fuel Reimbursement	72,000
Car Maintainance	24,000
Driver's Wages	72,000
Special Allowance	1,400,000
ANNUAL CASH	4,738,420
Hospitalization Insurance	6,580
Accidental Insurance	5,000
ANNUAL FIXED COST	4,750,000
Retention Pay	_
ANNUAL GROSS	4,750,000
Company Car	450,000
Company's annual cost towards leasing of the car	
	5,200,000

CONFIDENTIALITY AND NON COMPETITION AGREEMENT

As a condition of my provision of services to or on behalf of **exl Service.com (I) Pvt. Ltd.** or any of its affiliates (hereinafter referred to "the Company"), I make the following statements with the understanding and intent that they be relied on by the Company in entering into an agreement and by the Company in extending its offer of employment. I acknowledge and understand that in providing services to and on behalf of the Company, I will have access to confidential and proprietary information of those entities and their clients. I agree that during the period in which I provide services to the Company:

- 1. I will use my best efforts and exercise the utmost diligence in keeping confidential, all confidential and proprietary information, including but not limited to innovations, processes, methodologies, software applications or products, business and strategic plans and initiatives, financial information and similar information unless lawfully made available by a client or the Company concerning any client of the Company and the Company itself which I may learn, acquire or get possession of, during the course of or by virtue of my provision of consulting services to the Company. I will use such materials and information solely for the benefit of the Company and its clients and will not use such information for any other entities or persons. At the conclusion of my relationship with the Company I will return any confidential materials and any copies thereof.
- 2. I agree not to keep at any time on my person or in my possession, except in the necessary performance of my duties, any nonpublic materials acquired by me, whether produced by me or by employees or agents of the Company or any client. I agree to safeguard all such materials while they are in my possession, and to surrender them and all copies which have been made of them to the Company upon termination of my relationship with the Company.
- 3. I will at all times exercise discretion in discussing with others the affairs of clients, avoiding unnecessary identification of names, places, and other specifics, and I will take reasonable precautions to make sure that such discussions cannot be overheard, and electronic communications cannot be intercepted either by client's employees or outside persons.
- 4. I will not make any private use of "insider" information" that may come to my attention because of my employment with the Company, nor will I pass such information on to anyone else. I understand the term "use" includes, but is not limited to, anyone's purchase or sale of securities influenced by such information, access to which is directly or indirectly due to my relationship with the Company.
- 5. I agree to disclose and assign promptly, completely and in writing to the Company any inventions, whether or not patentable, and including but not limited to, any innovations on processes, methodologies, software applications or products which I discover, conceive and/or develop, either individually or jointly with others, during the term of my relationship with the Company ("Inventions"). I understand that all inventions which I do hereby assign are and shall become the exclusive property of the Company, whether or not patent applications are filed thereon, and I agree to treat such inventions as Company proprietary and confidential information and to use such solely for the benefit of the Company. I hereby assign to the Company any and all rights, title and interest, including, but not limited to, copyrights, trade secrets and proprietary rights to the information, material, products and deliverables developed during the performance of services to the Company. All work I perform and all information, materials, products and deliverables developed by me in acting as a consultant to the Company shall be the exclusive property of the Company and all title and interest therein shall vest in the Company. All such information, materials, products and deliverables shall be deemed to be "works made for hire" under the United States Copyright Laws. Pursuant to its exclusive proprietary rights, the Company shall have the sole and exclusive right inter alia to use, modify

or adapt the information, materials, products or deliverables that I developed during the performance of services, as a consultant to the Company. I agree to provide all necessary assistance required to perfect such assignment of rights defined in this provision.

- 6. I will not for a period of two years after the termination of this agreement, (a) directly or indirectly solicit to provide or provide, without the prior written consent of the Company, any professional services such as those provided by the Company for anyone who is a client of the Company anytime during the twelve months prior to my leaving the Firm and for whom I provided any service as an employee of the Company during the five years prior to my leaving or (b) directly or indirectly, without the prior written consent of the Company, solicit for employment with myself or any Company or entity with which I am associated, any employee of the Company or otherwise disrupt, impair, damage, or interfere with the Company's relationship with its employees. The non-compete provisions of this paragraph will not apply to a client of the Company for whom I performed services or with whom I had significant professional contact prior to joining the Company. If the Company requests me to terminate my relationship with the Company, the non-compete provisions of this paragraph will not apply to me with respect to those clients of the Company, as to which the Company and I reach mutual agreement.
- 7. If I am directed by any governmental agency or judicial forum or asked to testify concerning any matter learned in the course of services provided to or on behalf of the Company, I will immediately notify the Company before making any disclosures.
- 8. I further agree that in the event of termination of this agreement, or my employment with the company, whether of my own volition or otherwise, for a period of two (2) years thereafter, I shall not directly or indirectly, provide any services to the existing customers of the Company.
- 9. That in the event I am found to be in breach of this agreement, or my employment contract. I shall be liable to pay to the company a sum equivalent to the remuneration / compensation received by me, from the Company, in the last three months immediately preceding the termination.

/s/ Deepak Dhawan Deepak Dhawan



29-Nov-2004

DEEPAK DHAWAN Employee ID: 2297 exl Service.com (I) Pvt. Ltd. Noida

Dear Deepak,

EXL regularly evaluates its compensation & benefits practices' with other companies. This market comparison helps us to determine and maintain our preferred market positioning whilst keeping abreast with the best in class practices. It also helps bridge the gaps while recruiting.

Based on a similar review, the company acknowledges that your current compensation needs to be adjusted and pared to be in sync both externally and internally. Also, this adjustment is indicative of your market percentile positioning based on your rating.

Your revised basic salary, with effect from 01-December-2004, is **Rupees 2,275,000.00**. Please see the attached sheet for details on your revised compensation. Your future increments shall be calculated on this revised salary. All other terms & conditions of your appointment are as per your appointment contract duly modified in compliance with EXL's policies, amended as deemed necessary.

Wishing you a successful career with EXL.

Yours truly, for **exl Service.com (I) Pvt. Ltd.**

/s/ Vikram Talwar

Vikram Talwar Vice Chairman & CEO

A Business Process Outsourcing Company

exl Service.com (I) Pvt. Ltd.

A 102, Sector 58, Noida, (U.P.) 201 301, India. Tel.: 91(118) 4444744 Fax.: 91(118) 4587780 www.exlservice.com Regd. Office: 103 A, Ashoka Estate, Barakhamba Road, New Delhi 110 001.

Deepak Dhawan

01st December, 2004

Vice President	Revised Compensation
Basic	2,275,000
Housing - 50% of Basic	1,137,500
Leave Travel - 8.33% of Basic	189,508
Medical	15,000
Ad-Hoc Allowance	1,522,565
Business Related Expenses Telephone Reimbursement	_
Vehicle Running & Maintenance	120,000
Driver's Wages	108,000
Company Car	750,000
Retirals	
Provident Fund - 12% of Basic	273,000
Gratuity - 4.81% of Basic	109,428
Fixed Cost	6,500,000



Private & Confidential

31st July, 2002

Mr. Pavan Bagai 103/12 Silver Oaks DLF City – I Gurgaon 122002 Haryana

EMPLOYMENT CONTRACT

Dear Mr. Bagai,

Subsequent to the meetings between **exl Service.com(I)** Pvt. Ltd. and you, we are pleased to make an offer of employment on the following terms and conditions:

1. Appointment

- 1.1 You shall be appointed to the position of Vice President Strategic Businesses.
- 1.2 Your Date of Joining is **31st July 2002.**
- 1.3 You shall be based in **NOIDA** but will serve the Company or any of its subsidiaries or associated companies in any location within or outside of India.
- 1.4 Your employment with the Company is subject to:
 - (a) Your undergoing a pre-employment medical examination and being declared fit; and,
 - (b) The accuracy of the testimonials and information provided by you; and,
 - (c) Your being free from any contractual restrictions preventing you from accepting this offer or starting work on the above-mentioned date; and,
 - (d) Your providing two satisfactory references.

2. Remuneration

- 2.1. As an employee of the Company you will receive an Annual Gross Salary of **Rupees Thirty Seven Lacs, Forty Two thousand, Eight hundred and Sixty Seven only . (Rs.3,742,867/- only)** This will be disbursed to you in accordance with the prevailing standard compensation plans of the company, information on which will be provided to you upon joining the company. In addition you are entitled to **a Leased Company Car** (*the cost of lease not exceeding Rupees Four Lacs Fifty Thousand per annum*). Pending the arrangements for the lease of car this amount will be paid to you on a per month basis subject to deduction of taxes as appropriate.
- 2.2. You shall receive an amount towards annual qualifying discretionary bonus based entirely on the management's assessment of your performance during the previous year (January to December). The details of the scheme, including the nature of your participation and extent of award, will be separately discussed with you by the management.

A Business Process Outsourcing Company

Exl Service.com(I) Pvt. Ltd.

A48, Sector 58, Noida, (UP) 201 301, India. Tel.: 91(120) 4490320-22 Fax.: 91(120) 4490304-05 www.exlservice.com Regd. Office : 103 A, Ashoka Estate, Barakhamba Road, New Delhi 110 001.



- 2.3. The payments described above will not be further grossed up for taxes and you will be responsible for the payment of taxes with respect to such payments, that are deducted at source as per the prevailing rules.
- 2.4. The remuneration paid to you has taken into consideration the status and responsibilities of the appointment and as such, you will no be entitled to any other payment by way of overtime and other allowances.

3. Probation

- 3.1 You will serve a probationary period of six months. During the period of probation the contract may be terminated by either party by giving one month's notice in writing or payment of salary in lieu thereof. On satisfactory completion of your probation your services will be confirmed by the management in writing.
- 3.2 The Company reserves the right to extend the probationary period in the event that your performance is not up to expectation.

4. Code of Conduct

- 4.1 You shall, at all times, be required to carry out such duties and responsibilities as may be assigned to you by the Company and shall faithfully and diligently perform these in compliance with established policies and procedures, endeavoring to the best of your ability to protect and promote the interests of the Company.
- 4.2 You shall not, except with the written permission of the Company, engage directly or indirectly in any other business, occupation or activity, whether as a principal, agent or otherwise, which will be detrimental, whether directly or indirectly, to the Company's interests.
- 4.3 You shall keep strictly confidential details of your salary and employment benefits within and outside the Company.
- 4.4 You shall not disclose or divulge any confidential information related to the Company's business or its customers which may come to your knowledge or possession during the tenure of your employment, and which should not be disclosed or made public save in the course of the proper execution of your duties.
- 4.5 You undertake not to make copies or duplicates of confidential or sensitive property or material including but not limited to keys, access cards, diskettes, photographs or such other proprietary information relating to the Company's business.
- 4.6 You will be bound by the Code of Conduct and all other rules, regulations, policies and orders issued by the Company from time to time in relation to your conduct, discipline and service condition such as leave, medical, retirement, etc. as if these conduct rules, regulations, policies et al, were part of this contract of appointment.

5. Working Hours

5.1 ExI practices a 48 hour work week for all staff and management employees. Actual work timings and shifts may vary from time to time based on business and customer service requirements. You will be advised by your supervisor or manager of the working hours, break period and weekly rest day(s) for your unit

A Business Process Outsourcing Company

Exl Service.com(I) Pvt. Ltd.

A48, Sector 58, Noida, (UP) 201 301, India. Tel.: 91(120) 4490320-22 Fax.: 91(120) 4490304-05 www.exlservice.com Regd. Office : 103 A, Ashoka Estate, Barakhamba Road, New Delhi 110 001.



6. Termination of Employment

- 6.1 Either the Company or you may at any time terminate this agreement by giving in writing to the other party one month's notice during your probationary period and post confirmation or in lieu thereof a sum equal to the amount or pro-rated amount of salary which would have been accrued to you during the period or remaining period of notice.
- 6.2 Company reserves the right not to relieve you of your services in the event that all Company documents / property in your custody have not been properly handed over by you to an authorized representative.
- 6.3 Absence for a continuous period of eight days without prior approval of your superior, (including overstay of leave / training), can lead to your services being terminated without notice or explanation.

7. Retirement

- 7.1 You shall retire on your 58th birthday or the last day before this, if your birthday does not fall on a working day.
- 7.2 You may be retired earlier if found medically unfit.

Kindly sign and return a copy of this letter. Please initial each page in acceptance of the terms and conditions set out herein.

We welcome you and wish you every success in your career with exl Service.com (I) Pvt Ltd.

Yours sincerely, for **exl Service.com (I) Pvt. Ltd**

/s/ Vikram Talwar

Vikram Talwar Chief Executive Officer

I accept the terms and conditions of this letter

/s/ Pavan Bagai Pavan Bagai

A Business Process Outsourcing Company

Exl Service.com(I) Pvt. Ltd.

A48, Sector 58, Noida, (UP) 201 301, India. Tel.: 91(120) 4490320-22 Fax.: 91(120) 4490304-05 www.exlservice.com Regd. Office : 103 A, Ashoka Estate, Barakhamba Road, New Delhi 110 001.

Establishment and Purpose of Plan

1. Plan Established.

The Company hereby adopts, as of April 30, 2003 this Stock Option Plan ("the **Plan**"), pursuant to which the Optionees, may be granted Options to purchase shares of the Common Stock, provided that no Option granted under the Plan will be exercisable until a majority of the shareholders of the Company approve the Plan and provided further that the Plan and any Options granted under it will terminate, if such shareholder approval is not received for the Plan within twelve (12) months after the date first written above.

2. <u>Purpose of Plan.</u>

This Plan is intended to provide eligible employees of the Indian Subsidiary (defined hereunder) with the opportunity to acquire an ownership interest in the Company.

Definition and Construction.

3. <u>Definitions.</u>

Whenever used herein, the following terms shall have their respective meanings set forth below, unless the context requires otherwise:

- (a) "Act" means the Indian Income Tax Act, 1961 as amended, and any applicable regulations or notifications promulgated thereunder.
- (b) **"Board"** means the board of directors of the Company.
- (c) **"Committee"** means the compensation committee of the Board duly appointed to administer the Plan and having such powers as shall be specified by the Board.
- (d) "Common Stock" or "Shares" means Series B Common Stock of the Company having par value of US\$0.001 per share.
- (e) "Company" means ExlService Holdings, Inc., a company incorporated under the laws of state of Delaware having its principal place of business at 350 Park Avenue, 10th Floor, New York, NY 10022, or any successor company thereto.
- (f) "Director" means a director of the Company.
- (g) **"FEMA"** means the Foreign Exchange Management Act, 1999 of the Republic of India, the rules and regulations thereunder and any amendments thereto.
- (h) "Indian Subsidiary" means ExlService.com (India) Private Limited, a company incorporated under the laws of India and having its principal office at office at A 48 Section 58, Noida 9UP 201 301, India, as long as shares constituting fifty-one (51%) or more of the total voting power of all classes of shares of ExlService.com Private Limited is owned directly by the Company.
- (i) "Optionee" means any employee of the Indian Subsidiary eligible to receive Options under this Plan.
- (j) "Plan" means this ExlService Holdings, Inc 2003 India Employee Stock Option Plan.
- (k) "Promoter" means the person or persons who are in over-all control of the Company, who are instrumental in the formation of the Company or programme pursuant to which the Shares were offered to the public, or the person or persons named in the offer document as promoter(s).



- Provided that a director or officer of the Company, if he is acting as such only in his professional capacity will not be deemed to be a promoter.
 Where a promoter of the Company is a body corporate, the promoters of that body corporate shall also be deemed to be promoters of the Company.
- (m) **"Promoter Group"** means an immediate relative of the Promoter (i.e. spouse of that person, or any parent, brother, sister or child of the person or of the spouse), persons whose shareholding is aggregated for the purpose of disclosing in the offer document "shareholding of the promoter group".
- (n) **"RBI"** means the Reserve Bank of India.
- (o) **"Stock Option Agreement"** means the agreements between the Company, the Indian Subsidiary and the Optionees which sets forth certain rights and obligations of the parties thereto.
- (p) **"Stock Purchase Agreement"** means the agreement between the Company and each Optionee required to be executed by each Optionee as a pre condition to the exercise of any Options per Section 8 hereof, which sets forth certain rights and obligations of the parties thereto.
- 4. <u>Administration Grant of Options.</u>
 - (a) The Plan will be administered by the Board or a Committee thereof.
 - (b) Subject to the express provisions of the Plan, the Board or the Committee will also have complete authority to interpret the Plan to determine the rights and obligations of participants under the Plan, and to make all other determinations necessary or advisable in the administration of the Plan.

Shares- Subject to Plan

5. <u>Maximum Number of Shares Issuable.</u>

The maximum aggregate number of Shares in respect to which Options may be granted under the Plan shall be approximately 3.68% of the total issued and paid Common Stock of the Company and shall consist of authorised but unissued or reacquired Shares. The maximum aggregate number of Shares is subject, however, to increase or decrease pursuant to the provisions of Section 10. In relation to the employees of the Indian Subsidiary, subject to the provisions of the Plan, the Board shall; in its discretion, determine the persons to whom Options will be granted under this Plan and all of the terms and conditions of such Options based on the eligibility criteria set out elsewhere in this Plan. The Board shall determine all questions of interpretation of the Plan or of any Option, and such determinations shall be final and binding upon all persons having an interest in the Plan or such Options.

<u>Eligibility in relation to the Indian Subsidiary.</u>

Options may be granted under this Plan only to persons who are employees, "resident" in India in accordance with the provisions of FEMA, excluding, however, any employee who is a Promoter or belongs to the Promoter Group or who is a Director who either by himself or through his relative or through any body corporate, directly or indirectly, holds more than ten percent (10%) of the issued share capital of the Company. Eligibility in accordance with this section shall not entitle any person to be granted an Option, or, having been granted an Option, to be granted an additional Option. The Board shall, based on the performance, potential for future contribution to the Company and the Indian Subsidiary, integrity, number of employment years and any other factor as deemed fit by the Board, form the basis for determining the quantum for awarding the Options.

Terms and Conditions of Options

7. Issuance of Options.

Pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Plan and the Stock Option Agreements, the Company agrees to issue to Optionee the option (the **"Options"**) to purchase up to approximately 25,000 shares of the total issued and paid up Common Stock at the exercise price (the **"Exercise Price"**) of US\$0.23 per share. Subject to further terms and conditions of this Plan, Optionee's right to purchase the Shares subject to the Options will vest or be deemed to have vested on the following dates with respect to the following numbers of Shares:

- i. 25% of the Options granted under the accompanying letter of grant of options shall vest at the end of the calendar year 2003;
- ii. 25% of the Options granted under the accompanying letter of grant of options shall vest at the end of the calendar year 2004;
- iii. 25% of the Options granted under the accompanying letter of grant of options shall vest at the end of the calendar year 2005; and
- iv. 25% of the Options granted under the accompanying letter of grant shall vest at the end of the calendar year 2006;

8. <u>Exercise of Options.</u>

The Options may be exercised at any time, and from time to time, but only upon compliance with each of the following terms and conditions:

- (a) The Options may be exercised only as to Shares with respect to which Optionee's rights have vested, pursuant to Section 7, at the time of exercise and for which no prior exercise, has been made.
- (b) The Options may be exercised only as to a whole number of Shares and within the applicable time period specified in Section 13.
- (c) The Company must have received written notice advising the Company of the irrevocable exercise of the Options ("Exercise Notice") and specifying the number of whole Shares then being purchased (the "Purchased Shares").
- (d) The Company must have received payment in full in same day funds of the Exercise Price for the Purchased Shares.
- (e) The Company and the Optionee must have entered into the Stock Purchase Agreement.

9. <u>Record Ownership</u>

In the event that Optionee duly exercises any Options pursuant to Section 8, Optionee will be deemed to have become the holder of record of the Purchased Shares (and the Purchased Shares will be deemed to have been issued) immediately prior to the close of business on the third business day after the satisfaction of all conditions set forth in Section 8.

10. Adjustments Upon Recapitalization.

The number of Shares purchasable upon exercise of the Options and the Exercise Price will be subject to adjustment from time to time upon the occurrence of any of the following events and subject to the following terms and conditions:

(a) Options granted under the Plan and any Stock Option Agreements and the maximum number of Shares subject to all Options stated in Section 5 shall be subject to adjustment or substitution, as determined by the Board or the Committee in its sole discretion, as to the number, price or kind of a Share or other consideration subject to such Options or as otherwise determined by the Board or the Committee to be equitable (i) in the event of changes in the outstanding stock or in the capital structure of the Company by reason of stock or extraordinary cash dividends, stock splits, reverse

stock splits, recapitalization, reorganizations, mergers, consolidations, combinations, exchanges, or other relevant changes in capitalization occurring after the date of grant of any such Option or (ii) in the event of any change in applicable laws or any change in circumstances which results in or would result in any substantial dilution or enlargement of the rights granted to, or available for, Optionees, or which otherwise warrants equitable adjustment because it interferes with the intended operation of the Plan.

Notwithstanding the above, in the event of any of the following:

- (i) The Company is merged or consolidated with another corporation or entity and, in connection therewith, consideration is received by shareholders of the Company in a form other than, stock or other equity interests of the surviving entity;
- (ii) All or substantially all of the assets of the Company are acquired by another person;
- (iii) The reorganization or liquidation of the Company; or
- (iv) The Company shall enter into a written agreement to undergo an event described in clauses (i), (ii) or (iii) above,

then the Board or the Committee may, in its discretion and upon at least 10 days advance notice to the affected persons, cancel any outstanding Options and cause the holders thereof to be paid, in cash or securities, or any combination thereof, the value of such Options based upon the price per Share received or to be received by other shareholders of the Company in such event. The terms of this Section 10 may be varied by Board or the Committee in any particular Stock Option Agreement.

- (b) To the extent that the forgoing adjustments relate to stock or securities of the Company, the adjustments will be made by the Board or a Committee thereof excluding the vote of Optionee, if the Optionee is then a Director of the Company, and the Board's determination will be final, binding and conclusive.
- (c) The provisions of this Section 10 are intended to be exclusive, and Optionee will have no other rights upon the occurrence of any of the events described in this Section 10 except as expressly provided.
- (d) The grant of the Options will not affect in any way the right or power of the Company to make adjustments, reclassifications, reorganizations or changes in its capital or business structure, or to merge, consolidate, dissolve or liquidate, or to sell or transfer all or any part of its business or assets. Nothing set forth in this Plan will operate or be deemed to limit or restrict in any manner the Company's right to sell or issue, or to require any adjustment as a result of any sale or issuance by the Company of, its Common Stock (or any other security) to any person or at any price, including, without limitation, any sale or issuance at a price per Share which is less than that effectively payable by the Optionee under this Plan.

11. <u>Successors</u>

The obligations of the Company under the Plan shall be binding upon any successor corporation or organization resulting from the merger, consolidation or other reorganization of the Company, or upon any successor corporation or organization succeeding to substantially all of the assets and business of the Company. The Company agrees that it will make appropriate provisions for the preservation of the Optionee's rights under the Plan in any agreement or plan which it may enter into or adopt to effect any such merger, consolidation, reorganization or transfer of assets.

12. Option Price.

The Exercise Price of the Shares under each Option will be nominally less than the fair market value of the Shares on the date of the grant of the Option. If the Shares are trading on a recognized stock exchange, the "fair market value" will be the closing price as of the date of exercise, or, if no trading occurred on that date, the closing price on the most recent business day on which trading occurred. If no public market exists for the Shares, the "fair market value" will be set by a good-faith determination

of the Board or the Committee of the price at which the Shares subject to the Option would change hands on the date of exercise between a willing buyer and a willing seller, neither being under any compulsion to buy or sell, and both having reasonable knowledge of the relevant facts.

13. <u>Vesting, Option Period and Expiration.</u>

Options shall vest and become exercisable in such manner and on such date or dates determined by the Board or the Committee and shall expire after such period, not to exceed ten (10) years, as may be determined by Board or the Committee (the **"Option Period"**); provided, however, that notwithstanding any vesting dates set by the Board or the Committee, the Board or the Committee may in its sole discretion accelerate the exercisability of any Option, which acceleration shall not affect the terms and conditions of any such Option other than with respect to exercisability. If an Option is exercisable in installments, such installments or portions thereof which become exercisable shall remain exercisable until the Option expires. Unless otherwise stated in the applicable Stock Option Agreement, if prior to the end of the Option Period, the Optionee ceases employment or service with the Company and its Affiliates for any reason (including death or disability), the Option shall expire on the earlier of the last day of the Option Period or the date that is 90 days after the date of the Optionee's termination of employment. In such event, the Option shall remain exercisable by the Optionee until its expiration, only to the extent the Option was exercisable at the time of such termination of employment.

14. <u>Non-Transferability</u>

- (a) Each Option shall be exercisable only by the Optionee during the Optionee's lifetime, or, if permissible under applicable law, by the Optionee's legal guardian or representative. No Option may be assigned, alienated, pledged, attached, sold or otherwise transferred or encumbered by an Optionee otherwise than by will or by the laws of descent and distribution and any such purported assignment, alienation, pledge, attachment, sale, transfer or encumbrance shall be void and unenforceable against the Company or the Indian Subsidiary; provided that the designation of a beneficiary shall not constitute an assignment, alienation, pledge, attachment, sale, transfer or encumbrance.
- (b) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board or the Committee may, in a Stock Option Agreement, provide that Options may be transferred by an Optionee without consideration, subject to such rules as the Board or the Committee may adopt consistent with any applicable Stock Option Agreement and applicable FEMA regulations to preserve the purposes of the Plan, to:
 - (i) any person who is a "relative" of the Optionee, as defined in section 7(vii) of the Employee Stock Option Guidelines issued by the Ministry of Finance of the Government of India (collectively, the **"Immediate Family Members"**);
 - (ii) a trust solely for the benefit of the Optionee and his or her Immediate Family Members;
 - (iii) a partnership or limited liability company whose only partners or shareholders are the Optionee and his or her Immediate Family Members; or
 - (iv) any other transferee as may be approved either (a) by the Board or the Committee in its sole discretion, or (b) as provided in the applicable Stock Option Agreement.

(each transferee described in clauses (i), (ii), (iii) and (iv) above is hereinafter referred to as a **"Permitted Transferee"**); provided that the Optionee gives the Board or the Committee advance written notice describing the terms and conditions of such proposed transfer and the Board or the Committee notifies the Optionee in writing that such a transfer would comply with the requirements of the Plan and any applicable Stock Option Agreement.

(c) The terms of any Option transferred in accordance with the immediately preceding sentence shall apply to the Permitted Transferee and any reference in the Plan or in a Stock Option Agreement to an Optionee shall be deemed to refer to the Permitted Transferee, except that (a) Permitted Transferees shall not be entitled to transfer any Options, other than by will or the laws of descent and distribution; (b) Permitted Transferees shall not be entitled to exercise any transferred Options unless there shall be in effect a registration statement on an appropriate form covering the Shares

to be acquired pursuant to the exercise of such Option if the Board or the Committee determines, consistent with any applicable Stock Option Agreement, that such a registration statement is necessary or appropriate, (c) the Board or the Committee or the Company shall not be required to provide any notice to a Permitted Transferee, whether or not such notice is or would otherwise have been required to be given to the Optionee under the Plan or otherwise, and (d) the consequences of termination of the Optionee's employment by, or services to, the Company or the Indian Subsidiary under the terms of the Plan and the applicable Stock Option Agreement shall continue to be applied with respect to the Optionee, following which the Options shall be exercisable by the Permitted Transferee only to the extent, and for the periods, specified in the Plan and the applicable Stock Option Agreement.

15. <u>Qualification of Plan.</u>

It is intended that the Option to be issued under this Plan will qualify as and be subject to exercise only to the extent that it does qualify for beneficial tax treatment under the Act.

16. <u>Applicable Law: Severability.</u>

The Plan here created will be construed, administered, and governed in all respects in accordance with the laws of the Republic of India. If any provision of this instrument will be held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid or unenforceable, the remaining provisions of the Plan will continue to be fully effective. Notwithstanding what is stated above the restrictions prescribed under FEMA, as referred to in this Plan, would be read to include the amendments made to FEMA subsequent to the effective date of this Plan and would deem to have always included such amendments.

17. <u>Shares Reserved.</u>

The Company will at all times during the term of the Plan reserve and keep available the number of Shares as will be sufficient to satisfy the requirements of the Plan.

18. Stock Option Agreements

Options shall be evidenced by Stock Option Agreements specifying the number of Shares covered thereby, in such form as the Board or the Committee shall from time to time establish. No Option or purported Option shall be a valid and binding obligation of the Company unless evidenced by a fully executed Stock Option Agreement. Stock Option Agreements may incorporate all or any of the terms of the Plan by reference.

19. Interpretation.

In the event of any inconsistency between the provisions of this Plan and the provisions of the Stock Option Agreements, the provisions of this Plan will prevail.

20. Adoption by the Indian Subsidiary

This Plan shall be extended to the Optionee only if the Board of Directors of the Indian Subsidiary accepts and adopts the Plan. All grants made under the Plan shall be deemed to have been made at the behest and on behalf of the Indian Subsidiary. The Indian Subsidiary, in so far as the terms and conditions of the Plan apply to it, shall be bound by the terms and conditions thereof.

21. Miscellaneous.

Titles and captions contained in this Plan are inserted only as a matter of convenience and for reference, and in no way define, limit, extend or describe the scope of this Plan or the intent of any provision.



Basis of valuation of shares of the Company

- 1. The basis of valuation of the Shares of the Company considered by the Board has been arrived based on fair market value that was paid for the primary investors in the Company.
- 2. The basis of valuation of the Share is arrived at by the Board after considering the following:
 - (i) The Company was incorporated on October 29, 2002
 - (ii) The accounts of the Company for the period ended December 31, 2002 has been considered.
 - (iii) The Company has a paid up capital of USD 5,791,520 comprising of 10,000,000 common shares and 42,900 preferred shares.
 - (iv) The Net Asset Value per Share of the Company based on the adopted accounts for the period ended December 31, 2002 is around USD 0.91.

7

For and on behalf of

ExlService Holding Inc.

Place:

Mr.

Name: Title: [Board Member]

Dated:

Subsidiaries of the Registrant:

- 1. ExlService.com, Inc., a Delaware corporation
- 2. ExlService (UK) Limited, an entity formed in the United Kingdom
- 3. ExlService.com India Private Limited, an Indian corporation (subsidiary of ExlService.com, Inc.)
- 4. Noida Customer Operations Private Limited, an Indian corporation (subsidiary of ExlService.com India Private Limited)
- 5. Exl Support Service Limited, an Indian corporation (subsidiary of ExlService.com India Private Limited)

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We consent to the reference to our firm under the caption "Experts" and to the use of our report dated November 10, 2004, in the Registration Statement (Form S-1) and related Prospectus of ExlService Holdings, Inc. dated December 3, 2004.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP

New York, New York December 3, 2004